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City of Jacksonville 
Ed Ball Building, 1st Floor - Conference Room 1002 

214 North Hogan Street - Jacksonville, Florida  32202 
 

 
A NEW DAY. 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission Meeting 
 

Wednesday, May 22, 2024 at 3:00 PM  
 

Members: 
Jack C. Demetree, III, Chair 
Michael Montoya, Vice Chair 

Ethan Gregory, Secretary 

Julia Epstein 
Maximilian Glober 

Olivia Frick  
William Hoff 

 
 

AGENDA 
 
RULE 4.505 DISRUPTION OF MEETING  No member of the audience shall applaud nor make any noise or remarks that are audible to the Committee that 
would indicate approval or disapproval of anything being discussed. Any disregard of this rule may result in removal by the Security. 
 
 
REQUEST TO SPEAK:  1. Fill out a speaker card. 
       2. Sign in if you are going to speak. 
       3. Read the rules on the back of the card. 
       4. Place card in tray labeled “Speaker Cards”. 
 
BREAKS:   Will be taken at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting. 
 
NOTE:  The next regular meeting will be held Wednesday, June 26, 2024. 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC.  Comments from the public shall be limited to no more than three minutes per person and no person shall be allowed to 
give or transfer his/her time to speak to another person.  
 
ADDRESSING THE BOARD/COMMITTEE.   At public hearings required by law or fixed by the Board/Committee, the presiding officer shall extend the floor 
to proponents and opponents of the subject matter of the public hearing, and those filing written requests or speakers cards shall be heard prior to other 
persons who appear at the hearing. Each person addressing the Board/Committee shall proceed to the place assigned for speaking, give his/her name in 
an audible tone of voice for the records, (if the person has not filled out a speaker's request card and returned it to the Board/Committee staff before 
addressing the Board/Committee, the person shall also give his/her address in an audible tone of voice for the records), and limit his/her comments to 
three (3) minutes, unless further time is granted by the Board/Committee. All remarks shall be addressed to the Board/Committee as a body and not to any 
member thereof. No person other than a Board/Committee Member or the person having the floor shall be permitted to enter into any discussion, either 
directly or through a member of the Board/Committee, without the permission of the presiding officer. All questions to the Board/Committee shall be 
directed through the presiding officer. 2
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Speakers may appeal the decision of the Commission on an item they addressed.  Appeals may be made to the City Council 
within twenty-one (21) days of the date of the Final Order in the matter. To appeal, file a Notice of Appeal with the Legislative 
Services under §307.203, Ord. Code. Failure to file a Notice with the Legislative Services Division within the time prescribed 
waives the right to appeal the Order. 

 
 

 A. Call to Order/Verification of Quorum    
  1. Submittal of Speaker’s Cards  
  2. Breaks at 5 PM, 7 PM and every two hours thereafter until the close of the meeting 
  3. Approval of Minutes from April 24, 2024 
 
 
 B. Deferred Items  
  1. COA-22-27451 (2768 Riverside Avenue)  
  2. COA-23-28339 (3664 Richmond Street) 
  3. COA-23-29186 (2799 Selma Street)  
  4. COA-24-30132 (2768 Riverside Avenue)  
  5. LS-23-01 (538 Ellis Road, South)  
  6. LM-24-03 (801 Jefferson Street, North)  
      
 
 C. Consent Agenda 
  1. COA-23-30007 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 2951 Post Street 
      Applicant: Brandon Construction 
      Owner: Andrew Suslak, Post Modern Brewing, LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Hardscaping 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
  2. COA-23-30022 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1372 Avondale Avenue 
      Applicant: Cyndy Trimmer, Esq.  
      Owner: Jesse Shimp 
      Request: Alterations  
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
  3. COA-24-30437 
      District: Springfield - 411 1st Street, East 
      Applicant: Terrawise Homes, Inc.  
      Owner: Terrawise Homes, Inc.  
      Request: New construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
   
  4. COA-24-30515 
      District: Springfield - 317 9th Street, West 
      Applicant: JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC 
      Owner: JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC 
      Request: New construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
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  5. COA-24-30669 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1954 Greenwood Avenue  
      Applicant: Daniel Greer, JBL Corporation, Inc. 
      Owner: Hendrick Schnitzer, Avondale Investors, LLC 
      Request: Alterations  
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
  6. COA-24-30277 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1321 Cherry Street      
      Applicant: Seth Walker  
      Owner: Seth Walker  
      Request: New construction - addition    
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
 
     D. Previously Deferred Items to be Heard 
 
 
 E. Condemned Properties 
 
 
 F. Historic Designations 
 
 

G. Certificates of Appropriateness 
  1. COA-24-30533 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1826 Montgomery Place 
      Applicant: William Leuthold, William Leuthold Architect, Inc. 
      Owner: Leigh Long 
      Request: New construction - Addition 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
 
 H. Certificate of Appropriateness / Work Initiated or Completed Without a COA   
  1. COA-24-30627 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 1541 Pinegrove Avenue   
      Applicant: Edward Bachmann, Bachmann Homes Realty, LLC 
      Owner: Edward Bachmann, Bachmann Homes Realty, LLC 
      Request: Alterations - Masonry Painting 
      Staff Recommendation: Deny 
 
  2. COA-24-30361 
      District: Riverside/Avondale - 736 West Street 
      Applicant: Brad Latham 
      Owner: Frederick Strode, Reno Vaction Homes-FL, LLC 
      Request: Alterations and New Construction 
      Staff Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
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 I. Appeal of Administratively Approved COA’s 
 
 
 J. Minor Modifications to Previously Approved COA’s   
 
 
 K. Public Comments 
 
 
 L. New Business 

1. North Riverside Community Development Corporation (CDC) – Grant Letter of Support #1 
2. North Riverside Community Development Corporation (CDC) – Grant Letter of Support #2 
3. Road Renaming (15th Street to Swisher Street)   
4. 2024 Window Supplement 
5. Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission (JHPC) Elections 

 
 
 M. Information 

1. Hogan’s Creek Restoration Presentation 
2. Pending Legislation 
3. Public Works Improvement Projects 

 
 
 N. Old Business 
 
 
 O. Design Issues  
 
 
 P. Addendum  
 
 
 Q. Adjournment  
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CITY OF JACKSONVILLE

HISTORIC PRESERVATION

COMMISSION

      Proceedings held on Wednesday, April 24, 2024, 

commencing at 3:00 p.m., at the Ed Ball Building, 

Room 851, 214 North Hogan Street, Jacksonville, Florida, 

before Diane M. Tropia, FPR, a Notary Public in and for 

the State of Florida at Large.

PRESENT:

   JACK C. DEMETREE, III, Chairman.
   MICHAEL MONTOYA, Vice Chair.
   ETHAN GREGORY, Secretary.
   OLIVIA FRICK, Commission Member.
   MAXIMILIAN GLOBER, Commission Member.
   WILLIAM HOFF, Commission Member.
  

ALSO PRESENT:

   ARIMUS WELLS, Planning and Development Dept.  
   CARLA LOPERA, Office of General Counsel.
   JOANNA SNYDER, Planning and Development Dept.

- - -

2
P R O C E E D I N G S1

April 24, 2024             3:00 p.m.
- - -2

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Welcome to the3
April 24th edition of the Jacksonville Historic4
Preservation Commission.5

If I could start with some introductions,6
please.7

MR. WELLS:  Arimus Wells, Historic8
Preservation section.9

MS. LOPERA:  Carla Lopera, Office of10
General Counsel.11

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Michael Montoya,12
commissioner.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  J.C. Demetree, chairman.14
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Ethan Gregory,15

commissioner.16
COMMISSIONER FRICK:  Olivia Frick,17

commissioner.18
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Bill Hoff,19

commissioner.20
COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Max Glober,21

commissioner.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll take a break every23

two hours, as needed.  If you could silence24
your cell phones, please.  Any private25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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conversations, please be had in the hallway.1

With that, I will take a motion to approve2
the minutes from the March 27th meeting.3

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Motion to approve4
the minutes from the March 27th meeting.5

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Second.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?7
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?9
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, we'll jump11

right in.12
We've got four deferred items today.13

COA-22-27451, 2768 Riverside Avenue;14
COA-23-28339, 3664 Richmond Street;15
COA-23-29186, 2799 Selma Street; and LS-23-01,16
538 Ellis Road South.17

And with that, we'll jump into the consent18
agenda.  Do any commissioners have any ex parte19
on consent?20

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I21
do.  I spoke with the applicant for Item22
Number 7, prior to me having this role, about23
his application.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Anybody else?25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300

4
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)1
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,2

we'll run through the consent agenda.3
COA-24-30487, 2963 Olga Place;4

COA-24-30388, 2051 Redwing Street;5
COA-24-30407, 2047 Redwing Street;6
COA-23-29861, 141 5th Street West --7

MS. LOPERA:  East.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, East.9
COA-24-30521, 1445 Avondale Avenue;10

COA-24-30389, 112 10th Street East;11
COA-23-30010, 1902 Market Street North;12
COA-24-30330, 1616 Ionia Street; and13
COA-23-29954, 1918 Morningside Street.14

Do any commissioners have any comments,15
thoughts before we open to the public?16

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I17
would like to have a discussion on Items 2 and18
3, which are the same applicant and the same19
design, and a short -- and a short inquiry20
about Item Number 8.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  So we will pull22
COA-24-30388 and COA-24-30407, as well as23
COA-24-30330.24

And, with that, we'll open the public25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300 10
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hearing.  Is anyone here to speak on anything1
on consent outside of now 2, 3, and 8?2

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)3
THE CHAIRMAN:  You can come on up.4
(Audience member approaches the podium.)5
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name6

and address for me.7
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Kim -- is that on?8
(Microphone malfunction.)9
(Brief pause in the proceedings.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you could just please11

watch the white cord when you come up.12
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Is this on?  Is the13

microphone on?14
THE CHAIRMAN:  Good question.  It does not15

seem to be.16
(Brief pause in the proceedings.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  It's always something.18
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  My name is Kim Pryor.  I19

live at 245 West 5th Street.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Kim, she's going to swear21

you in real quick.22
MS. PRYOR:  Pardon?23
THE CHAIRMAN:  She's going to swear you in24

real quick.25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
6

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your1
right hand for me, please.2

MS. PRYOR:  (Complies.)3
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the4

testimony you are about to give will be the5
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the6
truth?7

MS. PRYOR:  I do.8
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.9
MS. PRYOR:  I'm here to request that we10

pull Items Number 4 and 9 off of consent to11
have further discussion on those, specifically12
regarding the windows.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Number 4 and 9.14
Okay.  We can chat about that.15

MS. PRYOR:  Thank you.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.17
Anybody else here to speak on -- so my18

consent agenda reads now -- we have Number 1,19
COA-24-30487; Number 4, COA-23-29861.20

MS. LOPERA:  Mr. Chair, I believe that's21
the one that (inaudible) --22

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, I figured we'd talk23
about -- I mean, I wasn't going to pull it24
straightaway.  I figured we'd talk about it25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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first, especially to make sure nobody else was1
here to speak on the rest.2

COA-24-30521, Number 5; Number 6,3
COA-24-30389; Number 7, COA-23-30010; and4
Number 9, COA-23-29954.5

Is anybody else here to speak on any of6
those?7

AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)8
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,9

we'll close the public hearing, and I'll10
entertain a motion.11

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Motion to approve12
the remaining items on the consent agenda.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.14
MS. LOPERA:  Could you clarify which of15

the remaining items you're including?16
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  That would be17

Number 1, COA-24-30487; Item Number 5,18
COA-24-30521, 1445 Avondale Avenue; Item 6,19
COA-24-30389, 112 10th Street East; Item 7,20
COA-23-30010, 1902 Market Street North; Item21
Number 9, COA-23-29954, 1918 Morningside22
Street.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  So the ones you listed --24
you pulled 4 but didn't pull 9.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Okay.  So I would1

like to amend that and pull Number 9,2
COA-24-29954, 1918 Morningside Street.3

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Could I get a4
clarification real quick?5

THE CHAIRMAN:  So currently --6
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  We pulled 2, 3, 4,7

8, and 9; is that correct?8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.9
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.  I second.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?11
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.12
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?13
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)14
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, if you are15

COA 1, COA 5, 6 or 7, you're good to go.16
And, with that, we will jump right into17

Number 2 on what was formerly on consent,18
COA-24-30388, 2051 Redwing Street.19

Is this worth talking in unison with20
Number 3 as well?  I know we have to vote on21
them separately, but --22

So we're going to talk about COA-24-3038823
as well as COA-24-30407 together.  Both are24
Redwing Street.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 11
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I will take a staff report.1
MR. WELLS:  Application COA-24-30388,2

located at 2051 Redwing Street, seeks to3
construct a new, two-story, single-family home.4
We found the property located on an arterial5
lot, and along this block there are a mixture6
of one-story and two-story homes.7

As designed, the home will consist of a8
gable roof and a full-width porch, along with a9
front elevation.  Primary materials of the10
structure include Fiberglass shingles for the11
roof, 3-over-1 and 1-over-1 windows, fiber12
cement lap siding and shingles, wood railings,13
concrete block with a brick finish for the14
foundation, and brick columns for the front15
porch.16

Overall, in -- in violation [sic] with our17
criteria and our design guidelines, we found18
that the structure meets those specifications.19
As such, we forward to you a recommendation for20
approval.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for22
staff?23

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll open the25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

10
public hearing.1

And if the applicant is here, you can come2
on up.3

(Audience member approaches the podium.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name5

and address.6
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mitchell Askelson, 75637

Philips Highway, Jacksonville, Florida 32256.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Diane is going to swear you9

in.10
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your11

right hand for me, please.12
MR. ASKELSON:  (Complies.)13
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the14

testimony you are about to give will be the15
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the16
truth?17

MR. ASKELSON:  I do.18
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  And I presume, being on20

consent, you are good with all of the21
conditions met?22

MR. ASKELSON:  Correct.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.24
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah, through the25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300
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Chair to the applicant, so, typically, on homes1
in both -- well, in Springfield, we see2
(inaudible) on the front third of the house, so3
I was wondering what your thoughts were on4
putting a window in the front third of the5
second floor on the -- on the right elevation?6

MR. ASKELSON:  The one on the bottom7
right-hand corner?8

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yeah.9
So it's noted elsewhere in the JHPC staff10

report that usually large blank exterior walls11
are frowned upon, especially towards the front12
of the house where it's more visible.13

So I know that on the interior layout, you14
do have a bathroom there, but I also know that15
there's, you know, ways to put some kind of16
opening there as well.17

MR. ASKELSON:  Yeah.18
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So just wanted to get19

your thoughts on it.20
MR. ASKELSON:  So you would be the third21

person that brought that up.22
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Oh, really?23
MR. ASKELSON:  Yeah.  So not that that has24

not been discussed.  That is that bathroom25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300
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right there on the front corner of the house.1
We have the window at the front.  The vanities2
and the sinks run along that side of the house3
right there where that thing is, where -- on4
the -- where there's no window there.5

The problem with putting the window there,6
obviously, would be, you don't have a spot to7
put your mirrors in front of your vanity, so8
we're just trying to look at it as a living9
thing from the inside, where we'd have the10
mirrors for, obviously, doing your hair,11
makeup, and all that kind of jazz, so ...12

Open to something else, but it's 8-foot13
ceilings, so we didn't really see a way for,14
like, a transom window up there.  If there was,15
we would have been open for it, but with the16
8-foot ceiling and the need for mirrors and17
livability inside, that's the reason we have18
pushed back some.19

Fully understand where everybody is coming20
from that's made that comment, but --21

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So it's good to know22
that I'm not alone, then, in making that23
observation.24

I have -- I've been to a lot of bathrooms25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203

(904) 821-0300 12
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for both new and old construction, and I know1
people can get pretty creative with how they2
put an opening there, so --3

MR. ASKELSON:  I understand.4
I've looked even in between, like, where5

the mirror might go and the shower, which will,6
obviously, further (inaudible) there, and7
there's not really enough room to do maybe,8
like, (inaudible)-style trim on the inside, you9
know, do your, you know, 1-by-4 (inaudible) for10
that, plus the mirror, plus where the tile --11
the edge of the tile is going to come out to,12
it doesn't -- feel that you could put, like, a13
one-foot-width, you know, type window in there.14

So, again, fully open to, you know, any15
recommendations that we could do there, but16
working with our drafter and looking over it17
several times, we didn't see a way to get18
around it, keeping the same floor plan and19
stuff like that.20

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So I have a new21
construction house, and on the exterior of my22
upstairs bathroom I have a window on the other23
side of my shower wall.  So it's not accessible24
from the inside, but it's a window and it looks25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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like a window from the exterior.1

Also, I was in a historic house recently.2
There was a window actually in the shower and3
it was, you know, frosted and waterproofed, so4
I know there's ways to do it.  And I understand5
that it's -- it's not ideal, but we are6
concerned about the exterior character, and I7
know that there's ways to reconfigure things,8
so --9

MR. ASKELSON:  I can understand that.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you11

back up if we need you.12
MR. ASKELSON:  Sure.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.14
Is anybody else here to speak on this COA?15
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)16
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll close the17

public hearing, and I'll entertain a motion.18
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve19

COA-24-30388, 2051 Redwing Street.20
MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair, do you21

want to add staff conditions to that or just22
straight up --23

THE CHAIRMAN:  We can add a24
recommendation.  I don't know if you want to25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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condition it.  That's --1

MR. WELLS:  The staff report has2
conditions.3

MS. LOPERA:  The staff report has --4
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  My motion is not --5

is with no additional conditions other than6
what's currently being approved.7

MS. LOPERA:  There are 12 conditions in8
the staff report.9

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  With staff10
conditions.11

MS. LOPERA:  Thank you.12
COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Second.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any more conversation?  We14

could add a recommendation for another window.15
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I, personally,16

don't want to see a window in a shower.  Those17
are leak points.  Once you get water inside a18
place that's an opening, you're just inviting19
moisture problems into that side wall, creating20
additional issues for the homeowner in the21
future.22

Now, is there another option there?  I23
don't know.  I don't know what an option would24
be with that space there without completely25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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reconfiguring this bathroom.1

And I see what you mean about the big,2
open space there.  If you'd like to see a3
window there, I agree, I'm just not sure how we4
get there easily, I guess is my point.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.6
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Yeah, I wonder7

about that too, just in regards to it being a8
bathroom, but also these houses are mirrors of9
each other, so you'd have the bathroom windows10
looking at each other from across the property11
line.12

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  That's a good13
point.14

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  So, I mean, I guess15
they could be high windows, just letting light16
in with no vision to them, but I think that17
might be odd in the bathroom as well.18

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah.  I think if19
we added, like, a -- a horizontal one, like,20
say, above the vanity mirrors, per se, that21
would just look weird in the elevation outside22
there too.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  All those in favor?24
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Aye.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 13
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COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Aye.1
COMMISSIONER FRICK:  Aye.2
COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Aye.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  Aye.4
Those opposed?5
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Nay.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,7

COA-24-30388 is approved.8
And that will take us to COA-24-30407,9

2047 Redwing Street.  We'll go ahead and open10
the public hearing.11

Is anybody here to speak on this COA?12
(Mr. Askelson approaches the podium.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  I don't think we need you,14

but --15
MR. ASKELSON:  I mean, it's the same16

issue, so --17
THE CHAIRMAN:  State your name and address18

real quick, and then --19
MR. ASKELSON:  Mitchell Askelson, 756320

Philips Highway, Jacksonville, Florida 32256.21
MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to22

Mr. Askelson, can you just verify, is your23
suite number 109 or 208?24

MR. ASKELSON:  208.25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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MS. LOPERA:  Thank you.1
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you2

if we need you.3
MR. ASKELSON:  Sure.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anybody else here to5

speak on this COA?6
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll close the8

public hearing, and I'll entertain a motion.9
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Motion to approve10

COA-24-30407, 2047 Redwing Street, with the 1211
conditions.12

COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Second.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?14
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Aye.15
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Aye.16
COMMISSIONER FRICK:  Aye.17
COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Aye.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Aye.19
Those opposed?20
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Nay.21
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, you have22

approved COA-24-30407, and we will move along23
to Number 4 formerly on consent, COA-23-29861,24
141 5th Street East.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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And I'll take a staff report, please.1
MR. WELLS:  All right.  So this is2

application COA-23-29861 for the property3
located at 141 5th Street East.  They're4
looking to do a slew of work here, but mainly5
what was triggering Commission review is the6
restoration of the (inaudible) on the first7
floor and the second floor.  We --8

MS. PRYOR:  Can you speak up, please?9
MR. WELLS:  I'll do my best.10
So the scope of work includes reopening11

the previously enclosed first floor and second12
floor porches and installing new porch columns13
and railings on the second floor porch.14

Originally constructed in 1909, the15
primary structure has been heavily altered over16
the years.  The majority of the lots along this17
portion of the block contain structures with18
porches on both the first floor and the second19
floor.20

We did look at our analysis in terms of21
the Code criteria as well as the design22
guidelines.  We looked at the Sanborn maps, and23
it showed that the subject property originally24
contained a two-story dwelling with unenclosed25
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porches.1

We find that, overall, the space on the2
proposed design itself, it will be consistent3
and compatible, and we forward to you a4
recommendation for approval with conditions5
noted.6

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for7
staff?8

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)9
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,10

we'll open the public comment.11
Is the applicant here?12
(Audience member approaches the podium.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name14

and address for me.15
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Damian Gardner, 716816

Cypress Cove, Jacksonville, Florida 32244.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Damian, Diane is going to18

swear you in real quick.19
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your20

right hand for me, please.21
MR. GARDNER:  (Complies.)22
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the23

testimony you are about to give will be the24
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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truth?1

MR. GARDNER:  Yes, ma'am.2
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  And I presume you're good4

with all of the staff recommendations?5
MR. GARDNER:  Yes, we are.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We will call7

you back if we need to you.8
MR. GARDNER:  All right.  Thank you.9
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.10
Is anybody else here to speak on this COA?11
(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name13

and address again.14
MS. PRYOR:  Is it on?  I don't think it's15

on again.  I couldn't hear anybody standing up16
here speaking.17

(Microphone failure.)18
(Brief pause in the proceedings.)19
MS. PRYOR:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th20

Street.21
First off, I want to say that -- thank you22

to the applicant for wanting to bring this old23
gal back.  That -- it's a monumental task.24

What I would like to talk about is the25
Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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windows.  Now, I know that there are a lot of1
metal-type windows here, but if you scroll2
through, Arimus, I didn't see any pictures of3
the windows.  I saw a window survey, but I4
didn't see any photographs of the close-up5
windows, like you normally see with a window6
survey.7

And so my question here is, what is the8
condition of the entire window, not just the9
sash?  Is the frame still there?  Is the --10

(Microphone failure.)11
MS. PRYOR:  I could tell when this thing12

goes out.  See, it went out again.13
(Discussion held off the record.)14
MS. PRYOR:  I'll go back and kind of start15

over.16
So the windows themselves -- I did not see17

any photographs of the windows within the18
structure.  And I know that that is normally a19
part of the requirement for a window survey.20

And my question here is, although I know a21
metal window is not original, I'd like to know22
what is there.  Do we still have the original23
frame?  Do we still have the pulley and weight24
system there?  Are the weight pockets there?25
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Things of that nature, because if they are,1
then there's no reason to replace the entire2
window, which --3

When you talk about replacing windows,4
you're not -- you're talking about pulling the5
frame and the sashes.  But if the frame is6
still there, then you can simply do a repair,7
which would consist of building new sashes and8
putting the sashes in the existing openings,9
thereby maintaining the historic integrity of10
the windows -- openings themselves.11

Do we have photographs of the windows?12
THE CHAIRMAN:  That would be a question13

for staff at the moment.14
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to the15

app- -- not the applicant, the customer here,16
we do have pictures of the structure on file.17
I don't believe they're included in the book18
package because this was administrative, but,19
essentially, this does stem from a series of20
violations, and so the -- the survey on file is21
from several months ago.22

But in terms of our analysis, yeah, we did23
look at the existing windows, we did make a24
determination overall that, because they're25
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metal, that we -- they are warranted for1
replacement.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.3
MS. PRYOR:  So is there not any -- so I4

guess my -- again, this is part of -- although5
you said this was administrative, but this is6
included with this particular COA request, so I7
believe that it is something that we should8
discuss here and -- and especially since9
there's somebody like myself that's brought it10
up.11

I believe that the -- all of the12
information relative to the COA that's being13
presented here today needs to be provided to14
the public.  And had that happened, maybe I15
wouldn't have even had this question.16

I would request that we defer this17
particular item until we can take a look at18
what the actual windows look like inside and19
see exactly what's going on.  I would hate20
to -- and this is something that you'll hear me21
talk about a little bit later as well, in that22
window replacement, that's what people come in23
and talk about.  They want to replace their24
windows, but what they generally give you a25
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picture of is the sash that needs work.  The1
frames are traditionally in really good shape.2

So that's my -- that's my concern here,3
and I would appreciate it if the Commission4
would take that into consideration.5

Thank you.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.7
Is there anyone else here to speak on this8

COA?9
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,11

we'll close the public hearing, and I'll12
entertain a motion.13

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve14
COA-23-29861 for 141 5th Street East with the15
current conditions on the COA.16

COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Second.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thoughts,18

concerns?19
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Just judging by20

the front elevation of this home, I would21
suggest -- or I would think that these front22
first-story windows are likely not the original23
size of those windows.  They're very24
undersized.  There's no porch here or there's a25
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porch enclosed.  I'm not sure what's going on1
here, what's happened over, you know, the past2
hundred years or so.3

But if you're talking about the frames4
around these windows, you know, the ones in the5
front, first floor, I would -- those are likely6
not the original size of those windows is my --7
my estimation.8

Now, I don't have the pictures of all the9
windows, like she said, but it's likely that10
they've done a lot of this remodeling over the11
years and put these smaller aluminum windows in12
there.13

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  You're speaking to14
the front windows, right?15

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah.  That's all I16
can really see (inaudible).17

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  And that's where18
the -- originally the porch was there.  The19
owner is restoring, bringing back the porches.20

Those aren't really the windows that I21
believe are in question.  It's more the windows22
that are in the historic walls that are still23
intact, that's where the -- the citizen who24
spoke earlier was bringing up the point to25
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that, a question of the condition of the jambs1
and the sill and the head of the windows, not2
necessarily just the sashes.3

And so I think that's what -- that's what4
deserves discussion before we vote on it, is at5
least setting up a -- some dialogue about6
how -- and maybe this is something for the7
future, Arimus, but how windows are discussed8
in terms of restoration and the language that's9
used in discussing that restoration.10

Does that make sense?11
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah.12
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  I believe what's in13

question here is that the -- the windows that14
are in the historic openings that are being15
proposed to be removed, those may have been16
installed without completely removing the jamb,17
head and sill of the historic window.  Only the18
top and bottom sash were removed.  And so19
that's the question that's being brought20
forward.21

Is there evidence that the entire window,22
as a unit, was removed?  Because, as you know,23
a lot of these windows were handmade in the24
field.  That's what I think we need to discuss.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, let's discuss that.1
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  So --2
MS. PRYOR:  If I may?  If I may?3
THE CHAIRMAN:  Give us one second.4
MS. PRYOR:  Okay.5
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  So, for me, it's a6

question of how we might ask the windows to be7
documented before we -- as part of the report,8
and then the Commission seeing it as part of9
the -- the evidence of replacement or repair10
and (inaudible) us to vote on it.11

And then in this particular case, is this12
enough -- does the -- does staff, through their13
investigation and report, feel like they have14
enough evidence to stand by the recommendation15
that's been made to the Commission in light of16
the -- this discussion, so --17

Opinions?18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, yes.  For me, these19

being nonhistoric windows, I understand the20
remnants -- again, possibly the remnants of the21
original windows could still be there.  That,22
to me, is almost -- I don't want to say a step23
too far, but, I mean, these are nonhistoric24
windows that were clearly replaced.25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
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MS. PRYOR:  I can't hear you.1
THE CHAIRMAN:  I said these are2

nonhistoric windows that were clearly replaced.3
I have a hard time -- yeah, I have a hard4

time forcing a new homeowner to take on that5
burden that -- if there are pieces or sections6
of the original windows, that -- I just think7
that's a step too far, personally, but I'm here8
to listen if anybody else has thoughts.9

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I10
would agree with the Chair.11

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,12
I would say that, with no further information,13
I'm going to have to take the staff's14
recommendations that -- they went out and15
viewed these windows, they gave us an16
assessment here, and they determined that17
replacement was acceptable.  And without18
further evidence, I really don't have anything19
else to go on.20

COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Through the Chair, I21
agree as well.  The window survey form was --22
is pretty comprehensive.  I understand the23
community stakeholder would like to see more24
pictures, but the survey is very extensive and25
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the staff report is as well, so we appreciate1
that.  And I would tend to agree with the other2
commissioners.3

MS. LOPERA:  Mr. Chair, if I could just4
get a little information.5

So the scope of work includes seven items6
in the staff report.  Five of the seven were7
administratively approved.  Had the applicant8
only asked for those five, you would have never9
seen this, including those windows.10

And so what staff has provided you, yes,11
it's the window survey, but that's already been12
administratively approved, and there's no13
obligation to provide evidence to the public14
for administratively approved COAs.15

So really before you is only Number 1 and16
2, restore the front porch on the first floor17
and restore the front porch on the second18
floor.19

THE CHAIRMAN:  That makes things a little20
more straightforward, then.21

I believe we have a motion and a second.22
All those in favor?23

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?25
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COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)1
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have2

approved COA-23-29861.3
And we will move right along.4
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Can we pause for a5

second?6
THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.7
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  In light of the8

discussion that's been brought forward in9
regard to the COA -- and thank you, Counsel,10
for pointing out the sort of specificity of11
this particular case.12

I think that -- I think it is something13
that we should probably speak about a little14
bit more in terms of window assessment.  And15
this is a specific kind of situation where16
there's an existing retrofitted window in a17
historic opening, to maybe make -- talk about18
perhaps documenting things a bit more19
extensively so that there is proof that the20
entire window as a unit was removed or21
90 percent of it was removed.22

You know, there might be a threshold there23
that would support the situation for the24
applicant or support the situation for Planning25
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to say that, hey, you need to repair this1
window because there's still enough of it left,2
or could be, not to -- not to give you more3
work to do.4

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,5
we'll move on to COA-24-30330, 1616 Ionia6
Street.7

Is the applicant here for COA-24-30330?8
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)9
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'll call you up in a10

second.  We're going to get a quick staff11
report.12

Thank you.13
MR. WELLS:  Thank you.14
This is COA-24-30330 for property located15

at 1616 Ionia Street.  So this COA seeks to16
construct a two-story detached accessory17
structure behind a recently constructed18
single-family residence within the Springfield19
Historic District.20

The primary structure on the property is a21
frame-vernacular-styled home that's22
characterized by its hip roof and a full-width23
porch and 1-over-1 windows.  As proposed, the24
scope of work includes the construction of a25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 17



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

9 of 53 sheets Page 33 to 36 of 139 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

33
576-square-foot accessory structure.  This1
structure in particular will be located on the2
northwestern corner of the lot and will consist3
of a shingled hip roof to match the primary4
1-over-1 windows and casement windows, fiber5
cement lap siding, a stair system, two6
pedestrian doors and a single garage door.7

So in accordance with our design8
guidelines, as well as making sure this matches9
architecturally with the primary structure, we10
found that it is consistent and compatible, and11
we forward to you a recommendation for12
approval.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for14
staff?15

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Through the Chair,16
were there discussions about the graphics of17
the drawings?  Because I do -- you know, I18
noticed this when I was looking at it,19
(inaudible) just for graphic errors because --20
it's a hip roof, but the way it's -- the way21
it's delineated in the drawings, it's a bit --22
it's not drawn completely correct.  Was that23
addressed?  It is really a hip roof, not a24
gable?25
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MR. WELLS:  Yeah.1
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Okay.2
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to3

Commissioner Montoya, we did have an extensive4
discussion about just the revision -- we made a5
lot of revisions in correspondence with the6
applicant, but, ultimately, this is the closest7
we could get to what would be depicted in --8
and match compatibly with the primary.9

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to10
staff, the doors don't have any detail,11
although they -- just the appearance of glass12
doors on all the different elevations.  So I13
didn't know if that was just an incomplete14
graphic or the intention was to do completely15
flat doors with no detail.16

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to17
Commissioner Hoff, that is something that --18
again, we were working with the applicant to19
get this -- or make substantial changes to20
conform to the design guidelines as well as the21
primary structure, so some of the detailing in22
terms of the windows -- or not even the windows23
I should say, but the doors, they weren't24
specified in this instance.  The applicant25
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could come in and do a minor mod to change1
the -- or explicitly define what the door2
detail will be.3

One thing to note, too, we didn't apply a4
harsh level of scrutiny in terms of the doors5
because it was not street visible.  It will be6
facing the alleyway, and --7

MS. PRYOR:  Arimus, is your mic on?8
MR. WELLS:  Yes, it is.9
But, yeah, we -- we just -- that's in the10

report, the comments.11
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair,12

would it be possible to have -- add a condition13
regarding -- that the doors will be approved by14
staff?15

THE CHAIRMAN:  It could be, depending on16
what we're looking at.  I mean, if we have a --17
a game plan in mind for what -- I guess what18
you want the doors to be.19

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Sure.  So, typically,20
the doors -- typically, exterior doors have21
some kind of like transparent (inaudible) to22
them.  Given that these are not facing the23
street -- and I totally understand if they do24
not, but even doors with nontransparent25
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portions have some level of detail to them.1
They are not completely flat, so --2

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair, we're3
still just in the staff report.  We haven't4
opened the public hearing or anything yet.  So5
that discussion --6

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.  With that, we'll7
open the public hearing.8

The applicant can come on up.9
(Audience member approaches the podium.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name11

and address.12
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Reginald Northecide,13

1660 Ionia, Jacksonville, Florida 32206.14
THE CHAIRMAN:  She's going to swear you in15

real quick.16
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your17

right hand for me, please.18
MR. NORTHECIDE:  (Complies.)19
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the20

testimony you are about to give will be the21
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the22
truth?23

MR. NORTHECIDE:  Yes, I do.24
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  I presume you1

agreed to all the conditions laid out by staff?2
MR. NORTHECIDE:  I did.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Let's talk doors4

real quick.5
MR. NORTHECIDE:  Mr. Hoff, I know you6

guys -- I -- I do see his point about no detail7
in the window.  We talked about the French8
doors in the -- in the back.  I am open to --9
or I am looking at putting some glass doors,10
similar to the French doors, on the back of my11
house.  And those will be in the back of my12
yard, so they will have the privacy.13

My previous home that I lived in had a14
solid door, and I'm guessing you're talking15
about just the architecture around that?16

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes.17
MR. NORTHECIDE:  And I do plan to put a18

similar door like that, and I -- but it19
probably will have no window on it.20

THE CHAIRMAN:  On the back side?21
MR. NORTHECIDE:  The one on the back -- to22

the left of the garage door.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Correct.24
All right.  Any other questions for our25
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applicant at the moment?1

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you3

back up if we need you.4
MR. NORTHECIDE:  Thank you.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.6
All right.  Is anybody else here to speak7

on this COA?8
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)9
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, I'll10

close the public hearing, and I'll entertain a11
motion.12

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve13
COA-24-30330, 1616 Ionia Street, with the14
conditions that were approved.15

And can we make a request for staff16
approval on these doors here or --17

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair, if you18
want to move to approve with conditions and add19
an additional condition, you can do that, and20
add the staff approval of the doors -- or21
however you want to --22

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.  And a motion23
to approve the -- with conditions, with the24
access door to the garage having architectural25
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details approved by staff.1

COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Second.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  We have a second.3
Okay.  So we've got, what, three doors4

going into this?  One being up top and two on5
the bottom?  And we want architectural on the6
doors to the -- the double door, correct?7

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I'm talking about8
the one next to the garage.  The garage is9
facing the street, if I'm correct, right?10

THE CHAIRMAN:  It's facing the alley.11
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  That's the alley?12
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So --13
MS. LOPERA:  Did that motion get a second?14
THE CHAIRMAN:  It did.15
MS. LOPERA:  It did.  Okay.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Commissioner Glober.17
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So, through the Chair,18

I had written down the front elevation, which19
that is considered the front (indicating), the20
top, and then the right elevation, because21
those doors are the -- would be the most22
visible.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  So strictly the door that's24
facing the alley, correct?25
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  The door facing the1

alley, which our alleys are very much used, and2
the door on the right elevation.3

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Second (inaudible)4
door, right?5

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Yes.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  So I'm personally fine7

doing some sort of, you know, depth play on the8
bottom door, but I, personally, wouldn't want9
to put glass on that door.10

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So through the Chair,11
I'm not talking about glass.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.13
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I'm just asking for14

the doors to be approved by staff.15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Gotcha.16
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Not --17
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  That's a good18

clarification.  I agree.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, let's -- I guess20

let's lay out, then, what you're looking for21
staff to approve, then, just -- just to get an22
idea of what you'd like to see.23

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, an24
exterior door that is reflective of the25
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character of other exterior doors not facing1
the street.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.3
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  And no requirement4

of a window on that door --5
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Correct.6
(Simultaneous speaking.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Same (inaudible), so --8
Good there?9
MR. WELLS:  Yes.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  All those in11

favor?12
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?14
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you've16

approved COA-24-30330.17
MS. LOPERA:  Mr. Chair, if I could get a18

clarification before you move on?19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.20
MS. LOPERA:  So you just approved that the21

exterior door to the left of the garage door is22
the only one that needs additional staff23
approval unless they select their door --24

THE CHAIRMAN:  As well as the second story25
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door.1
MS. LOPERA:  And the second story --2
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  The apartment entry3

door.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  The apartment entry door.5
MS. LOPERA:  Thank you.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We're going to7

move on to Number 9 on the consent agenda,8
COA-23-29954, 1918 Morningside Street.9

MR. WELLS:  Application COA-23-29954,10
1918 Morningside Street, seeks to do an11
after-the-fact window replacement on a12
contributing structure in the Riverside13
Avondale Historic District.  So this property14
is located on an interior lot, but it consists15
of a two-story Tudor-Revival-styled home.16

The after-the-fact work includes17
installing five windows, which was previously18
approved under COA-20-24394, and that's19
included within the book package itself for20
further reference.21

So these windows were essentially being22
approved under a new COA to commence that work.23
And there's still administrative work that24
they're looking to do as well for window25
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replacement, three nonoriginal windows.1

Other than that, we forward to you a2
recommendation for approval with the conditions3
noted in the report.4

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for5
staff?6

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll open the8

public hearing.9
Is the applicant here?10
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)11
THE CHAIRMAN:  You can come on up.12
(Audience member approaches the podium.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name14

and address.15
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Joel Steele, 505 South16

Steel Bridge Road, St. Johns, Florida 32259.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Joel, Diane is going to18

swear you in.19
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your20

right hand for me, please.21
MR. STEELE:  (Complies.)22
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the23

testimony you are about to give will be the24
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the25
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truth?1

MR. STEELE:  Yes, I do.2
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  Joel, I presume you agree4

with all of the conditions --5
MR. STEELE:  Yes, sir, we do.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  -- staff has given you?7
Okay.  Any questions for Joel at the8

moment?9
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)10
THE CHAIRMAN:  We'll call you if we need11

you.12
MR. STEELE:  Thank you.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.14
Is there anybody else here to speak on15

this COA?16
(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name18

and address.19
MS. PRYOR:  Say again?20
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name21

and address.22
MS. PRYOR:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th23

Street.24
So --25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300 20



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 45 to 48 of 139 12 of 53 sheets 

45
THE CHAIRMAN:  You're good.1
MS. PRYOR:  I'm a little confused about2

this one.  Is this -- I didn't -- I didn't3
interpret this one to be one that was after the4
fact, or have the windows been replaced5
already?  What is --6

THE CHAIRMAN:  I believe Arimus can walk7
you through this one.8

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to9
Ms. Pryor, yes, the windows have been10
previously -- already been replaced, and so11
they were approved under a previous COA, but12
that COA has expired, and so they're looking to13
bring the property into compliance.14

MS. PRYOR:  So there was a previously15
approved COA.  But have the -- has the work16
been done?17

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.18
MR. WELLS:  Yes.19
MS. PRYOR:  It has been done.20
Okay.  So is this -- all right.  I guess21

I'm just a little confused, so -- why are we22
here if the work's already being done, if the23
previous COA was already approved, and -- but24
it expired?  Couldn't you just approve that25
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administratively again, like you did before,1
rather than bring it in front of the2
Commission?3

I was confused by this one, which is why I4
wanted to discuss it.5

MR. WELLS:  No.  So -- because the6
previous COA from 2020 went before the7
Commission, we felt it was prudent to bring it8
back before the Commission.9

MS. PRYOR:  Okay.  Well, it doesn't10
really -- I mean, the work's already done, so11
there's nothing even -- to even talk about,12
so -- I mean, what type of windows were put in?13
What were approved?  The windows that were14
approved, are they proper?  Do they meet with15
our current window guidelines that we now have16
in place?17

You know, just because it was approved at18
one point, before we had our window guidelines19
in place, doesn't mean that those same windows20
would meet the guidelines for today.21

Those are the kinds of things I'm asking22
for this commission to think about.  It's not23
just a straight, oh, well, we already approved24
it once, and they -- they didn't start until25
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after a year or after, and so it expired.  And,1
oh, they did it anyway, but -- things change.2
That's -- that's why I'm bringing this item up.3

I don't think this is as black and white4
as you think it is, and that's -- I'm asking5
this commission to delve into it a little bit6
more and find out exactly what was done.7

Thank you.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.9
Is there anybody else here to speak on10

this COA?11
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,13

we'll close the public hearing, and I'll14
entertain a motion.15

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Motion to approve16
COA-23-29954 with the current conditions.17

COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Second.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Comments,19

concerns?20
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Through the Chair,21

question for staff.  So the way I understand22
the scenario here is there was a COA, it has23
expired, but work had been done during --24
sometime either before or after the COA25
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expired, and so you're including it in this1
current COA just to -- because, as you said,2
you thought it was prudent because the time had3
been passed.4

But in terms of the citizen's question5
just a moment ago, the -- the staff's review of6
the project deemed it according to the previous7
COA, and that's why it's on the consent agenda8
now?9

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to10
Commissioner Montoya, that is correct.11

The original genesis of this application,12
it stemmed from the applicant wanting to do13
some administrative work.  And so when we did14
our cursory review, we found that there was an15
expired COA in place for previously approved16
windows, so we felt, again, it was prudent to17
not only bring it before you again but also to18
include that after-the-fact work with the19
application itself.20

In terms of our window design guidelines21
changing, they never changed -- it was a matter22
of just making sure we are putting out the23
information in a more transparent manner to the24
public.  The design guidelines have not25
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changed, so our approach to windows,1
interpreting them, has not changed since they2
were enacted back in the '90s.3

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,4
so the previous COA that was never finished5
out, is -- are the windows they're replacing in6
compliance with that COA that they were7
recalling after the fact in this instance?8

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to9
Commissioner Gregory, we found that they were10
in compliance.  They are exterior raised11
profiled muntins and they do have the wood12
pattern that we -- the wood clad pattern that13
we conditioned in the previous COA, so, again,14
we found they are consistent.15

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Thank you.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any other questions for17

staff?18
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)19
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that, I'll20

take a vote.21
All those in favor?22
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?24
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have1

approved COA-23-29954.2
And, with that, we will jump to Section F,3

Historic Designations.  We have LM-24-04, 22594
26th Street West.5

All right.  Let's go.6
MR. WELLS:  So this is LM-24-04, located7

at 2259 West 26th Street.  Historically, this8
has been known as the West 26th Street Grocery.9

In terms of our landmark criteria, as you10
are aware of, the applicant is in support.11
Only two of the seven criteria have to be met.12
However, if the applicant is in opposition to13
the landmark, four of the seven criteria have14
to be met.  In this instance, the applicant is15
in support, so only two.16

We found that it did meet two of the seven17
criteria.  The first one relates to its value18
as a significant reminder of the cultural,19
historical, architectural or archaeological20
heritage of the city, state or nation.21

So, traditionally speaking, the historic22
preservation movement is becoming more23
diversified by focusing on building and sites24
related to the history and culture of racial25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

51
and ethnic minorities.  These buildings and1
sites usually embody the unique history and2
culture of marginalized groups, including their3
struggles for dignity and full citizenship.  So4
the determination of significance for such5
buildings and sites usually does not follow the6
traditional historic preservation model which7
is based more on high style architecture and8
the degree and nature of alterations and9
additions.  Rather, it includes historical and10
cultural significance.11

Some examples of this would be the West12
26th Street Grocery, which reflects the13
historical trend of small commercial buildings14
that served black communities due to limited15
access to larger stores because of segregation16
and distance.17

Built in 1930, the masonry vernacular18
style building was moved in 1959 from the19
original site at 3126 Old Kings Road to 225920
West 26th Street.  The move may have been an21
opportunity to be located in the vibrant22
African-American neighborhood of Grand Park.23

The second criteria relates to its24
suitability for preservation and restoration.25
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During our analysis, we found that the most1
significant alteration of the building appears2
to be the enclosure of the storefront with3
brick, which is readily reversible.  The4
building also has no evidence of major5
deterioration and appears to be well-maintained6
over the years.7

It is the stated intent of the owner to8
rehabilitate and reopen the store while having9
other sections of the large parcel used for10
community events.11

So, again, based on those criteria, we12
found it is consistent and it does meet the13
eligibility requirements for landmarking, so we14
forward to you a recommendation.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for16
staff?17

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll open the19

public hearing.20
Is the applicant here?21
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)22
THE CHAIRMAN:  You can come on up.23
(Audience members approach the podium.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Just one at a time, if you25
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would.1

If you'll state your name and address for2
me.3

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Andre Harrell, 2259 West4
26th Street.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Andre, Diane is6
going to swear you in real quick.7

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your8
right hand for me, please.9

MR. HARRELL:  (Complies.)10
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the11

testimony you are about to give will be the12
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the13
truth?14

MR. HARRELL:  Yes, ma'am.15
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Welcome.17
If you can tell us a little bit about it.18
MR. HARRELL:  We -- this is my father's19

store, and he bought it, I think, in 1974, and20
I took over it in '95.  And I've been trying to21
fill his dream, what he started.  You know, and22
I got a little one that's coming up behind me23
too, and I want him to follow my footsteps.24

You know, I have got -- kept the building25
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up to par since I had it, you know, a new roof,1
a new whatever I had to do to it to keep it,2
you know, looking good for the neighborhood.3

And it's in a neighbor- -- into where the4
neighborhood needs the store, you know,5
because -- for -- to get where I'm -- you got6
to go -- you got to go way here and way there,7
you know, just to get something.  And I wanted8
to keep it going in the neighborhood because it9
just -- the neighborhood needs it.10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Very good.11
Any questions for our applicant?12
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)13
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.14

We'll call you if we need you.15
MR. HARRELL:  Thank you.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anybody else here to17

speak on this landmarking?18
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Come on up.20
(Audience member approaches the podium.)21
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll just state your22

name and address for me.23
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Good afternoon.24
I'm Angelia Wiggins.  My address is 223025
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West 26th Street, of course, Jacksonville,1
Florida 32209.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  Angelia, she's going to3
swear you in real quick.4

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your5
right hand for me, please.6

MS. WIGGINS:  (Complies.)7
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the8

testimony you are about to give will be the9
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the10
truth?11

MS. WIGGINS:  I do.12
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.13
MS. WIGGINS:  So I support the designation14

of West 26th Street Grocery store building as a15
historical landmark, not only as a significant16
piece of Grand Park's history but also to serve17
as a reminder of the importance of18
minority-owned businesses, small businesses at19
that, which the community is still in desperate20
need of.21

The building was strategically placed to22
set an angle on the property, to be the23
forefront of the neighborhood, and to see it's24
well-maintained.  Although unoccupied at the25
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time, it still reflects the hopes and goals for1
unified prosperity, equal opportunities for2
all, and community involvement.3

So I'm asking this commission to approve4
the designation on -- because of its positive5
impact on the Grand Park community in the6
present, future, and also because of the past.7
And as I stated earlier, I fully support the8
designation.9

Thank you.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you so much.11
Is anyone else here to speak on this12

landmarking?13
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)14
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll close the15

public hearing, and I'll entertain a motion.16
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve17

LM-24-04, 2259 West 26th Street.18
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Second.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Comments, concerns?20
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)21
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?22
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?24
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have1

approved LM-24-04, and we will move on to --2
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Through the3

Chair --4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.5
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  -- before we move6

on to the -- to the applicant and the person7
who spoke on behalf of the designation, thank8
you.9

MS. WIGGINS:  Thank you.10
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  This is not11

property that's being preserved by the City.12
And to make -- take action like this to13
preserve a building is greatly appreciated.14

MS. WIGGINS:  Thank you.15
MR. HARRELL:  Thank you.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,17

we're on to Section G, Certificates of18
Appropriateness.  We've got COA-24-30398, 131819
Dancy Street.20

MR. WELLS:  So application COA-24-30398,21
for the property located at 1318 Dancy Street,22
seeks to replace an original metal shingle roof23
on a one-story contributing structure.24

So unlike Springfield, metal roofs in the25
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Riverside Avondale Historic District are rare1
and treated with more sensitivity when viewing2
appropriate replacement options due to the3
contribution they have to the district's4
architectural diversity.5

The structure is surrounded by other6
one-story structures with a mixture of stucco,7
cinder block, brick, and wood features.  The8
applicant currently is seeking to replace with9
a gray asphalt shingled roof.10

We did run some administrative options by11
the applicant that we could approve, such as12
metal shingle, a shingled (inaudible) panel,13
5V crimp, or a standing seam design.  But14
because the gray asphalt shingle is not15
original to the roof, nor does it imitate the16
appearance of the metal shingle, we are17
forwarding to you a recommendation for denial.18

And end of report.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for20

staff?21
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll open the23

public hearing.24
Is the applicant here?25
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AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.1
THE CHAIRMAN:  You can come on up.2
(Audience member approaches the podium.)3
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name4

and address for me.5
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Debbie Field, 22596

Forest Boulevard.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Debbie, Diane is going to8

swear you in.9
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your10

right hand for me, please.11
MS. FIELD:  (Complies.)12
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the13

testimony you are about to give will be the14
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the15
truth?16

MS. FIELD:  Yes.17
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Welcome in.19
MS. FIELD:  Thank you.20
So I have been going back and forth with21

Arimus over some administrative options, and22
the homeowner has agreed to go with the metal23
roof.  We are, however, asking not to have to24
install the silver metal roof because it's a25
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red brick home.  It, aesthetically, just will1
not look nice.  She is asking for a dark bronze2
roof, which is similar to the rusty color of3
the roof now.4

The roof is 86 years old, and we did our5
best to try to make repairs or clean it up.6
We've cleaned much of the debris off, but it --7
it's not salvageable.  And for insurance8
purposes, for the new owner, they really do9
need to replace the entire roof system.10

So she has agreed to go with the metal but11
is asking if she could have a deviation in the12
color, silver to a bronze, something that would13
be more aesthetically pleasing to the eye and14
match the home.15

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We will chat about16
that.17

MS. FIELD:  Okay.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Did you pass that out, by19

chance, the --20
MS. FIELD:  This (indicating)?21
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.22
MS. FIELD:  Absolutely.23
(Complies.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Any questions for our25
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applicant currently?1

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you3

back if we need you.4
MS. FIELD:  Okay.  Thank you.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  Is anybody else here to6

speak on this COA?7
(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)8
MS. PRYOR:  Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th.9
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.10
MS. PRYOR:  I wanted to say that the -- I11

heard what Arimus said about the metal roofs12
and so forth, and -- and my thought here was,13
well, gosh, why don't they require Springfield14
properties to go back to metal when they were15
originally metal?  It seems a bit inconsistent16
to me.17

I like the fact that they -- that they18
wanted them to go back with metal if that was19
the original roof on it.  I didn't look at the20
Sanborn map to see if it said what the original21
roofing material was, but --22

Again, it seems to be a little23
inconsistent between the different historic24
districts in that oftentimes properties in25
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Springfield are allowed to reroof from metal to1
asphalt shingle administratively, but yet in2
his -- in Riverside, in this case, this3
particular home was -- was denied --4
recommended to be denied.  And I'm just -- I'm5
just bringing this to your attention, using6
this as an example.7

And, again, I like the fact that they8
said, yes, this needs to stay metal, but we're9
inconsistent with the way that we treat10
properties across the different historic11
districts, and I think that is a problem and12
something that needs to be taken into13
consideration.14

And that's all I wanted to bring up.15
Thank you.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.17
Is there anybody else here to speak on18

this COA?19
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,21

we'll close the public hearing, and I'll22
entertain a motion.23

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Before we get a24
motion here, I have a procedural question.25
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So if the homeowner has agreed to do a1

metal roof, then we need to amend this, or do2
we need to send this -- defer this?  I mean,3
I'm not sure how to handle a motion here.4

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to5
Commissioner Gregory, your motion would be to6
approve, but then you'll have to come up with7
your own conditions.  Perhaps staff can offer8
some conditions if you want to condition color9
or whatever you want to condition.10

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Got it.11
Thank you.12
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, if13

I may, a question for staff.14
I know that in Springfield the color is15

something that the staff has had an opinion on.16
Since metal roofs are much more rare in17
Riverside/Avondale, has the staff -- do you18
have an opinion on the color of the metal?19

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to20
Commissioner Hoff, in both districts, in terms21
of metal roof replacements, we would rather22
the -- in terms of our approach, we recommend23
that they imitate the color.  So we do consider24
the -- it a character-defining piece.25
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Springfield is a little bit different,1

obviously, because of the preponderance of it,2
but, yes, color -- just to answer your3
question, yes.4

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Okay.  So through the5
Chair to staff, just to clarify, you would --6
your recommendation would be for the color to7
reflect the color of the roof that's there now?8

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to9
Commissioner Hoff, that is correct.10

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any other questions11
for staff at the moment?12

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Just to clarify,13
through the Chair, question for staff.  This is14
calling out a metal shingle, correct?  Not a15
standing seam metal roof, this is calling out16
for it to be a metal shingle?  There's a17
difference, yes?18

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to19
Commissioner Montoya, just to clarify, are you20
asking what the current material is or what21
they're proposing?22

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  What would be23
approved is (inaudible) to replace it with24
metal shingle, not standing seam; is that25
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correct?1

MR. WELLS:  No.  So at the administrative2
level, they have four options they can be3
applied -- or approved for.  So metal single or4
a shingle step panel, 5V crimp, or a standing5
seam design, so those -- yeah.6

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  All right.7
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  So I think what8

Commissioner Montoya may be saying is that we9
can't determine at what specific type of10
roof -- the metal roof.  We have -- they can11
have any of the four options.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we could.13
(Simultaneous speaking.)14
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  (Inaudible.)15
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  So I guess as far16

as our discussion, the thing at issue here --17
well, there's two things.  Do we want to simply18
deny the -- or do we want to make a motion to19
approve with this particular color?  Because it20
sounds like the -- this -- it sounds like from21
a (inaudible) --22

MS. PRYOR:  We can't hear you.23
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Excuse me.24
It sounds like what needs to be discussed25
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between us, before we amend the motion, is the1
color.  I don't think we have an issue with the2
metal roof, but it's the color.3

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well --4
MS. FIELD:  Can I show you some current5

existing pictures of the roof?6
(Inaudible.)7
THE CHAIRMAN:  You have to come up.8

That's fine.  I'll take some current pictures9
if you've got them.10

(Ms. Field approaches the podium.)11
THE CHAIRMAN:  We can approve -- we can12

approve a standing seam with a silver roof if13
we wanted to, and that's what they could do.14

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Sure.15
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'd prefer to get to an16

amenable approval, correct --17
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Agreed.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  -- rather than having to go19

back and -- if we denied this, could they go20
admin next month with a standing seam roof21
with --22

MR. WELLS:  They could.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  But either way -- if we can24

get it done today, great.25
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COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Yeah, that's an1

option.2
MR. WELLS:  One thing to note, too, just3

while the pictures are being distributed, the4
applicant did submit some photos too.  I have5
them on the screen right now.6

One note that they did make was that,7
because of the condition of the roof being very8
old and historic, the appearance of it does9
already have that brown color.  So that's10
another reason why they wanted to with the11
brown metal.12

THE CHAIRMAN:  So that sample wasn't13
really brown to me.  It was more like a dark --14
it looked like a dark gray to me.15

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yeah, it was a dark16
bronze.  It's not --17

(Simultaneous speaking.)18
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  So let's back up19

just a little bit because there was something20
that -- something exchanged between you two.21

It sounded -- if I heard this correctly,22
if we -- if we approve the (inaudible) of the23
application, this does not prevent the24
applicant from coming back immediately with a25
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metal roof and you being able to approve it1
administratively?2

MR. WELLS:  That is correct.3
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  And so I would4

suggest that that's probably the path of -- the5
straightest course for us to get the applicant6
to a solution for their project.7

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, but we could --8
couldn't we just -- we could just approve a9
standing seam metal roof today.10

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  The only reason I11
bring that up is because of the citizen's12
comments earlier, that it -- I think that it13
does bring to light the necessity to discuss14
some other things regarding metal roofs in the15
future.  But it's six to one-half a dozen to16
the other, so --17

THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's --18
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  And through the19

Chair, if we were to deny this application, is20
there an additional cost for a new21
administrative fee for the owners?22

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to23
Commissioner Gregory, administrative24
applications are free.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  But if we're good today1

with the standing seam roof, I don't see why we2
can't just move forward rather than to have to3
apply again --4

COMMISSIONER FRICK:  I think we would need5
to see what type of standing seam in6
conjunction with -- so we would need to see the7
profile, I would assume --8

MS. FIELD:  I do have the profile.  We9
were planning to use the 5V crimp.10

MS. LOPERA:  Come up to the microphone,11
please, ma'am.12

(Ms. Field approaches the podium.)13
MS. FIELD:  So this shows the profile14

(indicating).  It is not an individual shingle,15
it's a panel, but it is one of the approved16
options that we were given.  So that -- that's17
what we would need to be -- you know, we would18
plan to use.19

And like we were talking before, she's20
going to double her cost of replacing her roof21
to go with the metal, so I'm just hopeful that22
we can at least make it look nice.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.24
MS. FIELD:  Does anyone want this?25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, sure.1
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the --2
THE CHAIRMAN:  So another option we can do3

here is say, hey, we approve -- we're going to4
approve the standing seam roof, you know,5
deeming staff's approval.  They've done the6
groundwork for us.  And we can give them -- we7
can give staff final approval on what they've8
already done.9

MS. FIELD:  I just don't want to have to10
come back in a month, but I'm --11

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, I understand.  I'm12
trying to --13

(Simultaneous speaking.)14
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  (Inaudible.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  I'm trying my best to get16

you --17
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  (Inaudible)18

question also.  We haven't had a -- do we have19
a motion on this yet?20

Would you prefer us to make a decision21
today or do you want us to deny this and go22
back with an administrative later?  Do you want23
us to go ahead and make a decision today on24
this?25
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MS. FIELD:  Well, I mean, that would be1

preferable, but I want to do whatever is going2
to give us the best chance of getting what the3
homeowner is asking for and, hopefully, not4
have to go, you know, through another hearing,5
if possible.6

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I understand.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  We'll call you back8

up if we need you.9
MS. FIELD:  Okay.  Thank you.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  So we don't have a motion11

on the table, but I think we should get to, at12
a minimum, in my opinion, a motion to approve13
with staff conditions as far as the standing14
seam roof goes.15

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Motion to approve16
COA-24-30398, 1318 Dancy Street, for the17
replacement of the roof with a metal roof with18
staff conditions and staff approval.19

MS. LOPERA:  Color as approved by the20
staff as well?21

THE CHAIRMAN:  No.  We're going to talk22
about that.23

(Simultaneous speaking.)24
COMMISSIONER GREGORY: (Inaudible.)25
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MS. LOPERA:  With one condition, that it's1

a metal roof as approved by the Historic2
Planning Section?3

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Yes.4
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Second.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  Now let's talk color.6
MS. FIELD:  So what does that mean?7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we're getting there.8

We're going to --9
MS. FIELD:  Oh, okay.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  We're going to talk color11

and then -- yeah.12
How do we feel about the color?13
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair, I14

would support the staff's position that the15
color of the new -- that since the roof is16
deemed of significance, contributing to the17
character of this house, that the color be18
reflective of what has been the color of the19
roof traditionally, which appears, from the20
photographs, to be mostly some type of21
silverish with some wear and tear over the22
decades that's brownish.23

THE CHAIRMAN:  I will say, in my opinion,24
I think the one that they're proposing is25
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almost closer, personally.  I mean, I --1

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,2
I would say that -- question for staff.  Is it3
possible this roof was painted?  I mean, a lot4
of (inaudible) peeling off of here.  Was that5
all just rust?  I mean, I've seen metal roofs6
painted before.7

MS. FIELD:  Yeah, there's no indication8
that it was painted.9

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  From the applicant,10
no indication of painting.  So we're assuming11
the silver is original, then?12

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to13
Commissioner Gregory, that is correct.14

Just based on the photos that the15
applicant provided, it doesn't appear to be16
painted.17

THE CHAIRMAN:  So the dark bronze to me18
comes off more of a dark gray, which I think,19
to me, is relatively close to this.  I think20
the silver is going to be a little -- a good21
deal lighter than what's currently on the roof.22

But with that said, I don't have a strong23
feeling on this, so if anybody else has24
thoughts, I'd love to hear it.25
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COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I would agree with1

you, that if you go with silver, it's going to2
come off extremely shiny.  It's going to3
reflect a lot of light.  It will be very -- it4
will stand out, which is maybe what you're5
going for, but I would be okay with the darker6
color that was proposed by the applicant.7

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Through the Chair,8
you know, there are many more colors than the9
two that were shown to us, and that's why10
they're available.  That's why I'm suggesting11
that this be approved by staff rather than us12
making a decision on two small samples that13
we're seeing.14

And in regards to silver roofs, they all15
start out shiny, but they dull over time.  So16
that -- that's another aspect to consider.17

I feel like, typically, this would be18
something handled administratively, unless19
there was a specific color that the applicant20
just really wanted and wanted to bring it21
before the Commission.  So that's why I think22
that -- I think that the -- it should be23
entirely administratively approved rather than24
us picking colors.  I'm not sure that's our --25
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what we should be doing.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah, but it does seem like2
the applicant has a specific color that they3
brought in, and that's the --4

I guess I'd be fine with a dark gray.  As5
you said, there are a lot of colors, so it --6
to me, it isn't (inaudible) to be a stark7
silver.8

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  And that -- that's9
my -- through the Chair, that's my issue with10
the -- with the bronze.  That also is going to11
fade over time and turn into the light brown.12
The sun is going to have an effect on the dark13
bronze and it fades over time.  We've all seen14
a dark bronze storefront and dark bronze15
roofing materials, so -- but that's my --16
that's my --17

MR. WELLS:  If I may, to the Commission,18
we're -- staff is not opposed to working with19
the applicant, of course, to come up with an20
administrative option.  The only thing we would21
need guidance from you-all on is just the color22
because we would consider the color character23
defining.  So if we can limit it to some24
options, we can tailor the applicant in the25
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right direction.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  So I think -- maybe instead2
of bronze, we push for a -- it doesn't3
necessarily have to be light silver, but we4
could go to a darker gray --5

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Charcoal.6
THE CHAIRMAN:  -- somewhere in that realm7

as opposed to bronze.  I think it would make us8
all happy if (inaudible).9

MR. WELLS:  Okay.10
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  So through the11

Chair, maybe approving a silver, dark gray, or12
light -- somewhat lighter gray, maybe like a13
charcoal color?14

THE CHAIRMAN:  Somewhere in that realm.15
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Somewhere in that16

range, I guess.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  And we'll give staff the18

final say.19
MR. WELLS:  Okay.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Let's see.  You're going to21

have to probably amend your motion to add that.22
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  All right.  I'd23

like to amend my motion for COA-24-30398, 131824
Dancy Street, to replacement of the roof with a25
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metal roof with staff approval of the roofing1
proposal, as well as colors in the silver,2
gray, dark gray, charcoal-type color, that type3
of range.  That could be done administratively.4

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Second.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?6
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?8
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)9
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll vote on10

the motion as amended.11
All those in favor?12
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.13
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?14
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you have16

approved COA-24-30398, and we will move along17
to COA-24-30120, 125 3rd Street East.18

And can we have all of the things she19
brought up?20

Just a quick announcement.  If you're COA21
is approved or you were on consent, you're free22
to leave.  Just FYI, if anyone is sticking23
around unnecessarily.24

MR. WELLS:  So this is application25
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COA-24-30120 for the property located at 1251
3rd Street East.2

So before I begin my report, I do just3
want to go through the package itself.4
Included within the book is -- well, in the5
staff report there is a list of enforcement --6
Code Enforcement history.  So this will detail7
the entire list of cases against that8
particular property since 20- -- actually,9
1998.10

On the next page there's a COA and permit11
history, so all permits that the property has12
been applied for, or at least filed.13

Also included within the book is a list of14
staff photos, applicant photos.  We did supply15
you with three engineer letters provided by the16
applicant.  On the next section there's a17
portion that details the licensing -- the18
license status of those engineers.19

And then on the last section is just20
letters of support and opposition.  So we do21
have one letter of opposition in the packet22
here, but mainly in the book itself there's23
letters of support.  So there should be two24
notated.  And then I did pass out a hard copy25
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here of some additional letters.  So the first1
letter is a letter of opposition from SPAR,2
just detailing their recommendation for denial.3

The second page goes into another letter4
of support.  This is from Mr. Dolan Poole5
(phonetic).  The third page just goes into6
the -- actually, another letter of support from7
Mr. John Dyal (phonetic).  And then the last8
page goes into the licensing status of9
Mr. Dyal, who spoke on behalf -- as a project10
manager.11

So, once again, this application, this is12
seeking to demolish a two-story contributing13
structure within the Springfield Historic14
District.  The property is located on an15
interior lot and it's bounded by new16
construction homes to the east and west.17

The structure is characterized as a frame18
vernacular-style building with significant19
alterations over the years.  Once again, three20
structural engineer reports were found -- were21
supplied, and they found the structure to be22
unsafe, exhibits signs of damage from wood23
destroying organisms and water rot and be cost24
prohibitive.25
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So the City's Municipal Code Compliance1

Division has condemned the structure and2
declared it unsafe.  According to the attached3
enforcement history, the property has been4
subject to enforcement activity by MCCD for5
over 18 years with no habitable result.6

Since its first condemnation in 2007,7
property ownership has changed five times.8
According to archival and permitting research,9
staff could not find any evidence of the last10
four owners making any attempt to rehabilitate11
the structure, and we did this through looking12
through permits and COAs.13

However, when the current owner purchased14
the property in November of 2019, attempts to15
rehabilitate the structure were made through16
two different COAs.  So the first one was17
COA-2019-2022- -- or -22785, which was approved18
in May of 2021.  And then the second one was19
COA-22-27134, which was approved by the20
Commission in June of 2022.21

So despite being approved for a permit in22
2020 by staff and May of '21, the23
rehabilitation plans never materialized.24

So we did look at the application in25
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accordance with our design guidelines, our Code1
criteria, and the Secretary of Interior2
standards.  We found that the proposed3
demolition of the structure will not have a4
significant impact on the surrounding5
properties due to the structure lacking many of6
the significant architectural details common in7
historic structures and most of the historic8
details and fabric being removed or9
deteriorated.10

We did find that the demolition can be11
completed within a reasonable period of time.12
And, once again, we did state the subject13
structure has been -- has been heavily altered,14
and so -- some of these alterations include the15
enclosure of the first floor front porch as16
well as a second floor front porch, which have17
been -- they've experienced collapsing in the18
past few years.19

Enclosure of the first floor front porch,20
removal of historic wood siding, partial21
removal of the historic metal roof,22
inappropriate removal of the historic wood23
windows with metal windows.  There's24
alterations and removal of the window openings25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

82
and alterations and removal of the porch1
columns and railings.2

We do find that the subject structure does3
not have design elements that are -- that would4
make reproduction difficult and impossible.5
And, again, we found that the frame vernacular6
style of this building can be found frequently7
within the district itself.8

And according to the applicant, if the9
building is demolished, a new residential10
structure will be constructed on the subject11
property.  And the applicant has provided plans12
to demonstrate that.13

The applicant has provided three opinions14
from licensed structural engineers.  So the15
first one, which is dated January 31st of 2017,16
the second one is September 18th of 2017, and17
the third one is from November 7th of 2023,18
which all, again, found the structure to be in19
extreme disrepair, structurally unsafe, damage20
from wood destroying organisms, water rot, and21
cost prohibitive.22

Furthermore, staff did conduct a site23
visit of the property on February 2nd.  And by24
supporting documentation as well as the photos25
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we took, we found that the amount of1
rehabilitation in order to restore it back to2
habitable use would be extensive.3

We also did document termite damage and4
wood rot on the framing pieces inside of the5
structure.  And some of the structural framing6
appears to have shifted such that the framing7
and beams are no longer in proper alignment.8

The applicant did not provide any details9
regarding economic return, but, again, given10
the absence of exterior siding, the absence of11
windows, exposures in the roof, enclosure of12
the front and rear porches, and evidence of a13
compromised foundation and framing system,14
there's a possibility that the costs to15
rehabilitate the property are significant.16

Of course, with demolitions, we do try to17
work with the applicant to explore feasible18
alternatives to demolition, such as relocation,19
rehabilitation, mothballing, and reuse by the20
current owner of a prospective buyer.21

According to the applicant, they do not22
have an interest in selling the property.  And23
based on staff's finding, no other feasible24
alternatives to demolition are readily25
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apparent.  Moreover, the structure does not1
have enough structural integrity for relocation2
to be considered.3

Staff was also not provided any evidence4
to support a potential claim of undue economic5
hardship.6

And based on these reasonings and the Code7
criteria, we do forward to you a recommendation8
for approval.9

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Questions for staff?10
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)11
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you for that report.12
All right.  With that, we'll open the13

public hearing.14
Is the applicant here?15
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.16
THE CHAIRMAN:  You can come on up.17
(Audience member approaches the podium.)18
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll just state your19

name and address.20
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Frank Butler, 126 East21

3rd Street, Jacksonville, Florida.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Frank, Diane is23

going to swear you in.24
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your25
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right hand for me, please.1

MR. BUTLER:  (Complies.)2
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the3

testimony you are about to give will be the4
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the5
truth?6

MR. BUTLER:  I do.7
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.8
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Frank, anything9

to add to the staff report?10
MR. BUTLER:  A couple of things.11
The letter from SPAR, okay, so I know they12

were saying that there was two COAs.  The13
COA-19-22785, I'm not familiar with that one14
because I know when I really got into doing15
this project, it was COA-22-27134, and that's16
when I met Susan and Mr. Wells and -- and17
Jeremy [sic] out at the property.18

The actual permit -- they saying it was19
approved permit B20.  We did not raise a20
permit.  I looked this permit up, and it was21
for a demo team.22

During when I first got the property,23
Mike, who was a -- an inspector, called me over24
and we had a conversation.  He said,25
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Mr. Butler, what are you going to do with the1
property?  I said I was going to renovate the2
property.  And he said that you need make sure3
you mow the grass, keep everything closed and4
everything.  I told him, okay, I will; take my5
number just in case anything happens.6

Years after that there, I notice that -- I7
got a call from him saying that the front part8
of the house had caved in.  And I -- if9
anybody -- they -- remember, it was falling10
down, they said it was an unsafe situation.  So11
we need to address that situation.  So it12
was --13

When I went there, it was falling in, so I14
had guys come in there and remove the stuff15
that was falling down for a safe situation, and16
I -- when I looked this up and had my17
contractor to look up the B20, he said it must18
have been a City -- had them to put the demo19
in, but that -- when I researched it, that demo20
was never approved, so, no, I never had a21
permit to start construction.22

At that time, when I met Arimus and23
everybody over at the property, you know, even24
though I had the two engineering reports saying25
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that this place was deteriorated, you know,1
termite infested and all this here, I still2
took it upon myself to say, you know, I'm going3
to go through and try to renovate this4
property.  And I got a contractor, and he got a5
project manager, who also does engineering6
work, to come over there and look at it in7
2022, after we got the COA approved.8

So I'm waiting for this structural9
engineer part because, as each one of you know,10
for a property of this -- of this statue [sic],11
the only way you can get the permit is if you12
have structural plans because it's a structural13
detail.14

So waiting for the structural plans, I was15
in coordination with Jeremy [sic], who's HPC,16
letting him know, hey, we're trying to get the17
structural plans to go ahead and do it.18

So while I was doing that, I built the19
house next to it, 121 East 3rd Street.  And20
everybody in the neighborhood said, Mr. Butler,21
what are you going to do with this structure?22
I said, I'm going to renovate it.  I'm just23
waiting on the structural plans to move24
forward.25
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So what happened is, I waited six to1

seven months and I reached out to Jeremy and2
said, I don't have structural plans right now.3
He said, Well, you know, that's what we're4
waiting -- for structural plans.5

So when I pushed the structural engineer6
or the -- or the project manager, the only7
thing he gave me was this, a structural plan8
showing that we need to replace 18 piers in9
another part of the property.10

Well, I told him, this is not enough.  He11
said, I'm working on the rest of the -- so I --12
I submitted this to him, Jeremy and them,13
showed them this, and tried to get a -- a14
framer come in and give me a (inaudible) on15
this.  Well, the time he came in, he said,16
Mr. Butler, you know, based on what you -- you17
know, and I'm telling you, it's more than need18
to be done in here, because I asked for a demo19
on the inside to get a better picture of what20
needed to be done because you can't get a21
repair guy to go in and give you an estimate22
when (inaudible) is not (inaudible).23

And it was said on the 2017 that their24
assumption was based on what they seen.  They25
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don't know what's behind the walls.  So when we1
start stripping the walls down, it came -- it2
came to a point where it was more intensive, it3
was more detailed.  And the guy said, Well, I4
can do on what he said on here for 74,000.5

(Timer notification.)6
MR. BUTLER:  And I'm like -- he said, But7

I'm telling you, that's not going to pass8
inspection because you got different -- a lot9
of walls -- shear walls, exterior studs,10
interior studs, shear walls need to be11
replaced.  So I went back to the -- to my12
structural engineer or the -- the project13
manager.  I say, I need something.  I'm pushed14
for this.15

I just spent so much money hiring this16
guy, hiring the guys that go in there and do17
this, and I got nothing.  So he got to the18
point after he seen when I stripped it19
down (inaudible).  Well, Frank, to be honest20
with you, this is a level 3.  You're wasting21
your money.  I don't want to waste your money22
trying to give you something that you have to23
go and -- you have to do the whole foundation24
on this property.25
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So I fired the contractor, and I was so1

upset to the point where I said, well, you know2
what, let me go back to Jeremy and them and get3
them (inaudible).4

Again, I could have demoed this property5
in 2019, 2020, 2021, 2022, 2023.  I could have6
came to you guys then and demoed, but I -- I7
took it upon myself to say, let's go ahead and8
do it.9

So that was the third person saying you10
have to demo this property.  So I got a11
Ram Jack to come by, John, to look at it, to12
say, hey, can we lift this property?  Because13
if we got to do a whole foundation -- he's14
saying, Frank, to be honest with you, if I even15
give you an estimate, it'll be like 48,000 or16
more.  But that ain't my point.  My point is17
the liability.  You're close to another18
property.  I said, Well, I need to get19
something.  He said, Well, I'm going to have to20
get back with you and -- and determine if I can21
do it.22

THE CHAIRMAN:  Frank, I'll tell you23
what --24

MR. BUTLER:  I'm talking too fast?25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  No, you're good.  I think1

we've got a pretty good picture of what --2
MR. BUTLER:  Well, what I wanted to say at3

the end of it is, I end up getting Jeff, who's4
my structural engineer, to come by and look at5
it, because I said I wanted to try one more6
time.  And so Jeff came by, and he looked at7
it, and he said, Frank, to be honest with you,8
you might -- well, just a -- 90 percentage of9
this property got to be redone.10

And I said, if 90 percent of the property11
got to be done, you're going to change the12
whole structural integrity of this property.13

THE CHAIRMAN:  Right.14
MR. BUTLER:  And makes -- only thing15

that's historical is the land it stands on.16
And that's why I'm here today, because when I17
thought about it and I came to Arimus, I said,18
Hey, what are my decisions [sic]?  What my19
options are?20

And my thing -- if I board it up, back up21
and leave it like it is, I'm going to be back22
here in two to three years asking for the same23
thing, to get a (inaudible) sixth structural24
engineer to say the same thing.  So that's what25
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brought me to this (inaudible).1

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Any questions for2
our applicant at the moment?3

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Frank, we'll call you back5

up if we need you.6
Thank you.7
Is anybody else here to speak on this COA?8
(Ms. Pryor approaches the podium.)9
MS. PRYOR:  Y'all knew I'd come talk about10

this one.11
Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th Street.12
I'd like to ask that you scroll through to13

the Google photos that are included in this14
report because I think staff has proved that we15
should not reward this owner for causing this16
particular property to become worse.17

Since he purchased it, the photos that you18
see in the Google Street View photos, it was --19
she was -- she was intact.  And if you go20
through and look, since this person has bought21
the property, she has deteriorated22
significantly.23

We do not reward owners who go in and24
destroy properties.25
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One of the other things I also want to1

point out here is that, yes, I saw the2
engineering reports, the two reports dated in3
2017, that said that this property was4
structurally unsound and in danger of imminent5
collapse.  That was seven years ago.  How many6
storms have we had since then?  Irma came7
through.  So this particular structure has8
stood the test of time even though structural9
engineers have said she wouldn't.  I think10
that, right there, needs to be considered.11

Just because a house is ugly on the12
outside does not mean that her bones are not13
good on the inside.14

One of the other things mentioned was that15
it's a level 3 restoration.  Well, there's a16
lot of work to be done, yes, but I believe what17
the applicant was inferring was that you are18
required to make sure that the building19
complies with the current building code.  And20
I'm here to say, as someone with a Florida21
license -- contractors's license, that in a --22
in a historic district, that doesn't apply.23
You can go back with the structures and restore24
them with like materials and like25
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craftsmanship.  They do not have to be brought1
up to our current building codes for hurricanes2
and things of that nature.3

Obviously, this structure has stood for4
over a hundred years and has withstood5
hurricanes that we have had and tropical storms6
and so forth.7

This particular structure is important.8
Every single remaining structure in Springfield9
is important.  There is no way that we should10
allow any more of our structures to be11
destroyed.12

One of the other things -- requirements of13
Chapter 307 is that all --14

(Timer notification.)15
MS. PRYOR:  -- other options are explored.16

Has this owner tried to sell it?  That is an17
option.  I don't think he's put it up for sale.18

I encourage this body to deny this19
demolition request and save our historic20
structures.21

Thank you.22
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.23
(Audience member approaches the podium.)24
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name25
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and address.1

AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Lane Manis, 1448 North2
Liberty Street, Jacksonville, Florida.3

THE CHAIRMAN:  Lane, she's going to swear4
you in real quick.5

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your6
right hand for me, please.7

MS. MANIS:  (Complies.)8
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the9

testimony you are about to give will be the10
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the11
truth?12

MS. MANIS:  I do.13
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.14
MS. MANIS:  I'm a Realtor and I have lived15

in Springfield for the past 13 years.  Well, we16
bought a property 13 years ago.  We, and every17
other person who has bought a damaged house --18
and we understand that they are not pretty --19
have had to spend a lot of money to bring these20
houses back to life.21

I was the listing and selling agent of22
1422 North Liberty Street that was here last23
month asking for demolition because the current24
owners were -- did not secure the roof, and25
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that, you know, allowed the property to1
disintegrate.  And it's called "demolition by2
neglect."  This is another example of3
demolition by neglect.  And it's not one that4
should be torn down; it's one that needs to be5
restored.  And there's ways to do it.6

And when you buy a property that looks7
like this and you're a contractor, you should8
know that it's going to cost you an arm and a9
leg.  If you can't afford to do it, then you10
don't buy it.11

But again, everyone who's restored a house12
in the historic district, any of the historic13
districts, understands there is a cost.  And14
you don't buy something and let it deteriorate15
to that degree and then say, "Oh, it's going to16
cost me too much money to fix."  You sell it.17

Thank you.18
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.19
(Audience member approaches the podium.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name21

and address for me.22
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Mike Haskins, 417 West23

7th Street.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  She's going to swear you in25
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real quick.1

THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your2
right hand for me, please.3

MR. HASKINS:  (Complies.)4
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the5

testimony you are about to give will be the6
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the7
truth?8

MR. HASKINS:  Yes, I do.9
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.10
MR. HASKINS:  My name is Michael Haskins.11

I'm the executive director of Springfield12
Preservation and Revitalization.13

I believe you have a letter that our board14
of directors has issued.  We would note that15
the applicant has two approved COAs, and that16
was not completed.  It does appear that work17
started; however, the only kind of visible18
evidence is that materials -- material --19
materials were removed from the structure,20
specifically siding and windows, which would21
likely have led to further deterioration on the22
structure, which leads us to think that this23
may be a case of demolition by neglect.  And we24
would also note that that should not be25
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rewarded.1

The Code Compliance concerns with this2
house -- we would also note, Code Compliance3
does not recommend demolition.  They are not in4
a position to be able to recommend demolition5
as a remedy for the issues facing the home, so6
that should not be a rationale for demolition.7

The remedy for the unsafe nature of the8
structure is rehabilitation, which the9
applicant would appear to be in a position to10
perform since they previously received two COAs11
and do not have a claim (inaudible) economic12
hardship.13

We would encourage that the Commission14
deny this COA and allow the structure to be15
rehabilitated and saved.16

Thank you.17
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.18
(Audience member approaches the podium.)19
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name20

and address for us.21
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Geoff Gartner, 286622

St. Martin Court.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  Geoff, she's going to swear24

you in real quick.25
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THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your1

right hand for me, please.2
MR. GARTNER:  (Complies.)3
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the4

testimony you are about to give will be the5
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the6
truth?7

MR. GARTNER:  Yes.8
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.9
MR. GARTNER:  All right.  So I'm the third10

structural engineer being named here.11
To the -- to the Hurricane Irma, the point12

being made, that was a 74-mile-an-hour13
sustained wind, Category 3, goes up to14
129 mile-an-hour sustained wind.  This building15
absolutely will not withstand a Category 316
storm.17

To the point of moving it, trying to18
support this and get it out of there is not19
going to work.  It -- the kind of effort that20
it would take -- actually, I would sit back and21
say, anything is possible if you throw enough22
money at it, as it has been stated, but this23
financial prospect would be quite a burden.24

To the point of -- I keep hearing this25
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deterioration by -- I forgot the term already.1
I guess it wasn't that important, but -- by2
letting it sit.  The 2017 reports that I3
already reviewed indicated that it needed to be4
torn down.  That was prior to Frank buying it.5
So I don't know why that would even be an6
issue.  It was already being said that it7
should have been torn down prior to his8
ownership.9

The building needs to go.  It's -- the10
foundations are worthless.  The -- 50 percent,11
at least, of the wood framing of the building12
is -- must be replaced.  It's not -- it's not13
possible to get this building back together.14

That's all I have.15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thank you.16
Is anybody else here to speak on this17

building?18
MR. BUTLER:  Can I say one more thing?19
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes.  Let me close the20

public hearing and I will call you back after21
that.22

MR. BUTLER:  Okay.23
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll close the24

public hearing, and I'll entertain a motion.25
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COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Motion to approve1

COA-24-30120.2
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will second.3
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  I guess my first4

question would be to Arimus.5
Curiositywise, I mean, you -- obviously,6

you have voted to approve -- not voted, but7
recommended to approve this.  How do you feel8
about the demo by neglect claim?9

MS. PRYOR:  Can you talk into the mic,10
please?11

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair, in terms of that12
portion of the Code and then the overall term13
itself, "demolition by neglect," that's14
something that staff has historically abstained15
from opining on.  Typically, what we'll do is16
just provide you with the history of just what17
efforts have been made to rehab the structure18
and just throw that essentially back on y'all.19

THE CHAIRMAN:  Sure.20
MS. PRYOR:  I can't hear a word, so I'm21

going to sit right here.22
MR. WELLS:  Okay.  There's plenty of23

seats.24
THE CHAIRMAN:  Yes, sit up front.25
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair to1

staff, question about Chapter 307, could you2
speak to if there's a requirement for the3
property owner to offer -- for sale as a viable4
alternative to the motion or not?5

MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to6
Commissioner Hoff, can you clarify which7
portion of the Code?  Are you referring to8
307.106(n)(7) or -- I'm sorry, (n)(8)?9

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  A member of the public10
referenced Chapter 307 and there being a -- and11
it recommending various alternatives to12
demolition, including the property owner13
offering for sale [sic] for another party to14
renovate.  Can you speak on that, please?15

MR. WELLS:  Of course.16
Yeah, so that section, 307.106(n)(8) -- so17

the way it reads, it -- the clause states18
whether -- other feasible alternatives to19
demolition.  So we're not required by Code to20
have the applicant provide evidence of selling21
the property.  We just explore potential22
options.23

As noted in the report, we did ask them if24
they were interested in selling the property.25
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In this instance, they were not, so that's all1
we could do in terms of what the Code allows us2
to.3

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Thank you.4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Thoughts across the board?5
I go back to the 2017 engineering6

statements.  To me, that's pretty clear from7
2017.  I understand it's been standing since,8
but I'm not an engineer.  And just because it9
stood another six years, I mean, I'm not going10
to bet against the two engineering letters,11
personally.12

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,13
in regard to the 2017 letter, I'm looking at14
engineer letter number 2, it specifically15
references photos.  I would ask the applicant,16
do you have those photos?  Do you have that17
full report from the engineer, number 2?18

MR. BUTLER:  I have current photos.  I19
don't have those (inaudible).20

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Thank you.21
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  This is not a --22

this is not a new event for us.  You know, this23
is a property that -- the situation of it,24
although maybe not exactly the same, we have25
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seen it before, where properties have laid1
dormant and unprotected for decades, even in2
the Trio downtown.  Just -- things have3
happened.4

I'm not -- you know, I'm uncertain whether5
it's really about arguing engineers' reports or6
the validity of engineers' reports.  And it's7
more about -- this seems to be an unbearable8
situation more and more, and I'm not sure what9
the solution is because, clearly, you can look10
at the photographs of the home, and anyone who11
has done work on a home or any kind of12
structure can see it is going to take a lot of13
money to restore this home, if it's restorable14
ultimately at all.15

But we also see as evidence -- and thank16
you for the film strip of the Google maps -- of17
the slow demise or pending demise of this home18
over time.  And I'm just -- I'm just not19
sure -- you know, I'm left -- it's a -- I'm20
perplexed, I guess, is my situation because on21
the one hand, this house is in a terrible state22
of disrepair.23

And although the current homeowner hasn't24
owned it forever, it has -- it's been in25
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possession since 2019 and not a lot has been1
done to restore it, right?  Or at least there's2
not evidence of that, physical evidence of3
that, more the owners prior to this current4
owner.5

And so I -- you know, ultimately, if we6
vote to deny this -- if we vote and we deny7
this demolition -- and correct me if I'm wrong;8
this is a question for staff and Counsel -- the9
owner does have the right to take it before10
City Council on appeal and have it voted on.11

And that, for me, is where I stand right12
now because it's not -- like I said earlier,13
it's not about disputing the engineers' reports14
or past engineers' reports, and it's not even15
about disputing the owner's situation, but it's16
about what this -- what this commission17
represents in terms of historic preservation18
and what the City staff tries to do with their19
assessment of structures in these historic20
districts.21

And so I -- I think that I'm at a point22
where I want to push these kinds of things to23
City Council because I think these -- and I24
understand -- Diane, I promise I'll stop soon.25
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I understand staff's position about not1
wanting to -- not liking to opine -- not2
wanting to talk about terms like that because,3
frankly, they're judgmental, and that's -- it's4
a -- I understand the slope of that.5

But I think that we need to get before6
City Council somehow and the powers that be7
about -- to talk about the importance of these8
structures as part of the identity of our9
community, and not just the historic district,10
but Jacksonville, because we're forced to make11
a decision about this particular case with a12
person would who owns a property that has --13

I can only take the applicant at his word14
and believe that he had dreams about this15
property.  That's all I can do.  But I look at16
what we have here and I understand the gravity17
of it.  And I -- I'm just suggesting that it's18
deeper than a commission voting on a19
demolition, and I think --20

I vote for the denial of this demolition.21
I'm going to -- my position is to vote for the22
denial of this demolition so the owner may23
appeal it and take it before City Council24
because that would be the next step.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  While I agree with the1

sentiment, because I do think it's a deeper2
problem, and I understand wanting to kind of3
throw it to City Council to kind of get more --4
shed some more light on the bigger problem, I5
do think we are tasked, as our commission, to6
make decisions like this.  And --7

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  I agree.  I agree,8
and that's why I hold the position that I --9
I'm suggesting, because if we continue to10
approve the demolitions -- well, at one -- at11
some point we're going to run out.  But if we12
continue to approve the demolitions of -- the13
demolition of structures such as these, what14
does that -- ultimately, what's that going to15
mean, you know?  Because --16

Here's the thing:  A property can be17
purchased and be held onto and there is no18
recourse for not doing anything to protect the19
structure, currently.  So it can just continue20
to deteriorate, that I know of.21

THE CHAIRMAN:  Well, we've had -- I feel22
like we've had other situations where that has23
not been the case.  I mean, we -- what was the24
one we had not long ago that was -- I'm trying25
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to -- we were in City Hall.1

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  The Ford plant?2
THE CHAIRMAN:  No, it wasn't that long3

ago.4
Anyway, they had it for a long time.  But5

long story short, we denied it.6
MS. MANIS:  1422 North Liberty Street.7
THE CHAIRMAN:  That might be right.8
I guess my point here is, I have to look9

at -- to me, I have to look at each case on its10
own specific merits and individual merits as11
opposed to -- I don't want to make an example12
out of something I believe in to combat an13
overall problem.  It's got to be14
individualistic because -- I can't punish one15
person for what we think is a general problem.16

And again, I -- there's evidence to me17
here from the 2017 engineering reports that18
says this house needed to be demoed, and that's19
kind of where the buck stops for me because20
these are two experts that are licensed21
engineers.  Before he purchased the property,22
it said this needed to be demoed.  So that's23
kind of where I can rest my -- my personal24
case, if you will.25
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But that's, you know, again, just my1

thoughts.2
COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Through the Chair,3

this building was condemned in 2007 and the4
applicant's the fifth owner.  This discussion5
is kind of centered around what he has or6
hasn't done since he purchased it, but I would7
hate for -- he's in the situation where he's8
holding the bag on something that's kind of9
impossible to prove what these other folks did10
or didn't do during that time.11

I appreciate staff's report.  I don't see12
any other options here.13

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Through the Chair,14
I would say that I would agree with approving15
the demolition only because what I have from16
staff here is an approval based on the facts we17
see here in these previous structural reports.18
I don't want to send this property owner up to19
City Council based on a policy decision that20
we're trying to, you know, influence here.21

And I do -- I agree with J.C. about these22
being on a case-by-case basis, that we have to23
make a determination on that.  It's not our job24
to decide policy based on this one guy's25
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situation.1

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Does anybody2
else have thoughts?3

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Through the Chair,4
I -- obviously, this is very subjective, and I5
think that everyone has very good points.  And6
I know that some local historic preservation7
advocates are avidly exploring how to prevent8
demolition by neglect and have spoken with9
certain City representatives to get that ball10
rolling.11

So that said, because of the -- because of12
the lack of -- well, because of the relative13
lack of historic fabric of the house and what's14
left of it will need to be -- what's left of15
the exterior will need to be almost certainly16
replaced, I am leaning towards approval.17

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Anybody else18
have any thoughts?19

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)20
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  With that,21

we'll take a vote.22
All those in favor?23
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Aye.24
COMMISSIONER FRICK:  Aye.25
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COMMISSIONER HOFF:  Aye.1
COMMISSIONER GLOBER:  Aye.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Aye.3
Those opposed?4
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Nay.5
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, you've approved6

COA-24-30120.7
And with, that we will take a quick --8

call it a nine-minute break, and we'll meet9
back at 5:15.10

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)11
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We're back.12
Section H, Certificates of13

Appropriateness, Work Initiated or Completed14
Without a COA, COA-24-30193, 2315 Park Street.15

Staff report when you are ready.16
MR. WELLS:  So this COA-24-30193 for the17

property located at 2315 Park Street.18
So this is for, once again, after-the-fact19

alterations, but this for a -- but this is to a20
noncontributing structure.  It's located on an21
interior lot and it currently consists of a22
two-story professional building.23

So the applicant plans to convert the24
structure into a multifamily dwelling.  The25
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after-the-fact work includes removing a second1
floor window, a window sash, replacing and2
enclosing windows on three elevations,3
replacing siding and corner post trim on three4
elevations, and removing two rear doors and5
stairs.6

In addition to this work, the applicant is7
proposing to replace two sets of three window8
groupings on the front second floor elevation9
with new vinyl windows in the same grid10
pattern.11

They also want to reopen two windows on12
the front first floor elevation and replace13
with new vinyl 1-over-1 windows, and to remove14
the existing front second floor split-level15
wood shake shingle siding and replace it with16
Hardiboard lap siding.17

There were some additional scopes of work18
that could be placed administratively just19
based on -- based on it being not readily20
street visible and it being replaced with a21
compatible design and arrangement.22

But in terms of the scope of work that23
qualifies for Commission review -- we did do a24
site visit on March 7th, and we deemed the25
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installed windows on the left and right1
elevations as improperly installed based on the2
nailing fins, which means that the windows are3
not recessed into the wall cavity, and nor did4
it replicate the original trim or have a5
compatible lite pattern design.6

So upon viewing the front elevation from7
the inside and outside of the building, staff8
deemed the front first floor, second floor, and9
dormer wood windows and repairable historic10
wood windows.11

The siding and corner post trims were12
also -- well, they were never inspected by13
staff; however, we did -- because they were14
replaced, we were unable to assess or inspect15
the condition of the siding and trim prior to16
removal.  As such, we are unable to determine17
if wholesale siding and trim replacement are --18
were warranted.19

So the most minimal way to rectify the20
violation is to ensure the current horizontal21
lap siding and corner posts are removed and22
replaced with a wood product that matches the23
original design.24

By installing vinyl 1-over-1 windows with25
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nailing fins and altering the trim, a1
significant portion of the character of the2
structure has been removed and replaced with a3
historically inappropriate product.  However,4
if the applicant was to install a window5
product that does not have nailing fins that6
matches the original 9-over-1 lite pattern and7
replicates the original trim, this would be an8
opportunity to bring the property into9
compliance further with our design guidelines10
as well as our Code criteria.11

We found that block frame windows with12
exterior raised profile muntins and window trim13
are a significant part of the architectural14
character of a structure and its contribution15
to the district.16

The design guidelines also discuss windows17
and how they contribute to the character of the18
building, and it also encourages buildings to19
be brought into compliance, and especially when20
they're incompatible in size and configuration.21
Making changes to the size and arrangement of22
window panes, muntins, and rails are23
inconsistent.24

In terms of the lap siding, again, the25
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property owner has replaced the historic wood1
split-level shake shingles and original2
horizontal lap siding exterior on the entire3
left and right elevations and they replaced it4
with Hardiboard horizontal lap siding, and has5
also replaced all the trim with a non-matching6
profile.7

The property owner has completed wholesale8
siding replacement, has installed, as we found,9
in accordance with our design guidelines, an10
incompatible and historically inaccurate design11
and material.12

While the owner proposes to reopen two13
window openings on the front first floor14
elevation, they plan to replace the existing15
and repairable 9-over-1 windows.  The effect of16
the proposed work would detract from the17
structure's architectural design.18

Based on this evidence and our Code19
criteria and design guidelines, we forward to20
you a recommendation for denial.21

We did include some corrective actions22
that the applicant can take should you adopt23
our recommendation.24

THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  A lot to unpack25
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here.1
Questions for staff at the moment?2
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Yes.  Through the3

Chair, question for staff.4
The property is listed as noncontributing,5

but it was built in 1916?6
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to7

Commissioner Montoya, that is correct.  This8
was an odd one.  From the Florida Master Site9
File, it appeared that, because of the10
significant alterations that were done to the11
site, mainly the front elevation and that brick12
veneer, we were -- most likely surmised that13
was the reason why it was deemed as14
noncontributing.15

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  So then as a16
follow-up question, through the Chair,17
evaluation by staff of this project -- I'm just18
disregarding the after-the-fact part for right19
now.  But just in terms of evaluating a project20
like this, it was clearly built in the time21
period where technically it's (inaudible) but22
would be a contributing structure, but it's23
noncontributing.24

Does that influence the decision that you25
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make in terms of planning?  Because if it were1
truly a noncontributing structure, if it was2
built after the historic time period, then you3
would be looking at it in a slightly different4
light in a historic structure that's being5
restored that is a contributing structure in6
the district.7

MR. WELLS:  That is correct, especially8
because the structure is within the period of9
significance.10

(Discussion held off the record.)11
MR. WELLS:  So once again, it's in the --12

within the period of significance, so the level13
of scrutiny is a little bit higher as opposed14
to outside of it.15

We also found that it -- there's an16
opportunity to bring it into compliance should17
a contributing list be done in the future.18

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Okay.19
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Any other20

questions for staff at the moment?21
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)22
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll open the23

public hearing.24
Is the applicant here?25
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AUDIENCE MEMBER:  (Indicating.)1
THE CHAIRMAN:  You can come on up.2
(Audience member approaches the podium.)3
THE CHAIRMAN:  If you'll state your name4

and address.5
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  Yes.  My name is Mohsen6

Akhlaghi.  Address is 2315 Park Street,7
Jacksonville, Florida 32204.8

(Reporter clarification.)9
MR. AKHLAGI:  Yes, ma'am.10
My first name is Mohsen, M-o-h-s-e-n.  My11

last name is A-k-h-l-a-g-h-i.  Address is 231512
Park Street, Jacksonville, Florida 32204.13

THE REPORTER:  Thank you so much.14
MR. AKHLAGI:  Yes, ma'am.15
THE REPORTER:  If you would raise your16

right hand for me, please.17
MR. AKHLAGI:  (Complies.)18
THE REPORTER:  Do you affirm that the19

testimony you are about to give will be the20
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the21
truth?22

MR. AKHLAGI:  Yes, I do.23
THE REPORTER:  Thank you.24
MR. AKHLAGI:  I know you hear a lot of25
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stuff.  This case is a little bit unusual1
because -- bear with me, I promise I'll finish2
in three minutes.3

I'm an emergency physician; I have no4
business to do anything with buildings.  And5
the reason I purchased this -- this is6
not -- I'm not saying this for sympathy, I'm7
saying the fact because I swore that I would8
tell you the facts.9

I have no business to buy this home.  I10
have a 23-year-old son that is autistic and --11

THE CHAIRMAN:  Can y'all have the12
conversation in the hallway?  I can hear you.13

MR. AKHLAGI:  He was unable to study.  He14
was unable to work.  And somebody approached me15
and says, I can help you to get some job for16
your son.  And he said, if I buy this property,17
he can let him work with him.18

And about -- I've never done this.  I will19
never do that and you will never see me here, I20
promise you that, but I bought that so he can21
work there.  And after I purchased that, I22
found that the general contractor is a con man.23
He's not even a general contractor.  He does24
not have a license.  He told me that he applied25
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for -- I have no idea.1

I deal with human body, I don't know2
anything about buildings.  He said he applied3
for the permit and he started the work.  As a4
matter of fact -- I'm originally from the5
country of Iran.  My mom had a stroke.  I fly6
there.  The next thing I know, somebody -- a7
friend of mine that lives close by, actually,8
is a dentist.  She calls me and says, "Oh, they9
shut down your work."  I said, "What for?"  And10
I found out he never even applied for a permit.11

Basically, he kind of applied, but there12
was no approved permit.  So the guy has no idea13
what's doing with the building.  I had three14
months' problem to find an architect and a15
general contractor to actually accept this job.16
So -- the money that I paid, so I can just17
finish it.18

Of course, as you guys know, vultures,19
they start calling me, oh, we buy this, they20
found out, so I have no idea.  They wanted to21
buy half of the price.  And the job was22
literally stopped a few days after that, and23
this was September of last year.24

I've been paying mortgage, I've been25
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dealing with this.  And as a matter of fact, to1
be honest with you, I didn't even know that I2
have to even speak about that.  They said, "Oh,3
you have a chance to speak."  I don't know4
anything about that.  I just know that I would5
follow every City rules that I need to follow6
to get this property finished the way that it's7
convenient for the historical, you know,8
section, that -- so I can sell and --9

(Timer notification.)10
MR. AKHLAGI:  Needless to say that my son11

never got a chance to work.12
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Well, thank13

you.14
Any questions for our applicant at the15

moment?16
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)17
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll call you18

back up.19
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Just one question.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Please.21
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Through the Chair,22

so if I heard you correctly, you want to do23
what needs to be done to comply with the design24
guidelines and the permit process?25
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MR. AKHLAGI:  Yes, sir.1
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Thank you.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Would anybody3

else like to speak on this COA?4
AUDIENCE MEMBERS:  (No response.)5
THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we'll close the6

public hearing, and I'll entertain a motion.7
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Motion to deny8

COA-24-30193, 2315 Park Street.9
COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I will second.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  So given the situation,11

Arimus, denial, he comes back to you and says,12
hey -- we can work through this?13

MR. WELLS:  To the Chair and actually to14
the Commission as well, because this is -- the15
recommendation is a denial, we also include the16
corrective actions in there, so that would be17
the opportunity for the applicant to meet those18
conditions.19

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions,20
comments?21

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)22
THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  All those in23

favor?24
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?1
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you've denied3

COA-24-30193, and we will move on to Section K,4
public comment.5

Anybody?6
AUDIENCE MEMBER:  I didn't have time to7

fill this out.8
Before you go --9
MS. PRYOR:  I'll start.10
I feel like we're all related now.  It's11

been a busy day.12
Kim Pryor, 245 West 5th Street.13
I wanted to come up here and talk a little14

bit more about windows.  And I know I touched15
on this earlier with the window replacement16
COA, but I really wanted to -- want to17
encourage the Commission, the Planning18
Department to really differentiate between a19
repair and replacement.20

Oftentimes, if you go back historically21
and look at the applications submitted by22
homeowners who want to replace their windows,23
you don't see photographs of the jamb and the24
header and the frame.  You see photographs of25
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the sashes.1

Paint, the glazing has been -- you know,2
has started to fail.  The glass is broken,3
things of that nature.  That's all sash4
problems.  But when they come in and ask for5
window replacement and that request is6
approved, you're stripping that historic7
structure of one of the most important features8
that it has, and that is the traditional9
wooden, double-hung windows with the weight and10
pulley system.11

When, really, if you take a step back, a12
majority of the time people don't understand13
how easy it is to repair sashes.  Glazing can14
be redone.  Paint can be stripped.  You can do15
Dutchman repairs to fix a rotted piece in the16
sash.17

If the sash is completely gone and not18
repairable, then let's make a new sash.  Yes,19
it's new, but it would be made of wood.  It20
would be made in the same way that the old21
window sashes were done with the same angles22
and the -- the rope knots -- the pulls for the23
ropes, and it would --24

I challenge you to look at a window sash25
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that is made new in the -- in the way that they1
made them originally compared to a sash that2
was restored.  And I challenge you to pick out3
which one is new and which one has been4
restored.5

And so when people come in here and ask to6
replace their windows, I think that we need to7
ask them, are you -- do you really want to8
replace your sashes?  Because that's -- I9
believe that's really what they're asking for.10

And we really, really need to think more11
about allowing that because once -- once those12
are gone, that's it.  And you've removed that13
very important character feature.14

Thank you.15
THE CHAIRMAN:  Kim, have you looked into16

going into the restoration business yourself,17
like the windows?18

MS. PRYOR:  Yes, sir.  I am.19
I just bought a mortising machine.20
THE CHAIRMAN:  Good.  It'll be a great21

business.22
MS. PRYOR:  I'm ready.  Screens, window23

sashes, all that stuff.  I'm tired of seeing24
the windows destroyed.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  That's good.1
MS. PRYOR:  I'm done.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  I think it's a good3

business to get into.4
Thank you.5
MS. PRYOR:  Thank you.6
Lane.7
(Ms. Manis approaches the podium.)8
MS. MANIS:  Lane Manis, 1448 North Liberty9

Street, Jacksonville, Florida 32206.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  You don't need to be sworn11

in for this.12
MS. MANIS:  Oh, okay.13
Like I said before, I'm a Realtor.  I14

understand -- in real estate, we have what's15
called an Historic District Addendum.  And I am16
wondering why this form isn't being required by17
people like the gentleman right back here.  I18
mean, if you buy a house and you use a Realtor,19
you have to sign this Historic District20
Addendum.  There are a lot of Realtors who come21
into the historic districts, they have no clue.22
They need to be in Nocatee.  But you've got23
people that don't have a clue what they're --24
what they're selling.25
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I mean -- so I don't know how this is1

something that can be taken up by this2
commission, that -- if a buyer doesn't sign3
this Historic District Addendum, they need to4
be able to go back to the -- after the Realtor5
and the real estate company for6
misrepresentation.  So I don't know how that7
can be -- I mean, because you all are the8
august body.  I don't know how -- but there9
is -- it's just like there's one for coastal10
construction, you have to understand you're11
buying a house in a historic district and12
there's rules you have to follow.13

And, again, if it's not signed, then the14
owner of the property should be -- or15
encouraged to go after the Realtor who16
signed -- who sold them the property and their17
real estate company to make it good because18
it's an ethics violation.19

THE CHAIRMAN:  Yeah.20
MS. MANIS:  So I can help you.21
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I can answer a22

couple of those questions for you (inaudible).23
So the historic disclosure is a --24

provided by the local association and MLS.25
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It's not a State-mandated form, whereas the1
coastal construction (inaudible) is a2
State-mandated form, much like the lead-based3
paint one's a federal (inaudible) --4

(Reporter clarification.)5
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  So the form that6

she was referencing, historic disclosure, is7
provided by our association and MLS, not a8
State-required form, like a coastal9
construction (inaudible) form or the lead-based10
paint form that's required federally.11

So I think your request about it is12
admirable, actually, but I'm -- what's the13
mechanism for enforcement?  We would need a14
State-level form for any historic disclosures,15
not -- because we are getting rid of our forms16
on the local level.  We (inaudible) local and17
MLS level.  So that would be more of a18
State-level request, which I think is19
reasonable and worth having.20

MS. MANIS:  Well, it needs to be done21
because there are clueless people buying22
houses.  They've seen one episode of HGTV, so23
therefore they know all about restoring a24
house, and then they leave it alone and let it25
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deteriorate, and then you all say, go ahead,1
just tear it down, we don't care.2

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Thank you.3
All right.  We're on New Business.4
MR. WELLS:  Okay.  So I have a request for5

a letter of recommendation, slash, support.6
And this is from Janis Fleet.  She's with Fleet7
& Associates.  She's representing the Mayport8
Waterfront Partnership.  And so in the coming9
months, they will be applying for the State's10
small matching grant program.11

And so in terms of this, they're asking12
for a letter of support from the Commission.13
So the intent behind the project -- for14
funding, they want to create an oral history15
project.  So it will be created through the16
recording of audio history and memories of17
Mayport's oldest citizens.18

The small 60-acre community is witnessing19
the pressures of change and new development,20
and so this is serving as an impetus behind21
doing this oral history project.22

The grant, which they titled Marrying the23
Past to the Future, will allow the Partnership24
to document and record the history of Mayport,25
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match the audio history with identified sites1
within Mayport Village, and develop a walking2
tour for residents and visitors throughout the3
community.4

The Mayport Waterfront Partnership plans5
to collaborate with the Jacksonville Historical6
Society and the University of Florida to7
accomplish this project with the potentially8
awarded grant funds.9

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Questions for10
staff?11

COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)12
THE CHAIRMAN:  And this is a vote?13
MS. LOPERA:  Yes.  Through the Chair to14

the Commission, so if you all want to15
recommend, authorize staff to issue a letter of16
support on your behalf, the motion would be to17
move to issue a letter of support for the18
Mayport Waterfront Partnership application or19
something of that nature.20

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I'll make a motion21
to approve staff to submit a letter of support22
for the Mayport Waterfront Partnership small23
matching grant.24

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  Second.25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  All those in favor?1
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  Aye.2
THE CHAIRMAN:  Those opposed?3
COMMISSION MEMBERS:  (No response.)4
THE CHAIRMAN:  Hearing none, you've5

approved the approval.6
MR. WELLS:  All right.  The next thing is7

Historic Preservation Month.  So based on some8
conversations I had with you-all in the past9
few months, there was interest in doing some10
type of small-scale initiative for next month's11
Historic Preservation Month.12

So we, as a staff, discussed this, and we13
have -- came up with some potential options14
that we would like you all to explore and take15
the initiative on.16

So one of the options -- well, option one17
was to possibly assemble a presentation that18
discusses the importance of historic19
preservation and its impact on the city.20

Option two was possibly doing a virtual21
workshop where you allow residents and visitors22
to -- to basically just talk about various23
historical areas throughout the city.24

And the last one, which is inspired off of25
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the This Place Matters national campaign, you1
could potentially organize a photo campaign2
that encourages people to celebrate the places3
in their communities that are most meaningful4
to them.5

So we're open to more options, but, again,6
just wanted to get the ball rolling on that,7
and for someone from the Commission to take the8
initiative and spearhead that.9

THE CHAIRMAN:  They are all good options.10
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  A question for11

staff here.12
So option Number 3, is that like a social13

media campaign or something?  Like, is there a14
hashtag for This Place Matters, people share15
their photos of, like, historic homes?  And16
does the Historic department even have, like,17
an Instagram or a Facebook or --18

MR. WELLS:  (Shakes head.)19
COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  I didn't think so,20

but I thought I would ask.21
MR. WELLS:  Through the Chair to22

Commissioner Gregory, we, unfortunately, do23
not.  So that could be potentially something.24
You could take the route of that.  It really25
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didn't go beyond just --1

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  What about some2
Ticky Tockies?3

MR. WELLS:  Some what?4
So we could work with the mayor's office5

to -- because they have a (inaudible) and all6
that that we could use.7

COMMISSIONER GREGORY:  Okay.8
MR. WELLS:  Up to small scale and9

manageable.10
THE CHAIRMAN:  Okay.  Put some thought11

into that one.12
COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  If you're looking13

for a volunteer, I'm certainly available to14
help you any way I can.15

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So this would mean16
that -- I assume we would be communicating17
about this outside of this room?  Which we can,18
as long as it's not a quasi-judicial issue?19

MR. WELLS:  I need to defer to Carla on20
that.21

MS. LOPERA:  Through the Chair to22
Commissioner Hoff, you-all can talk outside of23
this meeting, of course.  (Inaudible) matters24
that would -- are either going to come before25
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the Commission or potentially could come before1
the Commission, so -- it depends on what you're2
going to do, but if you're going to gather, we3
could notice it as a meeting.  That's a4
possibility so that proper notice is given to5
the public and we have the ability to talk.6

It just depends on what you're thinking7
you want to do.8

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  So this is just a9
thought because someone mentioned it.  I think10
it would be fantastic if the City had its own11
historic -- social media historic preservation12
account.  I think it would raise awareness and13
raise the profile of the issue, and it would be14
a platform to put out information about the15
issue beyond the regular City of Jacksonville16
social media, which has a lot more stuff to go17
on.18

So I know that's not something -- I'm not19
sure if that's a "we thing," we talk with20
whoever in this city, or that's a "you thing,"21
which is more work for you.22

I'm more than happy to contribute to23
content for that, but --24

(Simultaneous speaking.)25
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MS. LOPERA:  I know the mayor's1

administration has communication (inaudible),2
and it would need to go through them because I3
know Planning doesn't have the capacity to --4
or would need authority from the administration5
even to do that from a social media outreach,6
but I think that's a great idea.7

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I wonder if that's8
something that could be done, you know, that9
could get the approval in May.  I'm not sure10
they could get the approval for that.11

COMMISSIONER MONTOYA:  It might be prudent12
for this year to maybe look at doing something13
small and start planning for something for next14
year.15

There's also -- recently, we had Jax16
Lab (phonetic), you know, (inaudible).17
Jax Lab had an event with the Historic Trust at18
our space, we let them use our space.  So that19
might be someone who -- that might be a group20
that we want to reach out to and see if there's21
collaboration opportunities there and -- to22
piggyback on some of the things that they might23
be doing.24

Cleary Larkin was involved in that, the25
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director of historic preservation for the UF1
School of Architecture.  And then I think Lisa2
Sheppard attended that event and (inaudible),3
so she might have some -- she might be able to4
(inaudible) an in-house resource.5

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  We'll keep6
noodling, it sounds like, unless we have a --7

COMMISSIONER HOFF:  I can reach out to you8
outside of this to see if you want me to prompt9
whomever in the mayor's office to --10

MR. WELLS:  Okay.  Thank you.11
All right.  Last item, pending12

legislation.  So the first section, just items13
that have taken place since the last Commission14
meeting, final action.  So Ordinance 2024-011515
and -0116, these are both landmarks.  They were16
approved by City Council.17

And the next section, pending legislation.18
So 2023-0876, that's just languishing here.19
That's the Laura Street Trio.20

-0157 and -0158, these are both the Norman21
Studios landmarks.  Those are planning to be22
heard by the Land Use and Zoning Committee on23
May 7th.24

Ordinance -0247, that's 1349 North Market25
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Street, landmark, that's also going to be heard1
on May 7th.2

And then we have the recently approved by3
you all landmark, the Slappey building, so this4
is 315 and 317 West Forsyth Street.  So that's5
going to LUZ on May 21st.6

And then the last piece, just as a7
resolution -- this was introduced by Council8
Member Peluso.  So he wants to do a resolution9
that formally recognizes May as Historic10
Preservation Month.  That went to the Rules11
Committee on April 15th, and it's also -- it's12
going to City Council -- it was going to --13
well, it went to City Council last night, so --14
I'm assuming it was approved.15

MS. LOPERA:  It was approved.16
MR. WELLS:  It was approved.  Okay.17
But just one thing to note about that too,18

so Council Member Peluso is organizing some19
type of event.  So he wants to invite you all20
to it to formally recognize the resolution and21
the month itself.22

THE CHAIRMAN:  All right.  Anybody have23
anything else?24

(No response.)25
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THE CHAIRMAN:  With that, we are1

adjourned.2
(The foregoing proceedings were adjourned3

at 5:47 p.m.)4
-  -  -5

6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

139
               CERTIFICATE OF REPORTER1

2

STATE OF FLORIDA)3
                )
COUNTY OF DUVAL )4

5
6

I, Diane M. Tropia, Florida Professional7
Reporter, certify that I was authorized to and did8
stenographically report the foregoing proceedings and9
that the transcript is a true and complete record of my10
stenographic notes.11

12
13
14

         DATED this 10th day of May 2024.15
16

         ___________________________17
               Diane M. Tropia18
        Florida Professional Reporter

19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

44



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 1 to 1 of 18 36 of 53 sheets 

'

'21 [1] - 80:23
'90s [1] - 49:3
'95 [1] - 53:21

0

0116 [1] - 136:16
0157 [1] - 136:21
0158 [1] - 136:21
0247 [1] - 136:25

1

1 [4] - 6:19, 7:18, 8:16, 
30:16

1-by-4 [1] - 13:10
1-over-1 [5] - 9:12, 

32:24, 33:5, 112:14, 
113:25

109 [1] - 17:24
10th [3] - 4:11, 7:20, 

139:15
112 [2] - 4:11, 7:20
12 [2] - 15:8, 18:11
121 [1] - 87:20
125 [2] - 77:18, 78:1
126 [1] - 84:21
129 [1] - 99:15
13 [2] - 95:16, 95:17
1318 [4] - 57:19, 

57:22, 71:17, 76:24
1349 [1] - 136:25
141 [4] - 4:7, 18:25, 

19:4, 25:15
1422 [2] - 95:23, 108:7
1445 [2] - 4:10, 7:19
1448 [2] - 95:2, 126:9
15th [1] - 137:12
1616 [4] - 4:13, 32:6, 

32:16, 38:14
1660 [1] - 36:14
18 [2] - 80:6, 88:9
18th [1] - 82:17
1902 [2] - 4:12, 7:21
1909 [1] - 19:15
1916 [1] - 116:6
1918 [5] - 4:14, 7:22, 

8:3, 42:9, 42:11
1930 [1] - 51:18
1959 [1] - 51:19
1974 [1] - 53:20
1998 [1] - 78:10

2

2 [7] - 4:18, 5:2, 8:7, 
8:18, 30:17, 103:15, 
103:18

20 [1] - 78:9
2007 [2] - 80:7, 109:4
2017 [9] - 82:16, 

82:17, 88:24, 93:4, 
100:3, 103:6, 103:8, 
103:14, 108:18

2019 [3] - 80:15, 90:6, 
105:1

2020 [3] - 46:7, 80:23, 
90:6

2021 [2] - 80:19, 90:6
2022 [3] - 80:21, 87:8, 

90:6
2023 [2] - 82:18, 90:6
2023-0876 [1] - 136:19
2024 [3] - 1:6, 2:1, 

139:15
2024-0115 [1] - 136:15
2047 [3] - 4:6, 17:10, 

18:11
2051 [4] - 4:5, 8:19, 

9:3, 14:20
208 [2] - 17:24, 17:25
214 [1] - 1:8
21st [1] - 137:6
2230 [1] - 54:25
2259 [6] - 50:4, 50:8, 

51:20, 53:4, 56:18, 
59:6

22785 [1] - 80:18
23-year-old [1] - 

119:11
2315 [5] - 111:15, 

111:18, 118:7, 
118:12, 122:9

24 [2] - 1:6, 2:1
245 [6] - 5:20, 21:20, 

44:23, 61:9, 92:12, 
123:13

24th [1] - 2:4
26th [9] - 50:5, 50:8, 

50:9, 51:13, 51:21, 
53:5, 55:1, 55:15, 
56:18

2768 [1] - 3:14
2799 [1] - 3:16
27th [2] - 3:3, 3:5
2866 [1] - 98:22
2963 [1] - 4:4
2nd [1] - 82:24

3

3 [9] - 4:19, 5:2, 8:7, 
8:21, 89:21, 93:16, 
99:14, 99:16, 132:13

3-over-1 [1] - 9:12
307 [3] - 94:14, 102:2, 

102:11
307.106(n)(7 [1] - 

102:9
307.106(n)(8 [1] - 

102:17
3126 [1] - 51:20
315 [1] - 137:5
317 [1] - 137:5
31st [1] - 82:16
32204 [2] - 118:8, 

118:13
32206 [2] - 36:14, 

126:10
32209 [1] - 55:2
32244 [1] - 20:17
32256 [2] - 10:8, 17:21
32259 [1] - 43:17
3664 [1] - 3:15
3:00 [2] - 1:7, 2:1
3rd [4] - 77:18, 78:2, 

84:22, 87:20

4

4 [6] - 6:11, 6:14, 6:20, 
7:25, 8:7, 18:24

417 [1] - 96:23
48,000 [1] - 90:16

5

5 [3] - 7:3, 7:18, 8:16
50 [1] - 100:11
505 [1] - 43:16
538 [1] - 3:17
576-square-foot [1] - 

33:1
5:15 [1] - 111:10
5:47 [1] - 138:4
5th [10] - 4:7, 5:20, 

18:25, 19:4, 21:20, 
25:15, 44:23, 61:9, 
92:12, 123:13

5V [3] - 58:14, 65:5, 
69:10

6

6 [3] - 7:3, 7:19, 8:16
60-acre [1] - 129:19

7

7 [4] - 3:23, 7:4, 7:20, 
8:16

7168 [1] - 20:16
74,000 [1] - 89:5
74-mile-an-hour [1] - 

99:13
7563 [2] - 10:7, 17:20
7th [5] - 82:18, 96:24, 

112:25, 136:24, 

137:2

8

8 [3] - 4:21, 5:2, 8:8
8-foot [2] - 12:13, 

12:17
851 [1] - 1:8
86 [1] - 60:5

9

9 [8] - 6:11, 6:14, 7:5, 
7:22, 7:25, 8:2, 8:8, 
42:8

9-over-1 [2] - 114:7, 
115:16

90 [3] - 31:22, 91:9, 
91:11

A

A-k-h-l-a-g-h-i [1] - 
118:12

ability [1] - 134:6
able [4] - 68:1, 98:5, 

127:5, 136:4
absence [2] - 83:11
absolutely [2] - 60:23, 

99:16
abstained [1] - 101:15
accept [1] - 120:16
acceptable [1] - 29:18
access [2] - 38:25, 

51:16
accessible [1] - 13:24
accessory [2] - 32:17, 

33:1
accomplish [1] - 

130:8
accordance [3] - 33:8, 

81:1, 115:10
according [5] - 48:7, 

80:3, 80:9, 82:9, 
83:22

account [1] - 134:13
action [2] - 57:13, 

136:15
actions [2] - 115:22, 

122:17
activity [1] - 80:5
actual [2] - 24:19, 

85:19
add [8] - 14:22, 14:24, 

15:15, 35:13, 38:19, 
38:21, 76:22, 85:10

added [1] - 16:20
Addendum [3] - 

126:16, 126:21, 
127:4

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

1

addition [1] - 112:7
additional [7] - 15:6, 

15:21, 38:20, 41:23, 
68:21, 79:1, 112:18

additions [1] - 51:10
address [21] - 5:7, 

10:6, 17:18, 20:15, 
21:14, 36:12, 43:15, 
44:19, 44:22, 53:2, 
54:23, 54:25, 59:5, 
84:20, 86:12, 95:1, 
96:22, 98:21, 118:5, 
118:7, 118:12

addressed [1] - 33:24
adjourned [2] - 138:2, 

138:3
admin [1] - 66:21
administration [2] - 

135:2, 135:5
administrative [11] - 

23:19, 24:6, 42:24, 
48:14, 58:11, 59:22, 
65:2, 68:22, 68:24, 
70:23, 75:21

administratively [10] - 
30:8, 30:13, 30:15, 
46:1, 62:2, 68:2, 
74:19, 74:24, 77:4, 
112:19

admirable [1] - 128:13
adopt [1] - 115:23
advocates [1] - 110:8
aesthetically [2] - 

60:1, 60:14
affirm [13] - 6:4, 10:14, 

20:23, 36:20, 43:23, 
53:11, 55:8, 59:13, 
85:3, 95:9, 97:5, 
99:4, 118:19

afford [1] - 96:10
African [1] - 51:23
African-American [1] 

- 51:23
after-the-fact [6] - 

42:12, 42:17, 48:19, 
111:19, 112:1, 
116:19

afternoon [1] - 54:24
agenda [6] - 3:19, 4:3, 

6:19, 7:13, 42:8, 
48:8

agent [1] - 95:22
ago [6] - 23:22, 48:6, 

93:6, 95:17, 107:25, 
108:4

agree [12] - 16:4, 
29:11, 29:22, 30:2, 
40:19, 44:4, 74:1, 
107:1, 107:8, 
109:15, 109:22

45



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

37 of 53 sheets Page 2 to 2 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

agreed [5] - 37:2, 
59:23, 60:11, 63:1, 
66:18

ahead [5] - 17:10, 
70:24, 87:18, 90:8, 
129:1

ain't [1] - 90:17
Akhlaghi [1] - 118:7
AKHLAGI [8] - 118:10, 

118:15, 118:18, 
118:23, 118:25, 
119:14, 121:11, 
122:1

alignment [1] - 83:8
alley [4] - 39:11, 

39:12, 39:25, 40:2
alleys [1] - 40:2
alleyway [1] - 35:7
allow [4] - 94:11, 

98:15, 129:24, 
131:22

allowed [2] - 62:1, 
96:1

allowing  [1] - 125:12
allows [1] - 103:2
almost [3] - 28:23, 

73:1, 110:16
alone [2] - 12:23, 

128:25
ALSO [1] - 1:17
alteration [1] - 52:2
alterations [7] - 51:9, 

79:20, 81:15, 81:25, 
82:1, 111:20, 116:11

altered [2] - 19:16, 
81:14

altering [1] - 114:1
alternative [1] - 102:5
alternatives [4] - 

83:19, 83:25, 
102:12, 102:19

aluminum [1] - 26:12
amenable [1] - 66:17
amend [5] - 8:2, 63:2, 

66:1, 76:22, 76:24
amended [1] - 77:11
American [1] - 51:23
amount [1] - 83:1
analysis [3] - 19:21, 

23:23, 52:1
Andre [2] - 53:4, 53:6
Angelia [2] - 54:25, 

55:3
angle [1] - 55:23
angles [1] - 124:22
announcement [1] - 

77:21
answer [2] - 64:3, 

127:22
anyway [2] - 47:2, 

108:5
apartment [2] - 42:3, 

42:5
app [1] - 23:16
apparent [1] - 84:1
appeal [2] - 105:11, 

106:24
appear [3] - 73:16, 

97:17, 98:10
appearance [3] - 

34:12, 58:17, 67:9
appeared [1] - 116:10
applicant [60] - 3:22, 

4:19, 10:2, 11:1, 
20:12, 21:23, 23:16, 
30:8, 31:25, 32:8, 
34:7, 34:19, 34:25, 
36:9, 38:1, 43:10, 
48:13, 50:11, 50:13, 
50:15, 52:21, 54:12, 
57:7, 58:9, 58:12, 
58:25, 61:1, 67:5, 
67:25, 68:6, 73:10, 
73:16, 74:7, 74:20, 
75:3, 75:20, 75:25, 
78:15, 78:17, 82:9, 
82:12, 82:14, 83:9, 
83:18, 83:22, 84:15, 
92:3, 93:18, 97:16, 
98:10, 102:21, 
103:16, 106:14, 
111:24, 112:7, 
114:5, 115:23, 
117:25, 121:15, 
122:18

applicant's [1] - 109:5
application [13] - 

3:24, 9:2, 19:3, 
42:10, 48:12, 48:20, 
57:21, 67:24, 68:20, 
77:25, 79:12, 80:25, 
130:19

applications [2] - 
68:25, 123:22

applied [6] - 65:4, 
78:13, 119:25, 
120:3, 120:11, 
120:12

apply [3] - 35:4, 69:4, 
93:23

applying [1] - 129:10
appreciate [3] - 25:4, 

30:1, 109:12
appreciated [1] - 

57:14
approach [3] - 49:1, 

52:24, 63:23
approached [1] - 

119:15
approaches [20] - 5:5, 

10:4, 17:13, 20:13, 
21:12, 36:10, 43:13, 
44:17, 54:21, 59:3, 
61:8, 66:11, 69:13, 
84:18, 92:9, 94:24, 
96:20, 98:19, 118:3, 
126:8

appropriate [1] - 58:3
Appropriateness [2] - 

57:19, 111:14
approval [18] - 9:21, 

20:5, 33:13, 38:17, 
38:21, 41:24, 43:3, 
66:17, 70:6, 70:8, 
71:19, 77:1, 84:9, 
109:17, 110:17, 
131:6, 135:10, 
135:11

approve [32] - 3:2, 3:4, 
7:12, 14:19, 18:10, 
25:14, 38:13, 38:19, 
38:24, 40:22, 45:25, 
47:16, 56:4, 56:17, 
58:12, 63:7, 65:20, 
66:12, 66:13, 67:23, 
68:1, 68:9, 70:4, 
70:5, 71:13, 71:16, 
101:1, 101:7, 101:8, 
107:11, 107:13, 
130:22

approved [50] - 15:7, 
17:8, 18:23, 30:8, 
30:13, 30:15, 31:3, 
35:14, 38:15, 39:1, 
40:15, 41:17, 41:21, 
42:19, 42:23, 45:12, 
45:16, 45:24, 46:14, 
46:15, 46:18, 46:24, 
48:16, 50:2, 57:2, 
64:24, 65:4, 69:16, 
71:20, 72:2, 74:12, 
74:24, 77:17, 77:22, 
80:18, 80:20, 80:22, 
85:20, 86:21, 87:8, 
97:16, 111:6, 
120:13, 124:7, 
131:6, 136:17, 
137:3, 137:15, 
137:16, 137:17

approving [2] - 76:12, 
109:15

April [4] - 1:6, 2:1, 2:4, 
137:12

archaeological [1] - 
50:20

architect [1] - 120:15
architectural [7] - 

38:25, 39:6, 50:20, 
58:5, 81:7, 114:14, 
115:18

architecturally [1] - 
33:10

Architecture [1] - 
136:2

architecture [2] - 
37:16, 51:8

archival [1] - 80:9
areas [1] - 131:24
arguing [1] - 104:6
Arimus [11] - 2:8, 

22:3, 27:8, 35:8, 
45:7, 59:22, 61:12, 
86:23, 91:18, 101:5, 
122:12

ARIMUS [1] - 1:18
arm [1] - 96:9
arrangement [2] - 

112:22, 114:22
arterial [1] - 9:5
Askelson [4] - 10:7, 

17:13, 17:20, 17:23
ASKELSON [14] - 

10:13, 10:18, 10:23, 
11:7, 11:18, 11:21, 
11:24, 13:4, 14:10, 
14:13, 17:16, 17:20, 
17:25, 18:4

aspect [1] - 74:17
asphalt [3] - 58:10, 

58:15, 62:2
assemble [1] - 131:18
assess [1] - 113:15
assessment [3] - 

29:17, 31:15, 105:20
Associates  [1] - 129:8
association [2] - 

127:25, 128:8
assume [2] - 69:8, 

133:17
assuming [2] - 73:11, 

137:15
assumption [1] - 

88:25
attached [1] - 80:3
attempt [1] - 80:11
attempts [1] - 80:15
attended [1] - 136:3
attention [1] - 62:6
AUDIENCE [33] - 5:3, 

5:8, 5:13, 5:19, 7:8, 
10:7, 14:16, 18:7, 
20:16, 25:10, 32:9, 
36:13, 38:9, 43:11, 
43:16, 47:12, 52:22, 
53:4, 54:19, 54:24, 
56:14, 59:1, 59:6, 
62:20, 84:16, 84:21, 
95:2, 96:23, 98:22, 
118:1, 118:6, 122:5, 
123:7

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

2

Audience [13] - 5:5, 
10:4, 20:13, 36:10, 
43:13, 52:24, 54:21, 
59:3, 84:18, 94:24, 
96:20, 98:19, 118:3

audio [2] - 129:17, 
130:1

august [1] - 127:9
authority [1] - 135:5
authorize [1] - 130:16
authorized [1] - 139:8
autistic [1] - 119:11
available [2] - 74:11, 

133:14
Avenue [3] - 3:14, 

4:10, 7:19
avidly [1] - 110:8
Avondale [4] - 4:10, 

7:19, 42:14, 58:1
awarded [1] - 130:9
aware [1] - 50:11
awareness [1] - 

134:13
aye [24] - 3:8, 8:12, 

16:25, 17:1, 17:2, 
17:3, 17:4, 18:15, 
18:16, 18:17, 18:18, 
18:19, 30:24, 41:13, 
49:23, 56:23, 77:7, 
77:13, 110:24, 
110:25, 111:1, 
111:2, 111:3, 131:2

Aye [1] - 122:25

B

B20 [2] - 85:20, 86:18
bag [1] - 109:9
Ball [1] - 1:7
ball [2] - 110:10, 132:7
based [17] - 51:8, 

52:12, 73:15, 83:24, 
84:7, 88:17, 88:25, 
109:17, 109:20, 
109:25, 112:20, 
113:2, 115:19, 
128:3, 128:10, 131:8

basis [1] - 109:23
bathroom [7] - 11:15, 

11:25, 13:23, 16:1, 
16:9, 16:10, 16:18

bathrooms [1] - 12:25
beams [1] - 83:8
bear [1] - 119:2
become [1] - 92:17
becoming [1] - 50:23
begin [1] - 78:3
behalf [3] - 57:8, 

79:10, 130:17
behind [5] - 32:18, 

46



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 3 to 3 of 18 38 of 53 sheets 

53:23, 89:1, 129:14, 
129:21

best [4] - 19:10, 60:6, 
70:16, 71:3

bet [1] - 103:11
better [1] - 88:20
between [5] - 13:5, 

61:24, 66:1, 67:21, 
123:19

beyond [2] - 133:1, 
134:16

big [1] - 16:2
bigger [1] - 107:5
Bill [1] - 2:19
bit [12] - 24:22, 31:15, 

31:19, 33:22, 47:6, 
53:18, 61:16, 64:1, 
67:20, 117:14, 
119:1, 123:15

black [2] - 47:4, 51:15
blank [1] - 11:11
block [5] - 9:6, 9:14, 

19:18, 58:8, 114:12
board [3] - 91:21, 

97:14, 103:5
body [3] - 94:19, 

120:2, 127:9
bones [1] - 93:13
book [5] - 23:18, 

42:20, 78:5, 78:14, 
78:23

bottom [4] - 11:7, 
27:19, 39:6, 40:9

bought [6] - 53:20, 
92:21, 95:17, 95:18, 
119:21, 125:20

Boulevard [1] - 59:7
bounded [1] - 79:16
break [2] - 2:23, 111:9
brick [6] - 9:14, 9:15, 

52:4, 58:8, 60:1, 
116:12

Bridge [1] - 43:17
Brief [3] - 5:10, 5:17, 

21:19
brief [1] - 111:11
bring [12] - 21:23, 

45:14, 46:2, 46:8, 
48:18, 62:15, 68:12, 
68:14, 74:21, 95:20, 
114:9, 117:17

bringing [4] - 26:20, 
26:25, 47:3, 62:6

broken [1] - 124:3
bronze [10] - 60:2, 

60:13, 67:17, 73:18, 
75:11, 75:14, 75:15, 
76:3, 76:8

brought [9] - 11:22, 
24:10, 27:20, 31:9, 

75:4, 77:20, 92:1, 
94:1, 114:20

brown [4] - 67:10, 
67:12, 67:14, 75:12

brownish [1] - 72:23
buck [1] - 108:20
Building [1] - 1:7
building [26] - 23:8, 

50:24, 51:19, 52:2, 
52:5, 53:25, 55:15, 
55:22, 57:14, 79:19, 
82:7, 82:10, 93:19, 
93:20, 94:2, 99:15, 
100:10, 100:12, 
100:14, 100:18, 
109:4, 111:23, 
113:8, 114:19, 
120:14, 137:4

buildings [6] - 51:1, 
51:6, 51:14, 114:19, 
119:5, 120:3

built [5] - 51:18, 
87:19, 116:6, 
116:21, 117:3

burden [2] - 29:6, 
99:24

business [5] - 119:5, 
119:10, 125:17, 
125:22, 126:4

Business [1] - 129:4
businesses [2] - 

55:19
busy [1] - 123:12
Butler [4] - 84:21, 

86:1, 87:21, 88:17
BUTLER [10] - 85:2, 

85:7, 85:11, 89:7, 
90:25, 91:3, 91:15, 
100:19, 100:23, 
103:19

buy [8] - 96:7, 96:11, 
96:15, 119:10, 
119:17, 120:20, 
120:22, 126:19

buyer [2] - 83:21, 
127:3

buying [3] - 100:5, 
127:12, 128:22

C

campaign [3] - 132:1, 
132:2, 132:14

capacity [1] - 135:4
care [1] - 129:2
CARLA [1] - 1:18
Carla [2] - 2:10, 

133:20
case [12] - 28:12, 

31:12, 62:3, 86:6, 

97:24, 106:12, 
107:24, 108:10, 
108:25, 109:23, 
119:1

case-by-case [1] - 
109:23

casement [1] - 33:5
cases [1] - 78:8
Category [2] - 99:14, 

99:16
causing [1] - 92:16
caved [1] - 86:9
cavity [1] - 113:4
ceiling [1] - 12:17
ceilings [1] - 12:14
celebrate [1] - 132:3
cell [1] - 2:25
cement [2] - 9:13, 

33:6
centered [1] - 109:6
certain [1] - 110:10
certainly [2] - 110:16, 

133:14
CERTIFICATE [1] - 

139:1
Certificates [2] - 

57:18, 111:13
certify [1] - 139:8
chair [3] - 6:21, 30:4, 

41:18
Chair [57] - 1:13, 3:21, 

4:17, 11:1, 14:21, 
17:22, 23:15, 29:10, 
29:11, 29:12, 29:21, 
33:16, 34:3, 34:10, 
34:17, 35:12, 36:3, 
38:18, 39:18, 40:11, 
40:24, 45:9, 47:21, 
48:10, 49:4, 49:9, 
57:4, 63:5, 63:13, 
63:20, 64:6, 64:9, 
64:14, 64:19, 68:20, 
68:23, 72:14, 73:2, 
73:13, 74:8, 75:10, 
76:12, 101:12, 
102:1, 102:6, 
103:13, 109:3, 
109:14, 110:4, 
116:4, 116:7, 
116:17, 121:22, 
122:14, 130:14, 
132:22, 133:22

CHAIRMAN [266] - 2:3, 
2:14, 2:23, 3:7, 3:9, 
3:11, 3:25, 4:2, 4:9, 
4:22, 5:4, 5:6, 5:11, 
5:15, 5:18, 5:21, 
5:24, 6:14, 6:17, 
6:23, 7:9, 7:14, 7:24, 
8:6, 8:9, 8:11, 8:13, 

8:15, 9:22, 9:25, 
10:5, 10:9, 10:20, 
10:24, 14:11, 14:14, 
14:17, 14:24, 15:14, 
16:6, 16:24, 17:4, 
17:7, 17:14, 17:18, 
18:2, 18:5, 18:8, 
18:14, 18:19, 18:22, 
20:7, 20:10, 20:14, 
20:18, 21:4, 21:7, 
21:10, 21:13, 23:13, 
24:3, 25:7, 25:11, 
25:18, 28:1, 28:4, 
28:19, 29:2, 30:20, 
30:25, 31:2, 31:7, 
32:5, 32:10, 33:14, 
35:16, 36:7, 36:11, 
36:15, 37:1, 37:4, 
37:21, 37:24, 38:3, 
38:6, 38:10, 39:3, 
39:11, 39:15, 39:17, 
39:24, 40:7, 40:13, 
40:16, 40:20, 41:3, 
41:8, 41:11, 41:14, 
41:16, 41:20, 41:25, 
42:5, 42:7, 43:5, 
43:8, 43:12, 43:14, 
43:18, 44:4, 44:7, 
44:11, 44:14, 44:18, 
44:21, 45:1, 45:7, 
45:18, 47:9, 47:13, 
47:19, 49:17, 49:20, 
49:24, 50:1, 52:16, 
52:19, 52:23, 52:25, 
53:6, 53:17, 54:11, 
54:14, 54:17, 54:20, 
54:22, 55:3, 56:11, 
56:15, 56:20, 56:22, 
56:24, 57:1, 57:5, 
57:17, 58:20, 58:23, 
59:2, 59:4, 59:8, 
59:19, 60:16, 60:19, 
60:22, 60:25, 61:3, 
61:6, 61:10, 62:17, 
62:21, 64:11, 65:13, 
66:4, 66:8, 66:12, 
66:16, 66:19, 66:24, 
67:13, 68:8, 68:18, 
69:1, 69:24, 70:1, 
70:3, 70:12, 70:16, 
71:8, 71:11, 71:22, 
72:6, 72:8, 72:11, 
72:24, 73:18, 75:2, 
76:2, 76:7, 76:15, 
76:18, 76:21, 77:6, 
77:8, 77:10, 77:14, 
77:16, 84:10, 84:12, 
84:17, 84:19, 84:23, 
85:9, 90:23, 91:1, 
91:14, 92:2, 92:5, 
94:23, 94:25, 95:4, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

3

96:19, 96:21, 96:25, 
98:18, 98:20, 98:24, 
100:16, 100:20, 
100:24, 101:4, 
101:20, 101:25, 
103:5, 107:1, 
107:22, 108:3, 
108:8, 110:2, 
110:18, 110:21, 
111:3, 111:6, 
111:12, 115:25, 
117:20, 117:23, 
118:2, 118:4, 
119:12, 121:13, 
121:18, 121:21, 
122:3, 122:6, 
122:11, 122:20, 
122:23, 123:1, 
123:3, 125:16, 
125:21, 126:1, 
126:3, 126:11, 
127:20, 129:3, 
130:10, 130:13, 
131:1, 131:3, 131:5, 
132:10, 133:11, 
136:6, 137:23, 138:1

Chairman [1] - 1:13
chairman [1] - 2:14
challenge [2] - 

124:25, 125:3
chance [4] - 60:20, 

71:3, 121:4, 121:12
change [4] - 35:1, 

47:2, 91:12, 129:20
changed [4] - 48:22, 

49:1, 49:2, 80:8
changes [2] - 34:20, 

114:22
changing [1] - 48:22
Chapter [3] - 94:14, 

102:2, 102:11
character [9] - 14:7, 

41:1, 63:25, 72:18, 
75:23, 114:2, 
114:15, 114:18, 
125:14

character-defining [1] 
- 63:25

characterized [2] - 
32:23, 79:18

charcoal [3] - 76:6, 
76:14, 77:3

charcoal-type [1] - 
77:3

chat [2] - 6:15, 60:16
cinder [1] - 58:8
citizen [1] - 26:24
citizen's [2] - 48:5, 

68:12
citizens [1] - 129:18

47



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

39 of 53 sheets Page 4 to 4 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

citizenship [1] - 51:4
CITY [1] - 1:1
City [17] - 57:12, 

86:19, 105:11, 
105:19, 105:24, 
106:7, 106:24, 
107:4, 108:1, 
109:20, 110:10, 
121:6, 134:11, 
134:16, 136:17, 
137:13, 137:14

city [4] - 50:21, 
131:20, 131:24, 
134:21

City's [1] - 80:1
clad [1] - 49:13
claim [3] - 84:5, 98:12, 

101:9
clarification [5] - 8:5, 

40:19, 41:19, 118:9, 
128:5

clarify [5] - 7:15, 64:6, 
64:13, 64:20, 102:7

clause [1] - 102:18
clean [1] - 60:6
cleaned [1] - 60:7
clear [1] - 103:7
clearly [4] - 28:25, 

29:3, 104:10, 116:21
Cleary [1] - 135:25
close [15] - 7:10, 

14:17, 18:8, 22:5, 
25:12, 38:11, 47:14, 
56:15, 62:22, 73:20, 
90:18, 100:20, 
100:24, 120:8, 122:6

close-up [1] - 22:5
closed [1] - 86:4
closer [1] - 73:1
closest [1] - 34:7
clue [2] - 126:22, 

126:24
clueless [1] - 128:22
COA [39] - 8:16, 14:15, 

17:12, 18:6, 21:11, 
24:7, 24:13, 25:9, 
25:16, 31:10, 32:16, 
38:8, 42:23, 44:16, 
45:12, 45:13, 45:16, 
45:24, 46:7, 47:11, 
47:23, 47:25, 48:2, 
48:8, 48:16, 49:5, 
49:7, 49:14, 61:7, 
62:19, 77:21, 78:11, 
87:8, 92:8, 98:15, 
111:15, 122:4, 
123:17

COA-19-22785 [1] - 
85:14

COA-20-24394 [1] - 

42:19
COA-2019-2022 [1] - 

80:18
COA-22-27134 [2] - 

80:20, 85:16
COA-22-27451 [1] - 

3:14
COA-23-28339 [1] - 

3:15
COA-23-29186 [1] - 

3:16
COA-23-29861 [6] - 

4:7, 6:20, 18:24, 
19:3, 25:15, 31:3

COA-23-29954 [7] - 
4:14, 7:5, 7:22, 42:9, 
42:10, 47:17, 50:2

COA-23-30010 [3] - 
4:12, 7:4, 7:21

COA-24-29954 [1] - 
8:3

COA-24-30120 [4] - 
77:18, 78:1, 101:2, 
111:7

COA-24-30193 [4] - 
111:15, 111:17, 
122:9, 123:4

COA-24-30330 [7] - 
4:13, 4:24, 32:6, 
32:8, 32:15, 38:14, 
41:17

COA-24-30388 [7] - 
4:5, 4:23, 8:19, 8:23, 
9:2, 14:20, 17:8

COA-24-30389 [3] - 
4:11, 7:4, 7:20

COA-24-30398 [5] - 
57:19, 57:21, 71:17, 
76:24, 77:17

COA-24-30407 [6] - 
4:6, 4:23, 8:24, 17:9, 
18:11, 18:23

COA-24-30487 [3] - 
4:4, 6:20, 7:18

COA-24-30521 [3] - 
4:10, 7:3, 7:19

COAs [6] - 30:15, 
80:13, 80:17, 85:13, 
97:16, 98:11

coastal [3] - 127:10, 
128:2, 128:9

code [1] - 93:20
Code [13] - 19:22, 

78:7, 80:1, 81:1, 
84:7, 98:2, 98:3, 
101:13, 102:8, 
102:20, 103:2, 
114:11, 115:19

codes [1] - 94:2
collaborate [1] - 130:6

collaboration [1] - 
135:22

collapse [1] - 93:6
collapsing [1] - 81:18
color [27] - 60:3, 

60:13, 63:9, 63:15, 
63:19, 63:24, 64:3, 
64:7, 64:8, 65:20, 
66:2, 66:3, 67:10, 
71:20, 72:6, 72:11, 
72:13, 72:16, 72:18, 
72:19, 74:7, 74:20, 
75:3, 75:22, 75:23, 
76:14, 77:3

colors [4] - 74:9, 
74:25, 75:6, 77:2

columns [3] - 9:15, 
19:13, 82:2

combat [1] - 108:13
coming [4] - 12:20, 

53:23, 67:25, 129:9
commence [1] - 42:23
commencing [1] - 1:7
comment [3] - 12:21, 

20:11, 123:5
comments [6] - 4:15, 

35:11, 47:19, 56:20, 
68:13, 122:21

commercial [1] - 
51:14

commission [7] - 
46:23, 47:6, 56:4, 
105:17, 106:19, 
107:6, 127:3

COMMISSION [40] - 
1:3, 3:8, 3:10, 4:1, 
8:12, 8:14, 9:24, 
20:9, 30:24, 31:1, 
38:2, 41:13, 41:15, 
43:7, 44:10, 49:19, 
49:23, 49:25, 52:18, 
54:13, 56:21, 56:23, 
56:25, 58:22, 61:2, 
77:7, 77:9, 77:13, 
77:15, 84:11, 92:4, 
110:20, 117:22, 
121:17, 122:22, 
122:25, 123:2, 
130:12, 131:2, 131:4

Commission [24] - 
1:14, 1:15, 1:15, 2:5, 
19:6, 25:4, 28:9, 
28:16, 46:3, 46:8, 
46:9, 74:22, 75:18, 
80:21, 98:14, 
112:24, 122:15, 
123:18, 129:13, 
130:15, 132:8, 
134:1, 134:2, 136:14

Commissioner [15] - 

34:4, 34:18, 48:11, 
49:10, 63:6, 63:21, 
64:10, 64:20, 65:9, 
68:24, 73:14, 102:7, 
116:8, 132:23, 
133:23

COMMISSIONER [170] 
- 2:12, 2:15, 2:17, 
2:19, 2:21, 3:4, 3:6, 
3:21, 4:17, 7:12, 
7:17, 8:1, 8:4, 8:7, 
8:10, 10:25, 11:9, 
11:19, 11:23, 12:22, 
13:21, 14:19, 15:5, 
15:10, 15:13, 15:16, 
16:7, 16:13, 16:15, 
16:19, 16:25, 17:1, 
17:2, 17:3, 17:6, 
18:10, 18:13, 18:15, 
18:16, 18:17, 18:18, 
18:21, 25:14, 25:17, 
25:20, 26:14, 26:16, 
26:18, 27:12, 27:13, 
28:2, 28:6, 29:10, 
29:12, 29:21, 31:5, 
31:8, 33:16, 34:2, 
34:10, 35:12, 35:20, 
37:17, 38:13, 38:23, 
39:2, 39:8, 39:12, 
39:13, 39:18, 40:1, 
40:4, 40:6, 40:11, 
40:14, 40:17, 40:18, 
40:24, 41:4, 41:6, 
42:3, 47:16, 47:18, 
47:21, 49:4, 49:16, 
56:17, 56:19, 57:3, 
57:6, 57:11, 62:24, 
63:11, 63:13, 64:5, 
64:13, 64:23, 65:7, 
65:8, 65:15, 65:16, 
65:24, 66:15, 66:18, 
67:1, 67:16, 67:19, 
68:4, 68:11, 68:19, 
69:5, 70:2, 70:15, 
70:18, 71:7, 71:16, 
71:25, 72:4, 72:5, 
72:14, 73:2, 73:10, 
74:1, 74:8, 75:9, 
76:6, 76:11, 76:16, 
76:23, 77:5, 101:1, 
101:3, 102:1, 
102:10, 103:4, 
103:13, 103:21, 
103:22, 107:8, 
108:2, 109:3, 
109:14, 110:4, 
110:24, 110:25, 
111:1, 111:2, 111:5, 
116:3, 116:16, 
117:19, 121:20, 
121:22, 122:2, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

4

122:8, 122:10, 
127:22, 128:6, 
130:21, 130:25, 
132:11, 132:20, 
133:2, 133:8, 
133:13, 133:16, 
134:9, 135:8, 
135:12, 136:8

commissioner [6] - 
2:13, 2:16, 2:18, 
2:20, 2:22, 39:17

commissioners [3] - 
3:19, 4:15, 30:3

Committee [2] - 
136:23, 137:12

common [1] - 81:7
communicating  [1] - 

133:17
communication  [1] - 

135:2
communities [2] - 

51:15, 132:4
community [8] - 

29:24, 52:11, 55:20, 
56:3, 56:6, 106:10, 
129:19, 130:4

company [2] - 127:6, 
127:18

compared [1] - 125:2
compatible [4] - 20:4, 

33:11, 112:22, 113:6
compatibly [1] - 34:9
complete [1] - 139:10
completed [3] - 81:12, 

97:17, 115:8
Completed [1] - 

111:14
completely [6] - 

15:25, 27:17, 33:23, 
34:15, 36:2, 124:18

Compliance [3] - 80:1, 
98:2, 98:3

compliance [6] - 
45:14, 49:7, 49:11, 
114:10, 114:20, 
117:17

Complies [14] - 6:3, 
10:13, 20:22, 36:19, 
43:22, 53:10, 55:7, 
59:12, 60:24, 85:2, 
95:8, 97:4, 99:3, 
118:18

complies [1] - 93:20
comply [1] - 121:24
comprehensive [1] - 

29:23
compromised [1] - 

83:14
con [1] - 119:23
concern [1] - 25:3

48



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 5 to 5 of 18 40 of 53 sheets 

concerned [1] - 14:7
concerns [4] - 25:19, 

47:20, 56:20, 98:2
concrete [1] - 9:14
condemnation  [1] - 

80:7
condemned [2] - 80:2, 

109:4
condition [10] - 15:1, 

22:9, 27:1, 35:13, 
38:20, 63:9, 63:10, 
67:8, 72:1, 113:16

conditioned  [1] - 
49:14

conditions  [21] - 
10:22, 14:22, 15:3, 
15:6, 15:8, 15:11, 
18:12, 20:5, 25:16, 
37:2, 38:15, 38:19, 
38:24, 43:3, 44:5, 
47:17, 63:8, 63:9, 
71:14, 71:19, 122:19

conduct [1] - 82:23
configuration  [1] - 

114:21
conform [1] - 34:21
confused [3] - 45:2, 

45:22, 46:4
conjunction [1] - 69:7
consent [13] - 3:18, 

3:20, 4:3, 5:2, 6:11, 
6:19, 7:13, 8:18, 
10:21, 18:24, 42:8, 
48:8, 77:22

consider [3] - 63:24, 
74:17, 75:23

consideration [2] - 
25:5, 62:14

considered [3] - 
39:20, 84:3, 93:11

consist [3] - 9:8, 23:8, 
33:3

consistent [4] - 20:3, 
33:11, 49:15, 52:13

consists [2] - 42:15, 
111:22

construct [2] - 9:4, 
32:17

constructed [3] - 
19:15, 32:18, 82:11

construction [8] - 
13:1, 13:22, 32:25, 
79:17, 86:22, 
127:11, 128:2, 
128:10

contain [1] - 19:18
contained [1] - 19:25
content [1] - 134:24
continue [3] - 107:10, 

107:13, 107:20

contractor [7] - 86:18, 
87:5, 90:1, 96:8, 
119:23, 119:24, 
120:16

contractors's [1] - 
93:22

contribute [2] - 
114:18, 134:23

contributing  [7] - 
42:13, 57:24, 72:17, 
79:13, 116:23, 
117:6, 117:18

contribution  [2] - 
58:4, 114:15

convenient [1] - 121:8
conversation [3] - 

15:14, 85:25, 119:13
conversations [2] - 

3:1, 131:9
convert [1] - 111:24
coordination  [1] - 

87:16
copy [1] - 78:25
cord [1] - 5:12
corner [6] - 11:8, 12:1, 

33:3, 112:4, 113:12, 
113:22

correct [19] - 8:8, 8:9, 
10:23, 33:23, 37:24, 
39:7, 39:10, 39:25, 
41:6, 48:11, 64:10, 
64:15, 65:1, 66:17, 
68:3, 73:14, 105:8, 
116:8, 117:8

corrective [2] - 
115:22, 122:17

correctly [2] - 67:22, 
121:23

correspondence [1] - 
34:6

cost [7] - 68:21, 69:21, 
79:24, 82:22, 96:9, 
96:14, 96:17

costs [1] - 83:15
Council [11] - 105:11, 

105:24, 106:7, 
106:24, 107:4, 
109:20, 136:17, 
137:8, 137:13, 
137:14, 137:19

Counsel [4] - 1:18, 
2:11, 31:10, 105:9

country [1] - 120:6
COUNTY [1] - 139:4
couple [2] - 85:11, 

127:23
course [7] - 55:1, 

68:6, 75:20, 83:17, 
102:16, 120:19, 
133:24

Court [1] - 98:23
Cove [1] - 20:17
craftsmanship [1] - 

94:1
create [1] - 129:15
created [1] - 129:16
creating [1] - 15:20
creative [1] - 13:2
crimp [3] - 58:14, 

65:5, 69:10
criteria [12] - 9:18, 

19:22, 50:10, 50:12, 
50:14, 50:18, 51:24, 
52:12, 81:2, 84:8, 
114:11, 115:20

cultural [2] - 50:19, 
51:11

culture [2] - 50:25, 
51:3

curiositywise [1] - 
101:6

current [16] - 25:16, 
46:16, 47:17, 48:2, 
64:21, 66:5, 66:9, 
80:14, 83:21, 93:20, 
94:2, 95:24, 103:19, 
104:24, 105:4, 
113:21

cursory [1] - 48:15
customer [1] - 23:16
Cypress [1] - 20:17

D

damage [3] - 79:23, 
82:20, 83:4

damaged [1] - 95:18
Damian [2] - 20:16, 

20:18
Dancy [4] - 57:20, 

57:22, 71:17, 76:25
danger [1] - 93:5
dark [12] - 60:2, 67:14, 

67:15, 67:16, 73:18, 
73:19, 75:5, 75:13, 
75:15, 76:12, 77:3

darker [2] - 74:6, 76:5
dated [2] - 82:16, 93:3
DATED [1] - 139:15
days [1] - 120:23
deal [2] - 73:22, 120:2
dealing [1] - 121:1
Debbie [2] - 59:6, 59:8
debris [1] - 60:7
decades [2] - 72:23, 

104:2
decide [1] - 109:25
decision [6] - 70:21, 

70:24, 74:13, 
106:12, 109:20, 

116:25
decisions [2] - 91:19, 

107:7
declared [1] - 80:3
deemed [5] - 48:7, 

72:17, 112:25, 
113:9, 116:14

deeming [1] - 70:6
deeper [2] - 106:19, 

107:2
defer [3] - 24:17, 63:3, 

133:20
deferred [1] - 3:13
define [1] - 35:2
defining [2] - 63:25, 

75:24
degree [2] - 51:9, 

96:16
delineated [1] - 33:22
delve [1] - 47:6
DEMETREE [1] - 1:13
Demetree [1] - 2:14
demise [2] - 104:18
demo [6] - 85:22, 

86:19, 86:20, 88:19, 
90:11, 101:9

demoed [4] - 90:5, 
90:7, 108:19, 108:23

demolish [1] - 79:13
demolished [1] - 

82:10
demolition  [22] - 81:4, 

81:11, 83:19, 83:25, 
94:20, 95:24, 96:2, 
96:4, 97:24, 98:4, 
98:5, 98:7, 101:14, 
102:13, 102:20, 
105:8, 106:20, 
106:21, 106:23, 
107:14, 109:16, 
110:9

demolitions  [3] - 
83:17, 107:11, 
107:13

demonstrate [1] - 
82:13

denial [7] - 58:18, 
79:3, 106:21, 
106:23, 115:21, 
122:12, 122:16

denied [5] - 62:4, 
62:5, 66:20, 108:6, 
123:3

dentist [1] - 120:9
deny [8] - 65:19, 

68:20, 70:22, 94:19, 
98:15, 105:7, 122:8

Department [1] - 
123:19

department [1] - 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

5

132:17
depicted [1] - 34:8
Dept [2] - 1:18, 1:19
depth [1] - 40:8
deserves [1] - 27:5
design [22] - 4:20, 

9:18, 19:22, 20:3, 
33:8, 34:21, 48:21, 
48:25, 58:14, 65:6, 
81:1, 82:4, 112:22, 
113:6, 113:24, 
114:10, 114:17, 
115:10, 115:11, 
115:18, 115:20, 
121:24

designation  [4] - 
55:14, 56:5, 56:9, 
57:8

Designations [1] - 
50:4

designed [1] - 9:8
desperate [1] - 55:20
despite [1] - 80:22
destroy [1] - 92:25
destroyed [2] - 94:12, 

125:25
destroying [2] - 79:24, 

82:21
detached [1] - 32:17
detail [7] - 34:11, 

34:16, 35:3, 36:1, 
37:7, 78:7, 87:14

detailed [1] - 89:4
detailing [2] - 34:22, 

79:3
details [5] - 39:1, 

78:18, 81:7, 81:9, 
83:9

deteriorate [3] - 96:15, 
107:21, 129:1

deteriorated [3] - 
81:10, 87:1, 92:22

deterioration [3] - 
52:6, 97:22, 100:1

determination [3] - 
23:25, 51:5, 109:24

determine [3] - 65:10, 
90:21, 113:17

determined [1] - 29:17
detract [1] - 115:17
develop [1] - 130:2
Development [2] - 

1:18, 1:19
development [1] - 

129:20
deviation [1] - 60:12
dialogue [1] - 27:6
Diane [10] - 1:9, 10:9, 

20:18, 43:18, 53:6, 
59:8, 84:23, 105:25, 

49



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

41 of 53 sheets Page 6 to 6 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

139:7, 139:18
difference [1] - 64:18
different [7] - 34:13, 

61:24, 62:11, 64:1, 
80:17, 89:9, 117:4

differentiate [1] - 
123:19

difficult [1] - 82:5
dignity [1] - 51:4
direction [1] - 76:1
director [2] - 97:12, 

136:1
directors [1] - 97:15
disclosure [2] - 

127:24, 128:7
disclosures [1] - 

128:15
discuss [6] - 24:9, 

27:25, 28:1, 46:5, 
68:14, 114:17

discussed [4] - 11:25, 
27:8, 65:25, 131:13

discusses [1] - 131:19
discussing [1] - 27:10
discussion [9] - 4:18, 

6:12, 27:5, 28:17, 
31:9, 34:5, 36:6, 
65:17, 109:5

Discussion [2] - 
22:14, 117:11

discussions [1] - 
33:17

disintegrate [1] - 96:2
disputing [2] - 105:14, 

105:16
disregarding [1] - 

116:19
disrepair [2] - 82:20, 

104:23
distance [1] - 51:17
distributed [1] - 67:4
district [7] - 82:8, 

93:23, 96:13, 
106:10, 114:16, 
117:7, 127:12

District [7] - 32:20, 
42:14, 58:1, 79:15, 
126:16, 126:20, 
127:4

district's [1] - 58:4
districts [6] - 61:25, 

62:12, 63:21, 96:14, 
105:21, 126:22

diversified [1] - 50:24
diversity [1] - 58:5
Division [1] - 80:2
document [2] - 83:4, 

129:25
documentation  [1] - 

82:25

documented [1] - 28:8
documenting  [1] - 

31:19
Dolan [1] - 79:5
done [26] - 26:11, 

45:17, 45:20, 45:23, 
46:11, 47:7, 47:24, 
66:25, 70:6, 70:9, 
77:4, 88:19, 88:21, 
91:12, 93:17, 
104:12, 105:2, 
109:7, 116:11, 
117:18, 119:19, 
121:24, 124:22, 
126:2, 128:21, 135:9

door [21] - 33:7, 35:2, 
37:15, 37:19, 37:23, 
38:25, 39:7, 39:24, 
40:1, 40:3, 40:5, 
40:9, 40:10, 40:25, 
41:5, 41:22, 41:24, 
42:1, 42:4, 42:5

doors [23] - 33:7, 
34:11, 34:13, 34:16, 
34:24, 35:5, 35:14, 
35:19, 35:21, 35:25, 
37:4, 37:9, 37:10, 
37:11, 38:17, 38:21, 
39:4, 39:7, 39:22, 
40:15, 41:1, 112:5

dormant [1] - 104:2
dormer [1] - 113:10
double [3] - 39:7, 

69:21, 124:10
double-hung [1] - 

124:10
down [10] - 39:19, 

86:11, 86:16, 89:2, 
89:20, 96:5, 100:5, 
100:8, 120:10, 129:2

downtown  [1] - 104:3
dozen [1] - 68:16
drafter [1] - 13:17
drawings [2] - 33:18, 

33:22
drawn [1] - 33:23
dream [1] - 53:22
dreams [1] - 106:15
due [3] - 51:15, 58:3, 

81:6
dull [1] - 74:16
During [1] - 85:23
during [3] - 47:24, 

52:1, 109:11
Dutchman [1] - 

124:16
DUVAL [1] - 139:4
dwelling [2] - 19:25, 

111:25
Dyal [2] - 79:8, 79:10

E

easily [1] - 16:5
east [2] - 4:8, 79:17
East [10] - 4:9, 4:11, 

7:20, 18:25, 19:4, 
25:15, 77:18, 78:2, 
84:21, 87:20

easy [1] - 124:14
economic [3] - 83:10, 

84:5, 98:12
Ed [1] - 1:7
edge [1] - 13:12
edition [1] - 2:4
effect [2] - 75:13, 

115:16
effort [1] - 99:20
efforts [1] - 101:18
either [3] - 47:25, 

66:24, 133:25
elements [1] - 82:4
elevation [12] - 9:10, 

11:6, 16:22, 25:21, 
39:19, 39:21, 40:3, 
112:9, 112:13, 
113:7, 115:15, 
116:12

elevations [5] - 34:13, 
112:3, 112:5, 113:2, 
115:4

eligibility [1] - 52:14
Ellis [1] - 3:17
elsewhere [1] - 11:10
embody [1] - 51:2
emergency [1] - 119:4
enacted [1] - 49:3
enclosed [2] - 19:12, 

26:1
enclosing [1] - 112:3
enclosure [4] - 52:3, 

81:16, 81:20, 83:12
encourage [3] - 94:19, 

98:14, 123:18
encouraged [1] - 

127:16
encourages [2] - 

114:19, 132:3
end [3] - 58:19, 91:4
enforcement [4] - 

78:6, 80:4, 80:5, 
128:14

Enforcement [1] - 
78:7

engineer [11] - 78:16, 
79:21, 87:10, 88:6, 
89:13, 91:5, 91:25, 
99:11, 103:9, 
103:15, 103:18

engineering [6] - 
86:25, 87:6, 93:3, 

103:6, 103:11, 
108:18

engineers [4] - 78:19, 
82:15, 93:10, 108:22

engineers' [4] - 104:6, 
104:7, 105:14, 
105:15

ensure [1] - 113:21
entertain [10] - 7:11, 

14:18, 18:9, 25:13, 
38:11, 47:15, 56:16, 
62:23, 100:25, 122:7

entire [7] - 22:9, 23:2, 
27:22, 31:21, 60:10, 
78:8, 115:3

entirely [1] - 74:24
entry [2] - 42:3, 42:5
episode [1] - 128:23
equal [1] - 56:2
errors [1] - 33:20
especially [5] - 7:1, 

11:12, 24:9, 114:20, 
117:8

essentially [3] - 23:20, 
42:22, 101:19

estate [3] - 126:15, 
127:6, 127:18

estimate [2] - 88:22, 
90:16

estimation [1] - 26:8
Ethan [1] - 2:15
ETHAN [1] - 1:14
ethics [1] - 127:19
ethnic [1] - 51:1
evaluating [1] - 

116:20
evaluation [1] - 

116:18
event [4] - 103:23, 

135:18, 136:3, 
137:20

events [1] - 52:11
evidence [16] - 27:22, 

28:10, 28:15, 29:19, 
30:14, 52:5, 80:10, 
83:13, 84:4, 97:19, 
102:21, 104:16, 
105:3, 108:17, 
115:19

ex [1] - 3:19
exactly [3] - 24:20, 

47:7, 103:25
example [3] - 62:7, 

96:3, 108:12
examples [1] - 51:12
exchanged [1] - 67:21
excuse [1] - 65:24
executive [1] - 97:12
exhibits [1] - 79:23
existing [6] - 23:9, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

6

23:24, 31:17, 66:6, 
112:15, 115:15

experienced [1] - 
81:18

experts [1] - 108:21
expired [6] - 45:13, 

45:25, 47:1, 47:24, 
48:1, 48:16

explicitly [1] - 35:2
explore [3] - 83:18, 

102:22, 131:15
explored [1] - 94:16
exploring [1] - 110:8
exposures [1] - 83:12
extensive [3] - 29:25, 

34:4, 83:3
extensively  [1] - 31:20
exterior [14] - 11:11, 

13:22, 14:1, 14:7, 
35:21, 40:25, 41:1, 
41:22, 49:11, 83:11, 
89:10, 110:16, 
114:13, 115:3

extreme [1] - 82:20
extremely [1] - 74:3
eye [1] - 60:14

F

fabric [2] - 81:9, 
110:14

Facebook [1] - 132:18
facing [8] - 35:7, 

35:23, 39:10, 39:11, 
39:25, 40:1, 41:1, 
98:6

fact [13] - 42:12, 
42:17, 45:5, 48:19, 
49:8, 61:18, 62:8, 
111:19, 112:1, 
116:19, 119:8, 
120:5, 121:1

facts [2] - 109:17, 
119:9

fade [1] - 75:12
fades [1] - 75:14
fail [1] - 124:3
failure [2] - 21:18, 

22:11
falling [3] - 86:10, 

86:14, 86:16
familiar [1] - 85:14
family [2] - 9:4, 32:19
fantastic [1] - 134:11
far [4] - 28:24, 29:8, 

65:16, 71:14
fast [1] - 90:25
father's [1] - 53:19
favor [13] - 3:7, 8:11, 

16:24, 18:14, 30:23, 

50



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 7 to 7 of 18 42 of 53 sheets 

41:12, 49:22, 56:22, 
77:6, 77:12, 110:23, 
122:24, 131:1

feasible [3] - 83:18, 
83:24, 102:19

feature [1] - 125:14
features [2] - 58:8, 

124:8
February [1] - 82:24
federal [1] - 128:4
federally [1] - 128:11
fee [1] - 68:22
felt [2] - 46:8, 48:17
few [3] - 81:19, 

120:23, 131:10
fiber [2] - 9:12, 33:5
Fiberglass [1] - 9:11
Field [3] - 59:6, 66:11, 

69:13
field [1] - 27:25
FIELD [17] - 59:12, 

59:17, 59:20, 60:18, 
60:21, 60:23, 61:5, 
66:5, 69:9, 69:14, 
69:25, 70:10, 71:1, 
71:10, 72:7, 72:10, 
73:8

fifth [1] - 109:5
figured [2] - 6:23, 6:25
File [1] - 116:10
file [2] - 23:17, 23:21
filed [1] - 78:13
fill [2] - 53:22, 123:8
film [1] - 104:17
final [3] - 70:8, 76:19, 

136:15
financial [1] - 99:24
fine [3] - 40:7, 66:9, 

75:5
finish [3] - 9:14, 

119:2, 120:18
finished [2] - 49:5, 

121:7
fins [3] - 113:3, 114:1, 

114:6
fired [1] - 90:1
first [22] - 7:1, 19:7, 

19:12, 19:19, 21:22, 
25:23, 26:6, 30:17, 
50:18, 79:1, 80:7, 
80:17, 81:16, 81:20, 
82:16, 85:23, 101:4, 
112:13, 113:9, 
115:14, 118:11, 
136:13

first-story [1] - 25:23
five [4] - 30:7, 30:9, 

42:18, 80:8
fix [2] - 96:17, 124:16
flat [2] - 34:16, 36:2

Fleet [2] - 129:7
floor [22] - 11:6, 13:19, 

19:8, 19:12, 19:13, 
19:14, 19:19, 19:20, 
26:6, 30:17, 30:19, 
81:16, 81:17, 81:20, 
112:2, 112:9, 
112:13, 112:15, 
113:9, 115:14

Florida [18] - 1:8, 
1:10, 10:8, 17:21, 
20:17, 36:14, 43:17, 
55:2, 84:22, 93:21, 
95:3, 116:9, 118:8, 
118:13, 126:10, 
130:7, 139:7, 139:18

FLORIDA [1] - 139:3
fly [1] - 120:6
focusing [1] - 50:24
folks [1] - 109:10
follow [6] - 51:6, 

53:24, 116:17, 
121:6, 127:13

follow-up [1] - 116:17
foot [1] - 13:14
footsteps [1] - 53:24
forced [1] - 106:11
forcing [1] - 29:5
Ford [1] - 108:2
forefront [1] - 55:24
foregoing [2] - 138:3, 

139:9
Forest [1] - 59:7
forever [1] - 104:25
forgot [1] - 100:1
form [9] - 29:22, 

126:17, 128:1, 
128:3, 128:6, 128:9, 
128:10, 128:11, 
128:15

formally [2] - 137:10, 
137:21

formerly [2] - 8:18, 
18:24

forms [1] - 128:16
Forsyth [1] - 137:5
forth [3] - 59:21, 

61:13, 94:7
forward [11] - 9:20, 

20:4, 27:21, 31:9, 
33:12, 43:2, 52:15, 
69:3, 84:8, 87:25, 
115:20

forwarding [1] - 58:18
foundation  [4] - 9:15, 

83:14, 89:24, 90:14
foundations  [1] - 

100:11
four [5] - 3:13, 50:14, 

65:3, 65:12, 80:11

FPR [1] - 1:9
frame [9] - 22:10, 

22:24, 23:6, 32:22, 
79:18, 82:6, 114:12, 
123:25

frame-vernacular-

styled [1] - 32:22
framer [1] - 88:15
frames [2] - 25:2, 26:4
framing [5] - 83:5, 

83:6, 83:7, 83:14, 
100:12

Frank [8] - 84:21, 
85:9, 89:20, 90:15, 
90:23, 91:8, 92:5, 
100:5

frank [1] - 84:23
frankly [1] - 106:4
free [2] - 68:25, 77:22
French [2] - 37:8, 

37:11
frequently [1] - 82:7
Frick [1] - 2:17
FRICK [6] - 1:14, 2:17, 

17:2, 18:17, 69:5, 
110:25

friend [1] - 120:8
front [30] - 9:10, 9:15, 

11:3, 11:5, 11:12, 
12:1, 12:2, 12:8, 
25:21, 25:22, 26:6, 
26:15, 30:17, 30:18, 
39:19, 39:20, 46:2, 
81:16, 81:17, 81:20, 
83:13, 86:8, 101:25, 
112:9, 112:13, 
112:15, 113:7, 
113:9, 115:14, 
116:12

frosted [1] - 14:4
frowned [1] - 11:12
full [4] - 9:9, 32:23, 

51:4, 103:18
full-width [2] - 9:9, 

32:23
fully [3] - 12:20, 13:15, 

56:8
funding [1] - 129:15
funds [1] - 130:9
furthermore [1] - 

82:23
future [5] - 15:22, 

27:8, 56:7, 68:16, 
117:18

Future [1] - 129:24
FYI [1] - 77:23

G

gable [2] - 9:9, 33:25

gal [1] - 21:24
game [1] - 35:18
garage [6] - 33:7, 

37:23, 38:25, 39:9, 
41:22

Gardner [1] - 20:16
GARDNER [4] - 20:22, 

21:2, 21:6, 21:9
Gartner [1] - 98:22
GARTNER [3] - 99:3, 

99:8, 99:10
gather [1] - 134:3
General [2] - 1:18, 

2:11
general [4] - 108:16, 

119:23, 119:24, 
120:16

generally [1] - 24:25
genesis [1] - 48:12
gentleman [1] - 

126:18
Geoff [2] - 98:22, 

98:24
given [6] - 35:23, 44:7, 

69:17, 83:10, 
122:11, 134:5

glass [5] - 34:12, 
37:10, 40:10, 40:12, 
124:3

glazing [2] - 124:2, 
124:14

GLOBER [13] - 1:15, 
2:21, 15:13, 17:3, 
18:13, 18:18, 25:17, 
29:21, 39:2, 47:18, 
101:1, 109:3, 111:2

Glober [2] - 2:21, 
39:17

goals [1] - 56:1
Google [3] - 92:14, 

92:19, 104:17
gosh [1] - 61:14
gotcha [1] - 40:16
Grand [3] - 51:23, 

55:17, 56:6
grant [4] - 129:11, 

129:23, 130:9, 
130:24

graphic [2] - 33:20, 
34:15

graphics [1] - 33:17
grass [1] - 86:4
gravity [1] - 106:17
gray [10] - 58:10, 

58:15, 67:15, 73:19, 
75:5, 76:5, 76:12, 
76:13, 77:3

great [3] - 66:25, 
125:21, 135:7

greatly [1] - 57:14

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

7

Gregory [6] - 2:15, 
49:10, 63:6, 68:24, 
73:14, 132:23

GREGORY [59] - 1:14, 
2:15, 3:6, 8:4, 8:7, 
8:10, 14:19, 15:5, 
15:10, 15:16, 16:13, 
16:19, 17:1, 18:16, 
25:14, 25:20, 26:16, 
27:12, 29:12, 38:13, 
38:23, 39:8, 39:12, 
40:4, 40:18, 41:4, 
49:4, 49:16, 56:17, 
62:24, 63:11, 65:8, 
65:15, 67:16, 68:19, 
70:2, 70:15, 70:18, 
71:7, 71:16, 71:25, 
72:4, 73:2, 73:10, 
74:1, 76:11, 76:16, 
76:23, 103:13, 
103:21, 109:14, 
110:24, 127:22, 
128:6, 130:21, 
132:11, 132:20, 
133:2, 133:8

grid [1] - 112:10
Grocery [3] - 50:9, 

51:13, 55:15
groundwork  [1] - 70:7
group [1] - 135:20
groupings [1] - 112:9
groups [1] - 51:3
guess [13] - 16:5, 

16:15, 24:5, 35:18, 
40:20, 45:21, 65:16, 
75:5, 76:17, 100:2, 
101:4, 104:21, 108:9

guessing [1] - 37:15
guidance [1] - 75:22
guidelines [15] - 9:18, 

19:23, 33:9, 34:21, 
46:16, 46:19, 46:21, 
48:21, 48:25, 81:1, 
114:10, 114:17, 
115:10, 115:20, 
121:25

guy [4] - 88:22, 89:4, 
89:17, 120:13

guys [5] - 37:7, 86:15, 
89:17, 90:7, 120:19

H

habitable [2] - 80:6, 
83:3

hair [1] - 12:11
half [2] - 68:16, 120:22
Hall [1] - 108:1
hallway [2] - 3:1, 

119:13

51



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

43 of 53 sheets Page 8 to 8 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

hand [15] - 6:2, 10:12, 
11:8, 20:21, 36:18, 
43:21, 53:9, 55:6, 
59:11, 85:1, 95:7, 
97:3, 99:2, 104:22, 
118:17

handle [1] - 63:4
handled [1] - 74:19
handmade [1] - 27:24
happy [2] - 76:9, 

134:23
hard [3] - 29:4, 78:25
Hardiboard [2] - 

112:17, 115:5
hardship [2] - 84:6, 

98:13
Harrell [1] - 53:4
HARRELL [5] - 53:10, 

53:15, 53:19, 54:16, 
57:16

harsh [1] - 35:5
hashtag [1] - 132:15
Haskins [2] - 96:23, 

97:11
HASKINS [3] - 97:4, 

97:9, 97:11
hate [2] - 24:20, 109:8
head [3] - 27:2, 27:18, 

132:19
header [1] - 123:25
hear [8] - 21:16, 

24:21, 29:1, 65:23, 
73:25, 101:21, 
118:25, 119:13

heard [5] - 61:12, 
67:22, 121:23, 
136:23, 137:1

hearing [32] - 3:11, 
5:1, 7:10, 8:15, 10:1, 
14:18, 17:11, 18:9, 
25:12, 31:2, 36:5, 
36:8, 38:11, 41:16, 
43:9, 47:14, 50:1, 
52:20, 56:16, 57:1, 
58:24, 62:22, 71:5, 
77:16, 84:14, 99:25, 
100:21, 100:25, 
117:24, 122:7, 
123:3, 131:5

heavily [2] - 19:16, 
81:14

held [4] - 1:6, 22:14, 
107:18, 117:11

help [3] - 119:16, 
127:21, 133:15

heritage [1] - 50:21
HGTV [1] - 128:23
high [2] - 16:16, 51:8
higher [1] - 117:14
Highway [2] - 10:8, 

17:21
hip [4] - 32:23, 33:4, 

33:21, 33:24
hiring [2] - 89:16, 

89:17
historic [40] - 14:2, 

23:10, 26:23, 27:15, 
27:18, 31:18, 50:22, 
51:7, 61:24, 62:11, 
67:9, 81:8, 81:21, 
81:22, 81:23, 93:23, 
94:20, 96:13, 
105:18, 105:20, 
106:10, 110:7, 
110:14, 113:10, 
115:1, 117:3, 117:5, 
124:7, 126:22, 
127:12, 127:24, 
128:7, 128:15, 
131:19, 132:16, 
134:12, 136:1

Historic [16] - 2:4, 2:8, 
32:20, 42:14, 50:4, 
58:1, 72:2, 79:14, 
126:16, 126:20, 
127:4, 131:8, 
131:12, 132:17, 
135:18, 137:10

HISTORIC [1] - 1:2
historical [7] - 50:20, 

51:10, 51:14, 55:16, 
91:16, 121:8, 131:24

Historical [1] - 130:6
historically [5] - 50:8, 

101:15, 114:4, 
115:11, 123:21

history [12] - 50:25, 
51:2, 55:17, 78:7, 
78:12, 80:4, 101:17, 
129:15, 129:17, 
129:22, 129:25, 
130:1

HOFF [41] - 1:15, 2:19, 
3:21, 4:17, 10:25, 
11:9, 11:19, 11:23, 
12:22, 13:21, 17:6, 
18:21, 29:10, 34:10, 
35:12, 35:20, 37:17, 
39:13, 39:18, 40:1, 
40:6, 40:11, 40:14, 
40:17, 40:24, 41:6, 
47:16, 63:13, 64:5, 
72:14, 101:3, 102:1, 
102:10, 103:4, 
110:4, 111:1, 
122:10, 133:16, 
134:9, 135:8, 136:8

Hoff [7] - 2:19, 34:18, 
37:6, 63:21, 64:10, 
102:7, 133:23

Hogan [1] - 1:8
hold [1] - 107:9
holding [1] - 109:9
home [15] - 9:4, 9:8, 

25:21, 32:22, 37:14, 
42:16, 60:1, 60:15, 
62:4, 98:6, 104:11, 
104:12, 104:14, 
104:18, 119:10

homeowner [6] - 
15:21, 29:5, 59:23, 
63:1, 71:4, 104:24

homeowners [1] - 
123:23

homes [4] - 9:7, 11:1, 
79:17, 132:16

honest [4] - 89:20, 
90:15, 91:8, 121:2

hopeful [1] - 69:22
hopefully [1] - 71:4
hopes [1] - 56:1
horizontal [4] - 16:20, 

113:21, 115:3, 115:5
hour [1] - 99:15
hours [1] - 2:24
house [21] - 11:3, 

11:13, 12:1, 12:3, 
13:22, 14:2, 37:12, 
72:18, 86:9, 87:20, 
93:12, 95:18, 96:12, 
98:3, 104:22, 
108:19, 110:14, 
126:19, 127:12, 
128:25, 136:5

houses [3] - 16:9, 
95:21, 128:23

HPC [1] - 87:16
human [1] - 120:2
hundred [2] - 26:3, 

94:5
hung [1] - 124:10
Hurricane [1] - 99:12
hurricanes [2] - 94:2, 

94:6

I

idea [5] - 40:23, 120:1, 
120:13, 120:21, 
135:7

ideal [1] - 14:6
identified [1] - 130:1
identity [1] - 106:9
III [1] - 1:13
imitate [2] - 58:16, 

63:24
immediately [1] - 

67:25
imminent [1] - 93:5
impact [3] - 56:6, 

81:5, 131:20
impetus [1] - 129:21
importance [3] - 

55:18, 106:8, 131:19
important [5] - 94:8, 

94:10, 100:2, 124:8, 
125:14

impossible [2] - 82:5, 
109:10

improperly [1] - 113:2
in-house [1] - 136:5
inaccurate [1] - 

115:11
inappropriate [2] - 

81:23, 114:4
inaudible [35] - 6:22, 

11:3, 13:7, 13:10, 
19:7, 28:11, 33:20, 
35:22, 40:4, 41:8, 
58:13, 64:24, 65:15, 
65:22, 66:7, 67:23, 
70:15, 70:18, 71:25, 
73:5, 75:7, 88:15, 
88:23, 91:24, 98:12, 
116:22, 128:2, 
128:4, 128:10, 
128:17, 133:6, 
133:24, 135:2, 
136:3, 136:5

inaudible) [9] - 26:17, 
76:9, 88:23, 89:20, 
90:4, 92:1, 103:20, 
127:23, 135:17

inaudible)-style [1] - 
13:9

include [5] - 9:11, 
48:19, 81:15, 
115:22, 122:16

included [6] - 23:18, 
24:7, 42:20, 78:5, 
78:14, 92:14

includes [6] - 19:11, 
30:6, 32:25, 42:17, 
51:10, 112:1

including [5] - 7:16, 
30:10, 48:1, 51:3, 
102:13

incompatible  [2] - 
114:21, 115:11

incomplete [1] - 34:14
inconsistent [4] - 

61:16, 61:24, 62:10, 
114:24

indicated [1] - 100:4
indicating [8] - 5:3, 

32:9, 39:20, 43:11, 
52:22, 54:19, 60:21, 
118:1

indicating) [1] - 69:15
indication [2] - 73:8, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

8

73:11
individual [2] - 69:15, 

108:11
individualistic [1] - 

108:15
inferring [1] - 93:18
infested [1] - 87:2
influence [2] - 109:21, 

116:25
information [5] - 

24:13, 29:13, 30:5, 
48:24, 134:15

Initiated [1] - 111:14
initiative [3] - 131:11, 

131:16, 132:9
inquiry [1] - 4:20
inside [10] - 12:10, 

12:18, 13:9, 13:25, 
15:18, 24:19, 83:5, 
88:20, 93:14, 113:8

inspect [1] - 113:15
inspected [1] - 113:13
inspection [1] - 89:9
inspector [1] - 85:24
inspired [1] - 131:25
Instagram [1] - 132:18
install [2] - 59:25, 

114:5
installed [4] - 27:17, 

113:1, 113:2, 115:9
installing [3] - 19:13, 

42:18, 113:25
instance [4] - 34:25, 

49:8, 50:15, 103:1
instead [1] - 76:2
insurance [1] - 60:8
intact [2] - 26:24, 

92:20
integrity [3] - 23:10, 

84:2, 91:13
intensive [1] - 89:3
intent [2] - 52:8, 

129:14
intention [1] - 34:15
interest [2] - 83:23, 

131:10
interested [1] - 102:25
interior [5] - 11:14, 

42:15, 79:16, 89:11, 
111:22

Interior [1] - 81:2
interpret [1] - 45:4
interpreting [1] - 49:2
introduced [1] - 137:8
introductions  [1] - 2:6
investigation [1] - 

28:14
invite [1] - 137:20
inviting [1] - 15:19
involved [1] - 135:25

52



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 9 to 9 of 18 44 of 53 sheets 

involvement [1] - 56:3
Ionia [5] - 4:13, 32:6, 

32:16, 36:14, 38:14
Iran [1] - 120:6
Irma [2] - 93:7, 99:12
issue [10] - 17:17, 

65:17, 66:2, 75:10, 
100:7, 130:16, 
130:18, 133:19, 
134:14, 134:16

issued [1] - 97:15
issues [2] - 15:21, 

98:6
it'll [2] - 90:16, 125:21
item [3] - 24:18, 47:3, 

136:12
Item [6] - 3:22, 4:21, 

7:18, 7:19, 7:20, 
7:21

items [5] - 3:13, 7:13, 
7:16, 30:6, 136:13

Items [2] - 4:18, 6:11
itself [8] - 20:3, 42:20, 

48:20, 78:4, 78:23, 
82:8, 101:14, 137:22

J

J.C [2] - 2:14, 109:22
JACK [1] - 1:13
Jack [1] - 90:12
JACKSONVILLE [1] - 

1:1
Jacksonville [15] - 

1:8, 2:4, 10:8, 17:21, 
20:17, 36:14, 55:1, 
84:22, 95:3, 106:11, 
118:8, 118:13, 
126:10, 130:6, 
134:16

jamb [2] - 27:17, 
123:24

jambs [1] - 27:1
Janis [1] - 129:7
January [1] - 82:16
Jax [2] - 135:16, 

135:18
jazz [1] - 12:12
Jeff [2] - 91:4, 91:7
Jeremy [5] - 85:18, 

87:16, 88:2, 88:13, 
90:3

JHPC [1] - 11:10
JOANNA [1] - 1:19
job [4] - 109:24, 

119:16, 120:16, 
120:22

Joel [4] - 43:16, 43:18, 
44:4, 44:8

John [2] - 79:8, 90:12

Johns [1] - 43:17
judging [1] - 25:20
judgmental [1] - 106:4
judicial [1] - 133:19
jump [4] - 3:11, 3:18, 

8:17, 50:3
June [1] - 80:21

K

keep [5] - 54:2, 54:9, 
86:4, 99:25, 136:6

keeping [1] - 13:19
kept [1] - 53:25
Kim [9] - 5:8, 5:19, 

5:21, 21:20, 44:23, 
61:9, 92:12, 123:13, 
125:16

kind [15] - 11:16, 
12:12, 22:15, 31:16, 
35:22, 97:18, 99:20, 
104:12, 107:3, 
107:4, 108:20, 
108:24, 109:6, 
109:9, 120:12

kinds [2] - 46:22, 
105:23

Kings [1] - 51:20
knots [1] - 124:23
known [1] - 50:9

L

Lab [2] - 135:17, 
135:18

lack [2] - 110:13, 
110:14

lacking [1] - 81:6
laid [2] - 37:2, 104:1
Land [1] - 136:23
land [1] - 91:16
landmark [5] - 50:10, 

50:14, 55:16, 137:1, 
137:4

landmarking [3] - 
52:14, 54:18, 56:13

landmarks [2] - 
136:16, 136:22

Lane [4] - 95:2, 95:4, 
126:7, 126:9

language [1] - 27:9
languishing  [1] - 

136:19
lap [7] - 9:13, 33:6, 

112:17, 113:22, 
114:25, 115:3, 115:5

Large [1] - 1:10
large [2] - 11:11, 

52:10
larger [1] - 51:16

Larkin [1] - 135:25
last [11] - 78:20, 79:8, 

80:10, 95:23, 
118:12, 120:24, 
131:25, 136:12, 
136:14, 137:7, 
137:14

Laura [1] - 136:20
lay [1] - 40:21
layout [1] - 11:14
lead [2] - 128:3, 

128:10
lead-based [2] - 

128:3, 128:10
leads [1] - 97:23
leak [1] - 15:18
leaning [1] - 110:17
least [5] - 27:6, 69:23, 

78:13, 100:12, 105:2
leave [3] - 77:23, 

91:22, 128:25
led [1] - 97:22
left [8] - 32:2, 37:23, 

41:22, 104:20, 
110:15, 113:1, 115:4

leg [1] - 96:10
legislation [2] - 

136:13, 136:18
letter [14] - 78:22, 

79:2, 79:4, 79:7, 
85:12, 97:14, 
103:14, 103:15, 
129:6, 129:13, 
130:16, 130:18, 
130:22

letters [5] - 78:16, 
78:21, 78:24, 79:1, 
103:11

letting [3] - 16:16, 
87:17, 100:3

level [12] - 35:5, 36:1, 
65:3, 89:21, 93:16, 
112:15, 115:2, 
117:13, 128:15, 
128:17, 128:18, 
128:19

liability [1] - 90:18
Liberty [4] - 95:3, 

95:23, 108:7, 126:9
license [4] - 78:19, 

93:22, 119:25
licensed [2] - 82:15, 

108:21
licensing [2] - 78:18, 

79:9
life [1] - 95:21
lift [1] - 90:13
light [10] - 16:16, 

28:16, 31:8, 68:14, 
74:4, 75:12, 76:4, 

76:13, 107:5, 117:5
lighter [2] - 73:22, 

76:13
likely [5] - 25:23, 26:6, 

26:10, 97:22, 116:13
limit [1] - 75:24
limited [1] - 51:15
line [1] - 16:12
Lisa [1] - 136:2
list [4] - 78:6, 78:8, 

78:14, 117:18
listed [2] - 7:24, 116:5
listen [1] - 29:9
listing [1] - 95:22
lite [2] - 113:6, 114:7
literally [1] - 120:23
livability [1] - 12:18
live [1] - 5:20
lived [2] - 37:14, 95:15
lives [1] - 120:8
living [1] - 12:9
LM-24-04 [4] - 50:4, 

50:7, 56:18, 57:2
local [4] - 110:7, 

127:25, 128:17
located [13] - 9:3, 9:5, 

19:4, 32:15, 33:2, 
42:15, 50:7, 51:22, 
57:22, 78:1, 79:15, 
111:18, 111:21

look [22] - 12:9, 16:22, 
19:21, 23:24, 24:18, 
24:19, 60:2, 61:20, 
69:23, 80:25, 86:18, 
87:7, 90:12, 91:5, 
92:21, 104:10, 
106:16, 108:9, 
108:10, 123:22, 
124:25, 135:13

looked [7] - 13:5, 
19:23, 67:15, 85:21, 
86:17, 91:7, 125:16

looking [14] - 13:17, 
16:11, 19:5, 33:19, 
35:17, 37:10, 40:21, 
42:25, 45:13, 54:3, 
80:12, 103:14, 
117:4, 133:13

looks [2] - 13:25, 96:7
Lopera [1] - 2:10
LOPERA [28] - 1:18, 

2:10, 4:8, 6:21, 7:15, 
14:21, 15:4, 15:8, 
15:12, 17:22, 18:1, 
30:4, 36:3, 38:18, 
39:14, 39:16, 41:18, 
41:21, 42:2, 42:6, 
63:5, 69:11, 71:20, 
72:1, 130:14, 
133:22, 135:1, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

9

137:16
love [1] - 73:25
LS-23-01 [1] - 3:16
LUZ [1] - 137:6

M

M-o-h-s-e-n [1] - 
118:11

ma'am [5] - 21:2, 
53:15, 69:12, 
118:10, 118:15

machine [1] - 125:20
maintained [2] - 52:6, 

55:25
maintaining  [1] - 

23:10
major [1] - 52:5
majority [2] - 19:17, 

124:13
makeup [1] - 12:12
malfunction [1] - 5:9
man [1] - 119:23
manageable [1] - 

133:10
manager [4] - 79:11, 

87:6, 88:7, 89:14
mandated [2] - 128:1, 

128:3
Manis [3] - 95:2, 

126:8, 126:9
MANIS [8] - 95:8, 

95:13, 95:15, 108:7, 
126:9, 126:13, 
127:21, 128:21

manner [1] - 48:24
map [1] - 61:21
maps [2] - 19:23, 

104:17
March [3] - 3:3, 3:5, 

112:25
marginalized [1] - 

51:3
Market [3] - 4:12, 7:21, 

136:25
Marrying [1] - 129:23
Martin [1] - 98:23
masonry [1] - 51:18
Master [1] - 116:9
match [4] - 33:4, 34:9, 

60:15, 130:1
matches [3] - 33:9, 

113:23, 114:7
matching [3] - 115:6, 

129:11, 130:24
material [4] - 61:22, 

64:21, 97:19, 115:12
materialized [1] - 

80:24
materials [5] - 9:10, 

53



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

45 of 53 sheets Page 10 to 10 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

75:16, 93:25, 97:19, 
97:20

matter [3] - 48:22, 
120:5, 121:1

matters [1] - 133:24
Matters [2] - 132:1, 

132:15
Max [1] - 2:21
MAXIMILIAN [1] - 1:15
mayor's [3] - 133:5, 

135:1, 136:10
Mayport [6] - 129:8, 

129:25, 130:2, 
130:5, 130:19, 
130:23

Mayport's [1] - 129:18
MCCD [1] - 80:5
mean [24] - 6:24, 16:2, 

16:15, 17:16, 28:24, 
35:17, 46:11, 46:13, 
46:20, 63:3, 71:1, 
72:7, 73:1, 73:4, 
73:6, 93:13, 101:6, 
103:10, 107:16, 
107:24, 126:19, 
127:1, 127:8, 133:16

meaningful [1] - 132:4
means [1] - 113:3
mechanism [1] - 

128:14
media [4] - 132:14, 

134:12, 134:17, 
135:6

meet [6] - 46:15, 
46:21, 50:17, 52:13, 
111:9, 122:18

meeting [5] - 3:3, 3:5, 
133:24, 134:4, 
136:15

meets [1] - 9:19
Member [5] - 1:14, 

1:15, 1:15, 137:9, 
137:19

MEMBER [24] - 5:3, 
5:8, 5:13, 5:19, 10:7, 
20:16, 32:9, 36:13, 
43:11, 43:16, 52:22, 
53:4, 54:19, 54:24, 
59:1, 59:6, 84:16, 
84:21, 95:2, 96:23, 
98:22, 118:1, 118:6, 
123:7

member [13] - 5:5, 
10:4, 20:13, 36:10, 
43:13, 54:21, 59:3, 
84:18, 94:24, 96:20, 
98:19, 102:10, 118:3

members [1] - 52:24
MEMBERS [48] - 3:8, 

3:10, 4:1, 7:8, 8:12, 

8:14, 9:24, 14:16, 
18:7, 20:9, 25:10, 
30:24, 31:1, 38:2, 
38:9, 41:13, 41:15, 
43:7, 44:10, 47:12, 
49:19, 49:23, 49:25, 
52:18, 54:13, 56:14, 
56:21, 56:23, 56:25, 
58:22, 61:2, 62:20, 
77:7, 77:9, 77:13, 
77:15, 84:11, 92:4, 
110:20, 117:22, 
121:17, 122:5, 
122:22, 122:25, 
123:2, 130:12, 
131:2, 131:4

memories [1] - 129:17
mentioned [2] - 93:15, 

134:10
merits [2] - 108:11
met [5] - 10:22, 50:12, 

50:15, 85:17, 86:23
metal [38] - 22:2, 

22:22, 24:1, 57:23, 
57:25, 58:13, 58:17, 
59:23, 59:25, 60:11, 
61:12, 61:15, 61:16, 
61:19, 62:1, 62:9, 
63:2, 63:17, 63:19, 
63:22, 64:15, 64:16, 
64:17, 64:25, 65:4, 
65:11, 66:3, 67:12, 
68:1, 68:10, 68:15, 
69:22, 71:18, 72:2, 
73:6, 77:1, 81:22, 
81:24

metal-type [1] - 22:2
mic [2] - 35:8, 101:10
Michael [2] - 2:12, 

97:11
MICHAEL [1] - 1:13
Microphone [3] - 5:9, 

21:18, 22:11
microphone [2] - 

5:14, 69:11
might [12] - 13:6, 

16:18, 28:7, 31:23, 
91:9, 108:8, 135:12, 
135:20, 135:23, 
136:4

Mike [2] - 85:24, 96:23
mile [1] - 99:15
mile-an-hour [1] - 

99:15
mind [1] - 35:18
mine [1] - 120:8
minimal [1] - 113:20
minimum [1] - 71:13
minor [1] - 35:1
minorities [1] - 51:1

minority [1] - 55:19
minority-owned [1] - 

55:19
minute [1] - 111:9
minutes [3] - 3:3, 3:5, 

119:3
mirror [2] - 13:6, 13:11
mirrors [5] - 12:8, 

12:11, 12:17, 16:9, 
16:21

misrepresentation [1] 
- 127:7

Mitchell [2] - 10:7, 
17:20

mixture [2] - 9:6, 58:7
MLS [3] - 127:25, 

128:8, 128:18
mod [1] - 35:1
model [1] - 51:7
Mohsen [2] - 118:6, 

118:11
moisture [1] - 15:20
mom [1] - 120:6
moment [9] - 23:14, 

38:1, 44:9, 48:6, 
64:12, 92:3, 116:2, 
117:21, 121:16

money [8] - 89:16, 
89:22, 95:20, 96:17, 
99:23, 104:14, 
120:17

Month [3] - 131:8, 
131:12, 137:11

month [4] - 66:21, 
70:11, 95:24, 137:22

month's [1] - 131:11
months [4] - 23:22, 

88:2, 129:10, 131:10
months' [1] - 120:15
MONTOYA [56] - 1:13, 

2:12, 3:4, 7:12, 7:17, 
8:1, 16:7, 16:15, 
16:25, 18:10, 18:15, 
26:14, 26:18, 27:13, 
28:2, 28:6, 31:5, 
31:8, 33:16, 34:2, 
42:3, 47:21, 56:19, 
57:3, 57:6, 57:11, 
64:13, 64:23, 65:7, 
65:16, 65:24, 66:15, 
66:18, 67:1, 67:19, 
68:4, 68:11, 72:5, 
74:8, 75:9, 76:6, 
77:5, 103:22, 107:8, 
108:2, 111:5, 116:3, 
116:16, 117:19, 
121:20, 121:22, 
122:2, 122:8, 
130:25, 133:13, 
135:12

Montoya [6] - 2:12, 
34:4, 48:11, 64:20, 
65:9, 116:8

monumental [1] - 
21:24

moreover [1] - 84:1
Morningside [5] - 

4:14, 7:22, 8:3, 42:9, 
42:11

mortgage [1] - 120:25
mortising [1] - 125:20
most [7] - 39:22, 52:1, 

81:8, 113:20, 
116:13, 124:8, 132:4

mostly [1] - 72:21
mothballing  [1] - 

83:20
motion [40] - 3:2, 3:4, 

7:11, 7:12, 14:18, 
14:19, 15:5, 18:9, 
18:10, 25:13, 25:14, 
30:22, 38:12, 38:13, 
38:23, 39:14, 47:15, 
47:16, 56:16, 56:17, 
62:23, 62:25, 63:4, 
63:6, 65:19, 66:1, 
70:20, 71:11, 71:13, 
71:16, 76:22, 76:24, 
77:11, 100:25, 
101:1, 102:5, 122:7, 
122:8, 130:17, 
130:21

move [14] - 18:23, 
31:4, 32:6, 38:19, 
41:19, 42:8, 51:21, 
57:2, 57:6, 69:3, 
77:17, 87:24, 123:4, 
130:18

moved [1] - 51:19
movement [1] - 50:23
moving [1] - 99:18
mow [1] - 86:4
MR [109] - 2:8, 9:2, 

10:13, 10:18, 10:23, 
11:7, 11:18, 11:21, 
11:24, 13:4, 14:10, 
14:13, 15:2, 17:16, 
17:20, 17:25, 18:4, 
19:2, 19:10, 20:22, 
21:2, 21:6, 21:9, 
23:15, 32:14, 34:1, 
34:3, 34:17, 35:9, 
36:19, 36:24, 37:3, 
37:6, 37:18, 37:22, 
38:5, 41:10, 42:10, 
43:22, 44:2, 44:6, 
44:13, 45:9, 45:19, 
46:6, 48:10, 49:9, 
50:7, 53:10, 53:15, 
53:19, 54:16, 57:16, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

10

57:21, 63:20, 64:9, 
64:19, 65:2, 66:23, 
67:3, 68:3, 68:23, 
73:13, 75:18, 76:10, 
76:20, 77:25, 85:2, 
85:7, 85:11, 89:7, 
90:25, 91:3, 91:15, 
97:4, 97:9, 97:11, 
99:3, 99:8, 99:10, 
100:19, 100:23, 
101:12, 101:23, 
102:6, 102:16, 
103:19, 111:17, 
116:7, 117:8, 
117:12, 118:10, 
118:15, 118:18, 
118:23, 118:25, 
119:14, 121:11, 
122:1, 122:14, 
129:5, 131:7, 
132:19, 132:22, 
133:4, 133:9, 
133:20, 136:11, 
137:17

MS [90] - 2:10, 4:8, 
5:23, 6:3, 6:8, 6:10, 
6:16, 6:21, 7:15, 
14:21, 15:4, 15:8, 
15:12, 17:22, 18:1, 
19:9, 21:15, 21:20, 
22:12, 22:15, 24:4, 
28:3, 28:5, 29:1, 
30:4, 35:8, 36:3, 
38:18, 39:14, 39:16, 
41:18, 41:21, 42:2, 
42:6, 44:20, 44:23, 
45:2, 45:15, 45:20, 
46:10, 55:7, 55:12, 
55:14, 57:10, 57:15, 
59:12, 59:17, 59:20, 
60:18, 60:21, 60:23, 
61:5, 61:9, 61:11, 
63:5, 65:23, 66:5, 
69:9, 69:11, 69:14, 
69:25, 70:10, 71:1, 
71:10, 71:20, 72:1, 
72:7, 72:10, 73:8, 
92:10, 94:16, 95:8, 
95:13, 95:15, 
101:10, 101:21, 
108:7, 123:10, 
125:19, 125:23, 
126:2, 126:6, 126:9, 
126:13, 127:21, 
128:21, 130:14, 
133:22, 135:1, 
137:16

multifamily [1] - 
111:25

Municipal [1] - 80:1
muntins [3] - 49:12, 

54



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 11 to 11 of 18 46 of 53 sheets 

114:13, 114:23
must [2] - 86:18, 

100:13

N

n)(8 [1] - 102:9
nailing [3] - 113:3, 

114:1, 114:6
name [22] - 5:6, 5:19, 

10:5, 17:18, 20:14, 
21:13, 36:11, 43:14, 
44:18, 44:21, 53:2, 
54:23, 59:4, 84:20, 
94:25, 96:21, 97:11, 
98:20, 118:4, 118:6, 
118:11, 118:12

named [1] - 99:11
nation [1] - 50:21
national [1] - 132:1
nature [6] - 23:1, 51:9, 

94:3, 98:8, 124:4, 
130:20

nay [3] - 17:6, 18:21, 
111:5

necessarily [2] - 27:3, 
76:4

necessity [1] - 68:14
need [41] - 12:17, 

14:12, 17:14, 18:3, 
21:8, 27:25, 32:1, 
38:4, 44:11, 54:15, 
55:21, 60:10, 61:4, 
63:2, 63:3, 69:5, 
69:7, 69:18, 71:9, 
75:22, 86:3, 86:12, 
88:9, 88:18, 89:11, 
89:14, 90:19, 92:6, 
106:6, 110:15, 
110:16, 121:6, 
125:7, 125:11, 
126:11, 126:23, 
127:4, 128:14, 
133:20, 135:3, 135:5

needed [5] - 2:24, 
88:21, 100:4, 
108:19, 108:23

needless [1] - 121:11
needs [13] - 24:14, 

25:1, 41:23, 54:5, 
54:10, 62:9, 62:13, 
65:25, 93:11, 96:5, 
100:10, 121:24, 
128:21

neglect [6] - 96:3, 
96:4, 97:24, 101:9, 
101:14, 110:9

neighbor [1] - 54:4
neighborhood  [7] - 

51:23, 54:3, 54:5, 

54:9, 54:10, 55:24, 
87:21

never [12] - 30:9, 
48:22, 49:5, 80:24, 
86:21, 113:13, 
119:19, 119:20, 
120:11, 121:12

new [22] - 9:4, 13:1, 
13:21, 19:13, 23:8, 
29:5, 42:23, 54:1, 
54:2, 60:9, 68:21, 
72:16, 79:16, 82:10, 
103:23, 112:10, 
112:14, 124:19, 
124:20, 125:1, 
125:4, 129:20

New [1] - 129:4
next [11] - 39:9, 66:21, 

78:11, 78:17, 87:20, 
106:25, 120:7, 
131:7, 131:11, 
135:14, 136:18

nice [2] - 60:2, 69:23
night [1] - 137:14
nine [1] - 111:9
nine-minute [1] - 

111:9
nobody [1] - 7:1
Nocatee [1] - 126:23
non [1] - 115:6
non-matching [1] - 

115:6
noncontributing  [5] - 

111:21, 116:5, 
116:15, 116:24, 
117:2

none [9] - 3:11, 8:15, 
31:2, 41:16, 50:1, 
57:1, 77:16, 123:3, 
131:5

nonhistoric [3] - 
28:20, 28:24, 29:3

nonoriginal  [1] - 43:1
nontransparent [1] - 

35:25
noodling  [1] - 136:7
normally [2] - 22:6, 

22:19
Norman [1] - 136:21
North [8] - 1:8, 4:12, 

7:21, 95:2, 95:23, 
108:7, 126:9, 136:25

Northecide [1] - 36:13
NORTHECIDE [7] - 

36:19, 36:24, 37:3, 
37:6, 37:18, 37:22, 
38:5

northwestern [1] - 
33:3

Notary [1] - 1:9

notated [1] - 78:25
note [7] - 35:4, 67:3, 

67:7, 97:15, 97:25, 
98:3, 137:18

noted [4] - 11:10, 
20:6, 43:4, 102:24

notes [1] - 139:11
nothing [15] - 6:6, 

10:16, 20:25, 36:22, 
43:25, 46:12, 53:13, 
55:10, 59:15, 85:5, 
89:18, 95:11, 97:7, 
99:6, 118:21

notice [3] - 86:7, 
134:4, 134:5

noticed [1] - 33:19
notification [3] - 89:6, 

94:15, 121:10
November [2] - 80:15, 

82:18
number [4] - 17:24, 

86:6, 103:15, 103:18
Number [20] - 3:23, 

4:21, 6:11, 6:14, 
6:19, 6:20, 7:3, 7:4, 
7:5, 7:18, 7:22, 8:2, 
8:18, 8:21, 18:24, 
30:16, 42:8, 132:13

O

obligation  [1] - 30:14
observation [1] - 

12:24
obviously [7] - 12:7, 

12:11, 13:7, 64:2, 
94:4, 101:6, 110:5

odd [2] - 16:18, 116:9
OF [4] - 1:1, 139:1, 

139:3, 139:4
offer [2] - 63:8, 102:4
offering [1] - 102:14
office [2] - 133:5, 

136:10
Office [2] - 1:18, 2:10
oftentimes [2] - 61:25, 

123:21
old [5] - 13:1, 21:23, 

60:5, 67:9, 124:21
Old [1] - 51:20
oldest [1] - 129:18
Olga [1] - 4:4
Olivia [1] - 2:17
OLIVIA [1] - 1:14
once [9] - 15:18, 

46:25, 79:12, 79:20, 
81:13, 111:19, 
117:12, 125:12

one [61] - 6:22, 9:7, 
11:7, 13:14, 16:20, 

28:4, 35:4, 37:22, 
39:5, 39:9, 41:23, 
45:3, 45:4, 45:8, 
46:4, 46:19, 50:18, 
52:25, 53:23, 57:24, 
58:7, 67:3, 67:7, 
68:16, 69:16, 72:1, 
72:25, 78:22, 80:17, 
80:19, 82:16, 82:17, 
82:18, 85:14, 87:10, 
91:6, 92:11, 93:1, 
93:15, 94:13, 96:4, 
96:5, 100:19, 
104:22, 107:11, 
107:25, 108:15, 
109:25, 116:9, 
121:20, 124:8, 
125:4, 127:10, 
128:23, 131:17, 
131:25, 133:12, 
137:18

one's [1] - 128:4
one-foot-width [1] - 

13:14
one-half [1] - 68:16
one-story [3] - 9:7, 

57:24, 58:7
ones [2] - 7:24, 26:5
open [17] - 4:16, 4:25, 

9:25, 12:13, 12:16, 
13:15, 16:3, 17:10, 
20:11, 36:8, 37:9, 
43:8, 52:19, 58:23, 
84:13, 117:23, 132:6

opened [1] - 36:5
opening [4] - 11:17, 

13:3, 15:19, 31:18
openings [5] - 23:9, 

23:11, 27:15, 81:25, 
115:14

opine [1] - 106:2
opining [1] - 101:16
opinion [4] - 63:16, 

63:19, 71:13, 72:24
opinions [2] - 28:18, 

82:14
opportunities  [2] - 

56:2, 135:22
opportunity [4] - 

51:22, 114:9, 
117:17, 122:18

opposed [17] - 3:9, 
8:13, 17:5, 18:20, 
30:25, 41:14, 49:24, 
56:24, 75:19, 76:8, 
77:8, 77:14, 108:12, 
111:4, 117:14, 
123:1, 131:3

opposition  [4] - 50:13, 
78:21, 78:22, 79:2

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

11

option [9] - 15:23, 
15:24, 67:2, 70:3, 
75:21, 94:18, 
131:17, 131:21, 
132:13

options [15] - 58:3, 
58:11, 59:22, 65:3, 
65:12, 69:17, 75:25, 
91:20, 94:16, 
102:23, 109:13, 
131:14, 131:17, 
132:6, 132:10

oral [2] - 129:15, 
129:22

order [1] - 83:2
Ordinance [1] - 

136:15
ordinance [1] - 136:25
organisms [2] - 79:24, 

82:21
organize [1] - 132:2
organizing  [1] - 

137:19
original [18] - 22:22, 

22:23, 25:23, 26:7, 
28:22, 29:7, 48:12, 
51:20, 57:23, 58:16, 
61:20, 61:21, 73:12, 
113:5, 113:24, 
114:7, 114:8, 115:2

originally [6] - 19:15, 
19:24, 26:19, 61:16, 
120:5, 125:2

outreach [1] - 135:6
outside [8] - 5:2, 

16:22, 93:13, 113:8, 
117:15, 133:18, 
133:23, 136:9

overall [5] - 9:17, 
20:2, 23:25, 101:13, 
108:14

own [3] - 63:8, 108:11, 
134:11

owned [2] - 55:19, 
104:25

owner [18] - 26:20, 
52:8, 60:9, 80:14, 
83:21, 92:16, 94:17, 
102:4, 102:13, 
105:5, 105:10, 
106:23, 109:5, 
109:19, 115:1, 
115:8, 115:13, 
127:15

owner's [1] - 105:16
owners [5] - 68:22, 

80:11, 92:24, 95:25, 
105:4

ownership [2] - 80:8, 
100:9

55



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

47 of 53 sheets Page 12 to 12 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

owns [1] - 106:13

P

p.m [3] - 1:7, 2:1, 
138:4

package [3] - 23:19, 
42:20, 78:4

packet [1] - 78:22
page [4] - 78:11, 79:4, 

79:6, 79:9
paid [1] - 120:17
paint [4] - 124:2, 

124:15, 128:4, 
128:11

painted [4] - 73:4, 
73:7, 73:9, 73:17

painting [1] - 73:11
panel [3] - 58:13, 65:5, 

69:16
panes [1] - 114:23
par [1] - 54:1
parcel [1] - 52:10
pardon [1] - 5:23
Park [7] - 51:23, 56:6, 

111:15, 111:18, 
118:7, 118:13, 122:9

Park's [1] - 55:17
part [10] - 22:20, 24:5, 

28:8, 28:9, 86:8, 
87:10, 88:10, 106:9, 
114:14, 116:19

parte [1] - 3:19
partial [1] - 81:21
particular [12] - 24:7, 

24:18, 28:12, 31:12, 
33:2, 62:4, 65:20, 
78:9, 92:17, 93:8, 
94:8, 106:12

Partnership [5] - 
129:9, 129:24, 
130:5, 130:19, 
130:23

party [1] - 102:14
pass [3] - 60:19, 

78:25, 89:8
passed [1] - 48:4
past [6] - 26:2, 56:7, 

81:19, 95:16, 
105:15, 131:9

Past [1] - 129:24
path [1] - 68:5
pattern [5] - 49:13, 

112:11, 113:6, 114:7
pause [4] - 5:10, 5:17, 

21:19, 31:5
paying [1] - 120:25
pedestrian [1] - 33:7
peeling [1] - 73:5
Peluso [2] - 137:9, 

137:19
pending [3] - 104:18, 

136:12, 136:18
people [9] - 13:2, 

24:23, 124:13, 
125:6, 126:18, 
126:24, 128:22, 
132:3, 132:15

per [1] - 16:21
percent [3] - 31:22, 

91:11, 100:11
percentage [1] - 91:9
perform [1] - 98:11
perhaps [2] - 31:19, 

63:8
period [5] - 81:12, 

116:22, 117:3, 
117:9, 117:13

permit [12] - 78:11, 
80:22, 85:19, 85:20, 
85:21, 86:22, 87:12, 
120:4, 120:11, 
120:13, 121:25

permits [2] - 78:12, 
80:13

permitting [1] - 80:9
perplexed [1] - 104:21
person [7] - 11:22, 

57:7, 90:10, 92:21, 
95:18, 106:13, 
108:16

personal [1] - 108:24
personally [6] - 15:16, 

29:8, 40:7, 40:9, 
73:1, 103:12

Philips [2] - 10:8, 
17:21

phones [1] - 2:25
phonetic [1] - 135:17
phonetic) [2] - 79:6, 

79:8
photo [1] - 132:2
photographs [7] - 

22:5, 22:18, 23:12, 
72:21, 104:11, 
123:24, 123:25

photos [12] - 67:5, 
73:15, 78:15, 82:25, 
92:14, 92:18, 92:19, 
103:16, 103:17, 
103:19, 132:16

physical [1] - 105:3
physician [1] - 119:4
pick [1] - 125:3
picking [1] - 74:25
picture [3] - 25:1, 

88:20, 91:2
pictures [7] - 22:3, 

23:17, 26:9, 29:25, 
66:6, 66:9, 67:4

piece [4] - 55:17, 
63:25, 124:16, 137:7

pieces [2] - 29:6, 83:5
piers [1] - 88:9
piggyback [1] - 

135:23
place [6] - 15:19, 

46:17, 46:20, 48:16, 
87:1, 136:14

Place [3] - 4:4, 132:1, 
132:15

placed [2] - 55:22, 
112:19

places [1] - 132:3
plan [6] - 13:19, 35:18, 

37:18, 69:19, 88:8, 
115:15

planning [4] - 69:10, 
117:1, 135:14, 
136:22

Planning [6] - 1:18, 
1:19, 31:25, 72:3, 
123:18, 135:4

plans [10] - 80:24, 
82:12, 87:13, 87:15, 
87:18, 87:24, 88:3, 
88:5, 111:24, 130:5

plant [1] - 108:2
platform [1] - 134:15
play [1] - 40:8
pleasing [1] - 60:14
plenty [1] - 101:23
plus [2] - 13:11
pockets [1] - 22:25
podium [21] - 5:5, 

10:4, 17:13, 20:13, 
21:12, 36:10, 43:13, 
44:17, 52:24, 54:21, 
59:3, 61:8, 66:11, 
69:13, 84:18, 92:9, 
94:24, 96:20, 98:19, 
118:3, 126:8

point [17] - 16:5, 
16:14, 26:25, 37:7, 
46:19, 89:3, 89:19, 
90:2, 90:17, 93:2, 
99:12, 99:18, 99:25, 
105:22, 107:12, 
108:9

pointing [1] - 31:11
points [2] - 15:18, 

110:6
policy [2] - 109:20, 

109:25
Poole [1] - 79:5
porch [14] - 9:9, 9:16, 

19:13, 19:14, 25:25, 
26:1, 26:19, 30:17, 
30:18, 32:24, 81:16, 
81:17, 81:20, 82:1

porches [5] - 19:13, 
19:19, 20:1, 26:20, 
83:13

portion [5] - 19:18, 
78:18, 101:13, 
102:8, 114:2

portions [1] - 36:1
position [6] - 72:15, 

98:5, 98:10, 106:1, 
106:22, 107:9

positive [1] - 56:5
possession [1] - 

105:1
possibility [2] - 83:15, 

134:5
possible [5] - 35:13, 

71:6, 73:4, 99:22, 
100:14

possibly [3] - 28:21, 
131:18, 131:21

post [2] - 112:4, 
113:12

posts [1] - 113:22
potential [3] - 84:5, 

102:22, 131:14
potentially [4] - 130:8, 

132:2, 132:24, 134:1
powers [1] - 106:7
prefer [2] - 66:16, 

70:21
preferable [1] - 71:2
preponderance [1] - 

64:2
present [1] - 56:7
PRESENT [2] - 1:12, 

1:17
presentation [1] - 

131:18
presented [1] - 24:14
Preservation [6] - 2:5, 

2:9, 97:13, 131:8, 
131:12, 137:11

preservation [8] - 
50:23, 51:7, 51:25, 
105:18, 110:7, 
131:20, 134:12, 
136:1

PRESERVATION [1] - 
1:2

preserve [1] - 57:14
preserved [1] - 57:12
pressures [1] - 129:20
presume [4] - 10:20, 

21:4, 37:1, 44:4
pretty [5] - 13:2, 

29:23, 91:2, 95:19, 
103:7

prevent [2] - 67:24, 
110:8

previous [8] - 37:14, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

12

45:12, 45:24, 46:7, 
48:7, 49:5, 49:14, 
109:18

previously [6] - 19:12, 
42:18, 45:11, 45:15, 
48:16, 98:11

price [1] - 120:22
primary [7] - 9:10, 

19:16, 32:21, 33:4, 
33:10, 34:9, 34:22

privacy [1] - 37:13
private [1] - 2:25
problem [7] - 12:6, 

62:12, 107:3, 107:5, 
108:14, 108:16, 
120:15

problems [2] - 15:20, 
124:5

procedural [1] - 62:25
proceedings [5] - 

5:10, 5:17, 21:19, 
138:3, 139:9

Proceedings [1] - 1:6
process [1] - 121:25
product [3] - 113:23, 

114:4, 114:6
professional [1] - 

111:23
Professional [2] - 

139:7, 139:18
profile [6] - 69:8, 69:9, 

69:14, 114:13, 
115:7, 134:14

profiled [1] - 49:12
program [1] - 129:11
prohibitive [2] - 79:25, 

82:22
project [13] - 48:7, 

68:7, 79:10, 85:16, 
87:6, 88:7, 89:13, 
116:18, 116:20, 
129:14, 129:16, 
129:22, 130:8

promise [3] - 105:25, 
119:2, 119:21

prompt [1] - 136:9
proof [1] - 31:20
proper [3] - 46:15, 

83:8, 134:5
properties [6] - 61:15, 

61:25, 62:11, 81:6, 
92:25, 104:1

property [63] - 9:5, 
16:11, 19:3, 19:24, 
32:15, 32:21, 42:14, 
45:14, 55:23, 57:12, 
57:22, 78:1, 78:9, 
78:12, 79:15, 80:4, 
80:8, 80:15, 82:12, 
82:24, 83:16, 83:23, 

56



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 13 to 13 of 18 48 of 53 sheets 

85:18, 85:23, 86:2, 
86:3, 86:24, 87:5, 
87:11, 88:10, 89:25, 
90:5, 90:11, 90:13, 
90:19, 91:10, 91:11, 
91:13, 92:17, 92:22, 
93:4, 95:17, 96:1, 
96:7, 102:4, 102:13, 
102:22, 102:25, 
103:24, 106:13, 
106:16, 107:17, 
108:22, 109:19, 
111:18, 114:9, 
115:1, 115:8, 116:5, 
119:17, 121:7, 
127:15, 127:17

proposal [1] - 77:2
proposed [6] - 20:3, 

27:16, 32:24, 74:7, 
81:3, 115:17

proposes [1] - 115:13
proposing [3] - 64:22, 

72:25, 112:8
prospect [1] - 99:24
prospective [1] - 

83:21
prosperity [1] - 56:2
protect [1] - 107:19
prove [1] - 109:10
proved [1] - 92:15
provide [4] - 30:14, 

83:9, 101:17, 102:21
provided [9] - 24:14, 

30:11, 73:16, 78:16, 
82:12, 82:14, 84:4, 
127:25, 128:8

prudent [4] - 46:8, 
48:3, 48:17, 135:12

Pryor [11] - 5:19, 
21:12, 21:20, 44:17, 
44:23, 45:10, 61:8, 
61:9, 92:9, 92:12, 
123:13

PRYOR [33] - 5:23, 
6:3, 6:8, 6:10, 6:16, 
19:9, 21:15, 21:20, 
22:12, 22:15, 24:4, 
28:3, 28:5, 29:1, 
35:8, 44:20, 44:23, 
45:2, 45:15, 45:20, 
46:10, 61:9, 61:11, 
65:23, 92:10, 94:16, 
101:10, 101:21, 
123:10, 125:19, 
125:23, 126:2, 126:6

public [29] - 4:16, 
4:25, 7:10, 10:1, 
14:18, 17:11, 18:9, 
20:11, 24:15, 25:12, 
30:14, 36:5, 36:8, 

38:11, 43:9, 47:14, 
48:25, 52:20, 56:16, 
58:24, 62:22, 84:14, 
100:21, 100:25, 
102:10, 117:24, 
122:7, 123:5, 134:6

Public [1] - 1:9
pull [5] - 4:22, 6:11, 

6:24, 7:25, 8:2
pulled [2] - 7:25, 8:7
pulley [2] - 22:24, 

124:11
pulling [1] - 23:5
pulls [1] - 124:23
punish [1] - 108:15
purchased [7] - 80:14, 

92:18, 107:18, 
108:22, 109:7, 
119:6, 119:22

purposes [1] - 60:9
push [2] - 76:3, 

105:23
pushed [3] - 12:19, 

88:6, 89:14
put [12] - 11:16, 12:8, 

13:3, 13:13, 26:12, 
37:18, 40:10, 46:13, 
86:19, 94:18, 
133:11, 134:15

putting [5] - 11:5, 
12:6, 23:9, 37:10, 
48:23

Q

qualifies [1] - 112:24
quasi [1] - 133:19
quasi-judicial [1] - 

133:19
questions [20] - 9:22, 

20:7, 33:14, 37:25, 
43:5, 44:8, 49:17, 
52:16, 54:12, 58:20, 
60:25, 64:11, 84:10, 
92:2, 116:2, 117:21, 
121:15, 122:20, 
127:23, 130:10

quick [15] - 5:22, 5:25, 
8:5, 17:19, 20:19, 
32:11, 36:16, 37:5, 
53:7, 55:4, 77:21, 
95:5, 97:1, 98:25, 
111:8

quite [1] - 99:24

R

racial [1] - 50:25
railings [3] - 9:13, 

19:14, 82:2

rails [1] - 114:23
raise [16] - 6:1, 10:11, 

20:20, 36:17, 43:20, 
53:8, 55:5, 59:10, 
84:25, 85:20, 95:6, 
97:2, 99:1, 118:16, 
134:13, 134:14

raised [2] - 49:11, 
114:13

Ram [1] - 90:12
range [2] - 76:17, 77:4
rare [2] - 58:1, 63:17
rather [7] - 46:2, 

51:10, 63:22, 66:19, 
69:3, 74:12, 74:24

rationale [1] - 98:7
reach [2] - 135:21, 

136:8
reached [1] - 88:2
readily [3] - 52:4, 

83:25, 112:20
reads [2] - 6:19, 

102:18
ready [2] - 111:16, 

125:23
real [15] - 5:22, 5:25, 

8:5, 17:19, 20:19, 
36:16, 37:5, 53:7, 
55:4, 95:5, 97:1, 
98:25, 126:15, 
127:6, 127:18

really [23] - 11:23, 
12:14, 13:8, 25:2, 
26:17, 26:21, 29:19, 
30:16, 33:24, 46:11, 
60:9, 67:14, 74:21, 
85:15, 104:6, 
123:17, 123:19, 
124:12, 125:8, 
125:10, 125:11, 
132:25

realm [2] - 76:7, 76:15
Realtor [5] - 95:15, 

126:14, 126:19, 
127:5, 127:16

Realtors [1] - 126:21
rear [2] - 83:13, 112:5
reason [6] - 12:18, 

23:2, 67:11, 68:11, 
116:14, 119:6

reasonable [2] - 
81:12, 128:20

reasonings [1] - 84:7
recalling [1] - 49:8
received [1] - 98:11
recently [4] - 14:2, 

32:18, 135:16, 137:3
recess [1] - 111:11
recessed [1] - 113:4
recognize [1] - 137:21

recognizes [1] - 
137:10

recommend [4] - 
63:23, 98:4, 98:5, 
130:16

recommendation [16] 
- 9:20, 14:25, 15:15, 
20:5, 28:15, 33:12, 
43:3, 52:15, 58:18, 
64:7, 79:3, 84:8, 
115:21, 115:24, 
122:16, 129:6

recommendations [3] 
- 13:16, 21:5, 29:15

recommended [2] - 
62:5, 101:8

recommending [1] - 
102:12

reconfigure [1] - 14:8
reconfiguring [1] - 

16:1
record [4] - 22:14, 

117:11, 129:25, 
139:10

recording [1] - 129:17
recourse [1] - 107:19
rectify [1] - 113:20
red [1] - 60:1
redone [2] - 91:10, 

124:15
Redwing [8] - 4:5, 4:6, 

8:19, 8:25, 9:3, 
14:20, 17:10, 18:11

reference [1] - 42:21
referenced [1] - 

102:11
references [1] - 

103:16
referencing [1] - 128:7
referring [1] - 102:8
reflect [2] - 64:8, 74:4
reflective [2] - 40:25, 

72:19
reflects [2] - 51:13, 

56:1
regard [2] - 31:10, 

103:14
regarding [4] - 6:13, 

35:14, 68:15, 83:10
regards [2] - 16:8, 

74:15
Reginald [1] - 36:13
regular [1] - 134:16
rehab [1] - 101:18
rehabilitate [4] - 52:9, 

80:11, 80:16, 83:16
rehabilitated [1] - 

98:16
rehabilitation  [4] - 

80:24, 83:2, 83:20, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

13

98:9
related [2] - 50:25, 

123:11
relates [2] - 50:18, 

51:24
relative [2] - 24:13, 

110:13
relatively [1] - 73:20
relocation [2] - 83:19, 

84:2
remaining [3] - 7:13, 

7:16, 94:9
remedy [2] - 98:6, 

98:8
remember [1] - 86:10
reminder [2] - 50:19, 

55:18
remnants [2] - 28:21
remodeling [1] - 26:11
removal [6] - 81:21, 

81:22, 81:23, 81:25, 
82:1, 113:17

remove [2] - 86:15, 
112:14

removed [10] - 27:16, 
27:19, 27:23, 31:21, 
31:22, 81:9, 97:20, 
113:22, 114:3, 
125:13

removing [3] - 27:17, 
112:1, 112:5

renovate [4] - 86:2, 
87:4, 87:23, 102:15

reopen [3] - 52:9, 
112:12, 115:13

reopening [1] - 19:11
repair [6] - 23:7, 

28:10, 32:1, 88:22, 
123:20, 124:14

repairable [3] - 
113:10, 115:16, 
124:19

repairs [2] - 60:6, 
124:16

replace [14] - 23:2, 
24:24, 57:23, 58:9, 
60:10, 64:24, 88:9, 
112:8, 112:13, 
112:16, 115:15, 
123:23, 125:7, 125:9

replaced [14] - 28:25, 
29:3, 45:5, 45:11, 
89:12, 100:13, 
110:17, 112:21, 
113:15, 113:23, 
114:3, 115:1, 115:4, 
115:6

replacement [14] - 
24:2, 24:23, 28:10, 
29:18, 42:12, 43:1, 

57



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

49 of 53 sheets Page 14 to 14 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

58:3, 71:18, 76:25, 
113:18, 115:9, 
123:16, 123:20, 
124:6

replacements [1] - 
63:22

replacing [5] - 23:4, 
49:6, 69:21, 112:2, 
112:4

replicate [1] - 113:5
replicates [1] - 114:8
report [25] - 9:1, 

11:11, 15:2, 15:4, 
15:9, 19:1, 28:8, 
28:14, 30:1, 30:7, 
32:12, 35:11, 36:4, 
43:4, 58:19, 78:3, 
78:6, 84:12, 85:10, 
92:15, 102:24, 
103:18, 109:12, 
111:16, 139:9

REPORTER [41] - 6:1, 
6:4, 6:9, 10:11, 
10:14, 10:19, 20:20, 
20:23, 21:3, 36:17, 
36:20, 36:25, 43:20, 
43:23, 44:3, 53:8, 
53:11, 53:16, 55:5, 
55:8, 55:13, 59:10, 
59:13, 59:18, 84:25, 
85:3, 85:8, 95:6, 
95:9, 95:14, 97:2, 
97:5, 97:10, 99:1, 
99:4, 99:9, 118:14, 
118:16, 118:19, 
118:24, 139:1

Reporter [4] - 118:9, 
128:5, 139:8, 139:18

reports [11] - 79:21, 
86:25, 93:3, 100:3, 
104:6, 104:7, 
105:14, 105:15, 
108:18, 109:18

representatives [1] - 
110:10

representing [1] - 
129:8

represents [1] - 
105:18

reproduction [1] - 
82:5

request [9] - 6:10, 
24:7, 24:17, 38:16, 
94:20, 124:6, 
128:12, 128:19, 
129:5

require [1] - 61:14
required [5] - 93:19, 

102:20, 126:17, 
128:9, 128:11

requirement [3] - 
22:20, 41:4, 102:3

requirements [2] - 
52:14, 94:13

reroof [1] - 62:1
research [1] - 80:9
researched [1] - 86:20
residence [1] - 32:19
residential [1] - 82:10
residents [2] - 130:3, 

131:22
resolution [3] - 137:8, 

137:9, 137:21
resource [1] - 136:5
response [39] - 3:10, 

4:1, 7:8, 8:14, 9:24, 
14:16, 18:7, 20:9, 
25:10, 31:1, 38:2, 
38:9, 41:15, 43:7, 
44:10, 47:12, 49:19, 
49:25, 52:18, 54:13, 
56:14, 56:21, 56:25, 
58:22, 61:2, 62:20, 
77:9, 77:15, 84:11, 
92:4, 110:20, 
117:22, 121:17, 
122:5, 122:22, 
123:2, 130:12, 
131:4, 137:25

rest [3] - 7:2, 88:12, 
108:24

restorable [1] - 104:14
restoration [6] - 19:7, 

27:9, 27:10, 51:25, 
93:16, 125:17

restore [6] - 30:17, 
30:18, 83:2, 93:24, 
104:14, 105:2

restored [5] - 96:6, 
96:12, 117:6, 125:3, 
125:5

restoring [2] - 26:20, 
128:24

result [1] - 80:6
retrofitted [1] - 31:17
return [1] - 83:10
reuse [1] - 83:20
reversible [1] - 52:4
review [4] - 19:6, 48:6, 

48:15, 112:24
reviewed [1] - 100:4
revision [1] - 34:5
revisions [1] - 34:6
Revitalization [1] - 

97:13
Revival [1] - 42:16
reward [2] - 92:16, 

92:24
rewarded [1] - 98:1
Richmond [1] - 3:15

rid [1] - 128:16
right-hand [1] - 11:8
Riverside [4] - 3:14, 

42:13, 58:1, 62:3
Riverside/Avondale 

[1] - 63:18
Road [3] - 3:17, 43:17, 

51:20
role [1] - 3:23
rolling [2] - 110:11, 

132:7
roof [46] - 9:9, 9:12, 

32:23, 33:4, 33:21, 
33:24, 54:1, 57:23, 
58:10, 58:16, 59:24, 
59:25, 60:3, 60:4, 
60:5, 60:10, 61:20, 
63:2, 63:22, 64:8, 
64:16, 65:11, 66:3, 
66:6, 66:13, 66:21, 
67:8, 68:1, 68:10, 
69:2, 69:21, 70:5, 
71:15, 71:18, 72:2, 
72:16, 72:20, 73:4, 
73:22, 76:25, 77:1, 
81:22, 83:12, 95:25

roofing [3] - 61:22, 
75:16, 77:1

roofs [6] - 57:25, 
61:12, 63:17, 68:15, 
73:6, 74:15

Room [1] - 1:8
room [2] - 13:8, 

133:18
rope [1] - 124:23
ropes [1] - 124:24
rot [3] - 79:24, 82:21, 

83:5
rotted [1] - 124:16
route [1] - 132:25
Rules [1] - 137:11
rules [2] - 121:6, 

127:13
run [4] - 4:3, 12:3, 

58:11, 107:12
rust [1] - 73:6
rusty [1] - 60:3

S

safe [1] - 86:16
sale [3] - 94:18, 102:4, 

102:14
salvageable [1] - 60:8
sample [1] - 67:13
samples [1] - 74:13
Sanborn [2] - 19:23, 

61:21
sash [10] - 22:10, 

25:1, 27:19, 112:2, 

124:4, 124:17, 
124:18, 124:19, 
124:25, 125:2

sashes [9] - 23:6, 
23:8, 23:9, 27:3, 
124:1, 124:14, 
124:22, 125:9, 
125:24

save [1] - 94:20
saved [1] - 98:16
saw [2] - 22:4, 93:2
scale [2] - 131:11, 

133:9
scenario [1] - 47:23
School [1] - 136:2
scope [4] - 19:11, 

30:6, 32:25, 112:23
scopes [1] - 112:18
screen [1] - 67:6
screens [1] - 125:23
scroll [2] - 22:2, 92:13
scrutiny [2] - 35:5, 

117:14
se [1] - 16:21
seam [11] - 58:14, 

64:16, 64:25, 65:6, 
66:13, 66:21, 68:10, 
69:2, 69:6, 70:5, 
71:15

seats [1] - 101:24
second [37] - 3:6, 

8:10, 11:6, 15:13, 
18:13, 19:8, 19:12, 
19:14, 19:19, 25:17, 
28:4, 30:18, 30:22, 
31:6, 32:11, 39:2, 
39:3, 39:14, 40:4, 
41:25, 42:2, 47:18, 
51:24, 56:19, 72:5, 
77:5, 79:4, 80:19, 
81:17, 82:17, 101:3, 
112:1, 112:9, 
112:15, 113:9, 
122:10, 130:25

Secretary [2] - 1:14, 
81:2

Section [4] - 50:3, 
57:18, 72:3, 123:4

section [8] - 2:9, 
78:17, 78:20, 
102:17, 111:13, 
121:9, 136:13, 
136:18

sections [2] - 29:6, 
52:10

secure [1] - 95:25
see [32] - 11:2, 12:14, 

13:18, 15:17, 16:2, 
16:3, 22:3, 22:5, 
22:6, 22:13, 22:17, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

14

24:20, 26:17, 29:24, 
37:7, 40:23, 55:24, 
61:21, 69:2, 69:6, 
69:7, 76:21, 92:19, 
104:13, 104:16, 
109:12, 109:18, 
119:20, 123:24, 
123:25, 135:21, 
136:9

seeing [3] - 28:9, 
74:14, 125:24

seeking [2] - 58:9, 
79:13

seeks [4] - 9:3, 32:16, 
42:11, 57:23

seem [2] - 5:16, 75:2
segregation [1] - 

51:16
select [1] - 41:24
sell [3] - 94:17, 96:17, 

121:9
selling [5] - 83:23, 

95:22, 102:21, 
102:25, 126:25

Selma [1] - 3:16
send [2] - 63:3, 109:19
sense [1] - 27:11
sensitivity [1] - 58:2
sentiment [1] - 107:2
separately [1] - 8:22
September [2] - 82:17, 

120:24
series [1] - 23:20
serve [1] - 55:17
served [1] - 51:15
serving [1] - 129:21
set [1] - 55:23
sets [1] - 112:8
setting [1] - 27:6
seven [7] - 30:6, 30:7, 

50:12, 50:14, 50:17, 
88:2, 93:6

several [2] - 13:18, 
23:22

shake [2] - 112:16, 
115:2

Shakes [1] - 132:19
shape [1] - 25:2
share [1] - 132:15
shear [2] - 89:10, 

89:11
shed [1] - 107:5
Sheppard [1] - 136:3
shifted [1] - 83:7
shingle [11] - 57:23, 

58:13, 58:15, 58:17, 
62:2, 64:15, 64:17, 
64:25, 65:5, 69:15, 
112:16

shingled [3] - 33:4, 

58



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 15 to 15 of 18 50 of 53 sheets 

58:10, 58:13
shingles [3] - 9:11, 

9:13, 115:2
shiny [2] - 74:3, 74:16
short [3] - 4:20, 108:6
show [1] - 66:5
showed [2] - 19:24, 

88:14
shower [4] - 13:6, 

13:24, 14:3, 15:17
showing  [1] - 88:9
shown [1] - 74:10
shows [1] - 69:14
shut [1] - 120:10
sic [6] - 9:17, 85:18, 

87:11, 87:16, 91:19, 
102:14

side [4] - 12:3, 13:24, 
15:20, 37:21

siding [16] - 9:13, 
33:6, 81:21, 83:11, 
97:21, 112:4, 
112:16, 112:17, 
113:12, 113:16, 
113:18, 113:22, 
114:25, 115:3, 
115:5, 115:9

sign [2] - 126:20, 
127:3

signed [2] - 127:14, 
127:17

significance [5] - 
51:5, 51:11, 72:17, 
117:10, 117:13

significant [10] - 
50:19, 52:2, 55:16, 
79:19, 81:5, 81:7, 
83:16, 114:2, 
114:14, 116:11

significantly [1] - 
92:23

signs [1] - 79:23
silence [1] - 2:24
sill [2] - 27:2, 27:18
silver [11] - 59:25, 

60:13, 66:13, 73:12, 
73:21, 74:2, 74:15, 
75:8, 76:4, 76:12, 
77:2

silverish [1] - 72:22
similar [3] - 37:11, 

37:19, 60:3
simply [2] - 23:7, 

65:18
Simultaneous [6] - 

41:7, 65:14, 67:18, 
70:14, 71:24, 134:25

single [5] - 9:4, 32:19, 
33:7, 65:4, 94:9

single-family [2] - 9:4, 

32:19
sinks [1] - 12:3
sit [4] - 99:21, 100:3, 

101:22, 101:25
site [4] - 51:20, 82:23, 

112:25, 116:12
Site [1] - 116:9
sites [4] - 50:24, 51:2, 

51:6, 130:1
situation [13] - 31:16, 

31:24, 31:25, 86:11, 
86:12, 86:16, 
103:24, 104:9, 
104:21, 105:16, 
109:8, 110:1, 122:11

situations [1] - 107:23
six [3] - 68:16, 88:1, 

103:10
sixth [1] - 91:24
size [4] - 25:24, 26:7, 

114:21, 114:22
Slappey [1] - 137:4
slash [1] - 129:6
slew [1] - 19:5
slightly [1] - 117:4
slope [1] - 106:5
slow [1] - 104:18
small [9] - 51:14, 

55:19, 74:13, 
129:11, 129:19, 
130:23, 131:11, 
133:9, 135:14

small-scale [1] - 
131:11

smaller [1] - 26:12
SNYDER [1] - 1:19
social [4] - 132:13, 

134:12, 134:17, 
135:6

Society [1] - 130:7
sold [1] - 127:17
solid [1] - 37:15
solution [2] - 68:7, 

104:10
someone [4] - 93:21, 

132:8, 134:10, 
135:20

sometime [1] - 47:25
somewhat [1] - 76:13
somewhere [3] - 76:7, 

76:15, 76:16
son [3] - 119:11, 

119:17, 121:11
soon [1] - 105:25
sorry [1] - 102:9
sort [2] - 31:11, 40:8
sounded [1] - 67:22
sounds [4] - 65:21, 

65:25, 136:7
South [2] - 3:17, 43:16

space [5] - 15:25, 
16:3, 20:2, 135:19

SPAR [2] - 79:2, 85:12
speaking [9] - 21:17, 

26:14, 41:7, 50:22, 
65:14, 67:18, 70:14, 
71:24, 134:25

spearhead [1] - 132:9
specific [5] - 31:16, 

65:10, 74:20, 75:3, 
108:11

specifically [3] - 6:12, 
97:21, 103:15

specifications [1] - 
9:19

specificity [1] - 31:11
specified [1] - 34:25
spend [1] - 95:20
spent [1] - 89:16
split [2] - 112:15, 

115:2
split-level [2] - 

112:15, 115:2
spoken [1] - 110:9
spot [1] - 12:7
Springfield [11] - 11:2, 

32:19, 57:25, 61:14, 
62:1, 63:15, 64:1, 
79:14, 94:9, 95:16, 
97:12

St [2] - 43:17, 98:23
staff [77] - 9:1, 9:23, 

11:10, 14:22, 15:2, 
15:4, 15:9, 15:10, 
19:1, 20:8, 21:5, 
23:14, 28:13, 30:1, 
30:7, 30:11, 32:11, 
33:15, 34:11, 35:15, 
36:4, 37:2, 38:16, 
38:21, 39:1, 40:15, 
40:22, 41:23, 43:6, 
44:7, 47:22, 49:18, 
52:17, 58:21, 63:8, 
63:14, 63:16, 63:18, 
64:6, 64:12, 64:14, 
70:8, 71:14, 71:19, 
71:21, 73:3, 74:12, 
75:19, 76:18, 77:1, 
78:6, 78:15, 80:10, 
80:23, 82:23, 84:4, 
84:10, 85:10, 92:15, 
101:15, 102:2, 
105:9, 105:19, 
109:17, 111:16, 
113:8, 113:14, 
116:2, 116:4, 
116:18, 117:21, 
130:11, 130:16, 
130:22, 131:13, 
132:12

staff's [7] - 29:14, 
48:6, 70:6, 72:15, 
83:24, 106:1, 109:12

stair [1] - 33:6
stairs [1] - 112:6
stakeholder [1] - 

29:24
stand [3] - 28:15, 

74:5, 105:12
standards [1] - 81:3
standing [13] - 21:16, 

58:14, 64:16, 64:25, 
65:5, 66:13, 66:21, 
68:10, 69:2, 69:6, 
70:5, 71:14, 103:8

stands [1] - 91:16
stark [1] - 75:7
start [9] - 2:6, 22:15, 

46:25, 74:16, 86:22, 
89:2, 120:20, 
123:10, 135:14

started [4] - 53:22, 
97:18, 120:4, 124:3

State [6] - 1:10, 128:1, 
128:3, 128:9, 
128:15, 128:19

STATE [1] - 139:3
state [20] - 5:6, 10:5, 

17:18, 20:14, 21:13, 
36:11, 43:14, 44:18, 
44:21, 50:21, 53:2, 
54:22, 59:4, 81:13, 
84:19, 94:25, 96:21, 
98:20, 104:22, 118:4

State's [1] - 129:10
State-level [2] - 

128:15, 128:19
State-mandated [2] - 

128:1, 128:3
State-required [1] - 

128:9
statements [1] - 103:7
states [1] - 102:18
statue [1] - 87:11
status [2] - 78:19, 

79:9
stay [1] - 62:9
Steel [1] - 43:17
Steele [1] - 43:16
STEELE [4] - 43:22, 

44:2, 44:6, 44:13
stem [1] - 23:20
stemmed [1] - 48:13
stenographic [1] - 

139:11
stenographically [1] - 

139:9
step [5] - 28:23, 29:8, 

65:5, 106:25, 124:12
sticking [1] - 77:23

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

15

still [12] - 22:10, 
22:23, 22:24, 23:7, 
26:23, 28:22, 32:2, 
36:4, 42:24, 55:20, 
56:1, 87:2

stood [3] - 93:9, 94:4, 
103:10

stop [1] - 105:25
stopped [1] - 120:23
stops [1] - 108:20
store [4] - 52:9, 53:20, 

54:5, 55:15
storefront [2] - 52:3, 

75:15
stores [1] - 51:16
storm [1] - 99:17
storms [2] - 93:7, 94:6
story [14] - 9:4, 9:7, 

19:25, 25:23, 32:17, 
41:25, 42:2, 42:16, 
57:24, 58:7, 79:13, 
108:6, 111:23

straight [2] - 14:23, 
46:24

straightaway [1] - 
6:25

straightest [1] - 68:6
straightforward [1] - 

30:21
strategically [1] - 

55:22
street [5] - 35:6, 

35:24, 39:10, 41:2, 
112:21

Street [64] - 1:8, 3:15, 
3:16, 4:5, 4:6, 4:7, 
4:11, 4:12, 4:13, 
4:14, 5:20, 7:20, 
7:21, 7:23, 8:3, 8:19, 
8:25, 9:3, 14:20, 
17:10, 18:11, 18:25, 
19:4, 21:21, 25:15, 
32:7, 32:16, 38:14, 
42:9, 42:11, 44:24, 
50:5, 50:8, 50:9, 
51:13, 51:21, 53:5, 
55:1, 55:15, 56:18, 
57:20, 57:22, 71:17, 
76:25, 77:18, 78:2, 
84:22, 87:20, 92:12, 
92:19, 95:3, 95:23, 
96:24, 108:7, 
111:15, 111:18, 
118:7, 118:13, 
122:9, 123:13, 
126:10, 136:20, 
137:1, 137:5

strictly [1] - 39:24
strip [1] - 104:17
stripped [2] - 89:19, 

59



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

51 of 53 sheets Page 16 to 16 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

124:15
stripping [2] - 89:2, 

124:7
stroke [1] - 120:6
strong [1] - 73:23
structural [21] - 79:21, 

82:15, 83:6, 84:2, 
87:9, 87:13, 87:15, 
87:18, 87:24, 88:3, 
88:5, 88:6, 88:8, 
89:13, 91:5, 91:13, 
91:24, 93:9, 99:11, 
109:18

structurally [2] - 
82:20, 93:5

structure [50] - 9:11, 
9:19, 19:16, 22:19, 
23:17, 32:18, 32:21, 
33:1, 33:2, 33:10, 
34:22, 42:13, 57:24, 
58:6, 79:14, 79:18, 
79:22, 80:2, 80:12, 
80:16, 81:4, 81:6, 
81:14, 82:3, 82:11, 
82:19, 83:6, 84:1, 
87:22, 93:8, 94:4, 
94:8, 94:9, 97:20, 
97:23, 98:9, 98:15, 
101:18, 104:13, 
107:20, 111:21, 
111:25, 114:3, 
114:15, 116:23, 
117:2, 117:5, 117:6, 
117:9, 124:8

structure's [1] - 
115:18

structures [9] - 19:18, 
58:7, 81:8, 93:24, 
94:11, 94:21, 
105:20, 106:9, 
107:14

struggles [1] - 51:4
stucco [1] - 58:7
Studios [1] - 136:22
studs [2] - 89:10, 

89:11
study [1] - 119:14
stuff [5] - 13:20, 

86:15, 119:1, 
125:24, 134:17

style [4] - 51:8, 51:19, 
79:19, 82:7

styled [2] - 32:22, 
42:16

subject [5] - 19:24, 
80:5, 81:13, 82:3, 
82:11

subjective [1] - 110:5
submit [2] - 67:5, 

130:22

submitted [2] - 88:13, 
123:22

substantial [1] - 34:20
suggest [2] - 25:22, 

68:5
suggesting [3] - 

74:11, 106:18, 
107:10

suitability [1] - 51:25
suite [1] - 17:24
sun [1] - 75:13
supplied [1] - 79:22
supply [1] - 78:15
support [18] - 31:24, 

31:25, 50:11, 50:16, 
55:14, 56:8, 72:15, 
78:21, 78:24, 79:5, 
79:7, 84:5, 99:19, 
129:6, 129:13, 
130:17, 130:18, 
130:22

supporting [1] - 82:25
surmised [1] - 116:13
surrounded [1] - 58:6
surrounding [1] - 81:5
survey [7] - 22:4, 22:7, 

22:20, 23:21, 29:22, 
29:25, 30:12

Susan [1] - 85:17
sustained [2] - 99:14, 

99:15
swear [13] - 5:21, 

5:24, 10:9, 20:19, 
36:15, 43:19, 53:7, 
55:4, 59:9, 84:24, 
95:4, 96:25, 98:24

swore [1] - 119:8
sworn [1] - 126:11
sympathy [1] - 119:7
system [5] - 22:25, 

33:6, 60:10, 83:14, 
124:11

T

table [1] - 71:12
tailor [1] - 75:25
task [1] - 21:24
tasked [1] - 107:6
team [1] - 85:22
tear [2] - 72:22, 129:2
technically [1] - 

116:22
tend [1] - 30:2
term [2] - 100:1, 

101:13
termite [2] - 83:4, 87:2
terms [20] - 19:21, 

23:23, 27:9, 31:15, 
34:23, 35:5, 48:5, 

48:21, 50:10, 63:21, 
63:23, 101:12, 
103:2, 105:18, 
106:3, 112:23, 
114:25, 116:20, 
117:1, 129:12

terrible [1] - 104:22
test [1] - 93:9
testimony [13] - 6:5, 

10:15, 20:24, 36:21, 
43:24, 53:12, 55:9, 
59:14, 85:4, 95:10, 
97:6, 99:5, 118:20

THE [306] - 2:3, 2:14, 
2:23, 3:7, 3:9, 3:11, 
3:25, 4:2, 4:9, 4:22, 
5:4, 5:6, 5:11, 5:15, 
5:18, 5:21, 5:24, 6:1, 
6:4, 6:9, 6:14, 6:17, 
6:23, 7:9, 7:14, 7:24, 
8:6, 8:9, 8:11, 8:13, 
8:15, 9:22, 9:25, 
10:5, 10:9, 10:11, 
10:14, 10:19, 10:20, 
10:24, 14:11, 14:14, 
14:17, 14:24, 15:14, 
16:6, 16:24, 17:4, 
17:7, 17:14, 17:18, 
18:2, 18:5, 18:8, 
18:14, 18:19, 18:22, 
20:7, 20:10, 20:14, 
20:18, 20:20, 20:23, 
21:3, 21:4, 21:7, 
21:10, 21:13, 23:13, 
24:3, 25:7, 25:11, 
25:18, 28:1, 28:4, 
28:19, 29:2, 30:20, 
30:25, 31:2, 31:7, 
32:5, 32:10, 33:14, 
35:16, 36:7, 36:11, 
36:15, 36:17, 36:20, 
36:25, 37:1, 37:4, 
37:21, 37:24, 38:3, 
38:6, 38:10, 39:3, 
39:11, 39:15, 39:17, 
39:24, 40:7, 40:13, 
40:16, 40:20, 41:3, 
41:8, 41:11, 41:14, 
41:16, 41:20, 41:25, 
42:5, 42:7, 43:5, 
43:8, 43:12, 43:14, 
43:18, 43:20, 43:23, 
44:3, 44:4, 44:7, 
44:11, 44:14, 44:18, 
44:21, 45:1, 45:7, 
45:18, 47:9, 47:13, 
47:19, 49:17, 49:20, 
49:24, 50:1, 52:16, 
52:19, 52:23, 52:25, 
53:6, 53:8, 53:11, 
53:16, 53:17, 54:11, 

54:14, 54:17, 54:20, 
54:22, 55:3, 55:5, 
55:8, 55:13, 56:11, 
56:15, 56:20, 56:22, 
56:24, 57:1, 57:5, 
57:17, 58:20, 58:23, 
59:2, 59:4, 59:8, 
59:10, 59:13, 59:18, 
59:19, 60:16, 60:19, 
60:22, 60:25, 61:3, 
61:6, 61:10, 62:17, 
62:21, 64:11, 65:13, 
66:4, 66:8, 66:12, 
66:16, 66:19, 66:24, 
67:13, 68:8, 68:18, 
69:1, 69:24, 70:1, 
70:3, 70:12, 70:16, 
71:8, 71:11, 71:22, 
72:6, 72:8, 72:11, 
72:24, 73:18, 75:2, 
76:2, 76:7, 76:15, 
76:18, 76:21, 77:6, 
77:8, 77:10, 77:14, 
77:16, 84:10, 84:12, 
84:17, 84:19, 84:23, 
84:25, 85:3, 85:8, 
85:9, 90:23, 91:1, 
91:14, 92:2, 92:5, 
94:23, 94:25, 95:4, 
95:6, 95:9, 95:14, 
96:19, 96:21, 96:25, 
97:2, 97:5, 97:10, 
98:18, 98:20, 98:24, 
99:1, 99:4, 99:9, 
100:16, 100:20, 
100:24, 101:4, 
101:20, 101:25, 
103:5, 107:1, 
107:22, 108:3, 
108:8, 110:2, 
110:18, 110:21, 
111:3, 111:6, 
111:12, 115:25, 
117:20, 117:23, 
118:2, 118:4, 
118:14, 118:16, 
118:19, 118:24, 
119:12, 121:13, 
121:18, 121:21, 
122:3, 122:6, 
122:11, 122:20, 
122:23, 123:1, 
123:3, 125:16, 
125:21, 126:1, 
126:3, 126:11, 
127:20, 129:3, 
130:10, 130:13, 
131:1, 131:3, 131:5, 
132:10, 133:11, 
136:6, 137:23, 138:1

themselves [2] - 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

16

22:17, 23:11
thereby [1] - 23:10
therefore [1] - 128:24
they've [5] - 26:11, 

70:6, 70:8, 81:18, 
128:23

thinking [1] - 134:7
third [7] - 11:3, 11:5, 

11:21, 79:6, 82:18, 
90:10, 99:10

thoughts [10] - 4:16, 
11:4, 11:20, 25:18, 
29:9, 73:25, 103:5, 
109:2, 110:3, 110:19

three [11] - 39:4, 43:1, 
78:16, 79:20, 82:14, 
91:23, 112:3, 112:4, 
112:8, 119:3, 120:14

threshold [1] - 31:23
throughout [2] - 

130:3, 131:24
throw [3] - 99:22, 

101:19, 107:4
Ticky [1] - 133:3
tile [2] - 13:11, 13:12
Timer [3] - 89:6, 

94:15, 121:10
tired [1] - 125:24
titled [1] - 129:23
Tockies [1] - 133:3
today [9] - 3:13, 24:14, 

46:21, 66:25, 68:10, 
69:1, 70:22, 70:24, 
91:17

together [2] - 8:24, 
100:14

took [4] - 53:21, 83:1, 
87:3, 90:8

top [3] - 27:19, 39:5, 
39:21

torn [3] - 96:5, 100:5, 
100:8

totally [1] - 35:24
touched [1] - 123:15
tour [1] - 130:3
towards [2] - 11:12, 

110:17
traditional [2] - 51:7, 

124:9
traditionally [3] - 25:2, 

50:22, 72:20
transcript [1] - 139:10
transom [1] - 12:15
transparent [2] - 

35:22, 48:24
treat [1] - 62:10
treated [1] - 58:2
trend [1] - 51:14
tried [2] - 88:14, 94:17
tries [1] - 105:19

60



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM Page 17 to 17 of 18 52 of 53 sheets 

triggering [1] - 19:6
trim [9] - 13:9, 112:4, 

113:5, 113:16, 
113:18, 114:1, 
114:8, 114:13, 115:6

trims [1] - 113:12
Trio [2] - 104:3, 

136:20
Tropia [3] - 1:9, 139:7, 

139:18
tropical [1] - 94:6
true [1] - 139:10
truly [1] - 117:2
Trust [1] - 135:18
truth [39] - 6:6, 6:7, 

10:16, 10:17, 20:25, 
21:1, 36:22, 36:23, 
43:25, 44:1, 53:13, 
53:14, 55:10, 55:11, 
59:15, 59:16, 85:5, 
85:6, 95:11, 95:12, 
97:7, 97:8, 99:6, 
99:7, 118:21, 118:22

try [4] - 60:6, 83:17, 
87:4, 91:6

trying [9] - 12:9, 
53:21, 70:13, 70:16, 
87:17, 89:23, 99:18, 
107:25, 109:21

Tudor [1] - 42:16
Tudor-Revival-styled 

[1] - 42:16
turn [1] - 75:12
two [32] - 2:24, 9:4, 

9:7, 19:25, 32:17, 
33:6, 39:5, 42:16, 
50:12, 50:16, 50:17, 
65:18, 67:21, 74:10, 
74:13, 78:24, 79:13, 
80:17, 85:13, 86:25, 
91:23, 93:3, 97:16, 
98:11, 103:11, 
108:21, 111:23, 
112:5, 112:8, 
112:12, 115:13, 
131:21

two-story [7] - 9:4, 
9:7, 19:25, 32:17, 
42:16, 79:13, 111:23

type [10] - 13:14, 22:2, 
46:13, 65:10, 69:6, 
72:21, 77:3, 131:11, 
137:20

typically [5] - 11:1, 
35:20, 35:21, 74:18, 
101:16

U

UF [1] - 136:1

ugly [1] - 93:12
ultimately [4] - 34:7, 

104:15, 105:6, 
107:15

unable [4] - 113:15, 
113:17, 119:14, 
119:15

unbearable [1] - 104:8
uncertain [1] - 104:5
under [3] - 42:19, 

42:23, 45:12
undersized [1] - 25:25
undue [1] - 84:5
unenclosed [1] - 

19:25
unfortunately [1] - 

132:23
unified [1] - 56:2
unique [1] - 51:2
unison [1] - 8:20
unit [2] - 27:23, 31:21
University [1] - 130:7
unless [3] - 41:24, 

74:19, 136:7
unlike [1] - 57:25
unnecessarily [1] - 

77:24
unoccupied [1] - 

55:25
unpack [1] - 115:25
unprotected [1] - 

104:2
unsafe [5] - 79:23, 

80:3, 82:20, 86:11, 
98:8

unsound [1] - 93:5
unusual [1] - 119:1
up [54] - 5:4, 5:12, 

10:3, 11:22, 12:15, 
14:12, 14:23, 19:9, 
21:16, 22:5, 24:11, 
26:25, 27:6, 32:10, 
36:9, 38:4, 39:5, 
43:12, 47:3, 52:23, 
53:23, 54:1, 54:20, 
59:2, 60:6, 62:15, 
63:7, 66:8, 67:19, 
68:12, 69:11, 71:9, 
75:20, 77:20, 84:17, 
85:21, 86:17, 86:18, 
91:4, 91:21, 92:6, 
94:2, 94:18, 99:14, 
101:25, 109:19, 
116:17, 118:2, 
121:19, 123:14, 
127:2, 131:14, 133:9

upset [1] - 90:2
upstairs [1] - 13:23

V

validity [1] - 104:7
value [1] - 50:18
vanities [1] - 12:2
vanity [2] - 12:8, 16:21
various [2] - 102:12, 

131:23
veneer [1] - 116:13
verify [1] - 17:23
vernacular [4] - 32:22, 

51:18, 79:19, 82:6
vernacular-style [1] - 

79:19
viable [1] - 102:4
vibrant [1] - 51:22
Vice [1] - 1:13
View [1] - 92:19
viewed [1] - 29:16
viewing [2] - 58:2, 

113:7
Village [1] - 130:2
vinyl [3] - 112:10, 

112:14, 113:25
violation [3] - 9:17, 

113:21, 127:19
violations [1] - 23:21
virtual [1] - 131:21
visible [5] - 11:13, 

35:6, 39:23, 97:18, 
112:21

vision [1] - 16:17
visit [2] - 82:24, 

112:25
visitors [2] - 130:3, 

131:22
volunteer [1] - 133:14
vote [11] - 8:21, 27:5, 

28:11, 49:21, 77:10, 
105:7, 106:21, 
106:22, 110:22, 
130:13

voted [3] - 101:7, 
105:11

voting [1] - 106:19
vultures [1] - 120:19

W

waited [1] - 88:1
waiting [4] - 87:9, 

87:15, 87:24, 88:5
walk [1] - 45:7
walking [1] - 130:2
wall [3] - 13:24, 15:20, 

113:4
walls [7] - 11:11, 

26:23, 89:1, 89:2, 
89:10, 89:11

wants [2] - 137:9, 

137:20
warranted [2] - 24:1, 

113:19
waste [1] - 89:22
wasting [1] - 89:21
watch [1] - 5:12
water [3] - 15:18, 

79:24, 82:21
Waterfront [4] - 129:9, 

130:5, 130:19, 
130:23

waterproofed [1] - 
14:4

ways [4] - 11:16, 14:5, 
14:8, 96:6

wear [1] - 72:22
Wednesday [1] - 1:6
weight [3] - 22:24, 

22:25, 124:10
weird [1] - 16:22
welcome [3] - 2:3, 

53:17, 59:19
well-maintained [2] - 

52:6, 55:25
wells [1] - 85:17
WELLS [52] - 1:18, 

2:8, 9:2, 15:2, 19:2, 
19:10, 23:15, 32:14, 
34:1, 34:3, 34:17, 
35:9, 41:10, 42:10, 
45:9, 45:19, 46:6, 
48:10, 49:9, 50:7, 
57:21, 63:20, 64:9, 
64:19, 65:2, 66:23, 
67:3, 68:3, 68:23, 
73:13, 75:18, 76:10, 
76:20, 77:25, 
101:12, 101:23, 
102:6, 102:16, 
111:17, 116:7, 
117:8, 117:12, 
122:14, 129:5, 
131:7, 132:19, 
132:22, 133:4, 
133:9, 133:20, 
136:11, 137:17

Wells [1] - 2:8
West [18] - 4:7, 5:20, 

21:20, 44:23, 50:5, 
50:8, 50:9, 51:12, 
51:21, 53:4, 55:1, 
55:15, 56:18, 61:9, 
92:12, 96:23, 
123:13, 137:5

west [1] - 79:17
whereas [1] - 128:1
white [2] - 5:12, 47:4
whole [16] - 6:6, 

10:16, 20:25, 36:22, 
43:25, 53:13, 55:10, 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

17

59:15, 85:5, 89:24, 
90:14, 91:13, 95:11, 
97:7, 99:6, 118:21

wholesale [2] - 
113:18, 115:8

width [3] - 9:9, 13:14, 
32:23

Wiggins [1] - 54:25
WIGGINS [5] - 55:7, 

55:12, 55:14, 57:10, 
57:15

WILLIAM [1] - 1:15
wind [2] - 99:14, 99:15
window  [49] - 11:5, 

12:2, 12:5, 12:6, 
12:15, 13:14, 13:23, 
13:25, 14:1, 14:3, 
15:15, 15:17, 16:4, 
22:4, 22:6, 22:9, 
22:20, 22:22, 23:3, 
24:23, 27:18, 27:22, 
29:22, 30:12, 31:15, 
31:17, 31:21, 32:2, 
37:8, 37:20, 41:5, 
42:12, 42:25, 46:16, 
46:19, 48:21, 81:25, 
112:2, 112:8, 114:5, 
114:13, 114:23, 
115:14, 123:16, 
124:6, 124:22, 
124:25, 125:23

windows  [75] - 6:13, 
9:12, 16:10, 16:16, 
22:1, 22:2, 22:4, 
22:6, 22:17, 22:18, 
23:4, 23:11, 23:12, 
23:24, 24:19, 24:25, 
25:23, 25:24, 26:5, 
26:7, 26:10, 26:12, 
26:15, 26:21, 26:22, 
27:2, 27:8, 27:14, 
27:24, 28:7, 28:20, 
28:22, 28:25, 29:3, 
29:7, 29:16, 30:10, 
32:24, 33:5, 34:23, 
42:18, 42:22, 43:1, 
45:5, 45:10, 46:13, 
46:14, 46:20, 48:17, 
49:1, 49:6, 81:24, 
83:12, 97:21, 112:3, 
112:10, 112:12, 
112:14, 113:1, 
113:3, 113:10, 
113:11, 113:25, 
114:12, 114:17, 
115:16, 123:15, 
123:23, 124:10, 
125:7, 125:18, 
125:25

withstand [1] - 99:16

61



City of Jacksonville April 24, 2024 
Historic Preservation Commission Uncertified Condensed Copy 

53 of 53 sheets Page 18 to 18 of 18 05/12/2024 04:32:15 PM 

Diane M. Tropia, Inc., Post Office Box 2375, Jacksonville, FL 32203
(904) 821-0300

18

withstood  [1] - 94:5
witnessing  [1] - 

129:19
wonder [2] - 16:7, 

135:8
wondering  [2] - 11:4, 

126:17
wood [16] - 9:13, 

49:12, 49:13, 58:8, 
79:23, 81:21, 81:23, 
82:21, 83:5, 100:12, 
112:16, 113:10, 
113:11, 113:23, 
115:1, 124:20

wooden [1] - 124:10
word [2] - 101:21, 

106:14
work's [2] - 45:23, 

46:11
workshop [1] - 131:22
worse [1] - 92:17
worth [2] - 8:20, 

128:20
worthless [1] - 100:11
written [1] - 39:19

Y

y'all [3] - 92:10, 
101:19, 119:12

yard [1] - 37:13
year [4] - 47:1, 120:24, 

135:13, 135:15
years [15] - 19:17, 

26:3, 26:12, 52:7, 
60:5, 79:20, 80:6, 
81:19, 86:7, 91:23, 
93:6, 94:5, 95:16, 
95:17, 103:10

you-all [3] - 75:22, 
131:9, 133:23

yourself [1] - 125:17

Z

Zoning [1] - 136:23

62



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

Public 

Hearing 

on  

Applications 

63



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

B. 

Deferred 
Items 

64



JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION 

C. 

Consent 
Agenda 

65



 
 

COA-23-30007 
2951 Post St 

 
 
 

66



 

COA-23-30007  Page 1 of 6 

May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-30007 

 
Address: 2951 Post Street, RE# 064127-0000 
 
Location: Northwest corner of Post Street and Willow Branch Avenue 
 
Owner:  Andrew Suslak; Post Modern Brewing LLC 
  2511 Hendricks Avenue  

Jacksonville, Florida 32207 
 
Applicant:  Katie Freligh; Brandon Construction 
  7 Arenta Street 
  St. Augustine, Florida 32084 

 
Year Built: c. 1935 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations - Hardscaping 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Install Vehicle Use Area (VUA) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. Materials, design and location of the parking lot shall be substantially similar to the site 
plan dated October 27, 2023, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section 

 

PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-30007 is for alterations to the parking area of a contributing commercial structure to 
accommodate the new use of the structure. The paving and redesign of the parking area will 
create delineated parking spaces and structured vehicular flow. The subject property is a Tudor 
inspired commercial building surrounded by a mixture of commercial and residential structures. 
The subject property is located at the corner of Willow Branch Avenue and Post Street. No 
changes to the structure are requested beyond site work in the scope of this COA. As proposed, 
the new parking lot will consist of grasspave and concrete material that allows for grass to grow 
and be driven on without needing the entire parking lot to be poured concrete. COA-22-27256 
and COA-22-26787 previously approved window replacements and window alterations, fence 
removal, doorway alterations, painting, roofing, and minor repairs. 
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s 
analysis:   

� There is an existing curb cut on the property in the proposed location of the driveway, 
which is proposed to connect to the new parking lot on the left side of the structure. The 
redesign of the existing parking lot will allow for vehicular flow from Post Street to Willow 
Branch Avenue, which is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(2 and 3). 

� Traditionally, the historic districts have used concrete for parking lots at commercial 
properties. The continued use of concrete on the property is consistent with Section 
307.106(l)(1 and 3).  

� Poured concrete driveways for commercial properties to accommodate on-site parking is 
consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Settings”. Additionally, 
the use of grasspave allows for additional green space and drainage and reduces the 
amount of poured concrete on site. COAs are not required for vegetation so the trees and 
plants included in the site plan do not require approval as part of the scope of work.  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 2 and 3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 and 3 
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Setting” 
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

� 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

� 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

Alterations 
� 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

� 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 
own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an 
earlier appearance shall be discouraged. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Setting” 
� Setting, Recommend #2: “Retain landscape features such as parks, gardens, street 

lights, signs, benches, walkways, streets, alleys, and set-backs that have traditionally 
linked buildings to their environment.” 

� Setting, Recommend #3: “Use new plant materials, fencing, walkways, streetlights, 
signs, and benches that are compatible with the character of the neighborhood in size, 
scale, materials, and color.” 

� Setting, Recommend #5: “Base new site work on documentation or physical evidence. 
Avoid conjectural changes to the site.” 

� Setting, Recommend #8: “Landscape to provide shade, privacy, screening or non-
historic features, and erosion control.” 

� Parking and Driveways, Recommend #2: “Limit parking to the rear or side of buildings.” 

� Parking and Driveways, Recommend #3: “Construct new curb cuts and street side 
driveways only in areas where they exist historically.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED OCTOBER 27, 2023 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30007 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 11/21/2023 Date Submitted 11/22/2023

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-23-30007

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 3/1/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 5/22/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
FRELIGH

First Name
KATIE

Middle Name

Company Name
BRANDON CONSTRUCTION

Mailing Address
7 ARENTA ST

City
STAUGUSTINE

State
FL Zip Code 32084

Phone
904  478

8283

Fax
 Email

KATIE@BRANDONBUILDING.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
SUSLAK

First Name
ANDREW

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name
POST MODERN BREWING, LLC

Mailing Address
2511 HENDRICKS AVE.

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32207

Phone
9043076114

Fax
          

Email
ANDREWSUSLAK@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

064127 0000

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
2951

Street Name, Type and Direction
POST ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
REFINISH & MODIFY EXISTING PARKING AREA & DRIVEWAY. ADD ADDITIONAL PARKING,
IRRIGATION & HARDSCAPE. ATTACHMENTS WILL NOT SAVE - CHANGED TYPE TO REROOF

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Reroof/Minor Repairs

For reroofs and minor repairs there are no required documents. However, once a
planner is assigned and reviews the request, they may need additional documents or
pictures to process your request.

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 74



(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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POST MODERN BREWING LLC 
2511 HENDRICKS AVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32207

Primary Site Address
2951 POST ST
Jacksonville FL 32205-

Official Record Book/Page
19875-02409

Tile #
6421

Property Detail
RE # 064127-0000
Tax District USD1
Property Use 1191 Store Retail
# of Buildings 1

Legal Desc.
For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01040 CENTRAL ADDN TO RIVERSIDE
Total Area 10000
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and
other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $57,474.00 $55,028.00
Extra Feature Value $7,182.00 $7,182.00

Land Value (Market) $30,000.00 $30,000.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $94,656.00 $92,210.00

Assessed Value $94,656.00 $92,210.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $0.00 / $0.00 $0.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $0.00 See below
Taxable Value $94,656.00 See below

County/Municipal Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

School Taxable Value
No applicable exemptions

Land
LN Code Use Description Zoning Assessment Front Depth Category Land Units Land Type Land Value

1 1000 COMMERCIAL PUD 0.00 0.00 Common 10,000.00 Square Footage $30,000.00

Legal
LN Legal Description

1 6-6 21-2S-26E .229
2 CENTRAL ADDN TO RIVERSIDE
3 LOTS 4,5 BLK 17

Building 1 Site Address
2951 POST ST Unit
Jacksonville FL 32205-

Building Type 1101 - STORE RETAIL
Year Built 1935

Element Code Detail

Exterior Wall 19 19 Common Brick
Roof Struct 4 4 Wood Truss
Roofing Cover 3 3 Asph/Comp Shng
Interior Wall 1 1 Masonry Min

Property taxes are subject to
change upon change of
ownership.
• Past taxes are not a reliable
projection of future taxes.
• The sale of property will
prompt the removal of all
exemptions, assessment caps
and special classifications.

2951 POST ST

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 

Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

19875-02409 8/16/2021 $100.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved
18931-01678 9/9/2019 $118,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
17256-00660 8/3/2015 $90,000.00 SW - Special Warranty Unqualified Improved
16749-01499 4/10/2014 $100.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved
09545-00884 10/20/1997 $100.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Vacant

Extra Features 

LN Feature Code Feature Description Bldg. Length Width Total Units Value

1 PVCC1 Paving Concrete 1 0 0 2,773.00 $5,258.00
2 FPMC6 Fireplace Masonry 1 0 0 1.00 $897.00
3 FWDC1 Fence Wood 1 0 0 210.00 $1,027.00

Land & Legal 

Buildings 
Building 1
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Building Value $55,028.00

Type Gross Area Heated Area Effective Area

Base Area 1346 1346 1346
Canopy 50 0 12
Canopy 330 0 82
Total 1726 1346 1440

Int Flooring 3 3 Concrete Fin
Int Flooring 5 5 Asphalt tile
Heating Fuel 2 2 Oil
Heating Type 2 2 Convection
Air Cond 2 2 Wall Unit
Ceiling Wall Finish 4 4 NS Ceil Min Wall
Comm Htg & AC 0 0 None
Comm Frame 3 3 C-Masonry

Element Code Detail

Stories 1.000
Baths 4.000
Rooms / Units 4.000
Avg Story Height 10.000

Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)

Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $1,000.67 $1,071.21 $979.26
Urban Service Dist1 $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $286.14 $301.29 $277.74
By Local Board $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $198.77 $212.79 $192.95
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $2.83 $2.73 $2.73
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $17.45 $16.97 $16.97
School Board Voted $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $0.00 $94.66 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
   Totals $1,505.86 $1,699.65 $1,469.65
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $88,423.00 $88,423.00 $0.00 $88,423.00
Current Year $94,656.00 $94,656.00 $0.00 $94,656.00

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)

This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023

2022

2021

2020

2019

2018

2017

2016

2015

2014

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information
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1.  MULCH ALL PLANTING BEDS WITH 3" ORGANIC MULCH.

2.  ALL DISTURBED AREAS NOT OTHERWISE LANDSCAPED SHALL BE SODDED WITH BAHIA SOD.
3.  ALL PLANT MATERIAL TO BE FLORIDA NO. 1 QUALITY OR BETTER.
4.  NO SUBSTITUTIONS WITHOUT PRIOR WRITTEN CONSENT OF THE LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT.
5.  ALL TREES AND PLANTS SHALL MEET MINIMUM SPECIFIED SIZES IN INCHES AND FEET, REGARDLESS OF CONTAINER SIZE
INDICATED.  WHERE DIFFERRENCES OCCUR, THE LARGER SPECIFICATION SHALL PREVAIL.

NOTES:

6. CONTRACTOR TO VERIFY ALL QUANTITIES

ORDINANCE CHAPTER 366 SCHEDULE AND IRRIGATION REQUIREMENTS:

PLANT SCHEDULE
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IRRIGATION SCHEDULE
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ORDINANCE CHAPTER 366 SCHEDULE AND IRRIGATION REQUIREMENTS:
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ORDINANCE CHAPTER 366 SCHEDULE AND IRRIGATION REQUIREMENTS:
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BUILDING RENOVATIONS
2951 POST STREET, JACKSONVILLE

CITY OF JACKSONVILLE NOTES
GENERAL

PLAN APPROVAL

____________________   ________________________________________________
                Date                                     Development Services Division (Chief)

____________________   ________________________________________________
                Date                                               Review Group (Reviewer)

 PLAN APPROVAL IS SUBJECT TO THE
FOLLOWING NOTES AND CONDITIONS:

GENERAL PROJECT INFORMATION

GENERAL
City Development Number __________________
Concurrency Application Number __________________
Property Appraiser Number (RE #) __________________
Zoning Designation  __________________
Zoning Application(s) (if any) __________________

__________________
PUD Ordinance Number __________________
FIRM – Community – Panel __________________
Flood Zones (Show in Plans) __________________
Base Flood Elev. (Show in Plans) __________________
Vertical Datum Used for Project __________________
JEA Availability Number __________________

SUBDIVISION
PSD Number __________________
City or Private Inspection  __________________
Public or Private Roads __________________
Subdivision (“911”) Disk Provided? __________________

NON-SUBDIVISION
North American Industry
    Classification System (NAICS) __________________
Impervious Area (Sq. Ft.) __________________

Metro Name (each) ___________

Standard (each) ___________

Stop/Yield (each) ___________

Design (per plat)   1 per plat

Installation (per hour) 1 per 2 signs (rounded up)

_____  Streetlights Required

NOTE: Traffic sign costs change from time to time. Consult Attachment 8 of the Land Development Procedures
Manual (http://ldpm.jaxdev.com/) for the current rates before paying for any sign installations.

No lane closures allowed from 7 a.m. till 9 a.m. and from 4 p.m. till 6 p.m.

TRAFFIC SIGNS

A Site Work Permit is required for this project.

Tree Fund payment is due: _________________ inches at $_________________ = $_________________

Article 25 funds are due: _________________ inches at $_________________ = $_________________

Plan review and approval does not relieve the contractor of complying with all applicable State Fire Codes.

Underground mains and hydrants shall be installed, completed, and in service prior to construction work.

Underground contractor shall submit to the Fire Marshall for approval complete specs for all underground pipe and
fittings relating to fire protection PRIOR to installation and inspection. Contractor shall include manufacturer’s name
and pipe ID along with contractor’s state license number.

Annual reports in compliance with the SJRWMD stormwater permits are required from the maintenance entity of all
stormwater management facilities. Send copies of the reports to:

Engineering and Construction Management

Edward Ball Building, 10th Floor

214 N. Hogan St.

Jacksonville, FL 32202

http://www.coj.net/Departments/Public+Works/Engineering+and+Construction+Management/

The owner of any project one (1) acre or larger is required to provide a Notice of Intent (NOI) in accordance with
criteria set forth in the city’s NPDES permit within 48 hours of beginning construction. Send NOI and NOI fee to:

Florida Department of Environmental Protection

NPDES Stormwater Notices Center, Mail Station #2510

2600 Blair Stone Road

Tallahassee, Florida 32399-2400

(866) 336-6312

http://www.dep.state.fl.us/water/stormwater/npdes/

The contractor shall contact the Environmental Quality Division, Erosion and Sedimentation Control Section (ESC)
to provide verification that applicable stormwater permits have been obtained and to schedule a pre-construction
ESC site inspection:

Environmental Quality Division

407 North Laura Street, Third Floor

Jacksonville, FL, 32202

(904) 255-7222

CITY: Except for new subdivision infrastructure construction, all work performed within a City of Jacksonville
right-of-way or easement requires a Right-of-way Permit. The contractor performing the proposed work must have a
current Right-of-way Bond on file with Development Services. Right-of-way Permit applications are processed at:

Development Services Customer Service Counter

Edward Ball Building, 2nd Floor

214 N. Hogan St.

Jacksonville, FL 32202

(904) 255-8572

http://row.jaxdev.info/

STATE: All work performed within a state right-of-way requires a permit from the Florida Department of
Transportation (FDOT). It is the developer’s responsibility to obtain required FDOT permits or maintenance-of-traffic
approvals for work within FDOT right-of-ways. The FDOT regional office can be contacted at (904) 360-5200 Any
changes to the approved plans needed for FDOT approval must be submitted to Development Services as
revisions.

Adjacent State Roads:  ______________________________________________________________________

RAILROAD: Railroad companies may require special approvals or permits to work within their right-of-ways. It is
the developer’s responsibility to obtain permission from any railroad right-of-way owner before performing any work
within their right-of-way.

Plan approval through Development Services does not include utilities. Proposed water, sewer or electric
construction must be approved separately through the respective utility company. In most cases, this will be:

JEA

JEA Tower - 4th Floor

21 W. Church Street

Jacksonville, FL 32202

http://www.jea.com/business/services/devandbuild/developers.asp

All construction shall be performed in accordance with the approved plans and comply with all standard city policies
and practices. City approval is contingent upon any required state or federal permit approvals such as those from
the Department of Environmental Protection or the St. Johns River Water Management District (SJRWMD).

Plan approval is valid for five years after the initial approval
date. Revisions made after the initial approval date do not
extend this five-year time frame.

APPROOVAVAVAAVAALL

Matthew

Phillips
Digitally signed by

Matthew Phillips

Date: 2022.04.25

09:01:03 -04'00'

Approved By:

Approved On:

Kevin Robinson

May 11, 2022

FINAL APPROVER

Stamp By:

Ellyn Cavin

SITE W ORK PERMIT REQUIRED
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FLOR I DA

ARCHITECTS
LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

ERVIN LOVETT & MILLER
1035 KINGS AVENUE

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32207
904.296.8066

STRUCTURAL ENGINEERING
LOWE STRUCTURES, INC.

11651 CENTRAL PARKWAY, SUITE 106
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32224

904.743.4633

MECHANICAL, PLUMBING,
FIRE PROTECTION

GREGORY ENGINEERING, INC.
4567 DEEP RIVER PLACE

JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32224
904.264.5570

ELECTRICAL ENGINEERING
SHAFFER ENGINEERING GROUP

12058 SAN JOSE BOULEVARD, SUITE 502
JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32223

904.239.3621
SITE

TREE MITIGATION
L000 TREE MITIGATION PLAN

SITE HARDSCAPE
L100 SITE HARDSCAPE GENERAL NOTES AND SCHEDULE
L101 HARDSCAPE SITE PLAN
L102 HARDSCAPE LAYOUT PLAN
L103 HARDSCAPE GRADING PLAN

HARDSCAPE DETAILS
L400 HARDSCAPE DETAILS

LANDSCAPE PLAN
L500 LANDSCAPE GENERAL NOTES AND SCHEDULE
L501 LANDSCAPE PLAN

LANDSCAPE DETAILS AND SPECIFICATIONS
L600 LANDSCAPE DETAILS
L601 LANDSCAPE SPECIFICATIONS
L601 LANDSCAPE SPECIFICATIONS
L601 LANDSCAPE SPECIFICATIONS

IRRIGATION PLAN
L700 IRRIGATION GENERAL NOTES AND SCHEDULE
L701 IRRIGATION PLAN

92



X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X

X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

X
X

RE
G

IS
TE

RE

D  LANDSCAPE  ARCH
ITECT

MA

RK  KLONE

STATE
OF

LA6666922

FLOR I DA
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0 8'4' 24' 32'16'

N

Legend
PROTECTED TREES TO BE REMOVED

SYMBOL TYPE MITIGATION RATE

LIVE OAK 1:1

EXCEPTIONAL SPECIMEN 1:1

OTHER - PALM 1:3

OTHER 1:3

NON-PROTECTED TREES TO BE REMOVED

TREES TO BE PRESERVED (TREE PROTECTION FENCING)

TREES TO BE TRANSPLANTED

1. Prior to and during land clearing, the owner, developer or agent shall clearly mark (with red flagging) all
native canopy trees proposed to be removed and shall erect barricades around the tree protection zone of
all native canopy trees to be protected. The barricades must remain in place and be in good condition
throughout construction. Barricades may be removed for the final grading. Building or other development
permits may be temporarily revoked if protective measures are not used at any time during construction.

2. Tree protection zone: A circular zone around each protected tree as follow:
2.a. If the drip line is less than six (6) feet from the trunk of the tree, the protection zone shall be that area

within a radius of six (6) feet around the tree trunk.
2.b. If the drip is more than six (6) feet but less than twenty (20) feet from the trunk of the tree, the protection

zone shall be that area within the radius of the full drip line around the tree trunk.
2.c. If the drip line is twenty (20) feet or more from the trunk of the tree, the protection zone shall be that area

within a radius of twenty (20) feet around the tree trunk.

3. The following shall be prohibited within the tree protection zone of designated trees, unless authorized in
writing by the planning and zoning director:

3.a. Parking of heavy equipment, cars and trucks or vehicular traffic;
3.b. Stockpiling of any materials;
3.c. Deposition of soil, sediment, or mulch;
3.d. Grading or grubbing;
3.e. Excavation or trenching;
3.f. Burning or burial of debris, within the entire construction site;
3.g. Dumping oil, gasoline, paint, chemicals, wastewater, or other construction wastes. Storage of potentially

hazardous materials shall be in appropriate, non-leaking containers as far away from tree protection zone
as possible.

4. The contractor shall preserve understory vegetation within the tree protection zone. The contractor shall
remove all weeds, dead limbs, fallen branches, trash and debris within the tree protection zone.

5. The contractor performing the site clearing shall be responsible for any fines levied and / or mitigation required
by Duval County for trees designated for preservation by this plan which are purposely or otherwise destroyed
during the site clearing activities.

6. Prior to commencing construction. The contractor shall be responsible for applying for the Duval County
commercial site work permit. This application shall be submitted to the land owner for approval prior to its
submittal to Duval County. No trees shall be removed from the site without prior approval from the owner and
Duval County.

7. The landscape architect shall be notified if any questions arise concerning the removal of any trees.

8. Contractor shall coordinate with a local utility location service and utility companies to locate and mark
underground utilities at least 24 to 48 hours prior to digging.

9. All clearing, grubbing, excavating and/or grading under the drip line of trees to remain shall be done by
hand.  Any exceptions to this shall be approved by the landscape architect or project arborist.  The
landscape architect or project arborist shall be notified if any questions arise concerning the removal of any
trees.

10. All trees to remain shall have all dead wood, conflicting wood, fallen branches and debris removed. All work
shall be conducted in strict accordance with the national arborist association pruning standards for shade
trees, the American National Standards for tree care operations (ANSI #z133.1).

11. All trunk and major limb cuts (over two 2 inches diameter) shall be coated.  Coating used shall be approved
by contractor's project arborist.

12. Root prune all trees to be saved prior to grading around trees.  Cut along lines offset from lines of
development surrounding the tree (i.e. at building foundations, parking lots, etc.) Treat all cuts with fungicidal
barrier. Backfill the trench, within 4 hours of digging, with a 1:1 mixture of site soil and sawdust or other fine
organic material.  Do not compact. Fertilize the plant as directed by the consulting arborist.

13. If required by owner, an arborist shall visit the site periodically to assess the health of the trees and issue reports
on the relative health of the tree and make recommendations for further treatment if necessary.

14. All vines shall be removed from canopy and all air plants harmful to the trees health shall be removed.

15. Refer to sheet L000 for tree mitigation calculations and plan and sheet L600 for tree barricade detail.

Tree Mitigation & Existing Tree Care Notes

Tree Mitigation Table
PROTECTED TREES REMOVED INCHES REMOVED MITIGATION RATE REPLACEMENT INCHES REQUIRED

LIVE OAK 0 1:1 0

EXCEPTIONAL SPECIMEN 24 1:1 24

EXISTING CODE PLANTED NA 1:1 0

OTHER - PALM 36 1:3 12

OTHER 120 1:3 40

TOTAL 76

Summary of Replacement Trees
SPECIES CAL.

INCHES
QNTY. MITIGATION TYPE TOTAL REPLACEMENT INCHES

PROVIDED
LIVE OAK 5 5 EXCEPTIONAL SPECIMEN 25

WINGED ELM 5 3 EX. SP. / OTHER 15

NATCHEZ CRAPE MYRTLE 6 2 OTHER 12

YAUPON HOLLY TREE 4 3 OTHER 12

CABBAGE PALMS 10 3 PALM 30

Summary of  Protected
Trees To Be Removed

TYPE CALIPER INCHES

LIVE OAK 0

TOTAL 0

EXCEPTIONAL SPECIMEN 24 LAUREL OAK

TOTAL 24

EXISTING CODE PLANTED NA

TOTAL

OTHER PROTECTED - PALM 16 PA

20 PA

TOTAL 36

OTHER PROTECTED 6 WO

7 WO

7 CM

9 CM

9 CM

10 MA

12 CM

12 CM

14 WO

16 PE

18 CM

TOTAL 120

*Note: PER ELM PLA FIELD INVESTIGATION PERFORMED ON 2022-05-24
EXISTING TREE SPECIES AND SIZES HAVE BEEN CONFIRMED AND FIELD
MEASURED.

Tree Mitigation Calculations
 MITIGATION TYPE TOTAL INCHES REQUIRED TOTAL INCHES PROVIDED REMAINING INCHES REQUIRED

LIVE OAK 0 0 0

EXCEPTIONAL SPECIMEN 24 24 0

OTHER - PALM 12 30 0

OTHER 40 40 0
TREE PROTECTION & RELATED EXPENSES TRUST FUND CONTRIBUTION @ $50/INCH $ 0
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ABBREVIATIONS
A ANGLE
@ AT
ABV ABOVE
A/C AIR CONDITIONING
AC ACRE
ACOUS ACOUSTICAL
AD ATRIUM DRAIN
ADDL ADDITIONAL
ADH ADHESIVE
ADJ ADJUSTABLE / ADJACENT
AFF ABOVE FINISHED FLOOR
AHU AIR HANDLING UNIT
ALT ALTERNATE
AL ALUMINUM
AMP AMPERE
ANOD ANODIZED
AP ACCESS PANEL
APPD.  APPROVED
ARCH ARCHITECT (URAL)
ASPH ASPHALT
AVE AVERAGE

BD BOARD
BF BI-FOLD (DOOR)
BIT BITUMINOUS
BLDG BUILDING
BLK BLOCK
BLKG BLOCKING
BM BEAM
B.M.  BENCH MARK
BRG BEARING
BRK BRICK
BS BOTTOM OF STEP
BTM BOTTOM
BTU BRITISH THERMAL UNIT
BTWN  BETWEEN

C CHANNEL
CAB CABINET
CAP CAPACITY
CPT CARPET
CB CATCH BASIN
CFT CUBIC FEET
CFM CUBIC FEET PER MINUTE
CG CORNER GUARD
CHAM CHAMFER
CHG CHANGE
CI CAST IRON
CIP CAST IN PLACE
CJ CONSTRUCTION JOINT
CL CENTERLINE
CLF CHAIN LINK FENCE
CLG CEILING
CMT CERAMIC MOSAIC TILE
CMU CONCRETE MASONRY UNIT
CO CASED OPENING
COL COLUMN
COMB COMBINATION
CONC CONCRETE
COND CONDUIT
CONN CONNECTION
CONT CONTINUOUS
CONTR. CONTRACTOR
CONTS. CONSTRUCTION
CORR CORRIDOR
CRS COURSE(S)
CS CAST STONE
CT CERAMIC TILE
CTR COUNTER
CU CUBIC
CW COLD WATER

CHW CHILLED WATER
CYD CUBIC YARD

D DRAIN
DB  DECIBEL
DIR  DIRECTORY
DEG  DEGREE
DEMO DEMOLITION
DEPT  DEPARTMENT
DEP DEPRESSED 
DF DRINKING FOUNTAIN
DIA DIAMETER
DIAG  DIAGONAL
DIFF DIFFUSER
DIM DIMENSION
DIS DISPENSER
DO DOOR OPENING
DP DAMP PROOFING
DN DOWN
DS DOWNSPOUT
DWG DRAWING
DWR DRAWER

E EAST
EA EACH
EB EXPANSION BOLT
EF EXHAUST FAN
EJ EXPANSION JOINT
EL ELEVATION (ABOVE DATUM)
ELEC ELECTRIC
ELEV ELEVATION (DRAWING)
ELEV ELEVATOR
EMER EMERGENCY
ENCL ENCLOSURE
ENGR ENGINEER
ENT ENTRANCE
EOP EDGE OF PAVEMENT
EP ELECTRIC PANEL
EPS EXPANDED POLYSTYRENE
EQ EQUAL
EQUIP EQUIPMENT
ETR EXISTING TO REMAIN 
EW EACH WAY
EWC ELECTRIC WATER COOLER
EXIST EXISTING
EXP EXPOSED
EXT EXTERIOR (OR EXTENSION)
EWH ELECTRIC WATER HEATER

FA FIRE ALARM
FBO FURNISHED BY OTHERS
FD FLOOR DRAIN
FDN FOUNDATION
FE FIRE EXTINGUISHER
FEB FIRE EXTINGUISHER BRACKET
FEC FIRE EXTINGUISHER CABINET
FF FINISH FLOOR
FFE FINISHED FLOOR ELEVATION
F&I FURNISH AND INSTALL
FH FIRE HYDRANT
FHC FIRE HOSE CABINET
FIN FINISHED
FG FINISHED GRADE
FIXT FIXTURE
FL FLOOR
FLUOR FLUORESCENT
FP FIREPROOFING
FPL FIREPLACE
FOS FACE OF STUDS
FRT FIRE RETARDANT TREATED
FT FOOT

FTG FOOTING
FURR FURRED(ING)
FUT FUTURE

G GAS
GA GAUGE
GALV GALVANIZED
GAL GALLON
GB GRAB BAR
GC GENERAL CONTRACTOR
GFI GROUND FAULT INTERRUPTER
GL GLASS
GOVT GOVERNMENT
GR GRADE
GT GROUT
GWB GYPSUM WALL BOARD
GYPS GYPSUM SHEATHING

HB HOSE BIBB
HC HANDICAPPED
HCORE HOLLOW CORE
HDR HEADER
HDW HARDWARE
HDWD HARDWOOD
HGT HEIGHT
HM HOLLOW METAL
HOR HORIZONTAL
HP HIGH POINT
HR HOUR
HTR HEATER
HVAC "HEATING, VENT.& AIR COND."
HW HOT WATER

ID INSIDE DIAMETER
I.L.O.  IN LIEU OF
IN INCH
INSUL INSULATION
INT INTERIOR
INV INVERT

JAN JANITOR
JST JOIST (FLOOR OR ROOF)
JT JOINT

KIT KITCHEN
K/S KNEE SPACE

L LENGTH
LAB LABORATORY
LAM LAMINATED
LAV LAVATORY
LDR LEADER
LGMF LIGHT GAGE METAL FRAMING
LH LEFT HAND
LIN FT LINER FEET
LOC LOCATION
LP LOW POINT
LT LAUNDRY TUB
LVL LAMINATED VENEER LUMBER
LVR LOUVER

MATL MATERIAL
MAX MAXIMUM
MDFB MEDIUM DENSITY FIBER BOARD
MECH MECHANICAL
MED MEDIUM
MEZZ MEZZANINE
MEMB MEMBRANE
MFR MANUFACTURER
MH MAN HOLE
MIN MINIMUM
MIR MIRROR

MISC MISCELLANEOUS
MM MILLIMETER
MO MASONRY OPENING
MOD MODULAR
MRB MARBLE
MTL METAL
MULL MULLION
MTD MOUNTED

N NORTH
NATL NATIONAL
NGVD NATIONAL GEODETIC

VERTICAL DATUM
NIC NOT IN CONTRACT
NO NUMBER
NOM NOMINAL
NTS NOT TO SCALE
NWL NORMAL WATER LINE

OA OVERALL
OBS OBSCURE (GLASS)
OC ON CENTER
OD OUTSIDE DIAMETER
OFF OFFICE
OGD OVERHEAD GARAGE DOOR
OHD OVERHEAD DOOR
OJ OPEN WEB STEEL JOISTS
OPER OPERABLE
OPNG OPENING
OPP OPPOSITE
OPT OPTIONAL
OSB ORIENTED STRAND BOARD
OZ OUNCE

"#,LB" POUND
PAR PARALLEL
PART PARTITION
PBD PARTICLE BOARD
PC PRECAST (CONCRETE)
PFB PREFABRICATED
PKG PARKING
PL PLATE
PA PLANTER AREA
PLAS PLASTER
PLAM PLASTIC LAMINATE
PLBG PLUMBING
PWD PLYWOOD
PORT PORTABLE
PR PAIR
PREFAB PREFABRICATED
PRESS PRESSURE
PL PROPERTY LINE
PSF POUNDS PER SQ. FT.
PT POINT
PTD PAINTED
PVC POLYVINYL CHLORIDE (PIPE)
PVMT PAVEMENT
PWD PLYWOOD

QT QUARRY TILE
QTY QUANTITY

R RISERS (ON STAIRS)
R/A RETURN AIR
RAD RADIUS
RD ROOF DRAIN
RDL ROOF DRAIN LEADER
REC RECEPTOR
RECT RECTANGLE
REF REFERENCE
REFL REFLECTED (CEILING) 

REG REGLET
REINF REINFORCEMENT
RESIL RESILIENT
REQD REQUIRED
REV "REVISION(S), REVISED"
RFH ROOF HATCH
RIM DRAINAGE STRUCTURE RIM
ELEVATION
RM ROOM
RO ROUGH OPENING
R&S ROD & SHELF(S)
RT RUBBER TILE
RUB RUBBER

S SOUTH
SAN SANITARY PIPE
SC SOLID CORE (DOOR)
SCH SCHEDULE
SD SMOKE DETECTOR
SECT SECTION
SERV SERVICE
SGD SLIDING GLASS DOOR
SH SHELVES
SHT SHEET
SHTHG SHEATHING

TYP TYPICAL
TBD TO BE DETERMINED
TW TOP OF WALL
TC TOP OF CURB
TCOL TOP OF COLUMN
TCMU TOP OF CMU
TF TOP OF FOOTING
TOB TOP OF BANK
TS TOP OF STEP
TP TOP OF PIER

UC UNDER COUNTER
UNF UNFINISHED
UNO UNLESS NOTED OTHERWISE
UR URINAL

V VENT
VAR VARIES
VB VAPOR BARRIER
VB VINYL BASE
VCT VINYL COMPOSITION TILE
VERT VERTICAL
VEST VESTIBULE
VIF VERIFY IN FIELD 
VOL VOLUME
VP VENEER PLASTER
VT VINYL TILE
VTR VENT THRU ROOF

W WEST (OR WIDTH)
W/ WITH
WASH WASHING MACHINE
WC WATER CLOSET
WD WOOD
WG WIRE GLASS
WH WATER HEATER
WIN WINDOW
W/O WITHOUT
WP WATERPROOFING
WRGWB WATER RESISTANT

GYPSUM WALL BOARD
WS WATERSTOP
WT WEIGHT
WWM WELDED WIRE MESH
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REFERENCE SYMBOLS

ELEV

X
X-XXX

SLOPE

X
X-XXX

X
X-XXX

1

X
X-XXX

ELEV

MATCHLINE LXXX
MATCHLINE LXXX

N

T

PRODUCTS & MATERIALS
CALL OUT TAG

ELEVATION DATUM

ELEVATION SECTION TAG

DETAIL TAG

SLOPE DIRECTION & GRADE

DETAIL ELEVATION TAG

DETAIL ENLARGEMENT TAG

DETAIL SECTION TAG

REVISION DELTA

REVISION CLOUD

PLAN MATCHLINE

NORTH ARROW

XX.XX

13
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SYMBOL DESCRIPTION
x EXISTING SPOT GRADE

PROPOSED CIVIL ENGINEER
SPOT GRADE

PROPOSED HARDSCAPE
SPOT GRADE

PROPOSED CONTOUR

EXISTING CONTOUR

TRENCH DRAIN

ADA PARKING SPACE

ADA RAMP

AREA / ATRIUM DRAINS

ELECTRICAL TRANSFORMER

WHEEL STOP

DESCRIPTIONSYMBOL DESIGN PER 2020 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE, 7TH EDITION, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED

WIND LOADS:
� ULTIMATE DESIGN WIND SPEED (V ult): 125 MPH
� NOMINAL DESIGN WIND SPEED (V asd): 99 MPH
� WIND EXPOSURE:  B

CONCRETE:
� DESIGN PER CURRENT EDITION ACI 318   F'C = 3000 PSI
� ALL CONCRETE SHALL HAVE A MINIMUM W/C RATIO OF 0.55
� CONCRETE WORK SHALL CONFORM TO THE REQUIREMENTS OF ACI 301, "SPECIFICATIONS FOR STRUCTURAL

CONCRETE FOR BUILDINGS" (LATEST EDITION), EXCEPT AS MODIFIED BY THE REQUIREMENTS OF THE CONTRACT
DOCUMENTS.

REINFORCING:
� ALL REINFORCING STEEL ASTM A615 GRADE 60
� ALL WELDED WIRE FABRIC ASTM A1064
� PROVIDE BAR SPACERS AS REQUIRED TO PROPERLY LOCATE REINFORCING

MASONRY:
� CONCRETE MASONRY (DESIGN PER CURRENT EDITION ACI 530)
� COMPRESSIVE STRENGTH      F'M = 2000 PSI

FOUNDATION:
� SOIL BEARING (DESIGN MAXIMUM)
� FOUNDATION DESIGN IS BASED ON AN ASSUMED ALLOWABLE BEARING PRESSURE OF 2,000 PSF
� IF FOOTING ELEVATIONS SHOWN OCCUR IN A DISTURBED, UNSTABLE, OR UNSUITABLE SOIL, THE ARCHITECT SHALL

BE NOTIFIED
�

DESIGN CRITERIA NOTES

8. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL COORDINATE THE GRADING AND DRAINAGE CONSTRUCTION WITH ALL OTHER CONSTRUCTION AND CIVIL ENGINEERING DRAWINGS.

24. CONTRACTOR IS RESPONSIBLE FOR A THOROUGH UNDERSTANDING OF ALL CIVIL ENGINEERING AND HARDSCAPE DESIGN DRAWINGS.  DISCREPANCIES BETWEEN THESE DRAWINGS SHALL BE IMMEDIATELY IDENTIFIED AND BROUGHT TO THE
ATTENTION OF THE LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT PRIOR TO FINAL BID AND/OR CONSTRUCTION.

25. ALL SPOT ELEVATIONS ARE TO FINISHED HARDSCAPE WORK, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED.

26. CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR CONFIRMING AND VERIFYING FINAL GRADES, SLOPES, AND SWALES WITH CIVIL ENGINEER'S GRADING PLAN AND THE HARDSCAPE PLANS.  ANY DISCREPANCIES BETWEEN THESE PLANS SHALL BE
BROUGHT TO THE IMMEDIATE ATTENTION OF THE OWNER'S ENGINEER AND THE LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT PRIOR TO PROCEEDING WITH THE WORK.  POSITIVE DRAINAGE SHALL BE MAINTAINED IN ALL AREAS.

27. THE LANDSCAPE PLANS SHOW ALL PRESERVED AND PROPOSED TREES AND PALMS ON SITE. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR INSTALLING MARKERS, SUCH AS 4'-0" DIAM. SONOTUBE, OR APPROVED EQUIVALENT TO IDENTIFY THESE
AREAS. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR COORDINATING WITH SUBS THAT THESE AREAS REMAIN FREE OF PIPES, CONDUIT, TRANSFORMER, ETC., ANY RE-LOCATIONS OR RE-ROUTING OF SITE INFRASTRUCTURE SHALL BE THE
RESPONSIBILITY OF THE CONTRACTOR.

28. CONTRACTOR SHALL VERIFY AND PROTECT ALL EXISTING TREES AND NATURAL VEGETATION THAT ARE TO REMAIN UNDISTURBED.  THE AREAS INDICATED FOR CONSTRUCTION SHALL BE CLEARED AND GRUBBED TO REMOVE ALL ROOTS AND
MISCELLANEOUS VEGETATION, EXCEPT SPECIFIC TREES THAT SHALL BE PROTECTED FROM DAMAGE DURING CONSTRUCTION WITH THE USE OF TREE BARRIERS.

29. SEE CIVIL DRAWINGS FOR TYPICAL ADA RELATED INFORMATION, SUCH AS HANDICAP RAMPS, TACTILE WARNINGS, RAILINGS, ETC.

30. SEE CIVIL DRAWINGS FOR STRIPING, CROSSWALKS AND TRAFFIC SAFETY ELEMENTS.

31. CONTRACTOR SHALL COORDINATE WITH A LOCAL UTILITY LOCATION SERVICE AND UTILITY COMPANIES TO LOCATE AND MARK UNDERGROUND UTILITIES AT LEAST 24 TO 48 HOURS PRIOR TO DIGGING.

32. CONTRACTOR SHALL FURNISH SHOP DRAWINGS TO THE LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT INDICATING MATERIALS AND MANNER OF INSTALLATION FOR ALL COMPONENTS OF THIS PROJECT, PRIOR TO PURCHASE OF MATERIALS AND CONSTRUCTION.

33. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL FURNISH CERTIFIED "AS-BUILTS" AS REQUIRED BY DIVISION 1 SPECIFICATIONS AND CIVIL ENGINEERING PLANS.

34. CONTRACTOR SHALL VERIFY AND PROTECT ALL EXISTING TREES AND NATURAL VEGETATION THAT ARE TO REMAIN UNDISTURBED.  THE AREAS INDICATED FOR CONSTRUCTION SHALL BE CLEARED AND GRUBBED TO REMOVE ALL ROOTS AND
MISCELLANEOUS VEGETATION, EXCEPT SPECIFIC TREES THAT SHALL BE PROTECTED FROM DAMAGE DURING CONSTRUCTION WITH THE USE OF TREE BARRIERS.

HARDSCAPE GENERAL NOTES

SYMBOL DESCRIPTION MANUFACTURER / SPECIFICATIONS CONTACT INFORMATION

a BENCH

LANDSCAPE FORMS KELLIE MOORE

WELL SPRING; BACKED BENCH 72", FREESTANDING; FINISH: WOOD KMOORE@LANDSCAPEFORMS.COM

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. 800.441.1945

b PLANTER

KORNEGAY DESIGN KORNEGAYDESIGN.COM

CIRQUE SERIES. CS-30, STANDARD DRAINAGE. FINISH: NATURAL GRAY INFO@KORNEGAYDESIGN

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. 877.525.6323

c 4 SEAT DINING
TABLE & CHAIRS

LANDSCAPE FORMS KELLIE MOORE

CHIPMAN ROUND DINING TABLE. 36" DIAMETER. FINISH: WHITE POWDER COAT; CHIPMAN CHAIRS, W/ARMS. FINISH: WHITE POWDER COAT. KMOORE@LANDSCAPEFORMS.COM

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. 800.441.1945

d 10 SEAT BAR
TABLE & STOOLS

LANDSCAPE FORMS KELLIE MOORE

GO STANDING HEIGHT TABLE. FINISH: WHITE POWDER COAT; CHIPMAN STOOLS. FINISH: WHITE POWDER COAT. KMOORE@LANDSCAPEFORMS.COM

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. 800.441.1945

e
STRING LIGHTS
AND MOUNTING
POSTS

6X6 PRESSURE TREATED POST AND GALVANIZED EYELETS. -

STRING LIGHTS BY OTHERS -

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. REF TO 6/L400. REF TO ELECTRICAL FOR POWER SOURCE. -

f LIGHT BOLLARD

PERFORMANCE IN LIGHTING TIM HUTCHERSON

PADO-26-8-WH-27K-120-0-10V-GFCI. FINISH: TEXTURED WHITE THUTCHERSON@SESCOLIGHTING.COM

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. REF TO ELECTRICAL FOR POWER SOURCE. 904.646.4772

1 SYNTHETIC TURF
GRASS

SOUTHWEST GREENS CLINT AVERET

OLIVE LUSH CLINTGOLFS@GMAIL.COM

INSTALL PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. 904.625.5612

SIGNAGE COPY

SIGNAGE COPY: 3/4" DEEP, 4" HIGH NON-ILLUMINATED CHANNEL LETTERS. ALUMINUM FACE AND RETURN. COLOR: TBD. ED BUSEY

INSTALL FLUSH MOUNTED PER MANUFACTURE'S RECOMMENDATIONS. WWW.HARBINGERSIGN.COM

 SUBMIT SHOP DRAWINGS FOR FOR REVIEW PRIOR TO FABRICATION. FIELD VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS. 904.268.4681

1. CONTRACTOR SHALL SUBMIT SAMPLES, SHOP DRAWINGS AND APPROPRIATE CUT SHEETS FOR ALL MATERIALS FOR APPROVAL PRIOR TO ORDER AND/OR FABRICATION. ADDITIONAL SUBMITTALS FOR ITEMS NOT REPRESENTED ON THIS LIST MAY BE
REQUIRED. CONTACT THE LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT IF ANY DISCREPANCIES OCCUR.

2. CONTACT INFORMATION FOR VENDORS IS PROVIDED TO DEMONSTRATE THE DESIRED SPECIFICATION. GENERAL CONTRACTOR MAY SUBMIT PRODUCT ALTERNATIVES OF AN EQUIVALENT OR GREATER QUALITY TO THE LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT
FOR APPROVAL VIA SHOP DRAWINGS AND SAMPLES.

3. CONTRACTOR TO VERIFY AND CONFIRM ALL QUANTITIES.

PRODUCTS AND MATERIAL NOTES

PRODUCTS AND MATERIALS SCHEDULE
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LANDSCAPE TIMBER
CURBING, TYP.

REF TO CIVIL

PROPOSED CONCRETE, TYP. REF TO
CIVIL FOR DETAILS. REF TO THIS PLAN

FOR 45° 6'X6' GRID JOINT PATTERN
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12" MIN. STABILIZED SUBGRADE,
MIN. L.B.R. 40, MAX PLASTIC INDEX OF 6,
COMPACTED TO 98% OF THE MODIFIED

PROCTOR MAXIMUM DRY DENSITY
(ASTM D1557)

EXISTING SUBGRADE

(3) #5 CONT. W/ #4 AT 24" TRANSVERSE

CONCRETE FOOTING

3" ORGANIC MULCH LAYER
LANDSCAPE MATERIAL AND

PLANTING SOIL, REF L50G

4'
-0

"

1'
-2

"

TOP OF WALL 25.34

TOP OF CMU 25.20

TOF 21.20V
A

RI
ES

TO
 1

'-6
"

 CONCRETE WALK (BEYOND),
PROVIDE 1" MIN. CLEARANCE

FROM TOP OF MULCH
FG VARIES

2"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU SOLID STRETCHER CAP.
COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH BUILDING
CONT. 8" CMU BOND BEAM W/ (1) #5 CONT.

8"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU. STACKED BOND
PATTERN. COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH
BUILDING
W/ #5 AT 24" OC. VERTICAL
FILL ALL CELLS SOLID W/3000 PSI GROUT

STING LIGHT POST
(BEYOND) REF X/L400
COORDINATE FOOTINGS,
TYP.

2'-6"

1'
-0

" M
IN

.

12" MIN. STABILIZED SUBGRADE,
MIN. L.B.R. 40, MAX PLASTIC INDEX OF 6,
COMPACTED TO 98% OF THE MODIFIED

PROCTOR MAXIMUM DRY DENSITY
(ASTM D1557)

EXISTING SUBGRADE

(3) #5 CONT. W/ #4 AT 24" TRANSVERSE

CONCRETE FOOTING

GRASS PAVE ², REF TO CIVIL,
SET TOP OF GRASS PAVE 2" BELOW

ADJACENT CONCRETE WALKS

4'
-0

"

1'
-2

"

2'-6"

TOP OF WALL 25.34

TOP OF CMU 25.20

TOF 21.20

FG VARIES

2'-0"

℄

COJ BIKE RACK, REF TO CIVIL

2"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU SOLID
STRETCHER CAP. COLOR: PAINTED TO
MATCH BUILDING

CONT. 8" CMU BOND BEAM
W/ (1) #5 CONT.

8"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU. STACKED BOND
PATTERN. COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH
BUILDING
W/ #5 AT 24" OC. VERTICAL
FILL ALL CELLS SOLID W/3000 PSI GROUT

12" MIN. STABILIZED SUBGRADE,
MIN. L.B.R. 40, MAX PLASTIC INDEX OF 6,
COMPACTED TO 98% OF THE MODIFIED

PROCTOR MAXIMUM DRY DENSITY
(ASTM D1557)

EXISTING SUBGRADE

(3) #5 CONT. W/ #4 AT 24" TRANSVERSE

CONCRETE FOOTING

8"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU. STACKED BOND
PATTERN. COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH
BUILDING

CONCRETE WALK. REF TO CIVIL

3" ORGANIC MULCH LAYER
LANDSCAPE MATERIAL AND

PLANTING SOIL, REF L50G

2"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU SOLID STRETCHER CAP.
COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH BUILDING

4'
-0

"

1'
-2

"

2'-6"

CONT. 8" CMU BOND BEAM W/ (1) #5 CONT.

TOP OF WALL 25.99

TOP OF CMU 25.82

TOF 21.82V
A

RI
ES

TO
 1

'-6
"

FG VARIES

 CONCRETE WALK (BEYOND),
PROVIDE 1" MIN. CLEARANCE

FROM TOP OF MULCH
W/ #5 AT 24" OC. VERTICAL
FILL ALL CELLS SOLID W/3000 PSI GROUT

POTENTIAL SIGNAGE COPY

1'
-0

" M
IN

.

12" MIN. STABILIZED SUBGRADE,
MIN. L.B.R. 40, MAX PLASTIC INDEX OF 6,
COMPACTED TO 98% OF THE MODIFIED

PROCTOR MAXIMUM DRY DENSITY
(ASTM D1557)

EXISTING SUBGRADE

(3) #5 CONT. W/ #4 AT 24" TRANSVERSE

CONCRETE FOOTING

3" ORGANIC MULCH LAYER
LANDSCAPE MATERIAL AND

PLANTING SOIL, REF L50G

4'
-0

"

1'
-2

"

2'-6"

TOP OF WALL 25.26

TOP OF CMU 25.09

TOF 21.09V
A

RI
ES

TO
 1

'-6
"

 CONCRETE WALK (BEYOND),
PROVIDE 1" MIN. CLEARANCE

FROM TOP OF MULCH
FG VARIES

2"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU SOLID STRETCHER CAP.
COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH BUILDING
CONT. 8" CMU BOND BEAM W/ (1) #5 CONT.

8"X8"X16" SPLIT FACE CMU. STACKED BOND
PATTERN. COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH
BUILDING
W/ #5 AT 24" OC. VERTICAL
FILL ALL CELLS SOLID W/3000 PSI GROUT

1'
-0

" M
IN

.

POST MODERN BREWING

8'-5 1/2"

4"

4"

4"

2'
-6

"

SIGNAGE COPY AREA: 1.83 SF
(100 SF ALLOWABLE PER COJ CODE)
3/4" DEEP, 4" HIGH NON-ILLUMINATED
CHANNEL LETTERS. ALUMINUM FACE
AND RETURN. COLOR: TBD. INSTALL
FLUSH MOUNTED PER MANUFACTURE'S
RECOMMENDATIONS.
FINAL COPY/LOGO TBD.

SPLIT FACE CMU SITE WALLS. STACKED BOND.
COLOR: PAINTED TO MATCH BUILDING.

CONCRETE WALK

5'-6"

6'
-0

"

6"
4"

2'
-0

"
4"

2'
-0

"
4"

6"

3'-10"

4'
-3

"

1'-0"

4"
 M

IN
.

FENCE BOARDS TO BE FASTENED
TO WITH (2)#8 D GALVANIZED
NAILS AT EACH CONNECTION
POINT INSTALL PER
MANUFACTURER'S
RECOMMENDATION

2X4 SUPPORT BEAM

2X4 TO BE CONNECTED TO 4X4
POST WITH (4) #16D GALVANIZED
NAILS AT EACH CONNECTION
POINT INSTALL PER
MANUFACTURER'S
RECOMMENDATION

4X4 POST SPACED A MAXIMUM
OF 4' O.C.

1X6 FENCE BOARDS

2"

POST TO BE EMBEDDED MIN. 3'-11"
INTO CONCRETE FOOTING

CONCRETE FOOTING

6'
-0

"

6"
4"

2'
-0

"
4"

2'
-0

"
4"

6"

5'-8"

4'
-3

"

1'-0"

4"
 M

IN
.

WOODEN SCREEN FENCE, REF TO X/L400

2"

℄

LOCKING CANE BOLT W/ (2) 1" ROUND X 3"
DEEP STEEL SLEEVES @ CLOSED AND OPEN
POINTS OF GATE. CONTRACTOR SHALL SUBMIT
PRODUCT CUT SHEETS FOR REVIEW BY OWNER
AND LANDSCAPE ARCHITECT.

GATE NOTES:
1. FENCE CONTRACTOR SHALL SUBMIT PRODUCT CUT SHEETS FOR REVIEW BY OWNER AND LANDSCAPE

ARCHITECT.
2. FENCE CONTRACTOR SHALL SUBMIT GATE SHOP DRAWINGS AND HARDWARE  SCHEDULE FOR REVIEW

PRIOR TO FABRICATION. FIELD VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS. ALL GATE COMPONENTS SHALL MATCH FENCE
FINISH, SUBMIT SAMPLES AS NEEDED.

2'-8" 2'-8"

GATE LATCH, INSTALL PER
MANUFACTURER'S RECOMMENDATION

CONCRETE WALK, REF TO CIVIL

FINISHED GRADE

FENCE BOARDS TO BE FASTENED TO WITH
(2)#8 D GALVANIZED NAILS AT EACH
CONNECTION POINT INSTALL PER
MANUFACTURER'S RECOMMENDATION

2X4 SUPPORT BEAM

1X6 FENCE BOARDS

6'-0"

1'
-8

"

2 1/2"

12
'-6

"

COMPACTED SUBGRADE

1'-6"

6"

4'
-0

"

PT 6X6 POST

16
'-0

"

FINISHED GRADE

5/8" X 8" GALVANIZED
REGULAR EYE BOLT

COMMERCIAL GRADE
STRING LIGHTS (BY OTHERS)

3"

18" DIA. 3,000 PSI CONCRETE
POST FOUNDATION TIP

NOTES:
1. ADA COMPLIANT SYNTHETIC GRASS ACCESSIBLE SURFACE.
2. INSTALLATION TO BE COMPLETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH MANUFACTURER'S
SPECIFICATIONS.
3. ALL DIMENSIONS ARE CONSIDERED TRUE AND REFLECT MANUFACTURER'S
SPECIFICATIONS.

EDGE DETAIL- CONCRETE CURB EDGE DETAIL- LUMBER OR NAILER BOARD

CONCRETE WALK OR BUILDING,
SEE SITE PLANS

SYNETHETIC TURF, SEE MATERIALS
LIST FOR TYPE

3
4" ACRYLIC COATED SAND INFILL

DRAINAGE SYSTEM (WEED BARRIER
INTEGRATED INTO SYSTEM)

4" CRUSHED STONE BASE
AT 90% COMPACTION RATE

NATURAL SOIL SUB-GRADE

SYNTHETIC NAILER BOARD

CONCRETE

2" X 4"  SYNTHETIC
WOOD NAILER

BOARD

2" X 4"  SYNTHETIC
WOOD NAILER BOARD,
W/ 12" STAKES 16" O.C.
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1 NORTH EAST SITE WALL
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

2 SOUTH EAST SITE WALL
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

4 SOUTH SITE WALL
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

5 WEST SITE WALL
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

3 WEST SITE WALL ELEVATION - POTENTIAL SIGNAGE
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

7 WOOD SCREEN FENCE
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

8 WOOD SCREEN FENCE GATE
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

6 STRING LIGHT POST
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

9 SYNTHETIC TURF
SCALE: 3/4" = 1'-0"

98



RE
G

IS
TE

RE

D  LANDSCAPE  ARCH
ITECT

MA

RK  KLONE

STATE
OF

LA6666922

FLOR I DA

1. Fifty percent (50%) of all plantings incorporated in an approved landscape plan for any project site shall
consist of native vegetation, and at least sixty percent (60%) of all post-development vegetation shall be
indigenous to the city. landscaping materials not required by subpart C, landscaping requirements, shall
meet all criteria of subpart C except for plant size and quality.

2. All plant material shall be a minimum of Florida number one as defined in the most current edition of the
grades and standards for nursery plants, part i and ii, published by the Florida Department of Agriculture and
Consumer Services.

3. Single-trunk trees shall have a minimum of two (2) inch caliper and a minimum of ten (10) feet overall height.
multi-trunk trees shall be a minimum of three (3) trunks eight (8) feet high. Trees shall be planted in no less
than 16 square feet of planting area, with a minimum dimension of four (4) feet on any side.  Trees shall not
be planted closer than two (2) feet from any pavement edge or right-of-way line, as measured from center
of trunk.

4. Shade trees shall be a minimum of two (2) inch caliper and ten (10) feet high. Shade trees shall not be
planted closer than four (4) feet from any pavement edge or right-of-way line, as measured from center of
trunk. Those species of trees whose roots are known to cause damage to pavement (live oaks) shall not be
planted closer than six (6) feet to such pavement.

5. Palm trees shall be a minimum clear trunk of eight (8) feet. Palms may be substituted for the required trees at
the ratio of two (2) palms for each required tree or four (4) palms for each required shade tree. Palms shall
be planted in no less than sixteen (16) square feet of planting area, with a minimum dimension of four (4)
feet. Phoenix palm may be used as a non-shade tree.

6. All plantings have been selected based on the principles of Florida Friendly landscaping.

7. Vegetation that exceeds twenty-five (25) feet in height at maturity should not be planted closer than fifteen
(15) feet of the vertical plane of an existing power line, excluding service wires.

8. Trees used for replacement shall be planted no closer than 10 feet from any other tree.

9. Trees are not to be planted closer than 6' to utilities per jea guidelines.

City of Jacksonville Notes

City of Jacksonville - Code Tabulations
Project Data

Total Project Area: 10,025 SF

VUA Area: 3,947 SF

Total SF of Building: 1,373 SF

REQUIRED PROVIDED

TOTAL SITE TREE REQUIREMENTS (656.1211.b.1)

(1 TREE / 5,000 SF OF SITE) (4' Cal. or MT 2" Cal.)

10,025 SF / 5,000 SF = 2 TREES 2 TREES 16 TREES

(50% CANOPY TREES MIN.) (50%) (50%)

VUA INTERIOR REQUIREMENTS (656.1214.a., 656.1214.c.2., & Parking Lot Landscape Matrix)

(1 TREE PER 4,000 SF OF VUA)

3,947 SF / 4,000 SF = 1 TREES 1 TREES 10 TREES

(10% OF VUA SHALL BE LANDSCAPED)

3,947 SF x 10% = 395 SF 395 SF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

(25% MIN. SHRUB AREA FOR REQ. VUA LA AREA)

395 SF x 25% = 99 SF 99 SF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

VUA PERIMETER REQUIREMENTS (656.1215.a., 656.1215.b., 656.1215.c., & Parking Lot Landscape
Matrix  )

(NORTH VUA PERIMETER - ADJACENT TO COMPLEMENTARY USE) NA NA

100 LF  OF VUA PERIMETER  x 5 LF = 500 SF 500 SF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

100 LF OF VUA PERIMETER / 50' = 2 TREES 2 TREES 2 TREES

(WEST VUA PERIMETER - ADJACENT TO COMPLEMENTARY USE -VACANT) NA NA

(SOUTH VUA PERIMETER - ADJACENT TO PUBLIC ROW)

(39 LF - 13 LF DRIVE) 26  LF VUA PERIMETER x 10 SF = 260 SF 260 SF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

26 LF OF VUA PERIMETER / 50' = 0 TREES 0 TREES 1 TREE

260 SF OF VUA PERIMETER / 75% = 195 SF OF SHRUBS 195 LF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

(EAST VUA PERIMETER - ADJACENT TO PUBLIC ROW) NA NA

(30 LF - 12 LF DRIVE) 18 LF VUA PERIMETER x 10 SF = 180 SF 260 SF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

18 LF OF VUA PERIMETER / 50' = 0 TREES 0 TREES 0 TREES

180 SF OF VUA PERIMETER / 75% = 135 SF OF SHRUBS 135 LF PLANS IN
COMPLIANCE

BUFFER REQUIREMENTS  (656.1216)

(NORTH ADJACENT PROPERTY - CCG-2) NA NA

(EAST ADJACENT PROPERTY - ROW) NA NA

(SOUTH ADJACENT PROPERTY - ROW) NA NA

(WEST ADJACENT PROPERTY - CCG-2) NA NA

NATIVE PLANT REQUIREMENTS (656.1210)

(50% OF TREES NATIVE & 50% OF SHRUBS & GC) (60% INDIGENOUS)

TOTAL TREES 16 (100%) - 2 (12.5%) NON-NATIVE TREES = 14 (87.5%) NATIVE TREES 50% 87.5%

TOTAL SHRUBS & GC 1,749.5 SF (100%) - 688 SF (39%) NON-NATIVE SHRUBS & GC = 1,061.5SF (61%)
NATIVE SHRUBS & GC

50% 61%

1. The contractor shall review all landscape plans and specifications and perform an analysis of site conditions
relative to the plans and specifications prior to bid and construction.

2. 100% irrigation coverage to be provided.

3. Contractor shall be responsible for locating existing utilities or other obstructions which may interfere with
plant installation; Call Sunshine One Call service for underground utility locations 48 hours prior to any
excavation or digging 1-800-432-4770.

4. Contractor shall include cost for a 1 year maintenance period after substantial completion from the owner.
See 3.23 MAINTENANCE DURING THE WARRANTY PERIOD by the plant installer, in specification section 32 93
00 Planting on L503.

Landscape General Notes

LANDSCAPE DRAWING INDEX
LANDSCAPE GENERAL NOTES AND SCHEDULES L500

LANDSCAPE PLAN L501

LANDSCAPE DETAILS L600

LANDSCAPE SPECIFICATIONS L601

LANDSCAPE SPECIFICATIONS L602

LANDSCAPE SPECIFICATIONS L603

IRRIGATION GENERAL NOTES AND SCHEDULES L700

IRRIGATION PLAN L701

PLANT MATERIAL SCHEDULE
CANOPY TREES QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

QV5 5 QUERCUS VIRGINIANA SOUTHERN LIVE OAK PER PLAN YES 14` - 16`  HEIGHT, 8` SPREAD MIN, 5" CAL MIN,
FG

UA5 3 ULMUS ALATA WINGED ELM PER PLAN YES 14` HEIGHT MIN, 8` SPREAD MIN, 5" CAL, FG

PALM TREES QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

SP5 3 SABAL PALMETTO CABBAGE PALMETTO PER PLAN YES 16` CT, B&B, SLICK

UNDERSTORY TREES QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

IV4 3 ILEX VOMITORIA YAUPON TREE PER PLAN YES 10` - 12` HEIGHT, 6` SPREAD MIN, 4" CAL MIN,
MT, 3 TR MIN. FG

LN6 2 LAGERSTROEMIA INDICA X FAURIEI `NATCHEZ` MULTI-TRUNK NATCHEZ CRAPE MYRTLE PER PLAN NO 14` HEIGHT MIN, 8` SPREAD MIN, 6" CAL MIN,
MT, 3 TR MIN, FG

SHRUBS QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

CA1 6 CRINUM AUGUSTUM CRINUM LILY PER PLAN NO 30" HEIGHT, 36" SPREAD, FULL, 48" OC, 7 GAL

SRC 3 SERENOA REPENS `CINEREA` SILVER SAW PALMETTO PER PLAN YES 20" - 24"  HEIGHT, 20" - 24" SPREAD,  15 GAL.,
FULL, PLANTER POT MATERIAL

VOB 20 VIBURNUM OBOVATUM `MRS SHILLERS DELIGHT` MRS SHILLERS DELIGHT VIBURNUM 30" O.C. YES 14" - 18"  HEIGHT, 14" - 16" SPREAD, FULL, 3 GAL

ZPU 3 ZAMIA PUMILA COONTIE 30" O.C. YES 14" - 16"  HEIGHT, 14" - 16" SPREAD,  3 GAL.,
FULL

SHRUB AREAS QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

EEL 21 ERAGROSTIS ELLIOTTII ELLIOT`S LOVE GRASS 30" O.C. YES 10" - 16" HEIGHT, 10" - 16" SPREAD, FULL, 1 GAL

IVS 45 ILEX VOMITORIA `SCHILLINGS DWARF` DWARF SCHILLINGS HOLLY 24" O.C. YES 12" - 16" HEIGHT, 12" - 16" SPREAD, FULL, 3 GAL

MCA 16 MUHLENBERGIA CAPILLARIS PINK MUHLY 42" O.C. YES 10" - 16" HEIGHT, 10" - 16" SPREAD, 1 GAL.,  FULL

PM1 23 PODOCARPUS MACROPHYLLUS YEW PINE 24" O.C. NO 36" - 54" HEIGHT, 18" - 24" SPREAD, 7 GAL.,  FULL

TFD 46 TRIPSACUM DACTYLOIDES FAKAHATCHEE GRASS 42" O.C. YES 14" - 18" HEIGHT, 14" - 18" SPREAD, 1 GAL.,  FULL

GROUND COVERS QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

AGL 125 ARACHIS GLABRATA PERENNIAL PEANUT 24" O.C. NO 6" HEIGHT, FULL, 24" OC, 1 GAL

SOD/SEED/MULCH QTY BOTANICAL NAME COMMON NAME SPACING NATIVE REMARKS

SOD 3,677 SF PASPALUM NOTATUM `PENSACOLA` BAHIA GRASS - SOD - SEE SPECIFICATIONS
MULCH * Pine Bark Mini-Nuggets SEE - 32 93 00 PLANTING SPECIFICATIONS
* CONTRACTOR TO FIELD VERIFY QUANTITY
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9 MULTI-TRUNK TREE STAKING
N.T.S.

N.T.S.
TRIANGULAR SPACING

12"
3/8"

SLOPE

N.T.S.
GUYING PLAN

SIDEWALK TYP.

NOTE: 24" OFFSET FOR  SAND
CORD GRASS AND MUHLY
GRASS.
18" OFFSET FOR WIREGRASS AND
LOVE GRASS.

STAKING PLAN
N.T.S.

N.T.S.
STAKING PLAN

NOTES:
1. NO TREE SHALL BE REMOVED UNLESS SPECIFICALLY TAGGED FOR REMOVAL

BY THE  ENGINEER.
2. THE CONTRACTOR SHALL TAKE SPECIAL CARE NOT TO DAMAGE ANY TREES

THAT ARE  TO REMAIN.
3. ROOTS GREATER THAN 1" DIAM. SHALL NOT BE CUT UNLESS OTHERWISE

APPROVED BY THE ENGINEER.
4. ROOTS OF 1" DIAM. OR LARGER THAT NEED TO BE CUT SHALL BE CUT NEATLY.
5. STOCKPILED MATERIALS OR UNNECESSARY VEHICULAR TRAFFIC SHALL NOT BE

ALLOWED OVER ANY TREE ROOT SYSTEM.
6. TYPE 'A' BARRIER OR TYPE 'B' BARRIER SHALL BE CONSTRUCTED WHEN CALLED

FOR ON  PLANS OR AS DIRECTED BY THE ENGINEER.
7. BARRIERS SHALL BE MAINTAINED IN PLACE  UNTIL REMOVAL IS DIRECTED BY

THE ENGINEER.
8. COST OF ALL TREE BARRICADES SHALL BE INCLUDED IN PAY ITEM 120-1100

(GRADING).
9. REFER TO CIVIL DRAWINGS FOR FINAL LOCATIONS OF TREES TO REMAIN IN

PLACE

BEFORE PERMIT:
1. BARRIERS ARE TO BE ERECTED AROUND ALL TREES 4" DBH AND GREATER TO

REMAIN. THIS MUST BE DONE BEFORE CONSTRUCTION, GRADING, OR
BEFORE ANY TREES ARE REMOVED.

2. TREES 4" DBH AND GREATER THAT ARE LOCATED WITHIN 10' OF THE LOT
UNDER CONSTRUCTION SHALL ALSO BE PROTECTED BY A BARRICADE.

6 TREE PLANTING  - GUY WIRES
N.T.S. 3 PALM PLANTING 

N.T.S.

4 BED PREPARATION 
N.T.S.

8 SHRUB PLANTING 
N.T.S. 5 SHRUB AT LANDSCAPE ISLAND

N.T.S. 2 GRASS PLANTING
N.T.S.

7 GROUNDCOVER PLANTING 
N.T.S. 1 TREE BARRICADE 

N.T.S.

INSTALLATION SPECIFICATIONS:
* NOTE: EITHER TYPE 'A' BARRICADE
(WOOD) OR TYPE 'B' BARRICADE
(RIBBON) MAY BE USED.

1. MINIMUM RADIUS TO BE
PROTECTED:

PINES:
DRIPLINE OR 6', WHICHEVER IS
GREATER.

HARDWOODS AND ALL OTHERS:
2/3 OF THE DRIPLINE OR 6',
WHICHEVER IS GREATER.

2. METHOD OF ERECTION:
(SEE DIAGRAM)

A. MINIMUM HEIGHT OF UPRIGHTS
SHALL BE 3' AND NO LESS THAN
2"x2" LUMBER.

B. UPRIGHTS SHALL HAVE HORIZONTAL
RIBBONING AT THE TOP AND 12"
BELOW THE TOP. (TYPE 'B' BARRIER)

C. UPRIGHTS SHALL BE SPACED AT NO
MORE THAN 4'-5' INTERVALS.

D. HORIZONTAL MEMBERS SHALL BE OF
NO LESS THAN 1"x2" LUMBER. (TYPE
'A' BARRIER)

3'
x2

"x
2"

5' MIN.

1' RADIUS PER 1" OF
TREE DBH

FULL DRIPLINE (PINES)
(EXAMPLE OF TYPE 'A' WOOD BARRIER)

1"X2"

UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE

SHELL ROCK ROAD BED

6" CURB

ROADWAY

6" MIN. SPECIFIED PLANTING
MIX ALL AROUND. WATER &
TAMP TO REMOVE AIR POCKETS

6"

24" OFFSET * 24" OFFSET *

  2X BALL DIA.

PLANT SPACING AS PER PLAN

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED MULCH

AMEND PLANTING SOIL PER SOIL
TEST REQUIREMENTS

NOTES:
� PALM FRONDS SHALL BE TIED UP UNTIL AFTER PLANTING. TIES SHALL BE REMOVED AS FOLLOWS:  DATE PALM - ONE WEEK;

WASHINGTON PALM & QUEEN PALM - IMMEDIATELY;  SABAL PALMS WHICH ARE NOT 'HURRICANE CUT' SHALL REMAIN TIED
FOR SIX MONTHS.  REMOVE ALL DEAD AND BROKEN FRONDS.  NEVER CUT BUD.

� ALL TRUNKS SHALL BE PREPARED PRIOR TO DELIVERY.  DATE PALMS SHALL BE 'CLASSIC CUT'; SABAL AND WASHINGTON PALMS
SHALL BE BOOTED OR SHAVED AS SPECIFIED.  PLANT IN PURE SAND.

� PLANT SO THAT TOP OF ROOT BALL IS 2" ABOVE FINISHED GRADE; BOTTOM OF ROOT BALL SHALL BE SEATED DIRECTLY ON
UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE.

� NEVER NAIL INTO TRUNK.

  2X BALL DIA.

40°

APPROX.

2"x4"x36" P.T.
PINE STAKE

6'

120°

TYP.

TRUNK

24
"

TRUNK

2"x4" P.T. PINE
BRACE INNER:
16" OUTER: 12"

2"x4" P.T. PINE
BRACE

3 LAYERS BURLAP
WRAPPING

PACKING STRAPS

12" MIN. PURE SAND - MIX ALL
AROUND. WATER & TAMP TO

REMOVE AIR POCKETS

6" SAUCER

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED MULCH

SUPPORT BRACING -SEE DETAIL
3" OF SPECIFIED  MULCH

EXTENDED 5' MINIMUM
BEYOND TREE TRUNK.  KEEP

MULCH AT  LEAST 6" FROM TREE
TRUNK

REMOVE BOOTS FROM TRUNK
AS INDICATED.  WIRE BRUSH

BURN MARKS

FRONDS TO REMAIN TIED AS
INDICATED - SEE NOTE BELOW

2"x4" P.T. PINE
BRACE - 3 TOTAL.
EQUALLY
SPACED
AROUND TRUNK
AT 120° APART

6' DIAM. STAKING
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EDGE OF BED SHALL BE 6"
WIDE x 4" DEEP TRENCH

FILLED WITH MULCH.

FINISH GRADE
AT BUILDING

TO BE 6"
BELOW FINISH

FLOOR
ELEVATION

24"-30" BETWEEN SHRUBS
AND BUILDING

24" BETWEEN SHRUBS
AND GROUND COVERS

SPACE O.C.
PER SPEC.

12" FOR
GROUND

COVERS 24"
FOR SHRUBS

NOTES:
� FINISH GRADE AT BUILDING TO BE 6" BELOW FINISH FLOOR ELEVATION.

� BED GRADE TO SLOPE AT 3/8" PER FOOT AWAY FROM BUILDING.

� SEE  SPECIFICATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL PLANTING INSTRUCTIONS.

  2X BALL DIA.

6" CURB

ROADWAY

6"

6" MIN. SPECIFIED PLANTING
MIX ALL AROUND. WATER &
TAMP TO REMOVE AIR POCKETS

PLANT SPACING AS PER PLAN

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED MULCH

REMOVE EXISTING SOIL TO A DEPTH OF
18"-24" AND REPLACE WITH PLANTING

SOIL. REFER TO PLANTING SOIL NOTE

UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE

SHELL ROCK ROAD BED

EQ
.

EQ
.

EQ.

NOTES:
� GROUND COVER PLANTS ARE TO BE SPACED AS INDICATED ON PLANTING PLAN.

� 3" MIN. SPECIFIED PLANTING MIX UNDER AND AROUND - WATER AND TAMP TO AIR
POCKETS.

� SEE  SPECIFICATIONS FOR ADDITIONAL PLANTING INSTRUCTIONS.

SPACE O.C.
PER SPEC.

UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE

PREPARE BED PER
SPECIFICATIONS

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED MULCH

PLANT SPACING AS PER PLAN

NOTES:
� PLANT SO THAT TOP OF ROOT BALL IS EVEN WITH THE FINISHED GRADE.

  2X BALL DIA.

UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE

PREPARE BED PER
SPECIFICATIONS

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED MULCH

PLANT SPACING AS PER PLAN

NOTES:
� STAKE TO FIRST BRANCHES AS NECESSARY FOR FIRM SUPPORT.

� WIRE SHALL NOT TOUCH OR RUB ADJACENT TRUNKS OR BRANCHES.

  2X BALL DIA.

6" MIN. SPECIFIED
PLANTING MIX
ALL AROUND.

WATER & TAMP
TO REMOVE AIR

POCKETS

6" SAUCER

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED
MULCH EXTENDED 3'

MINIMUM BEYOND
TREE TRUNK. KEEP

MULCH AT  LEAST 6"
FROM TREE TRUNK

TRUNK

FLAT WOVEN POLYPROPYLENE
MATERIAL, 3/4 INCH WIDE, AND
900 LB. BREAK STRENGTH.
COLOR TO BE GREEN.
PRODUCT TO BE ARBORTIE
MANUFACTURED BY DEEP
ROOT PARTNERS, L.P. OR
APPROVED EQUAL. ATTACHED
TO  MAIN STRUCTURAL
BRANCHES

4, 2X2 PRESSURE TREATED
STAKES EQUALLY SPACED
DRIVEN FIRMLY A MINIMUM OF
18" INTO THE SUBGRADE PRIOR
TO BACKFILLING

REMOVE TOP 1/3 OF BURLAP
FROM BALL

UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE

SPREAD

O
V

ER
A
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T.

C
L.
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K 
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.

  2X BALL DIA.

TRUNK

120°

TYP.

12" MIN. SPECIFIED
PLANTING MIX ALL

AROUND. WATER &
TAMP TO REMOVE

AIR POCKETS

NOTES:
� PLANT SO THAT TOP OF ROOT BALL IS 2-3 INCHES ABOVE THE FINISHED GRADE.

� BOTTOM OF ROOT BALL SHALL BE SEATED DIRECTLY ON UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE.

� STAKE ABOVE FIRST STRONG BRANCHES OR AS NECESSARY FOR FIRM SUPPORT.

� FLAG GUYING WIRES WITH BANNER GUARD S.S. 2 OR APPROVED EQUAL.

UNDISTURBED SUBGRADE

REMOVE TOP 1/3 OF BURLAP
FROM BALL

3; 2"x2"x36" PRESSURE TREATED
STAKES. TOP OF STAKE SET
BELOW GRADE

FLAG W/ BANNER
GUARD S.S. 2

REMOVE (CUT) 1" OFF
ALL VERTICAL EDGES

OF CONTAINER
GROWN MATERIAL

6" SAUCER

3-1/2" OF SPECIFIED  MULCH
EXTENDED 3' MINIMUM BEYOND

TREE TRUNK.  KEEP MULCH AT
LEAST 6" FROM TREE TRUNK

FLAT WOVEN POLYPROPYLENE MATERIAL,
3/4 INCH WIDE, AND 900 LB. BREAK

STRENGTH. COLOR TO BE GREEN.
PRODUCT TO BE ARBORTIE

MANUFACTURED BY DEEP ROOT
PARTNERS, L.P. OR APPROVED EQUAL.

ATTACHED TO  MAIN STRUCTURAL
BRANCHES. (3 GUYS PER TREE AT 120°

INTERVALS)
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SECTION 32 91 00
PLANTING SOIL

PART 1 GENERAL
1.1 SUMMARY

The scope of work includes all labor, materials, tools, supplies, equipment, facilities, transportation and services necessary for, and
incidental to performing all operations in connection with furnishing, delivery, and installation of Planting Soil and /or the modification of existing
site soil for use as Planting Soil, complete as shown on the drawings and as specified herein.

A. The scope of work in this section includes, but is not limited to, the following:
1. Locate, purchase, deliver and install Imported Planting Soil and soil amendments.
2. Harvest and stockpile existing site soils suitable for Planting Soil.
3. Modify existing stockpiled site soil.

a. Modify existing site soil in place for use as Planting Soil.
b. Install existing or modified existing soil for use as Planting Soil.

4. Locate, purchase, deliver and install subsurface Drain Lines.
5. Fine grade Planting Soil.
6. Install Compost into Planting Soil.
7. Clean up and disposal of all excess and surplus material.

1.2 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS
A. Shall consist of specifications, general conditions, and the drawings. The intent of these documents is to include all labor, materials, and

services necessary for the proper execution of the work. The documents are to be considered as one. Whatever is called for by any parts
shall be as binding as if called for in all parts.

1.3 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND REFERENCES
A. Related Documents:

1. Drawings and general provisions of contract, including general and supplementary conditions and Division I specifications, apply to
work of this section.

2. Related Specification Section
a. Section 32 92 00 - Turf and Grasses
b. Section 32 93 00 - Planting

B.References: The following specifications and standards of the organizations and documents listed in this paragraph form a part of the
Specification to the extent required by the references thereto. In the event that the requirements of the following referenced standards
and specification conflict with this specification section the requirements of this specification shall prevail. In the event that the
requirements of any of the following referenced standards and specifications conflict with each other the more stringent requirement shall
prevail.
1. ASTM: American Society of Testing Materials cited section numbers.
2. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Natural Resources Conservation Service, 2003. National Soil Survey Handbook, title 430-VI. Available

Online.
3. US Composting Council www.compostingcouncil.org and

http://compostingcouncil.org/admin/wp-content/plugins/wp-pdfupload/pdf/191/LandscapeArch_Specs.pdf.
4. Methods of Soil Analysis, as published by the Soil Science Society of America (http://www.soils.org/).
5. Up by Roots: healthy soils and trees in the built environment. 2008. J. Urban. International Society of Arboriculture, Champaign, IL.

1.4 VERIFICATION
A. All scaled dimensions on the drawings are approximate. Before proceeding with any work, the Contractor shall carefully check and verify

all dimensions and quantities, and shall immediately inform the Owner's Representative of any discrepancies between the information on
the drawings and the actual conditions, refraining from doing any work in said areas until given approval to do so by the Owner's
Representative.

1.5 PERMITS AND REGULATIONS
A. The Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits related to this section of the work unless previously excluded under provision of the

contract or general conditions. The Contractor shall comply with all laws and ordinances bearing on the operation or conduct of the work
as drawn and specified. If the Contractor observes that a conflict exists between permit requirements and the work outlined in the
contract documents, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Owner's Representative in writing including a description of any necessary
changes and changes to the contract price resulting from changes in the work.

B.Wherever references are made to standards or codes in accordance with which work is to be performed or tested, the edition or revision
of the standards and codes current on the effective date of this contract shall apply, unless otherwise expressly set forth.

C. In case of conflict among any referenced standards or codes or among any referenced standards and codes and the specifications,
the more restrictive standard shall apply or Owner's Representative shall determine which shall govern.

1.6 PROTECTION OF WORK, PROPERTY AND PERSON
A. The Contractor shall adequately protect the work, adjacent property, and the public, and shall be responsible for any damages or injury

due to the Contractor's actions.
1.7 CHANGES IN WORK

A. The Owner's Representative may order changes in the work, and the contract sum adjusted accordingly. All such orders and adjustments
plus claims by the Contractor for extra compensation must be made and approved in writing before executing the work involved.

B.All changes in the work, notifications and contractor's request for information (RFI) shall conform to the contract general condition
requirements.

1.8 CORRECTION OF WORK
A. The Contractor shall re-execute any work that fails to conform to the requirements of the contract and shall remedy defects due to faulty

materials or workmanship upon written notice from the Owner's Representative, at the soonest possible time that can be coordinated with
other work and seasonal weather demands but not more than 180 (one hundred and eighty) days after notification.

1.9 DEFINITIONS
A. Acceptable drainage: Drainage rate is sufficient for the plants to be grown. Not too fast and not too slow. Typical rates for installed

Planting Soil are between 1 - 5 inches per hour. Turf soils are often higher, but drainage rates above 2 - 3 inches per hour will dry out very
fast. In natural undisturbed soil a much lower drainage rate, as low as 1/8th inch per hour can still support good plant growth. Wetland
plants can grow on top of perched water layers or even within seasonal perched water layers, but could become unstable in high wind
events.

B.  Amendment: material added to Topsoil to produce Planting Soil Mix. Amendments are classified as general soil amendments, fertilizers,
biological, and pH amendments.

C. Biological Amendment: Amendments such as Mycorrhizal additives, compost tea or other products intended to change the soil biology.
D. Compacted soil: soil where the density of the soil is greater that the threshold for root limiting, and further defined in this specification.
E.  Compost: well decomposed stable organic material as defined by the US Composting Council and further defined in this specification.
F.  Drainage: The rate at which soil water moves through the soil transitioning the soil from saturated condition to field capacity. Most often

expressed as saturated hydraulic conductivity (Ksat; units are inches per hour).
G.End of Warranty Acceptance: The date when the Owner's Representative accepts that the plants and work in this section meet all the

requirements of the warranty. It is intended that the materials and workmanship warranty for Planting, Planting Soil, and Irrigation (if
applicable) work run concurrent with each other, and further defined in this specification.

H. Existing Soil: Mineral soil existing at the locations of proposed planting after the majority of the construction within and around the planting
site is completed and just prior to the start of work to prepare the planting area for soil modification and/or planting, and further defined in
this specification.

I. Fertilizer: amendment used for the purpose of adjusting soil nutrient composition and balance.
J.Fine grading: The final grading of the soil to achieve exact contours and positive drainage, often accomplished by hand rakes, drag rakes

or other suitable devices and further defined in this specification.
K.Finished grade: surface or elevation of Planting Soil after final grading and 12 months of settlement of the soil, and further defined in this

specification.
L. Graded soil: Soil where the A horizon has been stripped and relocated or re-spread; cuts and fills deeper than 12 inches, and further

defined in this specification.
M.Installed soil: Planting soil and existing site soil that is spread and or graded to form a planting soil, and further defined in this specification.
N. Minor disturbance: Minor grading as part of agricultural work that only adjusts the A horizon soil, minor surface compaction in the top 6

inches of the soil, applications of fertilizers, installation of utility pipes smaller than 18 inches in diameter thru the soil zone.
O. Owner's Representative: The person or entity, appointed by the Owner to represent their interest in the review and approval of the work

and to serve as the contracting authority with the Contractor. The Owner's Representative may appoint other persons to review and
approve any aspects of the work.

P.Ped: a clump or clod of soil held together by a combination of clay, organic matter, and fungal hyphae, retaining the original structure
of the harvested soil.

Q.Planting Soil: Topsoil, or Planting Soil Mixes which are imported or existing at the site, or made from components that exist at the site, or are
imported to the site; and further defined in this specification.

R. Poor drainage: Soil drainage that is slower than that to which the plants can adapt. This is a wide range of metrics, but generally if the
soil is turning gray in color it is reasonably preferable to either plant moisture adaptive plants at smaller sizes that are young in age with
shallow root balls or look at options to improve the drainage.

S.Scarify: Loosening and roughening the surface of soil and sub soil prior to adding additional soil on top, and further defined in this
specification.

T. Soil Fracturing: Deep loosening the soil to the depths specified by using a back hoe, and further defined in this specification.
U.Soil Horizons: as defined in the USDA National Soil Survey Handbook

http://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/soils/scientists/?cid=nrcs142p2_054242.
V. Soil Ripping: Loosening the soil by dragging a ripping shank or chisel thru the soil to the depths and spacing specified, and further defined

in this specification.
W.Soil Tilling: Loosening the surface of the soil to the depths specified with a rotary tine tilling machine, roto tiller, (or spade tiller), and further

defined in this specification.
X.Soil trenching: Cutting narrow trenches thru the soil at the depths and spacing specified to loosen the soil profile, and further defined in

this specification.
Y. Subgrade: surface or elevation of subsoil remaining after completing excavation, or top surface of a fill or backfill, before placing

Planting Soil.
Z.Substantial Completion Acceptance: The date at the end of the Planting, Planting Soil, and Irrigation installation (if applicable) where the

Owner's Representative accepts that all work in these sections is complete and the Warranty period has begun. This date may be different
than the date of substantial completion for the other sections of the project, and further defined in this specification.

AA. Topsoil: naturally produced and harvested soil from the A horizon or upper layers or the soil as further defined in this specification.
BB. Undisturbed soil: Soils with the original A horizon intact that have not been graded or compacted. Soils that have been farmed,

subjected to fire or logged but not graded, and natural forested land will be considered as undisturbed.
1.10 SUBMITTALS

A. See the contract General Conditions for policy and procedures related to submittals.
B.Submit all product submittals eight weeks prior to the start of the soil work.

Product data and certificates: For each type of manufactured product, submit data and certificates that the product meets the
specification requirements, signed by the product manufacturer, and complying with the following:
1. Submit manufacturers or supplier's product data and literature certified analysis for standard products and bulk materials, complying

with testing requirements and referenced standards and specific requested testing.
a. For each Compost product submit the following analysis by a recognized laboratory:

1.) pH
2.) Salt concentration (electrical conductivity)
3.) Moisture content %, wet weight basis
4.) Particle size % passing a selected mesh size, dry weight basis
5.) Stability carbon dioxide evolution rate mg CO2-C per g OM per day
6.) Solvita maturity test
7.) Physical contaminants (inerts) %, dry weight basis
8.) US EPA Class A standard, 40CFR § 503.13, Tables 1 and 3 levels Chemical Contaminants mg/kg (ppm)

b. For Coarse Sand product submit the following analysis by a recognized laboratory:
          1.) pH

         2.) Particle size distribution (percent passing the following sieve sizes):
3/8 inch (9.5 mm)
No 4 (4.75 mm)
No 8 (2.36 mm)
No 16(1.18 mm)
No 30 (.60 mm)
No 50 (.30 mm)
No 100 (.15 mm)
No 200 (.075 mm)

D. Samples: Submit samples of each product and material, where required by Part 2 of the specification, to the Owner's Representative for
approval. Label samples to indicate product, characteristics, and locations in the work. Samples will be reviewed for appearance only.
1. Submit samples a minimum of 8 weeks prior to the anticipated date of the start of soil installation.
2. Samples of all Topsoil, Coarse Sand, Compost and Planting Soil shall be submitted at the same time as the particle size and physical

analysis of that material.
E.Soil testing for Imported and Existing Topsoil, existing site soil to be modified as Planting Soil and Planting Soil Mixes.

1. Topsoil, existing site soil and Planting Soil Mix testing: Submit soil test analysis report for each sample of Topsoil, existing site soil and
Planting Soil from an approved soil-testing laboratory and where indicated in Part 2 of the specification as follows:
a. Submit Topsoil, Planting Soil, Compost, and Coarse Sand for testing at least 8 weeks before scheduled installation of Planting Soil

Mixes. Submit Planting Soil Mix test no more than 2 weeks after the approval of the Topsoil, Compost and Coarse Sand. Do not
submit to the testing laboratory, Planting Soil Mixes, for testing until all Topsoil, Compost and Coarse Sand have been approved.

b. If tests fail to meet the specifications, obtain other sources of material, retest and resubmit until accepted by the Owner's
Representative.

c. All soil testing will be at the expense of the Contractor.
2. Provide a particle size analysis (% dry weight) and USDA soil texture analysis. Soil testing of Planting Soil Mixes shall also include USDA

gradation (percentage) of gravel, coarse sand, medium sand, and fine sand in addition to silt and clay.
3. Provide the following other soil properties:

a. pH and buffer pH.
b. Percent organic content by oven dried weight.
c. Nutrient levels by parts per million including: phosphorus, potassium, magnesium, manganese, iron, zinc and calcium. Nutrient test

shall include the testing laboratory recommendations for supplemental additions to the soil for optimum growth of the plantings
specified.

d. Soluble salt by electrical conductivity of a 1:2 soil water sample measured in Milliohm per cm.
e. Cation Exchange Capacity (CEC).

1.11 OBSERVATION OF THE WORK
A. The Owner's Representative may observe the work at any time. They may remove samples of materials for conformity to specifications.

Rejected materials shall be immediately removed from the site and replaced at the Contractor's expense. The cost of testing materials not
meeting specifications shall be paid by the Contractor.
1. The Owner's Representative may utilize the Contractor's penetrometer and moisture meter at any time to check soil compaction and

moisture.
B.The Owner's Representative shall be informed of the progress of the work so the work may be observed at the following key times in the

construction process. The Owner's Representative shall be afforded sufficient time to schedule visit to the site. Failure of the Owner's
Representative to make field observations shall not relieve the Contractor from meeting all the requirements of this specification.
1. EXISTING SOIL CONDITIONS REVIEW: Prior to the start of any soil modification that will utilize or modify the existing soil.
2. EXCAVATION REVIEW: Observe each area of excavation prior to the installation of any Planting Soil.
3. DRAIN LINE INSTALLATION REVIEW: Upon completion of the installation of drain lines and prior to the installation of any Planting Soil
4. COMPLETION of SOIL MODIFICATIONS REVIEW: Upon completion of all soil modification and installation of planting soil.
5. COMPLETION OF FINE GRADING AND SURFACE SOIL MODIFICATIONS REVIEW: Upon completion of all surface soil modifications and fine

grading but prior to the installation of shrubs, ground covers, or lawns.
1.12 PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE

A. Schedule a pre-construction meeting with the Owner's Representative at least seven (7) days before beginning work to review any
questions the Contractor may have regarding the work, administrative procedures during construction and project work schedule.

1.13 QUALITY ASSURANCE
A. Installer Qualifications: The installer shall be a firm having at least 5 years of experience of a scope similar to that required for the work,

including the preparation, mixing and installation of soil mixes to support planting. The installer of the work in Section: Planting, shall be the
same firm installing the work in this section.
1. The bidders list for work under this section shall be approved by the Owner's Representative.
2. Installer Field Supervision: When any Planting Soil work is in progress, installer shall maintain, on site, an experienced full-time supervisor

who can communicate in English with the Owner's Representative.
3. Installer's field supervisor shall have a minimum of five years experience as a field supervisor installing soil, shall be trained and proficient

in the use of field surveying equipment to establish grades and can communicate in English with the Owner's Representative.
4. The installer's crew shall be experienced in the installation of Planting Soil, plantings, and irrigation (where applicable) and

interpretation of planting plans, soil installation plans, and irrigation plans (where applicable).
5. Submit references of past projects and employee training certifications that support that the Contractors meet all of the above

installer qualifications and applicable licensures.
B.Soil testing laboratory qualifications: an independent laboratory, with the experience and capability to conduct the testing indicated and

that specializes in USDA agricultural soil testing, Planting Soil Mixes, and the types of tests to be performed. Geotechnical engineering
testing labs shall not be used.

C. All delivered and installed Planting Soil shall conform to the approved submittals sample color, texture and approved test analysis.
1. The Owner's Representative may request samples of the delivered or installed soil be tested for analysis to confirm the Planting Soil

conforms to the approved material.
2. All testing shall be performed by the same soil lab that performed the original Planting Soil testing.
3. Testing results shall be within 10% plus or minus of the values measured in the approved Planting Soil Mixes.
4. Any Planting Soil that fails to meet the above criteria, if requested by the Owner's Representative, shall be removed and new soil

installed.
D. Soil compaction testing: following installation or modification of soil, test soil compaction with a penetrometer.

1. Maintain at the site at all times a soil cone penetrometer with pressure dial and a soil moisture meter to check soil compaction and soil
moisture.
a. Penetrometer shall be AgraTronix Soil Compaction Meter distributed by Ben Meadows, www.benmeadows.com or approved equal.
b. Moisture meter shall be “general digital soil moisture meter” distributed by Ben Meadows, www.benmeadows.com or approved

equal.

1.14 SITE CONDITIONS
A. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to be aware of all surface and subsurface conditions, and to notify the Owner's Representative, in

writing, of any circumstances that would negatively impact the health of plantings. Do not proceed with work until unsatisfactory
conditions have been corrected.
1. Should subsurface drainage or soil conditions be encountered which would be detrimental to growth or survival of plant material, the

Contractor shall notify the Owner's Representative in writing, stating the conditions and submit a proposal covering cost of corrections.
If the Contractor fails to notify the Owner's Representative of such conditions, they shall remain responsible for plant material under the
warrantee clause of the specifications.

2. This specification requires that all Planting Soil and Irrigation (if applicable) work be completed and accepted prior to the installation
of any plants.

1.15 SOIL COMPACTION - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS
A. Except where more stringent requirements are defined in this specification. The following parameters shall define the general description

of the threshold points of soil compaction in existing, modified or installed soil and subsoil.
B.The following are threshold levels of compaction as determined by each method.

1. Acceptable Compaction: Good rooting anticipated, but increasing settlement expected as compaction is reduced and/or in soil with
a high organic matter content.
a. Bulk Density Method - Varies by soil type see Chart on page 32 in Up By Roots.
b. Standard Proctor Method - 75-85%; soil below 75% is unstable and will settle excessively.
c. Penetration Resistance Method - about 75-250 psi, below 75 psi soil becomes increasingly unstable and will settle excessively.

2. Root limiting Compaction: Root growth is limited with fewer, shorter and slower growing roots.
a. Bulk Density Method - Varies by soil type see Chart on page 32 in Up By Roots.
b. Standard Proctor Method - above approximately 85%.
c. Penetration Resistance Method - about 300 psi.

3. Excessive Compaction: Roots not likely to grow but can penetrate soil when soil is above field capacity.
a. Bulk Density Method - Varies by soil type see Chart on page 32 in Up By Roots.
b. Standard Proctor Method - Above 90%.
c. Penetration Resistance Method - Approximately above 400 psi

1.16 DELIVERY, STORAGE, AND HANDLING
A. Weather: Do not mix, deliver, place or grade soils when frozen or with moisture above field capacity.
B.Protect soil and soil stockpiles, including the stockpiles at the soil blender's yard, from wind, rain and washing that can erode soil or

separate fines and coarse material, and contamination by chemicals, dust and debris that may be detrimental to plants or soil drainage.
Cover stockpiles with plastic sheeting or fabric at the end of each workday.

C. All manufactured packaged products and material shall be delivered to the site in unopened containers and stored in a dry enclosed
space suitable for the material and meeting all environmental regulations. Biological additives shall be protected from extreme cold and
heat. All products shall be freshly manufactured and dated for the year in which the products are to be used.

D. Deliver all chemical amendments in original, unopened containers with original labels intact and legible, which state the guaranteed
chemical analysis. Store all chemicals in a weather protected enclosure.

E.Bulk material: Coordinate delivery and storage with Owner's Representative and confine materials to neat piles in areas acceptable to
Owner's Representative.

1.17 EXCAVATING AND GRADING AROUND UTILITIES
A. Contractor shall carefully examine the civil, record, and survey drawings to become familiar with the existing underground conditions

before digging.
B.Determine location of underground utilities and perform work in a manner that will avoid damage. Hand excavate as required. Maintain

grade stakes set by others until parties concerned mutually agree upon removal.
C. Notification of the local utility locator service, Sunshine 811, 1-800-432-4770, is required for all planting areas. The Contractor is responsible

for knowing the location and avoiding utilities that are not covered by the local utility locator service.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 IMPORTED TOPSOIL
A. Imported Topsoil definition: Fertile, friable soil containing less than 5% total volume of the combination of subsoil, refuse, roots larger than 1

inch diameter, heavy, sticky or stiff clay, stones larger than 2 inches in diameter, noxious seeds, sticks, brush, litter, or any substances
deleterious to plant growth. The percent (%) of the above objects shall be controlled by source selection not by screening the soil. Topsoil
shall be suitable for the germination of seeds and the support of vegetative growth. Imported Topsoil shall not contain weed seeds in
quantities that cause noticeable weed infestations in the final planting beds. Imported Topsoil shall meet the following physical and
chemical criteria:
1. Soil texture: USDA loam, sandy clay loam or sandy loam with clay content between 15 and 25%. And a combined clay/silt content of

no more than 55%.
2. pH value shall be between 5.5 and 7.0.
3. Percent organic matter (OM): 2.0-5.0%, by dry weight.
4. Soluble salt level: Less than 2 mmho/cm.
5. Soil chemistry suitable for growing the plants specified.

B.Imported Topsoil shall be a harvested soil from fields or development sites. The organic content and particle size distribution shall be the
result of natural soil formation. Manufactured soils where Coarse Sand, Composted organic material or chemical additives has been
added to the soil to meet the requirements of this specification section shall not be acceptable. Retained soil peds shall be the same
color on the inside as is visible on the outside.

C. Imported Topsoil for Planting Soil shall NOT have been screened and shall retain soil peds or clods larger than 2 inches in diameter
throughout the stockpile after harvesting.

D. Stockpiled Existing Topsoil at the site meeting the above criteria may be acceptable.
E.Provide a two gallon sample from each Imported Topsoil source with required soil testing results. The sample shall be a mixture of the

random samples taken around the source stockpile or field. The soil sample shall be delivered with soil peds intact that represent the size
and quantity of expected peds in the final delivered soil.

2.2 COMPOST
A. Compost: Blended and ground leaf, wood and other plant based material, composted for a minimum of 9 months and at temperatures

sufficient to break down all woody fibers, seeds and leaf structures, free of toxic material at levels that are harmful to plants or humans.
Source material shall be yard waste trimmings blended with other plant or manure based material designed to produce Compost high in
fungal material.
1. Compost shall be commercially prepared Compost and meet US Compost Council STA/TMECC criteria or as modified in this section for

“Compost as a Landscape Backfill Mix Component”.
http://compostingcouncil.org/admin/wp-content/plugins/wp-pdfupload/pdf/191/LandscapeArch_Specs.pdf

2. Compost shall comply with the following parameters:
a. pH: 5.5 - 8.0.
b. Soil salt (electrical conductivity): maximum 5 dS/m (mmhos/cm).
c. Moisture content %, wet weight basis: 30 - 60.
d. Particle size, dry weight basis: 98% pass through 3/4 inch screen or smear.
e. Stability carbon dioxide evolution rate: mg CO2-C/ g OM/ day < 2.
f. Solvita maturity test: > 6.
g. Physical contaminants (inerts), %, dry weight basis: <1%.
h. Chemical contaminants, mg/kg (ppm): meet or exceed US EPA Class A standard, 40CFR § 503.13, Tables 1 and 3 levels.
i. Biological contaminants select pathogens fecal coliform bacteria, or salmonella, meet or exceed US EPA Class A standard, 40 CFR §

503.32(a) level requirements.
B.Provide a one gallon sample with manufacturer's literature and material certification that the product meets the requirements.

2.3 COARSE SAND
A. Clean, washed, sand, free of toxic materials

1. Coarse concrete sand, ASTM C-33 Fine Aggregate, with a Fines Modulus Index of 2.8 and 3.2.
2. Coarse Sands shall be clean, sharp, natural Coarse Sands free of limestone, shale and slate particles. Manufactured Coarse Sand shall

not be permitted.
3. pH shall be lower than 7.0.
4. Provide Coarse Sand with the following particle size distribution:

Sieve Percent passing
3/8 inch (9.5 mm) 100
No 4 (4.75 mm)             95 - 100
No 8 (2.36 mm)             80 - 100
No 16 (1.18 mm) 50 - 85
No 30 (.60 mm) 25 - 60
No 50 (.30 mm) 10 - 30
No 100 (.15 mm) 2 - 10
No 200 (0.75 mm 2-5

B.Provide one gallon sample with manufacturer's literature and material certification that the product meets the requirements.
2.4 FERTILIZER, BIOLOGICAL AND OTHER AMENDMENTS

Fertilizers and specialty biological amendment products such as Mycorrhizal amendments or Compost Tea are not generally required or
recommended at planting and are not included in this specification.

2.5 LIME
A. ASTM�C�602, agricultural limestone containing a minimum 80 percent calcium carbonate equivalent and as follows:

1. Class: Class�T, with a minimum 99 percent passing through No.�8 (2.36-mm) sieve and a minimum 75 percent passing through No.�60
(0.25-mm) sieve.

2. Provide lime in form of dolomitic limestone.
B.Provide manufacturer's literature and material certification that the product meets the requirements.

2.6 EXISTING SOIL (ACCEPTABLE FOR PLANTING WITH MINIMUM MODIFICATIONS)

A. Protect existing soil from compaction, contamination, and degradation during the construction process.
B.Unless otherwise instructed, remove all existing plants, root thatch, and non-soil debris from the surface of the soil using equipment that

does not increase compaction of soil to root limiting levels.
C. Modifications:

1. When results of soil tests recommend chemical adjustments, till surface soil to six inches or greater after chemical adjustments have
been are applied.

2. Remove existing turf thatch, ground cover plants and weeds.
3. Provide pre-emergent weed control if indicated.
4. Make chemical adjustment as recommended by the soil test.

2.7 MODIFIED EXISTING SOIL (SOIL SUITABLE FOR PLANTING WITH INDICATED MODIFICATION)

A. General definition: Surface soil in the areas designated as Modified Existing Soil has been altered and or graded before or during the
construction process but is still considered acceptable for planting and long term health of the plants specified with the proposed
modifications. Modifications respond to the soil problems expected or encountered. The Owner's Representative shall verify that the soil in
the designated areas is suitable for modification at the beginning of planting bed preparation work in that area.
1. The Owner's Representative shall verify that the soil in the designated areas is suitable for the specified modification at the beginning

of planting bed preparation work in that area. In the event that the work of this project construction has damaged the existing soil in
areas designated for modification to the point where the soil is no longer suitable to support the plants specified with the specified
modification, the Owner's Representative may require further modification of the damaged soil up to an including removal and
replacement with soil of equal quality to the soil that would have resulted from the modification. Damage may include further
compaction, contamination, grading, creation of hard pan or drainage problem, and loss of the O, and or A horizon.

2. General requirements for all soil modifications:
a. Take soil samples, test for chemical properties, and make appropriate adjustments.
b. Unless otherwise instructed, remove all existing plants, root thatch, and non-soil debris from the surface of the soil using equipment

that does not add to the compaction in the soil.
c. All soil grading, tilling and loosening must be completed at times when the soil moisture is below field capacity. Allow soil to drain for

at least two days after any rain event more than 1 inch in 24 hours, or long enough so that the soil does not make the hand muddy
when squeezed.

d. Provide pre-emergent weed control after the soil work is complete and plants planted but prior to adding mulch to the surface, if
indicated by weed type and degree of threat.

B.Modified existing soil - soil removed, stockpiled, and spread
1. Description of condition to be modified: Existing soil that is suitable for reuse as Planting Soil but is in the wrong place of elevation, or

cannot be adequately protected during construction. Soil is to be harvested, stockpiled and re-spread with or without further
modifications as indicated.

Modifications:
a. Excavate existing soil from the areas and to depths designated on the drawings. Stockpile in zones noted on the drawings or in

areas proposed by the Contractor.
1.) Prepare a soil stock pile plan for approval.

b. Excavate soil using equipment and methods to preserve the clumps and peds in the soil. Generally this means using the largest
piece of equipment that is practical for the project size and scope.

c. Protect stock piles from erosion by compacting or tracking the soil surface, covering with breathable fabric or planting with annual
grasses as appropriate for the season, location, and length of expected time of storage.

d. Re-spread soil as required in Part 3 of this specification.
C. Modified existing soil - compacted surface soil (Tilling Option)

1. Description of condition to be modified: Surface soil compaction to a maximum of 6 inches deep from traffic or light grading. Original
A horizon may be previously removed or graded but lower profile intact with acceptable compaction levels and limited grading. The
soil organic matter, pH and chemistry in the A horizon may not be suitable for the proposed plants and may need to be modified as
required.

2. Modifications:
a. Till top 6 inches or deeper of the soil surface, with a roto tiller. Spread 2 - 3 inches of Compost on the surface of the tilled soil and

make any chemical adjustment as recommended by the soil test.
b. Till or disk the Compost into the loosened soil. Smooth out grades with a drag rake or drag slip.

D. Modified existing soil - compacted subsoil
1. Description of condition to be modified: Deep soil compaction the result of previous grading, filling and dynamic or static compaction

forces. Original A horizon likely removed or buried. The soil organic matter, pH and chemistry in the A horizon is likely not suitable for the
proposed plants and should be modified as required.

2. Soil Fracturing:
a. Step one: After grading and removing all plants and debris from the surface, spread 2 - 3 inches of Compost over the surface of the

soil. Loosen the soil to depth of 18 - 24 inches, using a backhoe to dig into the soil through the Compost. Lift and then drop the
loosened soil immediately back into the hole. The bucket then moves to the adjacent soil and repeats the process until the entire
area indicated has been loosened.

b. Step 2: Spread 3-4 inches of Compost over the ripped area and till into the top 6 inches of the soil surface.
5. Following soil fracturing the average penetration resistance should be less than 250 psi to the depth of the ripping or fracturing.
6. Do not start planting into fractured soil until soil has been settled or leave grades sufficiently high to anticipate settlement of 10 - 15%

soil depth.
F.Modified existing soil - low organic matter

1. Description of condition to be modified: Low soil organic matter and/or missing A horizon but soil is not compacted except for some
minor surface compaction. The soil organic matter, pH and/or chemistry are likely not suitable for the proposed plants and should be
modified as required.

2. Modifications:
a. Spread 3 - 4 inches of Compost over the surface of the soil and make chemical adjustment as recommended by the soil test.
b. Till Compost into the top 6 inches of the soil.

G.Modified existing soil - soil within the root zone of existing established trees
1. Description of condition to be modified: Surface compaction near or above root limited levels in the upper soil horizon the result of

traffic or other mechanical compaction.
2. Modifications:

a. Remove the tops of all plants to be removed from the root zone. Remove sod with a walk behind sod cutter. Do not grub out the
roots of plats to be removed.

b. Use a pneumatic air knife to loosen the top 9 - 12 inches of the soil. Surface roots may move and separate from soil during this
process but the bark on roots should not be broken
1.) Pneumatic air knife shall be as manufactured by:

Concept Engineering Group, Inc., Verona, PA (412) 826-8800 or Supersonic Air Knife, Inc., Allison Park, PA (866) 328 5723
c. Make chemical adjustment as recommended by the soil test and add 2 - 3 inches of Compost over the soil.
d. Using the pneumatic air knife, mix the Compost into the top 6 - 8 inches of the loosened soil.
e. Work in sections such that the entire process - including irrigation - can be completed in one day. Apply approximately one inch of

water over the loosened soil at the completion of each day's work. Apply mulch or turf as indicated on the drawings within one
week of the completion of work.

2.8 PLANTING SOIL MIXES
A. General definition: Mixes of Existing Soil or Imported Topsoil, Coarse Sand, and or Compost to make a new soil that meets the project

goals for the indicated planting area. These may be mixed off site or onsite, and will vary in Mix components and proportions as indicated.
B.Planting Mix - moderately slow draining soil for trees and shrub beds

1. A Mix of Imported Topsoil, Coarse Sand and Compost. The approximate Mix ratio shall be:
Mix component % by moist volume
Imported Topsoil unscreened 45 - 50%
Coarse sand 40 - 45%
Compost              10%

2. Final tested organic matter between 2.75 and 4% (by dry weight).
3. Mix the Coarse Sand and Compost together first and then add to the Topsoil. Mix with a loader bucket to loosely incorporate the

Topsoil into the Coarse Sand/Compost Mix. DO NOT OVER MIX! Do not mix with a soil blending machine. Do not screen the soil. Clumps
of Soil, Compost and Coarse Sand will be permitted in the overall Mix.

4. At the time of final grading, add fertilizer if required to the Planting Soil at rates recommended by the testing results for the plants to be
grown.

5. Provide a two gallon sample with testing data that includes recommendations for chemical additives for the types of plants to be
grown. Samples and testing data shall be submitted at the same time.

2.9 PRE - EMERGENT HERBICIDES
A. Chemical herbicides are designed to prevent seeds of selective plants from germinating. Exact type of herbicide shall be based on the

specific plants to be controlled and the most effective date of application.
B.Submit report of expected weed problems and the recommendation of the most effective control for approval by Owner's

Representative. Provide manufacturer's literature and material certification that the product meets the requirements.

PART 3 EXECUTION
3.1 SITE EXAMINATION

A. Prior to installation of Planting Soil, examine site to confirm that existing conditions are satisfactory for the work of this section to proceed.
1. Confirm that the subgrade is at the proper elevation and compacted as required. Subgrade elevations shall slope toward the under

drain lines as shown on the drawings.
2. Confirm that surface all areas to be filled with Planting Soil are free of construction debris, refuse, compressible or biodegradable

materials, stones greater than 2 inches diameter, soil crusting films of silt or clay that reduces or stops drainage from the Planting Soil
into the subsoil; and/or standing water. Remove unsuitable material from the site.

3. Confirm that no adverse drainage conditions are present.
4. Confirm that no conditions are present which are detrimental to plant growth.
5. Confirm that utility work has been completed per the drawings.
6. Confirm that irrigation work, which is shown to be installed below prepared soil levels, has been completed.

B.If unsatisfactory conditions are encountered, notify the Owner's Representative immediately to determine corrective action before
proceeding.

3.2 COORDINATION WITH PROJECT WORK
A. The Contractor shall coordinate with all other work that may impact the completion of the work.
B.Prior to the start of work, prepare a detailed schedule of the work for coordination with other trades.
C. Coordinate the relocation of any irrigation lines, heads or the conduits of other utility lines that are in conflict with tree locations. Root balls

shall not be altered to fit around lines. Notify the Owner's Representative of any conflicts encountered.
3.3 GRADE AND ELEVATION CONTROL

A. Provide grade and elevation control during installation of Planting Soil. Utilize grade stakes, surveying equipment, and other means and
methods to assure that grades and contours conform to the grades indicated on the plans.

3.4 SITE PREPARATION
A. Excavate to the proposed subgrade. Maintain all required angles of repose of the adjacent materials as shown on the drawings or as

required by this specification. Do not over excavate compacted subgrades of adjacent pavement or structures. Maintain a supporting 1:1
side slope of compacted subgrade material along the edges of all paving and structures where the bottom of the paving or structure is
above the bottom elevation of the excavated planting area.

B.Remove all construction debris and material including any construction materials from the subgrade.
C. Confirm that the subgrade is at the proper elevation and compacted as required. Subgrade elevations shall slope approximately parallel

to the finished grade and/or toward the subsurface drain lines as shown on the drawings.
D. In areas where Planting Soil is to be spread, confirm subgrade has been scarified.
E.Protect adjacent walls, walks and utilities from damage or staining by the soil. Use 1/2 inch plywood and or plastic sheeting as directed to

cover existing concrete, metal and masonry work and other items as directed during the progress of the work.
1. At the end of each working day, clean up any soil or dirt spilled on any paved surface.
2. Any damage to the paving or site features or work shall be repaired at the Contractor's expense.

3.5 SOIL MOISTURE
A. Volumetric soil moisture level, in both the Planting Soil and the root balls of all plants, prior to, during and after planting shall be above

permanent wilt point and below field capacity for each type of soil texture within the following ranges.

Soil texture Permanent wilting point          Field capacity
Sand, Loamy sand, Sandy loam 5 - 8% 12 - 18%
Loam, Sandy clay, Sandy clay loam 14 - 25% 27 - 36%
Clay loam, Silt loam 11 - 22% 31 - 36%
Silty clay, Silty clay loam 22 - 27% 38 - 41%

B.The Contractor shall confirm the soil moisture levels with a moisture meter (Digital Soil Moisture Meter, DSMM500 by General Specialty Tools
and Instruments, or approved equivalent). If moisture is found to be too low, the planting holes shall be filled with water and allowed to
drain before starting any planting operations. If the moisture is too high, suspend planting operations until the soil moisture drains to below
field capacity.

3.6 EXISTING SOIL MODIFICATION
A. Follow the requirements for modifying existing soil as indicated in Part 2 for the different types of soil modifications. The extent of the areas

of different soil modification types are indicated on the Soils Plan or as directed by the Owner's Representative.

3.7 PLANTING SOIL and planting soil mix INSTALLATION
A. Prior to installing any Planting Soil from stockpiles or Planting Soil Mixes blended off site, the Owner's Representative shall approve the

condition of the subgrade and the previously installed subgrade preparation and the installation of subsurface drainage.
B.All equipment utilized to install or grade Planting Soils shall be wide track or balloon tire machines rated with a ground pressure of 4 psi or

less. All grading and soil delivery equipment shall have buckets equipped with 6 inch long teeth to scarify any soil that becomes
compacted.

C. In areas of soil installation above existing subsoil, scarify the subgrade material prior to installing Planting Soil.
1. Scarify the subsoil of the subgrade to a depth of 3 - 6 inches with the teeth of the back hoe or loader bucket, tiller or other suitable

device.

2. Immediately install the Planting Soil. Protect the loosened area from traffic. DO NOT allow the loosened subgrade to become
compacted.

3. In the event that the loosened area becomes overly compacted, loosen the area again prior to installing the Planting Soil.
D. Install the Planting Soil in 12 - 18 inch lifts to the required depths. Apply compacting forces to each lift as required to attain the required

compaction. Scarify the top of each lift prior to adding more Planting Soil by dragging the teeth of a loader bucket or backhoe across the
soil surface to roughen the surface.

E.Phase work such that equipment to deliver or grade soil does not have to operate over previously installed Planting Soil. Work in rows of lifts
the width of the extension of the bucket on the loader. Install all lifts in one row before proceeding to the next. Work out from the furthest
part of each bed from the soil delivery point to the edge of the each bed area.

F. Where possible place large trees first and fill Planting Soil around the root ball.
G. Installing soil with soil or mulch blowers or soil slingers shall not be permitted due to the over mixing and soil ped breakdown cause by this

type of equipment.
H. Where travel over installed soil is unavoidable, limit paths of traffic to reduce the impact of compaction in Planting Soil. Each time

equipment passes over the installed soil it shall reverse out of the area along the same path with the teeth of the bucket dropped to
scarify the soil. Comply with the paragraph “Compaction Reduction” (section 3.9) in the event that soil becomes over compacted.

I. The depths and grades shown on the drawings are the final grades after settlement and shrinkage of the compost material. The
Contractor shall install the Planting Soil at a higher level to anticipate this reduction of Planting Soil volume. A minimum settlement of
approximately 10 - 15% of the soil depth is expected. All grade increases are assumed to be as measured prior to addition of surface
Compost till layer, mulch, or sod.

3.8 Compaction requirements for installed or modified Planting Soil
A. Compact installed Planting Soil to the compaction rates indicated and using the methods approved for the soil mockup. Compact each

soil lift as the soil is installed.
B.Existing soil that is modified by tilling, ripping or fracturing shall have a density to the depth of the modification, after completion of the

loosening, such that the penetrometer reads approximately 75 to 250 psi at soil moisture approximately the mid-point between wilting
point and field capacity. This will be approximately between 75 and 82% of maximum dry density standard proctor.

C. Installed Planting Soil Mix and re-spread existing soil shall have a soil density through the required depth of the installed layers of soil, such
that the penetrometer reads approximately 75 to 250 psi at soil moisture approximately the mid-point between wilt point and field
capacity. This will be approximately between 75 and 82% of maximum dry density standard proctor.

D. Planting Soil compaction shall be tested at each lift using a penetrometer calibrated to the mockup soil and its moisture level. The same
penetrometer and moisture meter used for the testing of the mockup shall be used to test installed soil throughout the work.

E.Maintain moisture conditions within the Planting Soil during installation or modification to allow for satisfactory compaction. Suspend
operations if the Planting Soil becomes wet. Apply water if the soil is overly dry.

F.Provide adequate equipment to achieve consistent and uniform compaction of the Planting Soils. Use the smallest equipment that can
reasonably perform the task of spreading and compaction. Use the same equipment and methods of compaction used to construct the
Planting Soil mockup.

G.Do not pass motorized equipment over previously installed and compacted soil except as authorized below.
1. Light weight equipment such as trenching machines or motorized wheel barrows is permitted to pass over finished soil work.
2. If work after the installation and compaction of soil compacts the soil to levels greater than the above requirements, follow the

requirements of the paragraph "Over Compaction Reduction" below.
3.9 OVER COMPACTION REDUCTION

A. Any soil that becomes compacted to a density greater than the specified density and/or the density in the approved mockup shall be
dug up and reinstalled. This requirement includes compaction caused by other sub-contractors after the Planting Soil is installed and
approved.

B.Surface roto tilling shall not be considered adequate to reduce over compaction at levels 6 inches or greater below finished grade.
3.10 INSTALLATION OF CHEMICAL ADDITIVES

A. Following the installation of each soil and prior to fine grading and installation of the Compost till layer, apply chemical additives as
recommended by the soil test, and appropriate to the soil and specific plants to be installed.

B.Types, application rates and methods of application shall be approved by the Owner's Representative prior to any applications.
3.11 FINE GRADING

A. The Owner's Representative shall approve all rough grading prior to the installation of Compost, fine grading, planting, and mulching.
B.Grade the finish surface of all planted areas to meet the grades shown on the drawings, allowing the finished grades to remain higher (10

- 15% of depth of soil modification) than the grades on the grading plan, as defined in paragraph Planting Soil Installation, to anticipate
settlement over the first year.

C. Utilize hand equipment, small garden tractors with rakes, or small garden tractors with buckets with teeth for fine grading to keep surface
rough without further compaction. Do not use the flat bottom of a loader bucket to fine grade, as it will cause the finished grade to
become overly smooth and or slightly compressed.

D. Provide for positive drainage from all areas toward the existing inlets, drainage structures and or the edges of planting beds. Adjust
grades as directed to reflect actual constructed field conditions of paving, wall and inlet elevations. Notify the Owner's Representative in
the event that conditions make it impossible to achieve positive drainage.

E.Provide smooth, rounded transitions between slopes of different gradients and direction. Modify the grade so that the finish grade before
adding mulch and after settlement is one or two inches below all paving surfaces or as directed by the drawings.

F.Fill all dips and remove any bumps in the overall plane of the slope. The tolerance for dips and bumps in shrub and ground cover planting
areas shall be a 2 inch deviation from the plane in 10 feet. The tolerance for dips and bumps in lawn areas shall be a 1 inch deviation from
the plane in 10 feet.

3.12 INSTALLATION OF COMPOST TILL LAYER
A. After Planting Soil Mixes are installed in planting bed areas and just prior to the installation of shrub or groundcover plantings, spread 3 - 4

inches of Compost over the beds and roto till into the top 4 - 6 inches of the Planting Soil. This step will raise grades slightly above the
grades required in paragraph “Fine Grading”. This specification anticipates that the raise in grade due to this tilling will settle within a few
months after installation as Compost breaks down. Additional settlement as defined in paragraph “Planting Soil and Planting Soil Mix
installation” must still be accounted for in the setting of final grades.

3.13 CLEAN-UP
A. During installation, keep the site free of trash, pavements reasonably clean and work area in an orderly condition at the end of each

day. Remove trash and debris in containers from the site no less than once a week.
1. Immediately clean up any spilled or tracked soil, fuel, oil, trash or debris deposited by the Contractor from all surfaces within the

project or on public right of ways and neighboring property.
B.Once installation is complete, wash all soil from pavements and other structures. Ensure that mulch is confined to planting beds and that

all tags and flagging tape are removed from the site. The Owner's Representative seals are to remain on the trees and removed at the
end of the warranty period.
1. Make all repairs to grades, ruts, and damage to the work or other work at the site.
2. Remove and dispose of all excess Planting Soil, subsoil, mulch, plants, packaging, and other material brought to the site by the

Contractor.
3.14 PLANTING SOIL AND MODIFIED EXISTING SOIL PROTECTION

A. The Contractor shall protect installed and/or modified Planting Soil from damage including contamination and over compaction due to
other soil installation, planting operations, and operations by other Contractors or trespassers. Maintain protection during installation until
acceptance. Utilize fencing and matting as required or directed to protect the finished soil work. Treat, repair or replace damaged
Planting Soil immediately.

B.Loosen compacted Planting Soil and replace Planting Soil that has become contaminated as determined by the Owner's Representative.
Planting Soil shall be loosened or replaced at no expense to the Owner.

a. Till and restore grades to all soil that has been driven over or compacted during the installation of plants.
b. Where modified existing soil has become contaminated and needs to be replaced, provide imported soil that is of similar

composition, depth and density as the soil that was removed.
3.15 PROTECTION DURING CONSTRUCTION

A. The Contractor shall protect planting and related work and other site work from damage due to planting operations, operations by other
Contractors or trespassers.
1. Maintain protection during installation until the date of plant acceptance (see specifications section - Planting). Treat, repair or

replace damaged work immediately.
2. Provide temporary erosion control as needed to stop soil erosion until the site is stabilized with mulch, plantings or turf.

B.Damage done by the Contractor, or any of their sub-contractors to existing or installed plants, or any other parts of the work or existing
features to remain, including large existing trees, soil, paving, utilities, lighting, irrigation, other finished work and surfaces including those on
adjacent property, shall be cleaned, repaired or replaced by the Contractor at no expense to the Owner. The Owner's Representative
shall determine when such cleaning, replacement or repair is satisfactory. Damage to existing trees shall be assessed by a certified
arborist.

3.16 Substantial Completion Acceptance
A. Upon written notice from the Contractor, the Owners Representative shall review the work and make a determination if the work is

substantially complete.
B.The date of substantial completion of the planting soil shall be the date when the Owner's Representative accepts that all work in Planting,

Planting Soil, and Irrigation installation sections is complete.
3.17 FINAL ACCEPTANCE / SOIL SETTLEMENT

A. At the end of the plant warrantee and maintenance period, (see Specification section - Planting) the Owner's Representative shall
observe the soil installation work and establish that all provisions of the contract are complete and the work is satisfactory.
1. Restore any soil settlement and or erosion areas to the grades shown on the drawings. When restoring soil grades remove plants and

mulch and add soil before restoring the planting. Do not add soil over the root balls of plants or on top of mulch.
B.Failure to pass acceptance: If the work fails to pass final acceptance, any subsequent observations must be rescheduled as per above.

The cost to the Owner for additional observations will be charged to the Contractor at the prevailing hourly rate of the Owner's
Representative.

END OF SECTION 32 91 00
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SECTION 32 92 00 - TURF & GRASSES

PART 1 GENERAL

1.1 SUMMARY

A. The scope of work includes all labor, materials, appliances, tools, equipment, facilities, transportation and services necessary for, and
incidental to performing all operations in connection with furnishing, delivery, and installation of turf and grasses, complete as shown on
the drawings and as specified herein.

B. The scope of work in this section includes, but is not limited to, the following:

1. Locate, purchase, deliver and seed and sod all specified turf and grasses.

2. Water turf and grasses.

3. Mulch, fertilize, stake, and mow all specified turf and grasses.

4. Maintenance of all specified turf and grasses until the beginning of the warranty period.

5. Turf and Grass warranty.

6. Clean up and disposal of all excess and surplus material.

7. Maintenance of all specified plants during the warranty period.

1.2 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS

A. Shall consist of specifications and general conditions and the construction drawings. The intent of these documents is to include all labor,
materials, and services necessary for the proper execution of the work. The documents are to be considered as one. Whatever is called
for by any parts shall be as binding as if called for in all parts.

1.3 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND REFERENCES

A. Related Documents:

1. Drawings and general provisions of contract including general and supplementary conditions and Division I specifications apply to
work of this section

2. Related Specification Sections
a. Section - 32 91 00 Planting Soil
b. Section - 32 93 00 Planting
c. Section - Irrigation

B. References: The following specifications and standards of the organizations and documents listed in this paragraph form a part of the
specification to the extent required by the references thereto. In the event that the requirements of the following referenced standards
and specification conflict with this specification section the requirements of this specification shall prevail. In the event that the
requirements of any of the following referenced standards and specifications conflict with each other the more stringent requirement
shall prevail or as determined by the Owners Representative.

1. American Society for Testing and Materials (ASTM)

1.4 VERIFICATION

A. All scaled dimensions on the drawings are approximate. Before proceeding with any work, the Contractor shall carefully check and verify
all dimensions and quantities, and shall immediately inform the Owner's Representative of any discrepancies between the information on
the drawings and the actual conditions, refraining from doing any work in said areas until given approval to do so by the Owner's
Representative.

B. In the case of a discrepancy in the sod or seed quantities between the plan drawings and the plant call outs, list or plant schedule, the
square footage of the seed or sod actually drawn on the plan drawings shall be deemed correct and prevail.

1.5 PERMITS AND REGULATIONS

A. The Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits related to this section of the work unless previously excluded under provision of the
contract or general conditions. The Contractor shall comply with all laws and ordinances bearing on the operation or conduct of the
work as drawn and specified. If the Contractor observes that a conflict exists between permit requirements and the work outlined in the
contract documents, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Owner's Representative in writing including a description of any necessary
changes and changes to the contract price resulting from changes in the work.

B. Wherever references are made to standards or codes in accordance with which work is to be performed or tested, the edition or revision
of the standards and codes current on the effective date of this contract shall apply, unless otherwise expressly set forth.

C. In case of conflict among any referenced standards or codes or between any referenced standards and codes and the specifications,
the more restrictive standard shall apply or Owner's Representative shall determine which shall govern.

1.6 PROTECTION OF WORK, PROPERTY AND PERSON

A. The Contractor shall adequately protect the work, adjacent property, and the public, and shall be responsible for any damages or injury
due to his/her actions.

1.7 CHANGES IN THE WORK

A. The Owner's Representative may order changes in the work, and the contract sum should be adjusted accordingly. All such orders and
adjustments plus claims by the Contractor for extra compensation must be made and approved in writing before executing the work
involved.

B. All changes in the work, notifications and contractor's request for information (RFI) shall conform to the contract general condition
requirements.

1.8 CORRECTION OF WORK

A. The Contractor, at their own cost, shall re-execute any work that fails to conform to the requirements of the contract and shall remedy
defects due to faulty materials or workmanship upon written notice from the Owner's Representative, at the soonest as possible time that
can be coordinated with other work and seasonal weather demands.

1.9 DEFINITIONS

All terms in this specification shall be as defined in the "Glossary of Arboricultural Terms" or as modified below.

A. Compacted soil: soil where the density of the soil is greater that the threshold for root limiting, and further defined iin Section 32 91 00.

B. Finish Grade: surface or elevation of Planting Soil after final grading and 12 months of settlement of the soil, and further defined in Section
32 91 00.

C. Pesticide: A substance or misture intended for preventing, destoyin, repelling, or mitigating a pest. Pesticides include insecticides,
herbicides, fungicides, rodenticides, and molluscicides. They also include substances or mixtures intended for use as a plant regulator,
defoliant, or desiccant.

D. Pests: Living organisms that occur where they are not desired or that cause damage to plants, animals, or people. These include insects,
mites, grubs, mollusks (snails and slugs), rodents (gophers, moles, and mice), unwanted plants (weeds), fungi, bacteria, and viruses.

E. Planting Soil: Topsoil, or Planting Soil Mixes which are imported or existing at the site, or made from components that exist at the site, or are
imported to the site; and further defined in Section 32 91 00 Planting Soil.

F. End of Warranty Final Acceptance: The date when the Owner's Representative accepts that the plants and work in this section meet all
the requirements of the warranty. It is intended that the materials and workmanship warranty for Planting, Planting Soil, and Irrigation work
run concurrent with each other.

G.Maintenance: Actions that preserve the health of seed and sod after installation and as defined in this specification.

H. Maintenance period: The time period, as defined in this specification, which the Contractor is to provide maintenance.

I. Owner's Representative: The person appointed by the Owner to represent their interest in the review and approval of the work and to
serve as the contracting authority with the Contractor. The Owner's Representative may appoint other persons to review and approve
any aspects of the work.

J. Subgrade: Subgrade: surface or elevation of subsoil remaining after completing excavation, or top surface of a fill or backfill, before
placing Planting Soil.

K. Substantial Completion Acceptance: The date at the end of the Planting, Planting Soil, and Irrigation installation where the Owner's
Representative accepts that all work in these sections is complete and the Warranty period has begun. This date may be different than
the date of substantial completion for the other sections of the project.

L. Turfgrass: A contiguous community of grass established from either lawn type seeds, lawn type sod or meadow seed plants that has the
ability to withstand mowing .

1.10 SUBMITTALS

A. See contract general conditions for policy and procedure related to submittals.

B. Submit all product submittals 8 weeks prior to installation of plantings.

C. Product data: Submit manufacturer product data and literature describing all products required by this section to the Owner's
Representative for approval. Provide submittal eight weeks before the installation of plants.

D. Certificate of Grass Seed: Submit seed vendor certificate for each grass-seed monostand or mixture, stating the botanical and common
name, percentage by weight of each species and variety, and percentage of purity, germination, and weed seed, to the Owner's
Representative for approval. Include the identification of source, the name, the telephone number of supplier, and the year of
production and date of packaging. Provide submittal eight weeks before the installation of plants.

E. Pesticides and Herbicides: Product label and manufacturer's application instructions specific to project.

F. Close out submittals: Submit to the Owner's Representative for approval.

1. Maintenance Data: Recommended procedures to be established by Owner for maintencance of turf during a calendar year. Submit
before expiration of required maintenance periods.

1.11 OBSERVATION OF THE WORK

A. The Owner's Representative may observe the work at any time. They may remove samples of materials for conformity to specifications.
Rejected materials shall be immediately removed from the site and replaced at the Contractor's expense. The cost of testing materials
not meeting specifications shall be paid by the Contractor.

B. The Owner's Representative shall be informed of the progress of the work so the work may be observed at the following key times in the
construction process. The Owner's Representative shall be afforded sufficient time to schedule visit to the site. Failure of the Owner's
Representative to make field observations shall not relieve the Contractor from meeting all the requirements of this specification.

1. SITE CONDITIONS PRIOR TO THE START OF PLANTING: review the soil and drainage conditions.

2. COMPLETION OF THE PLANT LAYOUT STAKING: Review of the plant layout.

3. PLANT QUALITY: Review of plant quality at the time of delivery and prior to installation. Review tree quality prior to unloading where
possible, but in all cases prior to planting.

4. COMPLETION OF THE PLANTING: Review the completed planting.

1.12 PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE

A. Schedule a pre-construction meeting with the Owner's Representative at least seven (7) days before beginning work to review any
questions the Contractor may have regarding the work, administrative procedures during construction and project work schedule.

1.13 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Substantial Completion Acceptance - Acceptance of the work prior to the start of the warranty period:

1. Once the Contractor completes the installation of all items in this section, the Owner's Representative will observe all work for
Substantial Completion Acceptance upon written request of the Contractor. The request shall be received at least ten calendar days
before the anticipated date of the observation.

2. Substantial Completion Acceptance by the Owner's Representative shall be for general conformance to specified size, character and
quality and not relieve the Contractor of responsibility for full conformance to the contract documents, including correct species.

3. Any plants that are deemed defective as defined under the provisions below shall not be accepted.

B. The Owner's Representative will provide the Contractor with written acknowledgment of the date of Substantial Completion Acceptance

and the beginning of the warranty period and plant maintenance period (if plant maintenance is included).

C. Contractor's Quality Assurance Responsibilities: The Contractor is solely responsible for quality control of the work.

D. Installer Qualifications: The installer shall be a firm having at least 5 years of successful experience of a scope similar to that required for
the work.

1. The bidders list for work under this section shall be approved by the Owner's Representative.

2. Installer Field Supervision: When any planting work is in progress, installer shall maintain, on site, a full-time supervisor who can
communicate in English with the Owner's Representative.

3. Pesticide Applicator: State licensed, commercial.

E. 1.14 PLANT WARRANTY:

1. The Contractor agrees to replace defective work and defective plants. The Owner's Representative shall make the final determination
if plants meet these specifications or that plants are defective.

Plants warranty shall begin on the date of Substantial Completion Acceptance and continue for the following periods, classed by plant
type:
a. Sod - 1 Year(s).
b. Seed - 1 Year(s).

2. When the work is accepted in parts, the warranty periods shall extend from each of the partial Substantial Completion Acceptances
to the terminal date of the last warranty period. Thus, all warranty periods for each class of plant warranty, shall terminate at one time.

3. All sod or seed shall be warrantied to meet all the requirements for sod and seed quality at installation in this specification. Defective
sod or seed shall be defined as sod or seed not meeting these requirements. The Owner's representative shall make the final
determination that sod or seed is defective.

4. Sod or seed determined to be defective shall be removed immediately upon notification by the Owner's Representative and replaced
without cost to the Owner, as soon as weather conditions permit and within the specified planting period.

5. Any work required by this specification or the Owner's Representative during the progress of the work, to correct sod or seed defects
shall not be considered as grounds to void any conditions of the warranty. In the event that the Contractor decides that such
remediation work may compromise the future health of the sod or seed, the sod or seed in question shall be rejected and replaced
with sod or seed that do not contain defects that require remediation or correction.

6. The Contractor is exempt from replacing sod or seed, after Substantial Completion Acceptance and during the warranty period, that
is removed by others, lost or damaged due to occupancy of project, lost or damaged by a third party, vandalism, or any natural
disaster.

7. Replacements shall closely match adjacent specimens of the same species. Replacements shall be subject to all requirements stated
in this specification. Make all necessary repairs due to sod or seed replacements. Such repairs shall be done at no extra cost to the
Owner.

8. The warranty of all replacement sod or seed shall extend for an additional one-year period from the date of their acceptance after
replacement. In the event that  replacement sod or seed is not acceptable during or at the end of the said extended warranty period,
the Owner's Representative may elect one more replacement items or credit for each item. These tertiary replacement items are not
protected under a warranty period.

F. End of Warranty Final Acceptance - Acceptance of sod or seed at the end of the warranty period.

1. At the end of the warranty period, the Owner's Representative shall observe all warranted work, upon written request of the
Contractor. The request shall be received at least ten calendar days before the anticipated date for final observation.

2. End of Warranty Final Acceptance will be given only when all the requirements of the work under this specification and in specification
sections Planting Soil, Planting and Irrigation have been met.

1.15 SELECTION AND OBSERVATION OF TURF & GRASSES

A. The Owner's Representative may review all sod or seed subject to approval of size, health, quality, character, etc. Review or approval of
any sod or seed during the process of selection, delivery, installation and establishment period shall not prevent that sod or seed from
later rejection in the event that the sod or seed quality changes or previously existing defects become apparent that were not observed.

B. The Contractor shall bear all cost related to plant corrections.

C. All turf or grass that is rejected shall be immediately removed from the site and acceptable replacement turf or grass provided at no cost
to the Owner.

D. Where requested by the Owner's Representative, submit photographs of plants or representative samples of plants. Photographs shall be
legible and clearly depict the plant specimen. Each submitted image shall contain a height reference, such as a measuring stick. The
approval of plants by the Owner's Representative via photograph does not preclude the Owner's Representative's right to reject material
while on site.

1.16 PLANT SUBSTITUTIONS FOR PLANTS NOT AVAILABLE

I. Submit all requests for substitutions of sod or seed species, or size to the Owner's Representative, for approval, prior to purchasing the
proposed substitution. Request for substitution shall be accompanied with a list of nurseries contacted in the search for the required sod
or seed and a record of other attempts to locate the required material.

1.17 SITE CONDITIONS

A. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to be aware of all surface and sub-surface conditions, and to notify the Owner's Representative, in
writing, of any circumstances that would negatively impact the health of sod or seed. Do not proceed with work until unsatisfactory
conditions have been corrected.

1. Should subsurface drainage or soil conditions be encountered which would be detrimental to growth or survival of sod or seed
material, the Contractor shall notify the Owner's Representative in writing, stating the conditions and submit a proposal covering cost
of corrections. If the Contractor fails to notify the Owner's Representative of such conditions, he/she shall remain responsible for sod or
seed material under the warranty clause of the specifications.

B. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to be familiar with the local growing conditions, and if any specified sod or seed will be in conflict
with these conditions. Report any potential conflicts, in writing, to the Owner's Representative.

C. This specification requires that all Planting Soil and Irrigation (if applicable) work be completed and accepted prior to the installation of
any sod or seed.

1. Planting operations shall not begin until such time that the irrigation system is completely operational for the area(s) to be sodded or
seeded, and the irrigation system for that area has been preliminarily observed and approved by the Owner's Representative.

D. Actual sodding or seeding shall be performed during those periods when weather and soil conditions are suitable in accordance with
locally accepted horticultural practices.

1. Do not install sod or seed into saturated or frozen soils. Do not install sod or seedduring inclement weather, such as rain or snow or
during extremely hot, cold or windy conditions.

1.18 PLANTING AROUND UTILITIES

A. Contractor shall carefully examine the civil, record, and survey drawings to become familiar with the existing underground conditions
before digging.

B. Determine location of underground utilities and perform work in a manner that will avoid possible damage. Hand excavate, as required.
Maintain grade stakes set by others until parties concerned mutually agree upon removal.

C. Notification of Sunshine 811, 1-800-432-4770, is required for all planting areas: The Contractor is responsible for knowing the location and
avoiding utilities that are not covered by the Local Utility Locator Service.

PART 2 PRODUCTS

2.1 SEED

A. Grass Seed Standards: Fresh, clean, dry, new-cop seed complying with AOSA's "Rules for Testing Seeds" for purity and germination
tolerances.

B. Seed Species:

1. Quality: State-certified seed of grass species as listed below for solar exposure.

2. Quality: Seed of grass species as listed below for solar exposure, with not less that 85 percent germination, not less than 95 percent
pure seed, and not more than 0.5 % weed seed.

3. Bahia Grass (Paspalum notatum)
2.2 TURFGRASS SOD

A. Number 1 Quality / Premium, including limitation on thathc, weeds, diseases, nematodes, and insects, complying with 
"Specifications for Turfgrass Sod Materials" in TPI's "Guideline Specifications to Turfgrass Sodding." Furnish viable sod of uniform density,
color, and texture that is strongly rooted and capable of vigorous growth and development when planted.

B. Turf Grass Species:

1. Quality: Seed of grass species as listed below for solar exposure, with not less that 85 percent germination, not less than 95 percent
pure seed, and not more than 0.5 % weed seed.

2. St. Augustine Grass (Stenotaphrum secundatum)

C.  Sod shall be nursery grown on cultivated mineral agriculutral soils. Sod shall have been mowed regularly and carefully, and otherwise
maintained from planting to harvest.

D. Thickness of Cut: Sod shall be machine cut at a uniform soil thickness per the supplier's standard.

E. Section Size: Individual pieces of sod shall be cut to the supplier's standard width and length. Broken strips and torn and uneven ends will
not be acceptable.

F. Strength of Sod Strips: A standard section of sod, 6 feet in length, shall be strong enough to support its own weight and retain its size and
shape during installation.

G. Moisture Content: Sod shall not be harvested or transplanted when moister content (excessively dry or wet) may adversely affects its
survival.

H. Time Limitations: Sod shall be harvested, delivered, and transplanted within 24 to 30 hours from time of harvest unless a suitable
preservation method is approved prior to delivery or as weather conditions warrant.

I. Diseases, Nematodes, and Insects: Sod shall not exhibit symptoms of diseases, nematodes, or soil-borne insects.

2.3 FERTILILZERS

A. Commercial Fertilizer: Commercial-grade complete fertilizer of neutral character, consisting of fast and slow release nitrogen, 50 percent
derived from natural organic sources of urea formaldeyed, phosphorous, and potassium in the followin composition:

1. Composition: Nitrogen, phosphorous, and potassium in amounts recommended in soil reports from a qualified soil-testing laboratory.

B. Slow-Release Fertilizer: Granular or pelleted fertilizer consisting of 50 percent water-insoluble nitrogen, phosphorus, and potassium in the
following compostion:

2. Composition: Nitrogen, phosphorous, and potassium in amounts recommended in soil reports from a qualified soil-testing laboratory.

2.5 PLANTING SOIL

A. Planting Soil as used in this specification means the soil at the planting site, or imported as modified and defined in specification Section
Planting Soil. If there is no Planting Soil specification, the term Planting Soil shall mean the soil at the planting site within the planting hole.

2.6 MULCH
Mulch shall be uniform in size, shape, texture and free from weeds, moss, sticks, and other debris and deleterious materials. Mulch for plants
is specified in section 32 93 00 Planting. Mulch for Seeding shall be organic and may consist of the following:

A. Straw or Hay Mulch: Provide air-dry, clean, mildew and seed free, salt hay or threshed straw of wheat, rye, oats, or barley.

B. Compost Mulch: Well-composted, stable, and weed-free organic matter 50 to 60 percent of weight: pH range of 5.5 to 8; moisture
content 35 to 55 percent by weight; 100 percent passing through 1 inch sieve: soluble salt content of 2 to 5 decisiemens/m; not exceedin
0.5 percent inert contaminants and free of substances toxic to plantings or animals.

C. Asphault Emulsion: ASTM D 977, Grade SS-1; non toxic and free of plant growth or germination inhibitors.

2.7 PESTICIDES

A. General: Pesticide, registered and approved by the EPA, acceptable to authorities having jurisdiction, and of type recommended by the
manufacturer for each spedific problem and as required for project condidtins and application. Do not use restricted pesticides unless
authorized in writing by authorized in writing by authorities having jursidiction.

B. Pre-Emergent Herbicide (Selective and Nonselective): Effective for controllin the germination or growth of weeds within planted areas at
the soil level directly below the mulch layer.

C. Post-Emergent Herbicide (Selective and Nonselective): Effective for controllin weed grwoth that has already germinated.

2.8 EROSION CONTROL MATERIALS

A.  Erosion Control Blankets: Biodegradable wood excelsior, straw, or coconut-fiber mat enclosed in a photodegradable plastic mesh.
Include manufacturer's recommended steel wire staples, 6 inches long.

B. ERosion Control Fiber Mesh: Biodegradable burlap or spun cour mesh, a minimum of 0.92 lb/sy, with 50 to 65 percent open area. Include
manufacturer's recommended steel wire staples, 6 inches long.

PART 3 EXECUTION

3.1 SITE EXAMINATION

A. Examine the surface grades and soil conditions to confirm that the requirements of the Specification Section - Planting Soil - and the soil
and drainage modifications indicated on the hardscape grading and drainage plans have been completed. Notify the Owner's
Representative in writing of any unsatisfactory conditions.

3.2 DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING

A. Seed and Other Packaged Materials

1. Deliver packaged materials in original, unopened containers showing weight, certified analysis, name and address of manufacturer,
and indication of conformance with state and federal laws, as applicable.

2. Deliver fertilizer in sealed waterproof bags, printed with manufacturer's name, weight, and guaranteed analysis.

B. Sod

1. Harvest, deliver, store, and handle sod according to requirements in "Specifications for Turfgrass Sod Materials" and "Specifications for
Turfgrass Sod Transplanting and Installation" in TPI's Guideline Specifications to Turfgrass Sodding." Deliver sod in time for planting within
24 hours of harvesing. Protect sod from breakage and drying.

C.  Bulk Materials

1. Do not dump or store bulk materials near structures, utilities, walkways and pavements, or on existing turf areas or plants.

2. Provide erosion-control measures to prevent erosion or displacemnet of bulk materials, discharge of soil-bearing water runoff, and
ariborne dust reaching adjacent properties, water conveyance systems, or walkways.

3. Accompany each delivery of bulk fertilizers, lime, and soil amendments with appropriate certificates.

3.3 PLANTING SEASON

A. Planting season for sod shall be all season, except on frozen soil

B. Planting season for seed is preferred to be late summer or early fall.

C. Planting shall only be performed when weather and soil condidtions are sutiable for planting the material specified in accordance with
locally accepted practice.

3.4 ADVERSE WEATHER CONDITIONS

A. No planting shall take place during extremely hot, dry, windy or freezing weather.

3.5 COORDINATION WITH PROJECT WORK

A. The Contractor shall coordinate with all other work that may impact the completion of the work.

B. Prior to the start of work, prepare a detailed schedule of the work for coordination with other trades.

3.6 WATERING

A. The Contractor shall be fully responsible to ensure that adequate water is provided to all sod and seeding from the point of installation
until the date of Substantial Completion Acceptance. The Contractor shall adjust the automatic irrigation system, if available, and apply
additional or adjust for less water using hoses as required.

3.7 EXAMINATION

A.  Examine areas to be planted for compliance with requiements and other conditions affecting installation and performance of the Work.

1. Verify that no foreign or deleterious material or liquid such as paint, paint washout, concrete slurry, concrete layers or chunks, cement,
plaster, oils gasoline, diesel fuel, paint thinner, turpentine, tar roofing compound, or acid has been deposited in soil within a planting
area.

2. Suspend planting operaiton during periods of excessive soil moisure until the moisture content reaches acceptable levels to attain the
required results.

3. Uniformly moisten excessively dry soil that is not workable or which is dusty.

B. Proceed with installation only after unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.

C. If contamination by foreign or deleterious material or liquid is present in soil within a planting area, remove the soil and contamination as
directed by Architect and replace with new planting soil.

3.8 PREPARATION

A.  Protect structures; utilities; sidewalks; pavements; and other facilities, trees, shurbs, and plantings from damage caused by planting
operations.

1. Protect adjacent and adjoining areas.

2. Protect grade stakes set by others until directed to remove them.

B.  Install erosion-control measures to prevent erosion or displacement of soils and discharge of soil-bearing water runoff or airborne dust to
adjacent properties and walkways.

3.9 TURF AREA PREPARATION

A.  General: Prepare planting area for soil placement and mix planting soil according to Section 32 91 00 PLANTING SOIL.

B.  Grading

1. Newly Graded Subgrades: Contractor shall loosen subgrade to a minimum depth of 6 inches. Remove stones larger than 1 inch in any
dimension and sticks, roots, rubbish, and other extraneous matter and legally dispose of them off Owner's property.
a. Contractor shall apply fertilizer directly to subrage before loosening.
b. Contractor shall thoroughly blend planting soil off-site before spreading or spread topsoil, apply soil amendments and fertilizer on

surface, and thoroughly blend planting soil.
c. Contractor shall spread planting soil to a depth of 4 inches but not less than required to meet finish grades after light rolling and

natural settlement. Do not spread if planting soil or subgrade is frozen, muddy, or excessively wet.
d. Reduce elevation of planting soil to allow for soil thickness of sod.

2. Unchanged Subgrades: If turf is to be planted in areas unaltered or undisturbed by excavating, grading, or surface soil stripping
operations, preapare surface soil as follows:
a. Contractor shall remove existing grass, vegetation, and turf. Do not mix into surface soil.
b. Contractor shall loosen surface soil to a depth of at least 6 inches. Apply soil amendments and fertilizers according to planting soil

mix proportions and mix thoroughly into top 4 inshes of soil. Till the soil to a homogeneous mixture of fine texture.
c. Contractor shall apply fertilizer directly to sruface soil before loosening.
d. Contractor shall remove stones larger than 1 inch in any dimension and sticks, roots, trash, and other extraneous matter.
e. Contractor shall legally dispose of waste material, including grass, vegetation, and turf, off Owner's property.

3. Finish Grading: Contractor shall grade planting areas to a smooth, uniform surface plane with loose, uniformly fine texture. Grade to
within plus or minus 1/2 inch of finish elevation. Roll and rake, remove ridges, and fill depressions to meet finish grades. Limit finish
grading to areas that can be planted in the immediate future.

4. Moisten prepared area before planting if soil is dry. Water thoroughly and allow surface to dry before planting. Do not create muddy
soil.

5. Before Planting, Contractor shall obtain Design Professional and/or Project Manager acceptance of finish grading; resotre planting
areas if eroded or otherwise disturbed after finish grading.

3.10 SEEDING

A.  Sow seed with spreader or seeding machine. Do not broadcast or drop seed when wind velocity exceeds 5 mph.

1. Evenly distribute seed by sowing equal quantities in two directions at right angles to each other.

2. Do not use wet seed or seed that is moldy or otherwise damaged.

3. Do not seed against existing trees. Limit extent of seed to outside edge of planting saucer.

B. Sow seed at a total rate of 5lb/1000 sf

C.  Rake seed lightly into top 1/8 inch of soil, roll lightly, and water with fine spary.

D.  Protect seeded areas with slopes exceeding 1:4 with erosion control blankets and 1:6 with erosion control fiber mesh installed and
stapled according to manufacturer's written instructions.

E. Protect seeded areas with slopes not exceeding 1:6 by spreading straw mulch. Spread uniformly at a minimu rate of 2 tons/acre to form a
continuous blanket 1-1/2 inches in loose thickness over seeded areas. Spread by hand, blower, or other suitable equipment.

1. Anchor straw mulch by crimping into soil with suitable mechanical equipment.

2. Bond straw mulch by spraying with asphalt emulsion at a rate of 10 gal./1000 sf. Take precautions to prevent damage or staining of
structures or other plantings adjacent to mulched areas. Immediately clean damaged or stained areas.

F. Protect seeded areas from hot, dry weather or drying winds by applying compost mulch within 24 hours after completing seeding
operations. Soak areas, scatter mulch uniformly to a thickness of 3/16 inch, and roll surface smooth.

3.11 SODDING

A.  Contractor shall lay sod within 24 hours of harvesting. Do not lay sod if dormant or if groun is frozen or muddy.

B. Lay sod to form a solid mass with tightly fitted joints. Butt ends and sides of sod; do not stretch or overlap. Stagger sod strips or pads to
offset joints in adjacent courses. Avoid damage to subgrade or sod during installation. Tamp and roll lightly to ensure contact with
subgrade, eliminate air pockets, and form a smooth surface. Work sifted soil or fine sand into minor cracks between pieces of sod;
remove excess to avoid smothering sod and adjacent grass.

C. Lay sod across angle of slopes exceeding 1:3.

D. Contractor shall anchor sod on slopes exceeding 1:6 with wood pegs spaces as recommended by sod manufacturer but not less than 2
anchors per sod strip to prevent slippage.

E. Contractor shall saturate sod with fine water spray within two hours of planting. During first week after planting, water daily or more
frequently as necessary to maintain moist soil to a minimum depth of 1-1/2 inches below sod.

3.12 TURF MAINTENANCE

A.  Contractor shall maintain and establish turf by watering, fertilizing, weeding, mowing, trimming, replanting, and performing other
operations as required to establish healthy, viable turf. Roll, regrade, and replant bare or eroded areas and remulch to produce a
uniformly smooth turf. Provide materials and installation the same as those used in the original installation.

B. Contractor shall mow turf as soon as top growth is tall enough to cut. Repeat mowing to maintain height appropriate for species without
cutting more than 1/3 of grass height. Remove no more than 1/3 of grass leaf growth in initial or subsequent mowings.

C. Contractor shall apply pesticides and other chemical products and biological control agents in accordance with authorities having
jurisdiction and manufacturer's written recommendations. Coordinate applications with Owner's operations and others in proximity to the

work. Notify Owner's Representative before each application is performed.

3.13 SATISFACTORY TURF

A.  Turf installations shall meet the following criteria as determined by the Owner's Representative.

B. Satisfactory Seeded Turf: At end of maintenacne period, a healthy, uniform, close stand of grass has been established, free of weeds and
surface irregularities, with ocverage exceeding 90 percent over any 10 sf and bare spots not exceeding 5 by 5 inches.

C. Satisfactory Sodded Turf: At end of maintenance period, a healthy, well-rooted, even-colored, viable turf has been established, free of
weeds, open joints, bare areas, and surface irregularities.

D. Use specified materials to reestablish turf that does not comply with requirements and continue maintenance until turf is satisfactory.

3.14 PESTICIDE APPLICATION

A.  Apply pesticides and other chemical products and biological control agents according to requirements of authorities having jurisdiction
and manufacturer's written recommendations. Coordinate applications with Owner's operations and others in proximity to the Work.
Notify Owner before each application is performed.

B. Post-Emergent Herbicides (Selective and Non-Selective): Apply only as necessary to treat already-germinated weeds and according to
manufacturer's written recommendations.

3.21 CLEAN-UP

A. During installation, keep the site free of trash, pavements reasonably clean and work area in an orderly condition at the end of each
day. Remove trash and debris in containers from the site no less than once a week.

1. Immediately clean up any spilled or tracked soil, fuel, oil, trash or debris deposited by the Contractor from all surfaces within the
project or on public right of ways and neighboring property.

B. Once installation is complete, wash all soil from pavements and other structures. Make all repairs to grades, ruts, and damage by the
plant installer to the work or other work at the site.

C. Remove and dispose of all excess planting soil, subsoil, mulch, sod, packaging, and other material brought to the site by the Contractor.

3.22 PROTECTION DURING CONSTRUCTION

A. The Contractor shall erect temporary fencing or barricades or warning signs as required to protect newly planted areas from traffic.
Maintain protection during installation until Substantial Completion Acceptance. Treat, repair or replace damaged work immediately.

B. Damage done by the Contractor, or any of their sub-contractors to existing or installed turf grass, or any other parts of the work or existing
features to remain, including roots, trunk or branches of large existing trees, soil, paving, utilities, lighting, irrigation, other finished work and
surfaces including those on adjacent property, shall be cleaned, repaired or replaced by the Contractor at no expense to the Owner.
The Owner's Representative shall determine when such cleaning, replacement or repair is satisfactory.

3.23 PLANT MAINTENANCE PRIOR TO SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION ACCEPTANCE

A. During the project work period and prior to Substantial Completion Acceptance, the Contractor shall maintain all plants.

B. Maintenance during the period prior to Substantial Completion Acceptance shall consist of pruning, watering, cultivating, weeding,
mulching, removal of dead material, repairing and replacing of tree stakes, tightening and repairing of guys, repairing and replacing of
damaged tree wrap material, resetting plants to proper grades and upright position, and furnishing and applying such sprays as are
necessary to keep plantings reasonably free of damaging insects and disease, and in healthy condition. The threshold for applying
insecticides and herbicide shall follow established Integrated Pest Management (IPM) procedures. Mulch areas shall be kept reasonably
free of weeds, grass.

3.24 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION ACCEPTANCE

A. Upon written notice from the Contractor, the Owners Representative shall review the work and make a determination if the work is
substantially complete.

1. Notification shall be at least 7 days prior to the date the contractor is requesting the review.

B. The date of substantial completion of the planting shall be the date when the Owner's Representative accepts that all work in Planting,
Planting Soil, and Irrigation installation sections is complete.

C. The Plant Warranty period begins at date of written notification of substantial completion from the Owner's Representative. The date of
substantial completion may be different than the date of substantial completion for the other sections of the project.

3.25 MAINTENANCE DURING THE WARRANTY PERIOD by the plant installer

A. Refer to Ground Maintenance Specifications

3.26 END OF WARRANTY FINAL ACCEPTANCE / MAINTENANCE OBSERVATION

A. At the end of the Warranty and Maintenance period the Owner's Representative shall observe the work and establish that all provisions
of the contract are complete and the work is satisfactory.

1. If the work is satisfactory, the maintenance period will end on the date of the final observation.

2. If the work is deemed unsatisfactory, the maintenance period will continue at no additional expense to the Owner until the work has
been completed, observed, and approved by the Owner's Representative.

B. FAILURE TO PASS OBSERVATION: If the work fails to pass final observation, any subsequent observations must be rescheduled as per
above. The cost to the Owner for additional observations will be charged to the Contractor at the prevailing hourly rate of the Owners
Representative.

END OF SECTION 32 92 00

SECTION 32 93 00 - PLANTING

PART 1 GENERAL
1.1 SUMMARY

A. The scope of work includes all labor, materials, appliances, tools, equipment, facilities, transportation and services necessary for, and
incidental to performing all operations in connection with furnishing, delivery, and installation of plants, (also known as "landscaping")
complete as shown on the drawings and as specified herein.

B. The scope of work in this section includes, but is not limited to, the following:

1. Locate, purchase, deliver and install all specified plants.

2. Water all specified plants.

3. Mulch, fertilize, stake, and prune all specified plants.

4. Maintenance of all specified plants until the beginning of the warranty period.

5. Plant warranty.

6. Clean up and disposal of all excess and surplus material.

7. Maintenance of all specified plants during the warranty period.

1.2 CONTRACT DOCUMENTS
A. Shall consist of specifications and general conditions and the construction drawings. The intent of these documents is to include all labor,

materials, and services necessary for the proper execution of the work. The documents are to be considered as one. Whatever is called
for by any parts shall be as binding as if called for in all parts.

1.3 RELATED DOCUMENTS AND REFERENCES
A. Related Documents:

1. Drawings and general provisions of contract including general and supplementary conditions and Division I specifications apply to
work of this section

2. Related Specification Sections
a. Section - 32 91 00 Planting Soil
b. Section - 32 92 00 Turf and Grasses
c. Section - Irrigation

B. References: The following specifications and standards of the organizations and documents listed in this paragraph form a part of the
specification to the extent required by the references thereto. In the event that the requirements of the following referenced standards
and specification conflict with this specification section the requirements of this specification shall prevail. In the event that the
requirements of any of the following referenced standards and specifications conflict with each other the more stringent requirement
shall prevail or as determined by the Owners Representative.

A. ANSI Z60.1 American Standard for Nursery Stock, most current edition.

1. ANSI A 300 - Standard Practices for Tree, Shrub and other Woody Plant Maintenance, most current edition and parts.

2. Florida Grades and Standards for Nursery Stock, current edition (Florida Department of Agriculture, Tallahassee FL).

3. Interpretation of plant names and descriptions shall reference the following documents. Where the names or plant descriptions
disagree between the several documents, the most current document shall prevail.
a. USDA - The Germplasm Resources Information Network (GRIN) http://www.ars-grin.gov/npgs/searchgrin.html
b. Manual of Woody Landscape Plants; Michael Dirr; Stipes Publishing, Champaign, Illinois; Most Current Edition.
c. The New Sunset Western Garden Book, Oxmoor House, most current edition.

6. Pruning practices shall conform to recommendations “Structural Pruning: A Guide For The Green Industry” most current edition;
published by Urban Tree Foundation, Visalia, California.

7. Glossary of Arboricultural Terms, International Society of Arboriculture, Champaign IL, most current edition.

1.4 VERIFICATION
A. All scaled dimensions on the drawings are approximate. Before proceeding with any work, the Contractor shall carefully check and verify

all dimensions and quantities, and shall immediately inform the Owner's Representative of any discrepancies between the information on
the drawings and the actual conditions, refraining from doing any work in said areas until given approval to do so by the Owner's
Representative.

B. In the case of a discrepancy in the plant quantities between the plan drawings and the plant call outs, list or plant schedule, the number
of plants or square footage of the planting bed actually drawn on the plan drawings shall be deemed correct and prevail.

1.5 PERMITS AND REGULATIONS
A. The Contractor shall obtain and pay for all permits related to this section of the work unless previously excluded under provision of the

contract or general conditions. The Contractor shall comply with all laws and ordinances bearing on the operation or conduct of the
work as drawn and specified. If the Contractor observes that a conflict exists between permit requirements and the work outlined in the
contract documents, the Contractor shall promptly notify the Owner's Representative in writing including a description of any necessary
changes and changes to the contract price resulting from changes in the work.

B. Wherever references are made to standards or codes in accordance with which work is to be performed or tested, the edition or revision
of the standards and codes current on the effective date of this contract shall apply, unless otherwise expressly set forth.

C. In case of conflict among any referenced standards or codes or between any referenced standards and codes and the specifications,
the more restrictive standard shall apply or Owner's Representative shall determine which shall govern.
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SECTION 32 93 00 - PLANTING (CONTINUED)

1.6 PROTECTION OF WORK, PROPERTY AND PERSON
A. The Contractor shall adequately protect the work, adjacent property, and the public, and shall be responsible for any damages or

injury due to his/her actions.
1.7 CHANGES IN THE WORK

A. The Owner's Representative may order changes in the work, and the contract sum should be adjusted accordingly. All such orders
and adjustments plus claims by the Contractor for extra compensation must be made and approved in writing before executing
the work involved.

B. All changes in the work, notifications and contractor's request for information (RFI) shall conform to the contract general condition
requirements.

1.8 CORRECTION OF WORK
A. The Contractor, at their own cost, shall re-execute any work that fails to conform to the requirements of the contract and shall

remedy defects due to faulty materials or workmanship upon written notice from the Owner's Representative, at the soonest as
possible time that can be coordinated with other work and seasonal weather demands.

1.9 DEFINITIONS
All terms in this specification shall be as defined in the "Glossary of Arboricultural Terms" or as modified below.
A. Boxed trees: A container root ball package made of wood in the shape of a four-sided box.
B. Container plant: Plants that are grown in and/or are currently in a container including boxed trees.
C. Defective plant: Any plant that fails to meet the plant quality requirement of this specification.
D. End of Warranty Final Acceptance: The date when the Owner's Representative accepts that the plants and work in this section

meet all the requirements of the warranty. It is intended that the materials and workmanship warranty for Planting, Planting Soil, and
Irrigation work run concurrent with each other.

E. Field grown trees (B&B): Trees growing in field soil for at least 12 months prior to harvest.
F. Healthy: Plants that are growing in a condition that expresses leaf size, crown density, color; and with annual growth rates typical of

the species and cultivar's horticultural description, adjusted for the planting site soil, drainage and weather conditions.
G.Kinked root: A root within the root package that bends more than 90 degrees.
H. Maintenance: Actions that preserve the health of plants after installation and as defined in this specification.
I. Maintenance period: The time period, as defined in this specification, which the Contractor is to provide maintenance.
J. Normal: the prevailing protocol of industry standard(s).
K. Owner's Representative: The person appointed by the Owner to represent their interest in the review and approval of the work and

to serve as the contracting authority with the Contractor. The Owner's Representative may appoint other persons to review and
approve any aspects of the work.

L. Reasonable and reasonably: When used in this specification relative to plant quality, it is intended to mean that the conditions cited
will not affect the establishment or long term stability, health or growth of the plant. This specification recognizes that it is not
possible to produce plants free of all defects, but that some accepted industry protocols and standards result in plants
unacceptable to this project.
When reasonable or reasonably is used in relation to other issues such as weeds, diseased, insects, it shall mean at levels low enough
that no treatment would be required when applying recognized Integrated Plant Management practices.
This specification recognizes that some decisions cannot be totally based on measured findings and that professional judgment is
required. In cases of differing opinion, the Owner's Representative's expert shall determine when conditions are judged as
reasonable.

M.Root ball: The mass of roots including any soil or substrate that is shipped with the tree within the root ball package.
N. Root ball package. The material that surrounds the root ball during shipping. The root package may include the material in which

the plant was grown, or new packaging placed around the root ball for shipping.
O.Root collar (root crown, root flare, trunk flare, flare): The region at the base of the trunk where the majority of the structural roots join

the plant stem, usually at or near ground level.
P. Shrub: Woody plants with mature height approximately less than 15 feet.
Q. Spade harvested and transplanted: Field grown trees that are mechanically harvested and immediately transplanted to the final

growing site without being removed from the digging machine.
R. Stem: The trunk of the tree.
S. Substantial Completion Acceptance: The date at the end of the Planting, Planting Soil, and Irrigation installation where the Owner's

Representative accepts that all work in these sections is complete and the Warranty period has begun. This date may be different
than the date of substantial completion for the other sections of the project.

T. Stem girdling root: Any root more than ¼ inch diameter currently touching the trunk, or with the potential to touch the trunk, above
the root collar approximately tangent to the trunk circumference or circling the trunk. Roots shall be considered as Stem Girdling
that have, or are likely to have in the future, root to trunk bark contact.

U. Structural root: One of the largest roots emerging from the root collar.
V. Tree: Single and multi-stemmed plants with mature height approximately greater than 15 feet.

1.10 SUBMITTALS
A. See contract general conditions for policy and procedure related to submittals.
B. Submit all product submittals 8 weeks prior to installation of plantings.
C. Product data: Submit manufacturer product data and literature describing all products required by this section to the Owner's

Representative for approval. Provide submittal eight weeks before the installation of plants.
D. Samples: Submit samples of each product and material where required by the specification to the Owner's Representative for

approval. Label samples to indicate product, characteristics, and locations in the work. Samples will be reviewed for appearance
only. Compliance with all other requirements is the exclusive responsibility of the Contractor.

E. Plant sources: Submit sources of all plants as required by Article - "Selection of Plants" to the Owner's Representative for approval.
F. Close out submittals: Submit to the Owner's Representative for approval.

1. Plant maintenance data and requirements.
1.11 OBSERVATION OF THE WORK

A. The Owner's Representative may observe the work at any time. They may remove samples of materials for conformity to
specifications. Rejected materials shall be immediately removed from the site and replaced at the Contractor's expense. The cost
of testing materials not meeting specifications shall be paid by the Contractor.

B. The Owner's Representative shall be informed of the progress of the work so the work may be observed at the following key times in
the construction process. The Owner's Representative shall be afforded sufficient time to schedule visit to the site. Failure of the
Owner's Representative to make field observations shall not relieve the Contractor from meeting all the requirements of this
specification.
1. SITE CONDITIONS PRIOR TO THE START OF PLANTING: review the soil and drainage conditions.
2. COMPLETION OF THE PLANT LAYOUT STAKING: Review of the plant layout.
3. PLANT QUALITY: Review of plant quality at the time of delivery and prior to installation. Review tree quality prior to unloading

where possible, but in all cases prior to planting.
4. COMPLETION OF THE PLANTING: Review the completed planting.

1.12 PRE-CONSTRUCTION CONFERENCE
A. Schedule a pre-construction meeting with the Owner's Representative at least seven (7) days before beginning work to review any

questions the Contractor may have regarding the work, administrative procedures during construction and project work schedule.
1.13 QUALITY ASSURANCE

A. Substantial Completion Acceptance - Acceptance of the work prior to the start of the warranty period:
1. Once the Contractor completes the installation of all items in this section, the Owner's Representative will observe all work for

Substantial Completion Acceptance upon written request of the Contractor. The request shall be received at least ten calendar
days before the anticipated date of the observation.

2. Substantial Completion Acceptance by the Owner's Representative shall be for general conformance to specified size,
character and quality and not relieve the Contractor of responsibility for full conformance to the contract documents, including
correct species.

3. Any plants that are deemed defective as defined under the provisions below shall not be accepted.
B. The Owner's Representative will provide the Contractor with written acknowledgment of the date of Substantial Completion

Acceptance and the beginning of the warranty period and plant maintenance period (if plant maintenance is included).
C. Contractor's Quality Assurance Responsibilities: The Contractor is solely responsible for quality control of the work.
D. Installer Qualifications: The installer shall be a firm having at least 5 years of successful experience of a scope similar to that required

for the work, including the handling and planting of large specimen trees and palms in urban areas. The same firm shall install
planting soil (where applicable) and plant material.
1. The bidders list for work under this section shall be approved by the Owner's Representative.
2. Installer Field Supervision: When any planting work is in progress, installer shall maintain, on site, a full-time supervisor who can

communicate in English with the Owner's Representative.
3. Installer's field supervisor shall have a minimum of five years experience as a field supervisor installing plants and trees of the

quality and scale of the proposed project, and can communicate in English with the Owner's Representative.
4. The installer's crew shall have a minimum of 3 years experienced in the installation of Planting Soil, Plantings, and Irrigation (where

applicable) and interpretation of soil plans, planting plans and irrigation plans.
5. Submit references of past projects, employee training certifications that support that the Contractors meets all of the above

installer qualifications and applicable licensures.
1.14 PLANT WARRANTY:

1. The Contractor agrees to replace defective work and defective plants. The Owner's Representative shall make the final
determination if plants meet these specifications or that plants are defective.
Plants warranty shall begin on the date of Substantial Completion Acceptance and continue for the following periods, classed
by plant type:
d. Trees - 1 Year(s).
e. Shrubs - 1 Year(s).
f. Ground cover and perennial flower plants - 1 Year(s).
g. Bulbs, annual flower and seasonal color plants - for the period of expected bloom or primary display.

2. When the work is accepted in parts, the warranty periods shall extend from each of the partial Substantial Completion
Acceptances to the terminal date of the last warranty period. Thus, all warranty periods for each class of plant warranty, shall
terminate at one time.

3. All plants shall be warrantied to meet all the requirements for plant quality at installation in this specification. Defective plants
shall be defined as plants not meeting these requirements. The Owner's representative shall make the final determination that
plants are defective.

4. Plants determined to be defective shall be removed immediately upon notification by the Owner's Representative and replaced
without cost to the Owner, as soon as weather conditions permit and within the specified planting period.

5. Any work required by this specification or the Owner's Representative during the progress of the work, to correct plant defects
including the removal of roots or branches, or planting plants that have been bare rooted during installation to observe for or
correct root defects shall not be considered as grounds to void any conditions of the warranty. In the event that the Contractor
decides that such remediation work may compromise the future health of the plant, the plant or plants in question shall be
rejected and replaced with plants that do not contain defects that require remediation or correction.

6. The Contractor is exempt from replacing plants, after Substantial Completion Acceptance and during the warranty period, that
are removed by others, lost or damaged due to occupancy of project, lost or damaged by a third party, vandalism, or any
natural disaster.

7. Replacements shall closely match adjacent specimens of the same species. Replacements shall be subject to all requirements
stated in this specification. Make all necessary repairs due to plant replacements. Such repairs shall be done at no extra cost to
the Owner.

8. The warranty of all replacement plants shall extend for an additional one-year period from the date of their acceptance after
replacement. In the event that a replacement plant is not acceptable during or at the end of the said extended warranty
period, the Owner's Representative may elect one more replacement items or credit for each item. These tertiary replacement
items are not protected under a warranty period.

9. During and by the end of the warranty period, remove all tree wrap, ties, and guying unless agreed to by the Owner's
Representative to remain in place. All trees that do not have sufficient caliper to remain upright, or those requiring additional
anchorage in windy locations, shall be staked or remain staked, if required by the Owner's Representative.

B. End of Warranty Final Acceptance - Acceptance of plants at the end of the warranty period.
1. At the end of the warranty period, the Owner's Representative shall observe all warranted work, upon written request of the

Contractor. The request shall be received at least ten calendar days before the anticipated date for final observation.
2. End of Warranty Final Acceptance will be given only when all the requirements of the work under this specification and in

specification sections Planting Soil and Irrigation have been met.
1.15 SELECTION AND OBSERVATION OF PLANTS

A. The Owner's Representative may review all plants subject to approval of size, health, quality, character, etc. Review or approval of
any plant during the process of selection, delivery, installation and establishment period shall not prevent that plant from later
rejection in the event that the plant quality changes or previously existing defects become apparent that were not observed.

B. Plant Selection: The Owner's Representative reserves the right to select and observe all plants at the nursery prior to delivery and to
reject plants that do not meet specifications as set forth in this specification. If a particular defect or substandard element can be
corrected at the nursery, as determined by the Owner's Representative, the agreed upon remedy may be applied by the nursery or
the Contractor provided that the correction allows the plant to meet the requirements set forth in this specification. Any work to
correct plant defects shall be at the contractor's expense.

1. The Owner's Representative may make invasive observation of the plant's root system in the area of the root collar and the top of
the root ball in general in order to determine that the plant meets the quality requirements for depth of the root collar and
presence of roots above the root collar. Such observations will not harm the plant.

2. Corrections are to be undertaken at the nursery prior to shipping.
C. The Contractor shall bear all cost related to plant corrections.
D. All plants that are rejected shall be immediately removed from the site and acceptable replacement plants provided at no cost to

the Owner.
E. Submit to the Owner's Representative, for approval, plant sources including the names and locations of nurseries proposed as

sources of acceptable plants, and a list of the plants they will provide. The plant list shall include the botanical and common name
and the size at the time of selection. Observe all nursery materials to determine that the materials meet the requirements of this
section.

F. The Contractor shall require the grower or re-wholesale supplier to permit the Owner's Representative to observe the root system of
all plants at the nursery or job site prior to planting including random removal of soil or substrate around the base of the plant.
Observation may be as frequent and as extensive as needed to verify that the plants meet the requirements of the specifications
and conform to requirements.

G. Where requested by the Owner's Representative, submit photographs of plants or representative samples of plants. Photographs
shall be legible and clearly depict the plant specimen. Each submitted image shall contain a height reference, such as a measuring
stick. The approval of plants by the Owner's Representative via photograph does not preclude the Owner's Representative's right to
reject material while on site.

1.16 PLANT SUBSTITUTIONS FOR PLANTS NOT AVAILABLE
A. Submit all requests for substitutions of plant species, or size to the Owner's Representative, for approval, prior to purchasing the

proposed substitution. Request for substitution shall be accompanied with a list of nurseries contacted in the search for the required
plant and a record of other attempts to locate the required material. Requests shall also include sources of plants found that may
be of a smaller or larger size, or a different shape or habit than specified, or plants of the same genus and species but different
cultivar origin, or which may otherwise not meet the requirements of the specifications, but which may be available for substitution.

1.17 SITE CONDITIONS
A. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to be aware of all surface and sub-surface conditions, and to notify the Owner's

Representative, in writing, of any circumstances that would negatively impact the health of plantings. Do not proceed with work
until unsatisfactory conditions have been corrected.
1. Should subsurface drainage or soil conditions be encountered which would be detrimental to growth or survival of plant material,

the Contractor shall notify the Owner's Representative in writing, stating the conditions and submit a proposal covering cost of
corrections. If the Contractor fails to notify the Owner's Representative of such conditions, he/she shall remain responsible for
plant material under the warranty clause of the specifications.

B. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to be familiar with the local growing conditions, and if any specified plants will be in conflict
with these conditions. Report any potential conflicts, in writing, to the Owner's Representative.

C. This specification requires that all Planting Soil and Irrigation (if applicable) work be completed and accepted prior to the
installation of any plants.
1. Planting operations shall not begin until such time that the irrigation system is completely operational for the area(s) to be

planted, and the irrigation system for that area has been preliminarily observed and approved by the Owner's Representative.
D. Actual planting shall be performed during those periods when weather and soil conditions are suitable in accordance with locally

accepted horticultural practices.
1. Do not install plants into saturated or frozen soils. Do not install plants during inclement weather, such as rain or snow or during

extremely hot, cold or windy conditions.
1.18 PLANTING AROUND UTILITIES

A. Contractor shall carefully examine the civil, record, and survey drawings to become familiar with the existing underground
conditions before digging.

B. Determine location of underground utilities and perform work in a manner that will avoid possible damage. Hand excavate, as
required. Maintain grade stakes set by others until parties concerned mutually agree upon removal.

C. Notification of Sunshine 811, 1-800-432-4770, is required for all planting areas: The Contractor is responsible for knowing the location
and avoiding utilities that are not covered by the Local Utility Locator Service.

PART 2 PRODUCTS
2.1 PLANTS: GENERAL

A. Standards and measurement: Provide plants of quantity, size, genus, species, and variety or cultivars as shown and scheduled in
contract documents.
1. All plants including the root ball dimensions or container size to trunk caliper ratio shall conform to ANSI Z60.1 "American Standard

for Nursery Stock" latest edition, unless modified by provisions in this specification. When there is a conflict between this
specification and ANSI Z60.1, this specification section shall be considered correct.

2. Plants larger than specified may be used if acceptable to the Owner's Representative. Use of such plants shall not increase the
contract price. If larger plants are accepted the root ball size shall be in accordance with ANSI Z-60.1. Larger plants may not be
acceptable if the resulting root ball cannot be fit into the required planting space.

3. If a range of size is given, no plant shall be less than the minimum size and not less than 50 percent of the plants shall be as large
as the maximum size specified. The measurements specified are the minimum and maximum size acceptable and are the
measurements after pruning, where pruning is required.

B. Proper Identification: All trees shall be true to name as ordered or shown on planting plans and shall be labeled individually or in
groups by genus, species, variety and cultivar.

C. Compliance: All trees shall comply with federal and state laws and regulations requiring observation for plant disease, pests, and
weeds. Observation certificates required by law shall accompany each shipment of plants.
1. Clearance from the local county agricultural commissioner, if required, shall be obtained before planting trees originating outside

the county in which they are to be planted.
D. Plant Quality:

1. General: Provide healthy stock, grown in a nursery and reasonably free of die-back, disease, insects, eggs, bores, and larvae. At
the time of planting all plants shall have a root system, stem, and branch form that will not restrict normal growth, stability and
health for the expected life of the plant

2. Plant quality above the soil line:
a. Plants shall be healthy with the color, shape, size and distribution of trunk, stems, branches, buds and leaves normal to the

plant type specified. Tree quality above the soil line shall comply with the Florida Grades and Standards, tree grade Florida
Fancy or Florida #1 and the following:
1.) Crown: The form and density of the crown shall be typical for a young specimen of the species or cultivar pruned to a

central and dominant leader.
a.) Crown specifications do not apply to plants that have been specifically trained in the nursery as topiary, espalier,

multi-stem, clump, or unique selections such as contorted or weeping cultivars.
2.) Leaves: The size, color, and appearance of leaves shall be typical for the time of year and stage of growth of the species or

cultivar. Trees shall not show signs of prolonged moisture stress or over watering as indicated by wilted, shriveled, or dead
leaves.

3.) Branches: Shoot growth (length and diameter) throughout the crown should be appropriate for the age and size of the
species or cultivar. Trees shall not have dead, diseased, broken, distorted, or otherwise injured branches.
a.) Main branches shall be distributed along the central leader not clustered together. They shall form a balanced crown

appropriate for the cultivar/species.
b.) Branch diameter shall be no larger than two-thirds (one-half is preferred) the diameter of the central    leader measured

1 inch above the branch union.
c.) The attachment of the largest branches (scaffold branches) shall be free of included bark.

4.) Trunk: The tree trunk shall be relatively straight, vertical, and free of wounds that penetrate to the wood (properly made
pruning cuts, closed or not, are acceptable and are not considered wounds), sunburned areas, conks (fungal fruiting
bodies), wood cracks, sap leakage, signs of boring insects, galls, cankers, girdling ties, or lesions (mechanical injury).

5.) Temporary branches, unless otherwise specified, can be present along the lower trunk below the lowest main (scaffold)
branch, particularly for trees less than 1 inch in caliper. These branches should be no  greater than 3/8-inch diameter. Clear
trunk should be no more than 40% of the total height of the tree if a clear trunk height is not specified in the plant schedule
or drawings.

b. Trees shall have one central leader. If the leader was headed, a new leader (with a live terminal bud) at least one-half the
diameter of the pruning cut shall be present.
1.)  All trees are assumed to have one central leader trees unless a different form is specified in the plant schedule or drawings.

c. All graft unions, where applicable, shall be completely closed without visible sign of graft rejection. All grafts shall be visible
above the soil line.

d. Trunk caliper and taper shall be sufficient so that the lower five feet of the trunk remains vertical without a stake. Auxiliary stake
may be used to maintain a straight leader in the upper half of the tree.

3. Plant quality at or below the soil line:
a. Plant roots shall be normal to the plant type specified. Root observations shall take place without impacting tree health. Root

quality at or below the soil line shall comply with the following:
1.) The roots shall be reasonably free of scrapes, broken or split wood.
2.) The root system shall be reasonably free of injury from biotic (e.g., insects and pathogens) and abiotic (e.g., herbicide

toxicity and salt injury) agents. Wounds resulting from root pruning used to produce a high quality root system are not
considered injuries.

3.) A minimum of three structural roots reasonably distributed around the trunk (not clustered on one side) shall be found in
each plant. Root distribution shall be uniform throughout the root ball, and growth shall be appropriate for the species.

a.) Plants with structural roots on only one side of the trunk (J roots) shall be rejected.
4.) The root collar shall be within the upper 2 inches of the substrate/soil.�Two structural roots shall reach the side of the root

ball near the top surface of the root ball. The grower may request a modification to this requirement for species with roots
that rapidly descend, provided that the grower removes all stem girdling roots above the structural roots across the top of
the root ball.

5.) The root system shall be reasonably free of stem girdling roots over the root collar or kinked roots from nursery production
      practices.
a.) Plant Grower Certification: The final plant grower shall be responsible to have determined that the plants have
been root pruned at each step in the plant production process to remove stem girdling roots and kinked roots, or that
the previous production system used practices that produce a root system throughout the root ball that meets these
specifications. Regardless of the work of previous growers, the plant's root system shall be modified at the final
production stage, if needed, to produce the required plant root quality. The final grower shall certify in writing that all
plants are reasonably free of stem girdling and kinked roots as defined in this specification, and that the tree has been
grown and harvested to produce a plant that meets these specifications.

6.) At time of observations and delivery, the root ball shall be moist throughout. Roots shall not show signs of excess soil
moisture conditions as indicated by stunted, discolored, distorted, or dead roots.

E. Submittals: Submit for approval the required plant quality certifications from the grower where plants are to be purchased, for each
plant type. The certification must state that each plant meets all the above plant quality requirements.
1. The grower's certification of plant quality does not prohibit the Owner's Representative from observing any plant or rejecting the

plant if it is found to not meet the specification requirements.
2.2 ROOT BALL PACKAGE OPTIONS: The following root ball packages are permitted. Specific root ball packages shall be required where

indicated on the plant schedule or in this specification. Any type of root ball packages that is not specifically defined in this
specification shall not be permitted.
A. BALLED AND BURLAPPED PLANTS

1. All Balled and Burlapped Plants shall be field grown, and the root ball packaged in a burlap and twine and/or burlap and wire
basket package.

2. Plants shall be harvested with the following modifications to standard nursery practices.
a. Prior to digging any tree that fails to meet the requirement for maximum soil and roots above the root collar, carefully

removed the soil from the top of the root ball of each plant, using hand tools, water or an air spade, to locate the root collar
and attain the soil depth over the structural roots requirements. Remove all stem girdling roots above the root collar. Care must
be exercised not to damage the surface of the root collar and the top of the structural roots.

b. Trees shall be dug for a minimum of 4 weeks and a maximum of 52 weeks prior to shipping. Trees dug 4 to 52 weeks prior to
shipping are defined as hardened-off. Digging is defined as cutting all roots and lifting the tree out of the ground and either
moving it to a new location in the nursery or placing it back into the same hole. Tress that are stored out of the ground shall be
placed in a holding area protected from extremes of wind and sun with the root ball protected by covering with mulch or
straw and irrigated sufficiently to keep moisture in the root ball above wilt point and below saturation

c. If wire baskets are used to support the root ball, a “low profile” basket shall be used. A low profile basket is defined as having
the top of the highest loops on the basket no less than 4 inches and no greater than 8 inches below the shoulder of the root
ball package.
1.) At nurseries where sandy soils prevent the use of “low profile baskets”, baskets that support the entire root ball, including the

top, are allowable.
d. Twine and burlap used for wrapping the root ball package shall be natural, biodegradable material. If the burlap

decomposes after digging the tree then the root ball shall be re-wrapped prior to shipping if roots have not yet grown to keep
root ball intact during shipping.

B. SPADE HARVESTED AND TRANSPLANTED
1. Refer to Palm Tree Relocation Specifications for Palms transplanted from Minto Nursery.
2. Spade Harvested and Transplanted Plants shall meet all the requirements for field grown trees. Root ball diameters shall be of

similar size as the ANSI Z60.1 requirements for Balled and Burlapped plants.
3. Trees shall be harvested prior to leafing out (bud break) in the spring or during the fall planting period except for plants know to

be considered as fall planting hazards. Plants that are fall planting hazards shall only be harvested prior to leafing out in the
spring.

4. Trees shall be moved and planted within 48 hours of the initial harvesting and shall remain in the spade machine until planted.
C. CONTAINER (INCLUDING ABOVE-GROUND FABRIC CONTAINERS AND BOXES) PLANTS

1. Container plants may be permitted only when indicated on the drawing, in this specification, or approved by the Owner's
Representative.

2. Provide plants shall be established and well rooted in removable containers.

3. Container class size shall conform to ANSI Z60.1 for container plants for each size and type of plant.
2.3 ANNUAL FLOWERING AND SEASONAL COLOR PLANTS

A. Container or flat-grown plants should be sized as noted in the planting plan. Plants shall be well-rooted and healthy.
2.4 PALMS

A. Except as modified below or where the requirements are not appropriate to the specification of palms, palms shall meet all the
requirements of the plant quality section above.

B. Defronding, tying, and hedging:
1. In preparing palm trees for relocation, all dead fronds shall be removed.
2. All remaining fronds above horizontal shall be lifted up and tied together around the crown in an upright position. Up to 2/3 of the

oldest live fronds can be removed; all fronds can be removed on Sabal palms. Do not tie too tightly, bind or injure the bud. Jute
binder twine shall be used in tying up the fronds; wire will not be permitted. Fronds shall be untied immediately after planting.

C. Digging the root ball:
1. When digging out the root ball, no evacuation shall be done closer than 6 Inches to the trunk at ground level and the

excavation shall extend below the major root system to a minimum depth of 3.5 feet. The bottom of the root ball shall be cut off
square and perpendicular to the trunk below the major root system.

D. The Contractor shall not free-fall, drag, roll or abuse the tree or put a strain on the crown (bud area) at any time. A protective
device shall be used around the trunk of the tree while lifting and relocating so as not to injure the bud, or scar or skin the trunk in
any way.

2.5 PLANTING SOIL
A. Planting Soil as used in this specification means the soil at the planting site, or imported as modified and defined in specification

Section Planting Soil. If there is no Planting Soil specification, the term Planting Soil shall mean the soil at the planting site within the
planting hole.

2.6 MULCH
Mulch shall be uniform in size, shape, texture and free from weeds, moss, sticks, and other debris and deleterious materials. Organic
Mulches shall be "Mulch & Soil Council Certified." Mulch types shall consist of the following and be specified on the plant schedule:
A. Pine Bark Chips (organic mulch)

1. Pine Bark Nuggets - size range shall be 2" minimum to 4" maximum.
2. Pine Bark Mini-Nuggets - size range shall be 1" minimum to 2" maximum.
3. Double Ground Pine Bark Nuggets - size range shall be 3/8" minimum to 1" maximum.
4. Pine Bark Fines - size range shall be 3/8" maximum.

B. Pine Straw (organic mulch) - shall be exceptionally clean and fresh.
C. Shredded Melaleuca (organic mulch)
D. Ground Shells (non-organic mulch)
E. White Pea Gravel (non-organic mulch)
F. Lava Rocks (non-organic mulch)
G.River Rock (non-organic mulch)
H. It is understood that mulch quality will vary significantly from supplier to supplier and region to region. The above requirements may

be modified to conform to the source material from locally reliable suppliers as approved by the Owner's Representative.
I. Submit supplier's product specification data sheet and a one gallon sample for approval.

2.7 TREE STAKING AND GUYING MATERIAL
A. Tree guying to be flat woven polypropylene material, 3/4 inch wide, and 900 lb. break strength. Color to be Green. Product to be

ArborTie manufactured by Deep Root Partners, L.P. or approved equal.
B. Stakes shall be lodge pole stakes free of knots and of diameters and lengths appropriate to the size of plant as required to

adequately support the plant.
C. Below ground anchorage systems to be constructed of 2 x 2 dimensional untreated wood securing (using 3 inch long screws)

horizontal portions to 4 feet long vertical stakes driven straight into the ground outside the root ball.
D. Submit manufacturer's product data for approval.

PART 3 EXECUTION
3.1 SITE EXAMINATION

A. Examine the surface grades and soil conditions to confirm that the requirements of the Specification Section - Planting Soil - and the
soil and drainage modifications indicated on the Planting Soil Plan and Details (if applicable) have been completed. Notify the
Owner's Representative in writing of any unsatisfactory conditions.

3.2 DELIVERY, STORAGE AND HANDLING
A. Protect materials from deterioration during delivery and storage. Adequately protect plants from drying out, exposure of roots to

sun, wind or extremes of heat and cold temperatures. If planting is delayed more than 24 hours after delivery, set plants in a
location protected from sun and wind. Provide adequate water to the root ball package during the shipping and storage period.
1. All plant materials must be available for observation prior to planting.
2. Using a soil moisture meter, periodically check the soil moisture in the root balls of all plants to assure that the plants are being

adequately watered. Volumetric soil moisture shall be maintained above wilting point and below field capacity for the root ball
substrate or soil.

B. Do not deliver more plants to the site than there is space with adequate storage conditions. Provide a suitable remote staging area
for plants and other supplies.
1. The Owner's Representative or Contractor shall approve the duration, method and location of storage of plants.

C. Provide protective covering over all plants during transporting.
3.3 PLANTING SEASON

A. Planting shall only be performed when weather and soil conditions are suitable for planting the materials specified in accordance
with locally accepted practice.

3.4 ADVERSE WEATHER CONDITIONS
A. No planting shall take place during extremely hot, dry, windy or freezing weather.

3.5 COORDINATION WITH PROJECT WORK
A. The Contractor shall coordinate with all other work that may impact the completion of the work.
B. Prior to the start of work, prepare a detailed schedule of the work for coordination with other trades.
C. Coordinate the relocation of any irrigation lines, heads or the conduits of other utility lines that are in conflict with tree locations.

Root balls shall not be altered to fit around lines. Notify the Owner's Representative of any conflicts encountered.
3.6 LAYOUT AND PLANTING SEQUENCE

A. Relative positions of all plants and trees are subject to approval of the Owner's Representative.
B. Notify the Owner's Representative, one (1) week prior to layout. Layout all individual tree and shrub locations. Place plants above

surface at planting location or place a labeled stake at planting location. Layout bed lines with paint for the Owner's
Representative's approval. Secure the Owner's Representative's acceptance before digging and start of planting work.

C. When applicable, plant trees before other plants are installed.
D. It is understood that plants are not precise objects and that minor adjustments in the layout will be required as the planting plan is

constructed. These adjustments may not be apparent until some or all of the plants are installed. Make adjustments as required by
the Owner's Representative including relocating previously installed plants.

3.7 SOIL PROTECTION DURING PLANT DELIVERY AND INSTALLATION
A. Protect soil from compaction during the delivery of plants to the planting locations, digging of planting holes and installing plants.

1. Where possible deliver and plant trees that require the use of heavy mechanized equipment prior to final soil preparation and
tilling. Where possible, restrict the driving lanes to one area instead of driving over and compacting a large area of soil.

2. Till to a depth of 6 inches, all soil that has been driven over during the installation of plants.
3.8 INSTALLATION OF PLANTS: GENERAL

A. Observe each plant after delivery and prior to installation for damage of other characteristics that may cause rejection of the plant.
Notify the Owner's Representative of any condition observed.

B. No more plants shall be distributed about the planting bed area than can be planted and watered on the same day.
C. The root system of each plant, regardless of root ball package type, shall be observed by the Contractor, at the time of planting to

confirm that the roots meet the requirements for plant root quality in Part 2 Products: Plants General: Plant Quality. The Contractor
shall undertake at the time of planting, all modifications to the root system required by the Owner's Representative to meet these
quality standards.
1. Modifications, at the time of planting, to meet the specifications for the depth of the root collar and removal of stem girdling

roots and circling roots may make the plant unstable or stress the plant to the point that the Owner's Representative may choose
to reject the plant rather than permitting the modification.

2. Any modifications required by the Owner's Representative to make the root system conform to the plant quality standards
outlined in Part 2 Products: Plants General: Quality, or other requirements related to the permitted root ball package, shall not be
considered as grounds to modify or void the plant warranty.

3. The resulting root ball may need additional staking and water after planting. The Owner's Representative may reject the plant if
the root modification process makes the tree unstable or if the tree is not healthy at the end of the warranty period. Such plants
shall still be covered under the warranty

4. The Contractor remains responsible to confirm that the grower has made all required root modifications noted during any nursery
observations.

D. Container Root Ball Shaving: The outer surfaces of ALL plants in containers, including the top, sides and bottom of the root ball shall
be shaved to remove all circling, descending, and matted roots. Shaving shall be performed using saws, knives, sharp shovels or
other suitable equipment that is capable of making clean cuts on the roots. Shaving shall remove a minimum of one inch of root
mat or up to 2 inches as required to remove all root segments that are not growing reasonably radial to the trunk.

E. Exposed Stem Tissue after Modification: The required root ball modifications may result in stem tissue that has not formed trunk bark
being exposed above the soil line. If such condition occurs, wrap the exposed portion of the stem in a protective wrapping with a
white filter fabric. Secure the fabric with biodegradable masking tape. DO NOT USE string, twine, green nursery ties or any other
material that may girdle the trunk if not removed.

F. Excavation of the Planting Space: Using hand tools or tracked mini-excavator, excavate the planting hole into the Planting Soil to
the depth of the root ball measured after any root ball modification to correct root problems, and wide enough for working room
around the root ball or to the size indicated on the drawing or as noted below.
1. For trees and shrubs planted in soil areas that are NOT tilled or otherwise modified to a depth of at least 12 inches over a distance

of more than 10 feet radius from each tree, or 5 feet radius from each shrub, the soil around the root ball shall be loosened as
defined below or as indicated on the drawings.
a. The area of loosening shall be a minimum of 3 times the diameter of the root ball at the surface sloping to 2 times the diameter

of the root ball at the depth of the root ball.
b. Loosening is defined as digging into the soil and turning the soil to reduce the compaction. The soil does not have to be

removed from the hole, just dug, lifted and turned. Lifting and turning may be accomplished with a tracked mini excavator, or
hand shovels.

2. If an auger is used to dig the initial planting hole, the soil around the auger hole shall be loosened as defined above for trees and
shrubs planted in soil areas that are NOT tilled or otherwise modified.

3. The measuring point for root ball depth shall be the average height of the outer edge of the root ball after any required root ball
modification.

4. If motorized equipment is used to deliver plants to the planting area over exposed planting beds, or used to loosen the soil or dig
the planting holes, all soil that has been driven over shall be tilled to a depth of 6 inches.

H. For trees to be planted in prepared Planting Soil that is deeper than the root ball depth, compact the soil under the root ball using a
mechanical tamper to assure a firm bedding for the root ball. If there is more than 12 inches of planting soil under the root ball
excavate and tamp the planting soil in lifts not to exceed 12 inches.

I. Set top outer edge of the root ball at the average elevation of the proposed finish. Set the plant plumb and upright in the center of
the planting hole. The tree graft, if applicable, shall be visible above the grade. Do not place soil on top of the root ball.

J. The Owner's Representative may request that plants orientation be rotated when planted based on the form of the plant.
K. Backfill the space around the root ball with the same planting soil or existing soil that was excavated for the planting space. See

Specification Section Planting Soil, for requirements to modify the soil within the planting bed.
L. Brace root ball by tamping Planting Soil around the lower portion of the root ball. Place additional Planting Soil around base and

sides of ball in six-inch (6") lifts. Lightly tamp each lift using foot pressure or hand tools to settle backfill, support the tree and eliminate
voids. DO NOT over compact the backfill or use mechanical or pneumatic tamping equipment. Over compaction shall be defined
as greater than 85% of maximum dry density, standard proctor or greater than 250 psi as measured by a cone penetrometer when
the volumetric soil moisture is lower than field capacity.
1. When the planting hole has been backfilled to three quarters of its depth, water shall be poured around the root ball and

allowed to soak into the soil to settle the soil. Do not flood the planting space. If the soil is above field capacity, allow the soil to
drain to below field capacity before finishing the planting. Air pockets shall be eliminated and backfill continued until the
planting soil is brought to grade level.

M.Where indicated on the drawings, build a 4 inch high, level berm of Planting Soil around the outside of the root ball to retain water.
Tamp the berm to reduce leaking and erosion of the saucer.

N. Thoroughly water the Planting Soil and root ball immediately after planting.
O.Remove all nursery plant identification tags and ribbons as per Owner's Representative instructions. The Owner's Representative's

seals are to remain on plants until the end of the warranty period.
P. Remove corrugated cardboard trunk protection after planting.
Q.Follow additional requirements for the permitted root ball packages.

3.9 PERMITTED ROOT BALL PACKAGES AND SPECIAL PLANTING REQUIREMENTS
A. The following are permitted root ball packages and special planting requirements that shall be followed during the planting process

in addition to the above General planting requirements.
B. BALLED AND BURLAPPED PLANTS

1. After the root ball has been backfilled, remove all twine and burlap from the top of the root ball. Cut the burlap away; do not
fold down onto the Planting Soil.
2. If the plant is shipped with a wire basket that does not meet the requirements of a “Low Rise” basket, remove the top 6 - 8 inches

of the basket wires just before the final backfilling of the tree.
3. Earth root balls shall be kept intact except for any modifications required by the Owner's Representative to make root package

comply with the requirement in Part 2 Products.
C. SPADE HARVESTED AND TRANSPLANTED PLANTS

1. After installing the tree, loosen the soil along the seam between the root ball and the surrounding soil out to a radius from the root
ball edge equal to the diameter of the root ball to a depth of 8 - 10 inches by hand digging to disturb the soil interface.

2. Fill any gaps below this level with loose soil.
D. CONTAINER (INCLUDES BOXED AND ABOVE-GROUND FABRIC CONTAINERS) PLANTS

1. This specification assumes that most container plants have significant stem girdling and circling roots, and that the root collar is
too low in the root ball.

2. Remove the container.
3. Perform root ball shaving as defined in Installation of Plants: General above.
4. Remove all roots and substrate above the root collar and the main structural roots according to root correction details so root

system conforms to root observations detail.
5. Remove all substrate at the bottom of the root ball that does not contain roots.
6. Using a hose, power washer or air excavation device, wash out the substrate from around the trunk and top of the remaining

root ball and find and remove all stem girdling roots within the root ball above the top of the structural roots.
3.10 GROUND COVER, PERENNIAL AND ANNUAL PLANTS

A. Assure that soil moisture is within the required levels prior to planting. Irrigation, if required, shall be applied at least 12 hours prior to
planting to avoid planting in muddy soils.

B. Assure that soil grades in the beds are smooth and as shown on the plans.
C. Plants shall be planted in even, triangularly spaced rows, at the intervals called out for on the drawings, unless otherwise noted. The

first row of Annual flower plants shall be 6 inches from the bed edge unless otherwise directed.
D. Dig planting holes sufficiently large enough to insert the root system without deforming the roots. Set the top of the root system at

the grade of the soil.
E. Schedule the planting to occur prior to application of the mulch. If the bed is already mulched, pull the mulch from around the hole

and plant into the soil. Do not plant the root system in the mulch. Pull mulch back so it is not on the root ball surface.
F. Press soil to bring the root system in contact with the soil.
G. Spread any excess soil around in the spaces between plants.
H. Apply mulch to the bed being sure not to cover the tops of the plants with or the tops of the root ball with mulch.
I. Water each planting area as soon as the planting is completed. Apply additional water to keep the soil moisture at the required

levels. Do not over water.
3.11 PALM PLANTING

A. Palm trees shall be placed at grade making sure not to plant the tree any deeper in the ground than the palm trees originally
stood.�

B. The trees shall be placed with their vertical axis in a plumb position. Curved palms, if specified shall be placed with the vertical axis
of the palm head in a plumb position as the palm tree originally stood and maintain the trunk curve as it was grown in the nursery.

C. All backfill shall be native soil except in cases where planting in rock. Water-settle the back fill.
D. Do not cover root ball with mulch or topsoil.
E. Provide a watering berm at each palm. Berms shall extend a minimum of 18 inches out from the trunk all around and shall be a

minimum of (6) inches high.
F. Remove twine which ties fronds together after placing palm in planting hole and securing it in the upright position.�

3.12 STAKING AND GUYING
A. Do not stake or guy trees unless specifically required by the Contract Documents, or in the event that the Contractor feels that

staking is the only alternative way to keep particular trees plumb.
5. The Owner's Representative shall have the authority to require that trees are staked or to reject staking as an alternative way to

stabilize the tree.
6. Trees that required heavily modified root balls to meet the root quality standards may become unstable. The Owner's

Representative may choose to reject these trees rather than utilize staking to temporarily support the tree.
B. Trees that are guyed shall have their guys and stakes removed after one full growing season or at other times as required by the

Owner's Representative.
C. Tree guying shall utilize the tree staking and guying materials specified. Guying to be tied in such a manner as to create a minimum

12-inch loop to prevent girdling. Refer to manufacturer's recommendations and the planting detail for installation.
1. Plants shall stand plumb after staking or guying.
2. Stakes shall be driven to sufficient depth to hold the tree rigid.

D. For trees planted in planting mix over waterproofed membrane, use dead men buried 24 inches to the top of the dead man, in the
soil. Tie the guy to the dead man with a double wrap of line around the dead man followed by a double half hitch. When guys are
removed, leave the dead men in place and cut the guy tape 12 inches above the ground, leaving the tape end covered in mulch.

3.13 STRAIGHTENING PLANTS
A. Maintain all plants in a plumb position throughout the warranty period. Straighten all trees that move out of plumb including those

not staked. Plants to be straightened shall be excavated and the root ball moved to a plumb position, and then re-backfilled.
B. Do not straighten plants by pulling the trunk with guys.

3.14 INSTALLATION OF FERTILIZER AND OTHER CHEMICAL ADDITIVES
A. Do not apply any soluble fertilizer to plantings during the first year after transplanting unless soil test determines that fertilizer or other

chemical additives is required. Apply chemical additives only upon the approval of the Owner's Representative.
B. Controlled release fertilizers shall be applied according to the manufacturer's instructions and standard horticultural practices.

3.15 PRUNING OF TREES AND SHRUBS
A. Prune plants as directed by the Owner's Representative. Pruning trees shall be limited to addressing structural defects as shown in

details; follow recommendations in “Structural Pruning: A Guide For The Green Industry” published by Urban Tree Foundation, Visalia
CA.

B. All pruning shall be performed by a person experienced in structural tree pruning.
C. Except for plants specified as multi-stemmed or as otherwise instructed by the Owner's Representative, preserve or create a central

leader.
D. Pruning of large trees shall be done using pole pruners or if needed, from a ladder or hydraulic lift to gain access to the top of the

tree. Do not climb in newly planted trees. Small trees can be structurally pruned by laying them over before planting. Pruning may
also be performed at the nursery prior to shipping.

E. Remove and replace excessively pruned or malformed stock resulting from improper pruning that occurred in the nursery or after.
F. Pruning shall be done with clean, sharp tools.
G.No tree paint or sealants shall be used.

3.16 MULCHING OF PLANTS
A. Apply 3 1/2 inches of mulch before settlement, covering the entire planting bed area. Install no more than 1 inch of mulch over the

top of the root balls of all plants. Taper to 2 inches when abutting pavement.
B. For trees planted in lawn areas at a minimum the mulch shall extend to the full width of the tree planting hole or  to a 3 foot radius

around the tree, whichever is greater.
C. Lift all leaves, low hanging stems and other green portions of small plants out of the mulch if covered.

3.17 PLANTING BED FINISHING
A. After planting, smooth out all grades between plants before mulching.
B. Separate the edges of planting beds and lawn areas with a smooth, formed edge cut into the turf with the bed mulch level slightly

lower, 1 and 2 inches, than the adjacent turf sod or as directed by the Owner's Representative. Bed edge lines shall be a depicted
on the drawings.

3.18 WATERING
A. The Contractor shall be fully responsible to ensure that adequate water is provided to all plants from the point of installation until the

date of Substantial Completion Acceptance. The Contractor shall adjust the automatic irrigation system, if available, and apply
additional or adjust for less water using hoses as required.

B. Hand water root balls of all plants to assure that the root balls have moisture above wilt point and below field capacity. Test the
moisture content in each root ball and the soil outside the root ball to determine the water content.

3.19 CLEAN-UP
A. During installation, keep the site free of trash, pavements reasonably clean and work area in an orderly condition at the end of

each day. Remove trash and debris in containers from the site no less than once a week.
1. Immediately clean up any spilled or tracked soil, fuel, oil, trash or debris deposited by the Contractor from all surfaces within the

project or on public right of ways and neighboring property.
B. Once installation is complete, wash all soil from pavements and other structures. Ensure that mulch is confined to planting beds and

that all tags and flagging tape are removed from the site. The Owner's Representative's seals are to remain on the trees and
removed at the end of the warranty period.

C. Make all repairs to grades, ruts, and damage by the plant installer to the work or other work at the site.
D. Remove and dispose of all excess planting soil, subsoil, mulch, plants, packaging, and other material brought to the site by the

Contractor.
3.20 PROTECTION DURING CONSTRUCTION

A. The Contractor shall protect planting and related work and other site work from damage due to planting operations, operations by
other Contractors or trespassers. Maintain protection during installation until Substantial Completion Acceptance. Treat, repair or
replace damaged work immediately.

B. Damage done by the Contractor, or any of their sub-contractors to existing or installed plants, or any other parts of the work or
existing features to remain, including roots, trunk or branches of large existing trees, soil, paving, utilities, lighting, irrigation, other
finished work and surfaces including those on adjacent property, shall be cleaned, repaired or replaced by the Contractor at no
expense to the Owner. The Owner's Representative shall determine when such cleaning, replacement or repair is satisfactory.

3.21 PLANT MAINTENANCE PRIOR TO SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION ACCEPTANCE
A. During the project work period and prior to Substantial Completion Acceptance, the Contractor shall maintain all plants.
B. Maintenance during the period prior to Substantial Completion Acceptance shall consist of pruning, watering, cultivating, weeding,

mulching, removal of dead material, repairing and replacing of tree stakes, tightening and repairing of guys, repairing and
replacing of damaged tree wrap material, resetting plants to proper grades and upright position, and furnishing and applying such
sprays as are necessary to keep plantings reasonably free of damaging insects and disease, and in healthy condition. The threshold
for applying insecticides and herbicide shall follow established Integrated Pest Management (IPM) procedures. Mulch areas shall be
kept reasonably free of weeds, grass.

3.22 SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION ACCEPTANCE
A. Upon written notice from the Contractor, the Owners Representative shall review the work and make a determination if the work is

substantially complete.
1. Notification shall be at least 7 days prior to the date the contractor is requesting the review.

B. The date of substantial completion of the planting shall be the date when the Owner's Representative accepts that all work in
Planting, Planting Soil, and Irrigation installation sections is complete.

C. The Plant Warranty period begins at date of written notification of substantial completion from the Owner's Representative. The
date of substantial completion may be different than the date of substantial completion for the other sections of the project.

3.23 MAINTENANCE DURING THE WARRANTY PERIOD by the plant installer
A. Refer to Ground Maintenance Specifications

3.24 END OF WARRANTY FINAL ACCEPTANCE / MAINTENANCE OBSERVATION
A. At the end of the Warranty and Maintenance period the Owner's Representative shall observe the work and establish that all

provisions of the contract are complete and the work is satisfactory.
1. If the work is satisfactory, the maintenance period will end on the date of the final observation.
2. If the work is deemed unsatisfactory, the maintenance period will continue at no additional expense to the Owner until the work

has been completed, observed, and approved by the Owner's Representative.
B. FAILURE TO PASS OBSERVATION: If the work fails to pass final observation, any subsequent observations must be rescheduled as per

above. The cost to the Owner for additional observations will be charged to the Contractor at the prevailing hourly rate of the
Owners Representative.

END OF SECTION 32 9300
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COMMERCIAL CONTROLLER -
SEE MANUAL FOR WALL MOUNTING
INSTRUCTIONS, ALL WIRING TO BE
INSTALLED AS PER LOCAL CODES.

JUNCTION BOX

CONDUIT FOR CONTROL AND
COMMON U.F. DIRECT BURIAL
WIRES TO REMOTE CONTROL
VALVES. EXTEND CONDUIT 6"
OUT FROM BASE OF WALL.

CONDUIT FOR 120v WIRE
FROM POWER SOURCE.

TYPICAL WALL MOUNT CONTROLLER
NOT TO SCALE

PVC OR GALV. 90

REDUCED PRESSURE ASSEMBLY

GALV. NIPPLES

FINISH GRADE

MAINLINE

NOTE:
INSTALL PER
MANUFACTURERS
RECOMMENDATIONS,
(INSULATE AS REQUIRED)

REDUCED PRESSURE ASSEMBLY
NOT TO SCALE

18" MINIMUM

PVC OR GALV. 90

PVC OR GALV. 90

TYPICAL HI-POP SPRAY SPRINKLER

LATERAL TEE

LATERAL PIPE

 INLET
INSTALL PIPE TO SIDE
NOTE: CONTRACTOR MAY

APPROVED BACKFILL

AT FINISHED GRADE
NOTE: INSTALL SPRINKLER

HI-POP SPRAY SPRINKLER

1/2" PVC STREET ELL

1/2" FLEX PIPE

NOT TO SCALE

TYPICAL SOLENOID VALVE
NOT TO SCALE

DURABLE WEATHER RESISTANT
PLASTIC VALVE BOX WITH
EXTENSIONS IF NECESSARY.

INSTALL VALVE BOX 1/2"
ABOVE FINISH GRADE IN
TURF AND 2" IN SHRUB AREAS.

FINISH GRADE

ELECTRIC SOLENOID
CONTROL VALVE.

4" PEA GRAVEL BASE
W/ FILTER LINING.

MAINLINE

ISOLATION VALVE.

LATERAL PIPING
TO SPRINKLERS.

3M-DBR WIRE CONNECTORS
AND EXPANSION COILS,
10 WRAPS AROUND 1/2" PIPE.

¨

TYPICAL RAIN SENSOR
NOT TO SCALE

WALL
(AS REQUIRED)

RAIN SENSOR

LEAD WIRES TO

NOTE:
INSTALL SENSOR WHERE IT
IS EXPOSED TO RAINFALL
BUT NOT IN PATH OF SPRINKLER.

CONTROLLER

LATERAL TEE
LATERAL PIPE

APPROVED BACKFILL

2" ABOVE FINISHED GRADE
NOTE: INSTALL BUBBLER

BUBBLER

BASE OF TREE

½" FLEX PIPE

TYPICAL BUBBLER
NOT TO SCALE

8" MIN.

GROUNDING PLATE GRID
NOT TO SCALE

4" MIN.

CONTROLLER

SOLID BARE COPPER WIRE (#6 AWG)
FROM GROUNDING ROD TO SATELLITE.
MAKE WIRE AS SHORT AND
STRAIGHT AS POSSIBLE

COVER GROUNDING ROD WITH VP-10
ROUND VALVE BOX AS SHOWN

5/8-INCH X 8 FT COPPER CLAD GROUNDING
ROD OR GROUNDING PLATE. INSTALL RODS IN
SOIL IN A TRIAGULAR PATTERN SPACED A
MINIMUM OF 16 FT APART FROM EACH
OTHER. GROUNDING GRID TO HAVE A
RESISTANCE OF TEN (10) OHMS OR LESS

BARE COPPER WIRE (#6 AWG MIN.) BETWEEN
GROUNDING RODS AND GROUNDING PLATE

COPPER GROUNDING PLATE

FINISH GRADE

GROUND ROD CLAMP OR WELDS

GM25 ENHANCEMENT MATERIAL (2 BAGS)

ALL WORK SHALL CONFORM TO ANY AND ALL APPLICABLE REGULATIONS AND CODES FOR THE LOCATION
OF THE WORK. THE INSTALLER SHALL OBTAIN ANY NECESSARY LOCATES, PERMITS AND INSPECTIONS.

CLARIFY ANY DISCREPANCIES ON THE PLAN PRIOR TO BIDDING.

ALL PIPE AND WIRE UNDER PAVING SHALL BE PLACED IN SCHEDULE 40 P.V.C. SLEEVES FOR THE FULL
PAVEMENT COVERAGE LENGTH AND SHALL BE AT LEAST 24" BELOW GRADE.

MAINLINES SHALL BE BURIED TO PROVIDE A MINIMUM COVER OF 18", WHILE ALL LATERAL LINES SHALL
HAVE A MINIMUM OF 12".

ALL WORK SHALL BE CLOSELY COORDINATED WITH THAT OF OTHER TRADES, IN ORDER TO AVOID
CONFLICTS. REFER TO LANDSCAPE AND UTILITIES PLANS WHEN TRENCHING TO  AVOID TREES, SHRUBS
AND UNDERGROUND UTILITIES.

ALL PIPING DOWNSTREAM OF SOLENOID VALVE TO BE PR-160 P.V.C.

HIGH VOLTAGE POWER SUPPLY TO THE IRRIGATION CONTROLLER SHALL BE THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE
OWNERS REP. THE IRRIGATION CONTRACTOR SHALL BE RESPONSIBLE FOR CONTROLLER AND LOW
VOLTAGE WIRES. ALL CONTROL WIRING TO BE 14/1 U.F. DIRECT BURIAL. USING RED FOR "HOT" AND
WHITE FOR "COMMON". ALL CONTROL WIRING SHALL BE INSTALLED UNDER MAINLINE. WIRES SHALL BE
TAPED EVERY 20 L.F. WITH ADEQUATE SLACK AND EXPANSION LOOPS AND SHALL BE SPLICED ONLY IN
VALVE BOXES.

THE DRAWINGS ARE DIAGRAMMATIC.  THE CONTRACTOR SHALL BE EXPECTED TO MAKE THOSE
MODIFICATIONS NECESSARY IN THE FIELD TO REACT TO ACTUAL FIELD CONDITIONS, WITHOUT
DEPARTURE FROM THE DESIGN CONCEPTS OR INTENT. ANY PIPING SHOWN OUTSIDE THE PROPERTY LINE
OR RUNNING OUTSIDE A LANDSCAPE AREA IS SHOWN THERE FOR CLARITY ONLY. ALL LINES SHALL BE
INSTALLED ON THE PROPERTY AND INSIDE THE LANDSCAPE AREAS.

THE INSTALLER SHALL BE EXPECTED TO BE FAMILIAR WITH AND FOLLOW THE INSTRUCTIONS CONTAINED
HEREIN, ON THE DRAWINGS, IN THE CONSTRUCTION DETAILS, AND IN THE WRITTEN SPECIFICATIONS,
SHOULD A CONFLICT BE DISCOVERED WITHIN THE DOCUMENTS, HE SHALL IMMEDIATELY NOTIFY THE
PROJECT MANAGER AND REQUEST CLARIFICATION.

ALL SPRINKLERS SHALL HAVE MANUFACTURERS "X-FLOW" AND ANTI-DRAIN VALVE OPTIONS INSTALLED,
AND SHALL BE INSTALLED PLUMB AND WITH THE PROPER HEIGHT. ALL SPRINKLERS SHALL BE SITE
ADJUSTED TO PREVENT WATER OVERTHROW ONTO BUILDING SURFACES, ROADWAYS, AND WALKWAYS.
SHRUB BODY SPRINKLERS MAY BE SUBSTITUTED FOR HI-POPS AGAINST BUILDING(S) AT OWNERS
DISCRETION. ALL SPRINKLERS SHALL BE A MINIMUM OF 12" FROM ANY BUILDING.

CONTRACTOR SHALL VERIFY WITH OWNERS REPRESENTATIVE ALL CONTROLLER PROGRAMMING,
INCLUDING MONTHLY ADJUSTMENTS, PRIOR TO FINAL INSPECTION.

SJRWMD LAWN AND LANDSCAPE IRRIGATION RULE:
IRRIGATION OF NEW LANDSCAPE IS ALLOWED AT ANY TIME OF DAY ON ANY DAY FOR THE INITIAL 30
DAYS AND EVERY OTHER DAY FOR THE NEXT 30 DAYS FOR A TOTAL OF ONE 60-DAY PERIOD, PROVIDED
THAT THE IRRIGATION IS LIMITED TO THE MINIMUM AMOUNT NECESSARY FOR ESTABLISHMENT.

INSTALL BACKFLOW PREVENTER IN AN INCONSPICUOUS LOCATION SUCH AS SHRUBBERY WHEN
POSSIBLE.

THIS PLAN WAS PREPARED BY A CERTIFIED IRRIGATION DESIGNER AND MEETS THE STANDARDS OF THE
IRRIGATION ASSOCIATION, F.B.C. PLUMBING VOLUME APPENDIX F, AND 373.228 F.S.

THE CONTRACTOR SHALL PREPARE AN AS-BUILT DRAWING SHOWING ALL IRRIGATION INSTALLATION.  THE
DRAWING SHALL LOCATE ALL PIPING AND VALVES BY SHOWING EXACT MEASUREMENTS FROM HARD
SURFACES OR PERMANENT FEATURES.  PLEASE SHOW WIRE DIRECTION.

THIS PLAN IS PREPARED FOR CITY OF JACKSONVILLE PRELIMINARY REVIEW AND IS NOT TO BE RELEASED
FOR BIDDING PURPOSES.

NOTES

THE ROOT BALL OF THE TREE.
AVOID ANY CONTACT WITH

EARTH SAUCER

#

M

S

LEGEND
DESCRIPTION

WATER SOURCE

BALL VALVE

BACKFLOW DEVICE

MAINLINE

SLEEVING

CONTROLLER

RAIN SENSOR

SOLENOID VALVE

SPECIFICATION

¾" IRRIGATION METER

1" PVC w/ VALVE BOX

WATTS 009-QT-1

1" PR-200 PVC

2" SCHEDULE 40 PVC

IRRITROL TC-9-EXM-R

IRRITROL RS-500

IRRITROL 100-P1

I.D.

SPRINKLER

NOZZLE LIST
I.D.   MAKE        NOZZLE          P.S.I.    G.P.M.

IRRITROL IPN-8Q 30 0.26

IRRITROL IPN-8T 30 0.34

IRRITROL IPN-8H 30 0.52

IRRITROL IPN-10Q 30 0.40

IRRITROL IPN-12Q 30 0.57

IRRITROL IPN-12T 30 0.75

IRRITROL IPN-12H 30 1.15

IRRITROL IPN-12F 30 2.28

TORO FB-25-PC 30 0.25

FIXED SPRAYS

IRRITROL IPN-15EST 30 0.61

IRRITROL IPN-15SST 30 1.21

IRRITROL Ipro 12" PRCV

MINUTES

WATERING SCHEDULE (e.s.t.)
PGR G.P.M.ZONE DAYS/WK. REMARKSPREC. RT.USE START

AVERAGE DAILY CONSUMPTIVE USE (0" rainfall)

222.29 gallons

PROGRAM MONTHLY ADJUSTMENTS

Apr 81%

Aug 93%

Jul 98%Jun 100%May 98%

Oct 59%Sep 76%

" 12.111 9 Tu, Fr 1.60Medium 7am,8am

" 12.882 9 1.60"

" 12.243 9 1.60"

" 12.784 9 1.60"

"

"

"

MINUTES

WATERING SCHEDULE (d.s.t.)
PGR G.P.M.ZONE DAYS/WK. REMARKSPREC. RT.USE START

" 12.111 Tu 1.60Medium 7a,8a.9a

" 12.882 1.60"

" 12.243 1.60"

" 12.784 1.60"

"

"

"

AVERAGE DAILY CONSUMPTIVE USE (0" rainfall)

110.77 gallons

PROGRAM MONTHLY ADJUSTMENTS

Jan 54%

Dec 46%

Nov 60%Mar 100%Feb 63%
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COA-23-30022 
1372 Avondale 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-23-30022 

 
Address: 1372 Avondale Avenue, RE# 079782-0000 
 
Location: Southwest side of Avondale Avenue, between Remington Street and Fitch Street 
 
Owner:  Jesse Shimp 
  1372 Avondale Avenue 

Jacksonville Florida, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Cyndy Trimmer Esq. 

Driver, McAfee, Hawthorne and Diebenow, PLLC 
  1 Independent Drive, Suite 1200 
  Jacksonville, Florida 32202  

 
Year Built: c. 1934 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. 6-foot-tall Fence Replacement  
2. Driveway and Paving 
3. Pool Remodel and Hardscaping (Administrative) 
4. Wood Deck Replacement (Administrative) 
5. Step Replacement (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  
Fence 

1. The location of the fencing and gate(s) shall be substantially consistent with the site plan 
dated April 12, 2024. 

2. The fence shall not exceed six (6) feet in height along the southeast property line.  
Driveway 

3. The driveway shall be substantially consistent with the site plan dated April 12, 2024.  
4. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  
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Pool and Hardscaping 
5. The design and location of the pool (and any hardscaping) shall be substantially 

consistent with the site plan dated April 12, 2024. 
Deck and Steps 

6. Wood materials shall be painted or stained.  
7. The handrail shall not damage the brick porch columns. 

 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-23-30022 is for the replacement of a 6-foot-tall wood fence, a wood deck, installation of a 
10-foot wide poured concrete driveway and expanded paved space, and replacement of the rear 
wood steps. This property is a two-story brick structure with a side open porch located on a 
corner lot, surrounded by a mixture of one- and two-story residential structures. The existing 
pool is located behind a 6-foot-tall wood privacy fence that will be replaced in the course of 
repairs to the pool and decking. The existing driveway will be replaced with a 10-foot-wide 
concrete driveway that widens to the width of the existing garage. There is an existing deck at 
the open porch on the front left corner and a set of wood stairs to the rear door, both of which 
will be replaced to match. The property was previously approved for a Zoning Variance via V-89-
14 that allows for an increase in the allowable fence height from four (4) feet to eight (8) feet 
along Fitch Street. 
 
Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff under the 2024 COA Matrix, the proposed pool 
remodeling, 3-foot-high wood deck and rear steps replacement with new wood steps is able to 
be administratively approved. As such, the analysis in this report focuses on the fence and 
driveway.  
 
 
 

110



 

COA-23-30022  Page 3 of 7 

STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l). The following is Staff’s 
analysis:   

� The proposed 10-foot-wide driveway expands to the width of the garage with a paved 
area. The expansion of the 10-foot-wide poured concrete driveway begins 11.7 feet from 
the side property line, which is forward of the side of the house in the secondary front 
yard. The request for realigning the driveway by moving the curb cut several feet west on 
Fitch Street in a matching material is consistent with Section 307.106(k)(2 and 3) and the 
Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Setting”.  

� The request includes replacing an existing 6-foot-tall wood board on board fence along 
Fitch Street in a matching material, height, and design. The proposed fence will be located 
in the same location as the existing fence between the residence and the driveway. The 
existing four (4) foot fence along the southwestern property line will be replaced with a 
six (6) foot high, board-on-board style fence to match that along Fitch Street. Wood 
fences are common along the block and adjacent properties have both four (4) and six (6) 
foot tall fences as well. The request to replace the wood fence to match the existing 
location, style, and material is consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, 
Section on “Setting” and Sections 307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(I)(1 and 6).  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 and 6 
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Setting”  
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

� 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

� 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

� 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
Alterations 

� 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
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� 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than 
replaced, wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material 
shall match the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other 
visual qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and 
used as replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural 
features shall be based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, 
physical, or pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of 
different architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Setting” 

� Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 1: A property shall be used for its historic purpose or 
be placed in a new use that requires minimal changes to the defining characteristics of 
the building and its site and environment.  

 
� Setting, Recommend #3: “Use new plant materials, fencing, walkways, streetlights, 

signs, and benches that are compatible with the character of the neighborhood in size, 
scale, materials, and color.” 

� Setting, Recommend #4: “Identify and retain plants, trees, fencing, walkways, street 
lighting, signs, and benches that reflect a property’s history and development.” 

� Fencing / Walls, Recommend #1: “Retain and repair existing historic fencing and walls.” 

� Fencing / Walls, Recommend #2: “Construct new front-yard fences of vertical pickets in 
simple designs, especially on frame vernacular buildings. Limit cast iron fencing to high-
styled buildings such as Queen Anne, Colonial Revival, and Neo-Classical.” 

� Parking and Driveways, Recommend #2: “Limit parking to the rear or side of buildings.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED APRIL 12, 2024 
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30022 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 11/27/2023 Date Submitted 11/27/2023

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-23-30022

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation N/A
Admin Date Of Action N/A
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 5/22/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
TRIMMER

First Name
CYNDY

Middle Name

Company Name
DRIVER, MCAFEE, HAWTHORNE AND DIEBENOW, PLLC

Mailing Address
1 INDEPENDENT DRIVE, SUITE 1200

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32202

Phone
904  807

0185

Fax
904  Email

CKT@DRIVERMCAFEE.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
SHIMP

First Name
JESSE

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
1372 AVONDALE AVENUE

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
9043011269

Fax
          

Email
CTRIMMER@DRIVERMCAFEE.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#
116



Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or
materials. Be as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

079782 0000

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
1372

Street Name, Type and Direction
AVONDALE AVE

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
OWNER SEEKS TO REPLACE EXISTING SIX (6) FOOT TALL FENCE ALONG FITCH STREET WITH
A NEW SIX (6) FOOT TALL FENCE, AS PROPOSED ON PICTURES FILED IN THIS APPLICATION.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list 

Fencing - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey with fence placement.

 Fence Height, Design, And Materials - Please provide an example of the style of
fence you would like to install. You may add the height and fence material to the description
area in Step 2 under “Proposed Work”.

 Photos Of Property

Additional Documents Provided

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application. 117



Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

 I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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SHIMP JESSE CHRISTOPHER 
1372 AVONDALE AVE
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205-7838
SCHAUDIES MEREDITH SUZANNE

Primary Site Address
1372 AVONDALE AVE
Jacksonville FL 32205-

Official Record Book/Page
18111-00184

Tile #
6428

Property Detail
RE # 079782-0000
Tax District USD1
Property Use 0100 Single Family
# of Buildings 1

Legal Desc.
For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01373 AVONDALE NORTH
Total Area 10214
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and
other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $549,373.00 $543,987.00
Extra Feature Value $14,149.00 $14,149.00

Land Value (Market) $200,200.00 $200,200.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $763,722.00 $758,336.00

Assessed Value $571,733.00 $588,884.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $191,989.00 / $0.00 $169,452.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $50,000.00 See below
Taxable Value $521,733.00 See below

Assessed Value $588,884.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00
Homestead Banding 196.031(1)(b) (HB) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $538,884.00

County/Municipal Taxable Value
Assessed Value $588,884.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00
Homestead Banding 196.031(1)(b) (HB) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $538,884.00

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
Assessed Value $588,884.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $563,884.00

School Taxable Value

Land
LN Code Use Description

Zoning

Assessment
Front Depth Category

Land

Units
Land Type

Land

Value

1 0100 RES LD 3-7 UNITS PER
AC RLD-60 70.00 155.00 Common 70.00 Front

Footage $200,200.00

Legal
LN Legal Description

1 7-31 43-2S-26E
2 AVONDALE
3 LOT 746

Building 1 Site Address

Property taxes are subject to
change upon change of
ownership.
• Past taxes are not a reliable
projection of future taxes.
• The sale of property will
prompt the removal of all
exemptions, assessment caps
and special classifications.

1372 AVONDALE AVE

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 

Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

18111-00184 8/24/2017 $647,300.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
10381-00975 2/28/2002 $400,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
08433-01542 9/4/1996 $210,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
07080-00113 3/26/1991 $190,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
06232-01117 10/31/1986 $124,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved
05400-00031 6/22/1981 $26,100.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved

Extra Features 

LN Feature Code Feature Description Bldg. Length Width Total Units Value

1 FPMR7 Fireplace Masonry 1 0 0 1.00 $1,569.00
2 POLR3 Pool 1 0 0 1.00 $12,580.00

Land & Legal 

Buildings 

Building 1
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1372 AVONDALE AVE Unit
Jacksonville FL 32205-

Building Type 0108 - SFR CLASS 2
Year Built 1934
Building Value $543,987.00

Type
Gross

Area

Heated

Area

Effective

Area

Unfin Det Garage 520 0 260
Finished upper
story 1 24 24 23

Finished Open
Porch 24 0 7

Finished upper
story 1 1538 1538 1461

Base Area 1538 1538 1538
Finished Open
Porch 119 0 36

Total 3763 3100 3325

Element Code Detail

Exterior Wall 20 20 Face Brick
Roof Struct 3 3 Gable or Hip
Roofing Cover 6 6 Cem Fib Shing
Interior Wall 3 3 Plastered
Int Flooring 12 12 Hardwood
Heating Fuel 4 4 Electric
Heating Type 4 4 Forced-Ducted
Air Cond 3 3 Central

Element Code Detail

Stories 2.000
Bedrooms 4.000
Baths 3.000
Rooms / Units 1.000

Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)

Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $571,733.00 $50,000.00 $521,733.00 $5,715.95 $5,904.40 $5,397.59
Urban Service Dist1 $571,733.00 $50,000.00 $521,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $571,733.00 $25,000.00 $546,733.00 $1,715.34 $1,740.25 $1,604.22
By Local Board $571,733.00 $25,000.00 $546,733.00 $1,191.62 $1,229.06 $1,114.46
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $571,733.00 $50,000.00 $521,733.00 $16.16 $15.03 $15.03
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $571,733.00 $50,000.00 $521,733.00 $99.70 $93.55 $93.55
School Board Voted $571,733.00 $25,000.00 $546,733.00 $0.00 $546.73 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $571,733.00 $50,000.00 $521,733.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
   Totals $8,738.77 $9,529.02 $8,224.85
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $704,171.00 $555,081.00 $50,000.00 $505,081.00
Current Year $763,722.00 $571,733.00 $50,000.00 $521,733.00

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)

This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023

2022

2021

2020

2019

2018

2017

2016

2015

2014

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information
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BASKETBALL GOAL, PROVIDED BY HOMEOWNER

MULCH; PINE BARK MINIS WITH PINE STRAW TOP LAYER

EXISTING SIDEWALK

PLANTER, RAISED; HORIZONTAL WOOD, CYPRESS OR
SIMILAR, TO BE FILLED WITH POTTING SOIL

H: 18"

PATIO; TRAVERTINE, 24"x24", OFFSET PATTERN, SAND SET,
EXISTING POOL DECK TO BE REMOVED

POOL REMODEL; 18" DEPTH BENCH TO BE ADDED, PLUMBING,
LIGHTING, SHAPE, AND PLASTER TO BE REMODELED,

MINI-PEBBLE INTERIOR FINISH, (3) LIGHTS
DEPTH: MIN 3', MAX 8'

RAILING; WROUGHT IRON OR SIMILAR
H: 36"

WOOD DECK; IPE OR SIMILAR, FINAL ELEVATIONS
TO MATCH EXISTING

EXISTING STEPS TO BE REMOVED AND REPLACED WITH WOOD
STEPS TO MATCH DECK

EXISTING TREE TO REMAIN

POOL SAFETY FENCE; IN-GROUND BABY BARRIER FENCE OR SIMILAR
H: 48"

DRIVE GATE; SLIDING, MOTORIZED, HEIGHT AND STYLE TO
MATCH PRIVACY FENCE

TURF; ZOYSIA OR SIMILAR

FENCE, PRIVACY; VERTICAL PRESSURE TREATED PINE, BOARD ON BOARD, EXISTING
FENCE ON FITCH ST. TO BE REMOVED AND TIE INTO FENCE AT EAST SIDE OF

PROPERTY
H: 72"

DRIVEWAY; MINI SALT ROCK FINISH CONCRETE, EXISTING
CONCRETE DRIVEWAY TO BE REMOVED

F
IT

C
H

 S
T

GARAGE

MAIN RESIDENCE

PROPERTY LINE

EXISTING WROUGHT IRON FENCE TO BE REMOVED

EXISTING FENCE TO REMAIN

ARTIFICIAL TURF,  BENDA-BOARD EDGING, CRUSH-CRETE BASE

EXISTING BRICK STEPS AND PLANTER TO BE REMOVED

EXISTING CONCRETE PAD

12'

ADDRESS: 1372 Avondale Ave.
CITY/STATE/ZIP: Jacksonville, FL, 32205 SCALE: 3/16" = 1'

COMPANY NAME: Cascade Outdoor Design, LLC

PHONE: 904-226-1183
EMAIL: info@cascadeoutdoordesign.com
WEBSITE: www.cascadeoutdoordesign.com

ADDRESS: 1922 Felch Avenue, Jacksonville, FL 32207

CLIENT NAME: Shimp, Jesse & Meredith

*All dimensions are approximate. Final measurements are
to be provided by the contractor performing installation.

*All plants are subject to availability.

POOL SAFETY FENCE

HARDSCAPE REMOVAL

WROUGHT IRON RAILING

PROPOSED FENCE

EXISTING STRUCTURE, COVER

EXISTING STRUCTURE, FOUNDATION

EXISTING FENCE

PROPOSED HARDSCAPE

EXISTING TREES TO REMAIN

PROPERTY LINE

Final Design1 2/15/2023
Final Design2 1/22/2024
Final Design3 4/12/2024

COMPANY NAME: Cascade Outdoor Design, LLCg

PHONE: 904 226 1183
ADDRESS: 1922 Felch Avenue, Jacksonville, FL 32207

NN

PP
SS

Path: 10
Spread: 6

Total Lights: 16

POOL

PLANTER

REMOVAL

FENCE

DECK, WOOD

PATIO

STEPS, WOOD

SYMBOL LEGEND

PLANT SCHEDULE

LANDSCAPE TOTALS

48"H, POOL SAFETY: 92 l.f.

Area: 623 s.f.

Area: 300 s.f. Step: 44 l.f.Fascia: 11 f.f.

72"H: 140 l.f.

Perimeter: 107 l.f.

Area: 995 s.f.

Fascia: 36 f.f.

Driveway: 845 s.f.

Area: 10 s.f. Step: 12 l.f.

Brick Steps/Planter: 166 s.f.
Deck: 380 s.f. Fence: 150 l.f.

Total Lot: 10,871.22 s.f.

Impervious Area: Existing | Proposed
Buildings: 1,680.14 s.f. | 1,680.14 s.f.
Driveway: 648.45 s.f. | 825.98 s.f.

Allowed: 7,066.29 s.f. / 65%

Lot Coverage:

Hardscape: 2,246.15 s.f. | 1,669.7 s.f.
Pool:  652.65 s.f. | 622.29 s.f.
Total: 5,227.39 s.f. | 4,798.11 s.f.

48.08% | 44.14%

Mulch: 300 s.f.

Turf, Art: 766 s.f.
Sod: 900 s.f.

Turf, Art Border: 125 l.f.
Potting Soil: 2 Cu.Yds

RAILING

DRIVEWAY

DRIVE GATE

H36": 12 l.f.

Area: 1,040 s.f. Border: 201 l.f.

72"H: 12 l.f.

Symbol Qty Common Name Botanical Name Container Spacing

6 Afircan Iris, Yellow Dietes iridioides 3G 2' O.C.

4 East Palatka Holly Ilex X attenuata 'East Palatka' B&B, 3" CAL.

1 Lemon, Meyer Citrus x meyeri 30G --

52 Mondo Grass Ophiopogon japonicus 1G 18" O.C.

10 Podocarpus Podocarpus macrophyllus 15G 3' O.C.
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APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF APPROPRIATENESS 
 

PROPOSED IMPROVEMENTS AT 1372 AVONDALE AVENUE 

SUMMARY DESCRIPTION OF THE PROJECT 

Applicant, Jesse Christopher Shimp, is the owner of property at 1372 Avondale Avenue, 
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 (RE# 079782 0000) (the “Property”) as more particularly described in 
the legal description filed herewith. The Property is located within the Historic Residential 
Character Area of the Riverside/Avondale Overlay and is designated CGC land use and CCG-1 
zoning.  

I. PROPOSED WORK 

Applicant seeks a Certificate of Appropriateness (“COA”) to remodel various landscape and 
hardscape elements of the Property including the fence, wood deck, wrought iron fence, driveway 
and pool interior as depicted on the site plan filed herewith.  

The existing six (6) foot fence along the Property’s Fitch Street frontage will be replaced with a 
six (6) foot high, board-on-board style wood fence. The proposed fence will be located along the 
same footprint as the existing fence between the residence and the driveway. The existing four (4) 
foot fence along the southwestern property line will likewise be replaced with six (6) foot high, 
board-on-board style fence to match that along Fitch Street. As depicted by the purple dashed line 
on the Site Plan, the fence along the southwestern portion of the property will be moved to allow 
for a motorized drive gate. The height and style of the drive gate shall match the proposed privacy 
fence.  

The location and height of both the existing and proposed fence are permitted by Variance No. V-
89-14, providing for an increase in the allowable fence height from four (4) feet to eight (8) feet. 
Variance No. V-89-14 runs with the land and applies to Applicant’s proposed six (6) foot fence. 

Applicant proposes realigning the driveway by moving the curb cut several feet west on Fitch 
Street. The paved driveway within the Property will be redesigned and extended slightly to the 
west of the garage for a basketball hoop. 

The existing pool deck is proposed to be replaced with 24” by 24” travertine tiles, although the 
existing pool deck area will not be expanded or contracted. Applicant seeks to fill in the deepest 
portion of the pool, currently eight (8) feet deep, to a depth of six (6) feet.  

The wood deck lying between the foremost portion of the fence and the pool deck will be replaced 
with an Ipe wood deck but is not proposed to be expanded or contracted. Similarly, the wooden 
steps at the side door of the house leading to the pool deck will be replaced with smaller steps that 
match the proposed wood deck. Wrought iron handrails are proposed to be installed along the steps 
between the wood deck and the pool deck as depicted on the Site Plan. 

The area between the residence and the garage is currently sodded with brick steps and a planter, 
which is proposed to be replaced with artificial turf, benda-board edging and a crush-crete base. 
The existing wrought iron fence between the turf area and the pool deck is also proposed to be 
removed. 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30437 

 
Address: 411 1st Street East, RE# 072691-0005 
 
Location: North side of 1st Street East, between Walnut Street and Ionia Street 
 
Owner:  Terrawise Homes, Inc. 

1334 Walnut Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32206 

 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield  
 
Request: New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction (two-story single-family residence) 
2. Fence installation (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence)  

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings 
dated February 28, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated March 11, 
2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures (RE: 
072719-0000 and 072739-0020).  

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles shall 

be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  
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8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall be 
composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  

9. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
10. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
11. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

Fence Installation (Administrative) 
12. The location of the fencing and gate(s) shall be as substantially shown on the site plan 

dated March 11, 2024. 
13. Fencing installation shall be consistent with the Fencing and Wall Guidelines.  

 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30437 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site is a vacant corner lot that is approximately thirty-eight (38) feet wide 
and seventy (70) feet long. The surrounding residential structures along this block are two-story 
homes with full-width porches. As designed, the proposed home will consist of a hip roof with a 
nested gable and side gable, and a full-width porch. Primary materials of the structure include 
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architectural asphalt shingles for the roof, one-over-one and fixed vinyl windows, fiber cement 
lap siding, concrete block with stucco finish for the foundation wall, wood porch railing and 
spindles, and columns with caps and bases along the front porch.  
 
The applicant also proposes to install a four (4) foot tall metal picket fence in the required front 
yard and secondary front yard, and to install a six (6) foot tall wood privacy fence on the rear and 
right property lines. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff via the 2024 COA Matrix, this work 
can be approved administratively. As such, this report will focus on the new construction. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o). The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   

• Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other two-story 
residential homes provides for compatible reuse of an infill lot in the Springfield Historic 
District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of the proposed 
structure’s full-width porch ensures a compatible relationship with other properties in 
the historic district; the frame vernacular style is consistent with the architectural styles 
of the neighborhood. Therefore, the proposed development is consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The overall height of the proposed structure from the concrete block foundation is 
approximately thirty (30) feet, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent 
structures. Two-story single-family structures are the dominant development typology 
along this block. The scale and massing of the proposed structure are reasonably 
consistent with other surrounding two-story residences. The front and side setbacks as 
shown on the site plan dated March 11, 2024, are consistent with other nearby structures 
and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. For these reasons, the development 
is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

• The proposed elevations show one-over-one and fixed light patterned windows with a 
header height window design characteristic found in the Springfield Historic District. The 
majority of the windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional size. The front door 
has a quarter-light and two vertical panels, which can be found on other structures within 
the District. Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships 
between the windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures 
in the neighborhood.  

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof form with a nested and 
side gable is compatible with the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are 
found surrounding the property as well.   

• The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
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proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of surrounding 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District. Such details include: 

o The fiber-cement lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o CMU block foundation with stucco finish;  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure; and  
o Fiber-cement shake shingles in the nested gable end. 

• The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references “New 
Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards 
for Rehabilitation. Standard Two refers to the relationship of new construction to adjacent 
buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The relationship of the 
proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard Nine emphasizes 
that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and is differentiated from the old 
while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order to preserve 
the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. No historic fabric will 
be impacted since the new construction is infill of a vacant residential lot. Also, the proposed 
new construction is compatible with the surrounding contributing structures. The proposed 
residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and materials used, and is 
generally compatible with the massing and architectural features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6-8 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 
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New Construction  
• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 

property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ELEVATION PLANS DATED FEBRUARY 28, 2024  
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FLOOR PLANS DATED FEBRUARY 28, 2024  
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SITE PLAN DATED MARCH 11, 2024  
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From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM
Subject: RE: COA-24-30437 - 411 East 1st Street
Date: Thursday, May 16, 2024 3:24:49 PM

From: Daniel Ashworth <daniel.ashworth@sparcouncil.org> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 15, 2024 3:42 PM
To: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>
Cc: michael.haskins@sparcouncil.org
Subject: COA-24-30437 - 411 East 1st Street
 
EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any
links or open any attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.
 

Hello Arimus,
 
The SPAR Design Committee has reviewed the application and has the following comment:
 
The applicant shows a 4' tall wood fence for the back yard along the Walnut Street frontage,
but the fence sample photo shows a 6' tall fence. The applicant should confirm the wood fence
proposed along Walnut Street will indeed be 4' tall per historic fencing guidelines.
 
Thanks,
 
Daniel
 
Daniel A. Ashworth, Jr., Board Member
Springfield Preservation and Revitalization Council (SPAR)
1321 North Main Street
Jacksonville, FL 32206
Office: (904) 353-7727
Cell: (901) 412-9570
daniel.ashworth@sparcouncil.org
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1

Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM

From: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>
Sent: Wednesday, May 15, 2024 4:07 PM
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM
Cc: Wells, Arimus - PDCM
Subject: Re: COA-24-30437 411 1st St E

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  

 

Yes, will be 4' where indicated on the site plan, I just didn't have a photo for example. It's the same dog ear style 
as the 6', just shorter.  
 
Best Regards, 
Jac Shacter 

From: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Sent: Wednesday, May 15, 2024 4:02:46 PM 
To: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com> 
Cc: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net> 
Subject: RE: COA-24-30437 411 1st St E  
  
Hello Jac, 
  
SPAR provided some comments on this application and we wanted to share them with you. Please see the attached 
email thread. I also pasted their comment below: 
  
The SPAR Design Committee has reviewed the application and has the following comment: 
  
“The applicant shows a 4' tall wood fence for the back yard along the Walnut Street frontage, but the fence sample 
photo shows a 6' tall fence. The applicant should confirm the wood fence proposed along Walnut Street will indeed be 4' 
tall per historic fencing guidelines.” 
  
Thank you, 
  
Brittany Figueroa, MSP, MPA 
City Planner II 
Historic Preservation Section 
Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street, 3rd Floor 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 
(904) 255-7822 
  

From: Jac Shacter <jshacter@terrawisehomes.com>  
Sent: Wednesday, May 15, 2024 3:39 PM 
To: Figueroa, Brittany - PDCM <BFigueroa@coj.net> 
Subject: Re: COA-24-30437 411 1st St E 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30515 

 
Address: 317 9th Street West, RE# 072068-0000 
 
Location: South side of 9th Street West, between Perry Street and Pearl Street North 
 
Owner:  Adam Eiseman 
  JWB Real Estate Capital, LLC  

7563 Philips Highway, Suite 109 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Applicant:  Mitchell Askelson 
  JWB Real Estate Companies, LLC 

7563 Philips Highway, Suite 109 
Jacksonville, Florida 32256 

 
Year Built: N/A  

 
Designation: Springfield  
 
Request: New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence) 
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. New construction (two-story single-family residence) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
New Construction (Two-Story Single-Family Residence)  

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings 
dated March 11, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated April 1, 
2024. 

3. Prior to permitting, the applicant shall demonstrate that the front setback will be within 
25 percent of the average required front yard of adjacent contributing structures (RE: 
072072-0000 and 072073-0000). 

4. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
5. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
6. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
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7. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite, and the spindles shall 
be set in between an upper and lower railing with no exposed ends.  

8. The front entry walkway shall be limited to the width of the front porch steps and shall be 
composed of brick-like pavers, poured concrete, or hexagonal brick pavers.  

9. The existing hexagonal paver sidewalk shall not be altered in any way.  
10. If the hexagonal paver sidewalk is damaged during the construction process, new 

hexagonal pavers shall be used in the same design to replace the portions damaged.  
11. A right-of-way permit may be required through Development Services, the approval of 

this COA does not grant approval in the right-of-way with review by the Development 
Services Division.  

12. The front door shall have clear glass without any decorative etching or frosted glass.  
13. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
14. Fencing shall be addressed in a separate COA application and is not included in the scope 

of this COA.  
15. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30515 seeks to construct a two-story single-family home within the Springfield Historic 
District. The subject site is currently a vacant interior lot that is approximately thirty-five (35) feet 
wide and ninety-five (95) feet long. The surrounding residential structures along this block are 
one-story and two-story homes. As designed, the proposed home will consist of a hip roof with 
a full-width porch. Primary materials of the structure include fiberglass shingles for the roof, 
three-over-one windows on the front elevation, one-over-one and fixed windows, Hardie plank 
lap siding, wood railing with two-by-two spindles, concrete block foundation with stucco finish, 
and tapered columns with caps and brick bases along the front porch.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o). The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   

• Development of a two-story single-family home on a vacant lot amidst other one-story 
and two-story residential homes provides for compatible reuse of an infill lot in the 
Springfield Historic District and contributes to the residential streetscape. The design of 
the proposed structure’s front porch ensures a compatible relationship with other 
properties in the historic district; the frame vernacular style is consistent with the 
architectural styles of the neighborhood. Therefore, the proposed development is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2). 

• The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

• The overall height of the proposed structure from the finished floor is approximately 
twenty-five (25) feet, which is compatible with the heights of the adjacent structures. 
Contributing structures of one-story and two-story single-family homes are the dominant 
development typology along this block. The scale and massing of the proposed structure 
are reasonably consistent with other surrounding two-story residences. The front and 
side setbacks as shown on the site plan dated April 1, 2024, are consistent with other 
nearby structures and have been conditioned to ensure compatibility. For these reasons, 
the development is consistent with Sections 307.106(m)(1, 3, and 6). 

• The proposed elevations show three-over-one, one-over-one, and fixed light patterned 
windows with a header height window design characteristic in the Springfield Historic 
District. The majority of the windows are vertically oriented and of a traditional size. A 
transom light is above the front door, and the quarter-light door has 3-grid glass panes 
and two vertical panels, which can be found on other structures within the District. 
Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2), the proportions and relationships between the 
windows and doors are compatible with the architectural style of structures in the 
neighborhood.  

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(4), the design of the hip roof form is compatible with 
the roof forms within the District, and similar roof forms are found surrounding the 
property as well.   
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• The proposed design of the new structure maintains the alignment of windows and sills, 
uniformed openings, and horizontal rhythms along the streetscape. As such, the 
proposed structure is compatible with the directional expression of surrounding 
structures and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(7).   

• Consistent with Section 307.106(m)(8), the proposed design of the structure contains 
many architectural details that are in keeping with historic elements found throughout 
the Springfield Historic District. Such details include: 

o The Hardie plank lap siding, a contemporary material used to replicate the finish 
and dimension of wood lap siding, which is common in Springfield;  

o CMU block foundation with stucco finish;  
o Vertically-oriented windows spaced evenly throughout the structure; and  
o Tapered porch columns with caps and brick bases. 

• The Historic District Design Guidelines for the Springfield Historic District references “New 
Construction” and lists Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards 
for Rehabilitation. Standard Two refers to the relationship of new construction to adjacent 
buildings, landscape and streetscape features, and open spaces. The relationship of the 
proposed building to the surrounding context is described above. Standard Nine emphasizes 
that new construction shall not destroy historic materials and is differentiated from the old 
while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and architectural features in order to preserve 
the historical integrity of the property and its immediate surroundings. No historic fabric will 
be impacted since the new construction is infill of a vacant residential lot. Also, the proposed 
new construction is compatible with the surrounding residential structures. The proposed 
residence is differentiated from historic structures by the finish and materials used, and is 
generally compatible with the massing and architectural features of adjacent properties. 

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

• Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1, 2, and 4 
• Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on New Construction: 1-4, and 6-8 
• Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “New Construction” 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

• 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

• 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

• 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 
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New Construction  
• 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(3) - Relationship of building masses, setbacks and spaces. The relationship 
of a structure within an historic district to the open space between it and adjoining 
structures shall be compatible. 

• 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in an 
historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(6) - Scale. The scale of the structure after alteration, construction, or partial 
demolition shall be compatible with its architectural style and character and with 
surrounding structures in an historic district. 

• 307.106(m)(7) - Directional expression. Facades in historic districts shall blend with 
other structures with regard to directional expression. Structures in an historic district 
shall be compatible with the dominant horizontal or vertical expression of surrounding 
structures. The directional expression of a landmark after alteration, construction, or 
partial demolition shall be compatible with its original architectural style and character. 

• 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “New Construction” 
• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2): The historic character of a 

property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration 
of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 
 

• Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9): New additions, exterior 
alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic materials that 
characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the old and shall be 
compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to protect the historic 
integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF SUBJECT PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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ELEVATION PLANS DATED MARCH 11, 2024  
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FLOOR PLANS DATED MARCH 11, 2024  
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SITE PLAN DATED APRIL 1, 2024  
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SHEET NUMBER SHEET NAME

CODE INFORMATION
BUILDING CODE:

CONSTRUCTION TYPE:
OCCUPANCY CLASS:

DRAWING INDEX

NOTE:
A FOUNDATION SURVEY SHALL BE PERFORMED AND A COPY
OF THE SURVEY SHALL BE ON THE SITE FOR THE BUILDING
INSPECTORS USE PRIOR TO FRAMING INSPECTION.

A0.1
A1.1
A1.2
A1.3
A2.1
A3.1

SITE PLAN
FLOOR PLANS
FOUNDATION AND ROOF PLANS
ELECTRIC PLANS
ELEVATIONS
DETAIL SHEET

2023 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE RESIDENTIAL 8TH ADDITION
2023 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE PLUMBING
2023 FLORIDA BUILDING CODE MECHANICAL
2020 NEC

5B
R-3
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FOUNDATION LAYOUT
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

SEE STRUCTURAL PLANS FOR NOTES AND DETAILS.
CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS.

RAILING

CONCRETE STEPS TO GRADE WITH
CHEEK WALL EACH SIDE; 4 OR MORE
RISERS WILL REQUIRE A HANDRAIL

6'-1"

36" REF

WH

W

D

23'

OPT DW

RAILING

18"X18" STUCCO BASE WITH CAP AND
TAPERED COLUMN WRAP ABOVE (TYP.)

24'-2"
1'-6" 1'-6" 6' 1'-6" 6'-1" 1'-6"

1'-
6"

7'-
1"

22
'-5

"
10

'-4
 1/

2"
2'-

3 1
/2"

8'

9'-10"2'-6"

1'-8" 2'-8"42
'

HB

HB

1'-
6"

1'-
6"

4"

4"

18'-8"
34

'
7'-

1"
1'-

6"

23'

8'-
7"

4'X4' A/C PAD

2'

ROOF PLAN
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

12
3

HIP HIP12
6

HIP HIP12
6

12
6

12
6 RID

GE 1'-6" MIN.
OVERHANG (TYP.)

1'-6" MIN.
OVERHANG (TYP.)

8' O
FF

-RI
DG

E V
EN

T 

12
3

HIP HIP

12
3

IF 
SO

FF
IT 

EX
TE

ND
S L

ES
S T

HA
N 3

' O
F P

RO
PE

RT
Y L

INE
, F

IRE
 BL

OC
K T

HIS
 AR

EA
 (S

EE
 DE

TA
IL 

SH
EE

T)

IF 
SO

FF
IT 

EX
TE

ND
S L

ES
S T

HA
N 3

' O
F P

RO
PE

RT
Y L

INE
, F

IRE
 BL

OC
K T

HIS
 AR

EA
 (S

EE
 DE

TA
IL 

SH
EE

T)

ALL VENTED SOFFITS TO BE AT
NON FIRE BLOCKED AREAS ONLY

IF SIDES ARE FIRE BLOCKED

1ST FLOOR ROOF
LINE (TYP.)

VENT CALCULATIONS
SOFFIT VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 966 SQ. FT.

966 / 300 = 3.22 SQ. FT.

3.22 SQ. FT. X 144 = 464 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA

464 X 50% = 232 SQ. IN. NET FREE

SOFFIT REQUIREMENT = 6.55  SQ. IN. NET FREE PER LF

232 / 6.55 = 35 LF VENTED SOFFIT REQUIRED

OFF-RIDGE VENTS

VENTILATED ATTIC AREA: 966 SQ. FT.

966 / 300 = 3.22 SQ. FT.

3.22 SQ. FT. X 144 = 464 SQ. IN. TOTAL NET FREE VENT AREA

464 X 50% = 232 SQ. IN. NET FREE

(1) 8' OFF-RIDGE VENT REQUIRED (288 SQ. IN. EACH)
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LIGHT FIXTURE / EXHAUST FAN

GFCI

WALL MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE

(2) 110V OUTLETS

SINGLE POLE SWITCH

(2) 110V WATERPROOF GFCI OUTLETS (INTERIOR)

(1) 220V DISCONNECT

LEGEND

THREE WAY SWITCH3

PRE-WIRE AND BRACE FOR CEILING FAN

WP/GFCI (2) 110V WATERPROOF GFCI OUTLETS (EXTERIOR)

SMOKE/CARBON MONOXIDE DETECTOR

OPTIONAL FLOOD LIGHT

PENDANT LIGHTING

1'X4' FLOURESCENT LIGHT

CEILING MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE

RECESSED LIGHT FIXTURE

NOTES:
1. ELECTRICAL LAYOUT MUST MEET STATE AND LOCAL

CODES. ELECTRICIAN TO VERIFY.
2. ALL FIXTURES TO BE CFL OR LED.
3. ALL OUTLETS THAT ARE NOT GFI TO BE AFCI PROTECTED.

CABLE OUTLET

PHONE OUTLET

1ST LEVEL ELECTRIC PLAN
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

2ND LEVEL ELECTRIC PLAN
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WP/GFCI

WP/GFCI

36" REF

WH

GFCI W

D

OPTIONAL RECESSED
LIGHTING

GFCI

GFCI

GFCI

GFCI

OPTIONAL FLOOD
LIGHT

3

3

HB

HB

OPT DW

GFCI

GFCI BELOW

GFCI

ABOVE MANTEL
IF FIREPLACE INSTALLED OPTIONAL RECESSED

LIGHTING

AHU

OPTIONAL

GF
CI

OPTIONAL

3 PULL CHAIN
IN ATTIC

3

GFCI
ABOVE

GFCI

GFCI

3 3

4'X4' A/C PAD

WP/GFCI

C
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FRONT ELEVATION
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

CONCRETE STEPS
AS NEEDED

CHEEK WALL AT EACH SIDE OF STEPS
WITH CONCRETE CAP; 4 OR MORE
RISERS WILL REQUIRE A HANDRAIL

WOOD RAILING WITH
2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

HARDIEBOARD LAP
SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE
OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND
TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,
AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

18"X18" BRICK BASE WITH
CAP AND TAPERED COLUMN
WRAP ABOVE (TYP.)

CONCRETE BLOCK
WITH STUCCO FINISH

12
6

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

12
6

24'-9 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

RIGHT SIDE ELEVATION
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE
STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

WOOD RAILING WITH
2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE
OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

CONCRETE BLOCK
WITH STUCCO FINISH

CHEEK WALL AT EACH SIDE OF STEPS
WITH CONCRETE CAP; 4 OR MORE
RISERS WILL REQUIRE A HANDRAIL

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

24'-9 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

HARDIEBOARD LAP
SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE
OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND
TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,
AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

12
6

12
6

REAR ELEVATION
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

CONCRETE BLOCK WITH
STUCCO FINISH

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE
STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

HARDIEBOARD LAP
SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE
OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND
TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,
AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)
18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

24'-9 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

ROOF OVER HANG

12
6

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES (TYP.)

12
6

LEFT SIDE ELEVATION
SCALE: 1/4" = 1'-0"

WOOD BACK DECK; PROVIDE
STEPS TO GRADE AS NEEDED

WOOD RAILING WITH
2"X2" SPINDLES (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE
OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

CONCRETE BLOCK
WITH STUCCO FINISH

8' OFF-RIDGE VENT

12
6

12
6

0'-0" FINISHED FLOOR

9'-1 1/8" BEARING HEIGHT

10'-5 1/8" 2ND FLOOR

18'-6 1/4" BEARING HEIGHT

HARDIEBOARD LAP
SIDING (TYP.)

2"X6"LEDGER AT BASE
OF WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM AROUND
TOP AND SIDES OF DOORS,

AND WINDOWS (TYP.)

1"X4" HARDIE TRIM (TYP.)

18"X18" BRICK BASE WITH
CAP AND TAPERED COLUMN
WRAP ABOVE (TYP.)

24'-9 5/16" TOP OF ROOF

CONTRACTOR MUST VERIFY ALL DIMENSIONS. NOTES:
1. ALL CEMENTIOUS SIDING TO HAVE A SMOOTH VERSUS WOOD GRAIN FINISH.
2. ALL WINDOWS SHALL BE RECESSED WITHIN THE WALL PLANE AND TRIMMED IN A TRADITIONAL MANNER.
3. ALL WINDOW GROUPINGS SHALL BE DIVIDED BY A TRADITIONAL 4" MULLION.
4. WOOD RAILING TO HAVE NO EXPOSED SPINDLES.
5. CHEEK WALL WIDTHS TO MATCH THE WIDTH AT THE BASE OF COLUMNS.

COLUMN DETAIL
SCALE: 1/2" = 1'-0"

8"

1'-6"

5'-
6"

4"
2"

1"

2"

10"

5 1
/2" 1"X6" TRIM

1'-2"1" 1"

BRICK FINISH
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R13 INSULATION

NOTE: THIS WALL SECTION IS FOR
AESTHETIC PURPOSES ONLY.
VERIFY ALL CONDITIONS SHOWN
WITH BUILDER.  SEE STRUCTURAL
PLANS FOR CONNECTIONS AND
TIE DOWN INFORMATION.

BEARING HEIGHT

PRE-ENGINEERED TRUSS ROOF SYSTEM

FIBERGLASS SHINGLES ON
30# FELT OVER 7/16" O.S.B.
WITH 1/2" CLIPS

FASCIA STYLE PER
BUILDER
 VINYL SOFFIT OR
EQUAL (TYP.)

R-38
INSULATION

TYPE "X" 5/8" GYPSUM
BOARD

1'-4" UNLESS
OTHERWISE NOTED

16" FLOOR TRUSS

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH
MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE

R13 INSULATION

2ND FLOOR

2"X4" FRAMING (TYP.)

2"X4" FRAMING (TYP.)

12
RP

SEE
ELEV.

TYPE "C" FLASHING (WHERE
EXTERIOR BUILDING PANELS
JOIN HORIZONTALLY)
TYPE "B" FLASHING
(WHERE CHIMNEYS AND
WALLS MEET ROOF)

DOUBLE 2X TOP PLATE WITH
APPROVED HURRICANE

ANCHOR AT ENDS OF EACH
TRUSS

*IF WITHIN 3' OF PROPERTY LINE, FIRE
BLOCK AND FIRE CAULK BETWEEN

TRUSSES TO BOTTOM OF ROOF DECK

FIRE CAULKED*

2X BLOCKING*

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH
MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE (TYP.)

FBC R302.6: DWELLING-GARAGE SEPARATION
PROVIDE MINIMUM 1/2" GYP. BOARD FROM THE
RESIDENCE AND ATTICS, STRUCTURE(S)
SUPPORTING FLOOR/CEILING ASSEMBLIES
USED FOR SEPARATION REQUIRED BY THIS
SECTION AND GARAGES LOCATED LESS THAN
3' FROM A DWELLING UNIT ON THE SAME LOT.
PROVIDE MINIMUM 5/8" GYP. BOARD FROM
HABITABLE ROOMS ABOVE THE GARAGE.

R-30
INSULATION

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC
R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

TYPE X GYP. BOARD PER FBC
R302.6 WHERE REQUIRED

TYPICAL WALL SECTION
SCALE : 1" = 1'-0"

4"

DOUBLE OR TRIPLE
2X10 FORM BOARDS

2X4 FORM STAKES

FINISHED FLOOR

COMPACTED FILL

TYPE "A" FLASHING

BEARING HEIGHT

SEE ELEVATIONS FOR
EXTERIOR FINISH MATERIAL

SHEATHING WITH WEATHER
RESISTANT BARRIER; SEE
STRUCTURAL

PROVIDE WALL FINISH
TERMINATION FLASHING AS
REQUIRED

SECTION A-A
THROUGH WINDOW JAMB

FLASHING

SEALANT BEAD
BEHIND MOUNTING

FLANGE.

JAMB FLASHING4

1
STEPS

2

3

4

WEATHER RESITIVE BARRIER (WRB) APPLIED PRIOR TO THE WINDOW INSTALLATION.
FLASHING APPLIED OVER THE FACE OF THE MOUNTING FLANGE.

SECURE WRB
AT HEAD

HEAD FLASHING

A

6
1

8 1 2"

A

JAMB FLASHING5

6
5

6

APPLY CONT. SELF ADHESIVE FLASHING THAT
EXTENDS AT LEAST 4" BEYOND ROUGH OPENING.

3

CUT
LINE9"

SHIM AND ADJUST WINDOW TO ACHIEVE SQUARE,
PLUMB, AND LEVEL CONDITION.  USE CORROSION
RESISTANT FASTENERS.  FASTEN WINDOWS PER

WINDOW MANUFACTURER SPECIFICATIONS.

SILL FLASHING

9"

1
6

9"135°

1

SEALANT

WINDOW INSTALLATION
SCALE: N.T.S.

IN WATER SHEDDING FASHION, STARTING AT THE
BASE OF THE WALL & WORKING TOWARDS THE TOP,
INSTALL THE WRB TO THE FACE OF THE SHEATHING.
CUT AT INVERTED "Y".
INSTALL 6" WIDE SELF ADHESIVE SILL FLASHING THAT
EXTENDS 4" BEYOND OPENING.
APPLY BEAD OF SEALANT AT BACK OF WINDOW
FLANGE & SET WINDOW USING PAN HEAD SCREWS
TO FACILITATE INSPECTION.
APPLY A 4" SELF ADHESIVE JAMB FLASHING OVERLAPPING THE
WINDOW FLANGE EXTENDED 4" PAST THE ROUGH OPENING.

REMOVE PREVIOUSLY APPLIED TAPE,
ALLOWING WRB TO LAY FLAT OVER HEAD
FLASHING. APPLY NEW SHEATHING TAPE
OVER DIAGONAL CUT - SEE DIAGRAM.

FLASHING AT HEAD EXTENDS
1" BEYOND JAMB FLASHING.

EXTEND JAMB FLASHING TO
OVERLAP SILL FLASHING.  EXTEND

JAMB FLASHING 8-1/2"  ABOVE
ROUGH OPENING AT HEAD. TUCK

TOP OF JAMB FLASHING UNDER
THE FLAP OF WRB AT THE HEAD.

SEE DIAGRAM.

INTERIOR VIEW
TOP LEFT CORNER OF WINDOW

EMBED BOTTOM OF THE HEAD FLASHING
AGAINST THE PREVIOUSLY APPLIED
SEALANT (FLASHING GOES OVER SEALANT).
EXTEND HEAD FLASHING BEYOND EACH
JAMB FLASHING. FASTEN IN PLACE.

AT A 45 DEGREE ANGLE,
CAREFULLY CUT THE BARRIER ON
A DIAGONAL.  GENTLY RAISE THE
TOP EDGE OF THE BARRIER UP AND
TAPE THE TOP CORNERS  AND
CENTER TO THE EXTERIOR WRB
SURFACE ABOVE.

APPLY A 4" SELF ADHESIVE HEAD FLASHING OVERLAPPING THE
WINDOW FLANGE EXTENDED 4" PAST THE ROUGH OPENING.

WEATHER RESISTANT BARRIER (WRB)

5

FLASHING  DETAILS AND SHINGLE INFORMATION
SCALE : 3" = 1'-0"

SHINGLES:
UL CLASS A FIRE RATING: ASTM D 3018, TYPE I

VALLEY FLASHING:
26 GA. GALVANIZED, 18" WIDE
FASTENING:
(4) 11 OR 12 GAUGE NAILS 1-1/4" LONG WITH 3/8" Ø HEAD

UL WIND RESISTANCE:
UASTM D 3161, TYPE I (MODIFIED TO 110 MPH)

2-1
/2"

2-3/4"

26 GAUGE GALVANIZED
2-1/2" METAL DRIP EDGEA

5"

5"

26 GAUGE GALVANIZED
5"X5" ANGLE FLASHINGB 32 GAUGE GALVANIZED

"Z" FLASHINGC

1/2
"

2-1
/8"

3/8" OR 5/8"

PIPE BOOT
GALVANIZED METAL FLANGE

PLUMBING STACK FLASHING DETAIL
NOT TO SCALE

OFF RIDGE VENT DETAIL
NOT TO SCALE

FIBERGLASS SHINGLE ROOFING OVER
UNDERLAYMENT

INSTALL SHINGLES OVER ORV VENT
FLANGE AT HEAD

GALVANIZED METAL ORV WITH BAFFLE SET IN
PLASTIC ROOF CEMENT OR SEALANT

SCREEN

INSTALL ORV FLANGE OVER
SHINGLES AT BASE

7/16" OSB OVER
PRE-ENGINEERED WOOD

TRUSSES

VALLEY SHINGLE INSTALLATION:
INSTALL SHINGLES USING WEAVE METHOD

1. EXTEND (1) FULL END SHINGLE MINIMUM 12" PAST CENTER
LINE OF VALLEY. SEE MANUFACTURERS WRITTEN
INSTRUCTIONS FOR ADDITIONAL INSTALL INFORMATION.
2. DO NOT NAIL MINIMUM 6" FROM VALLEY CENTER LINE.

OVER PRE-ENGINEERED
WOOD TRUSSES

VALLEY FLASHING DETAIL
NOT TO SCALE

24" WIDE METAL VALLEY
FLASHING OVER 30# FELT
OVER 7/16" OSB

DOOR FLASHING INSTALLATION AND DETAIL
SCALE: N.T.S.

APPROVED WEATHER BARRIER OVER USB

CUT WEATHER BARRIER IN AND
AROUND JAMBS

SET THRESHOLD IN BED OF
SEALANT

INSTALL 4" WIDE SELF-ADHERING
MEMBRANE FLASHING OVERLAPPING DOOR
FRAME BY 1/4" AND 1" BEYOND DOOR JAMB

INSTALL 4" WIDE SELF-ADHERING
MEMBRANE FLASHING OVERLAPPING

DOOR FRAME BY 1/4"

R703.4 FLASHING:
APPROVED CORROSION-RESISTANT FLASHING SHALL BE APPLIED
SHINGLE-FASHION IN SUCH A MANOR TO PREVENT ENTRY OF WATER INTO THE
WALL CAVITY OR PENETRATION OF WATER TO THE BUILDING STRUCTURAL
FRAMING COMPONENTS. THE FLASHING SHALL EXTEND TO THE SURFACE OF THE
EXTERIOR WALL FINISH. APPROVED ANTI-CORROSION RESISTANT FLASHING SHALL
BE INSTALLED AT ALL OF THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS:
1. AT THE INTERSECTION OF CHIMNEYS OR OTHER MASONRY CONSTRUCTION WITH
FRAME OR STUCCO WALLS, WITH PROJECTING LIPS ON BOTH SIDES UNDER STUCCO
COPINGS.
2. UNDER AND AT THE ENDS OF MASONRY, WOOD OR METAL COPINGS AND SILLS.
3. CONTINUOUSLY ABOVE ALL PROJECTING WOOD TRIM.
4. WHERE EXTERIOR PORCHES, DECKS OR STAIRS ATTACH TO A WALL OR FLOOR
ASSEMBLY OR WOOD FRAMED CONSTRUCTION.
5. AT ALL WALL AND ROOD INTERSECTIONS.
6. AT BUILT IN GUTTERS.

GUARDRAIL NOTE:
DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING
CODES R312.1 FOR GUARDRAIL REQUIREMENTS AND OPENINGS.
*HEIGHT SHALL BE 36" MIN. WHEN PORCH, BALCONY OR RAISED FLOOR EXCEEDS 30" ABOVE FLOOR OR
GRADE AND SHALL BE 34" ON OPEN SIDES OF STAIRS THAT EXCEED 30" OR MORE ABOVE FLOOR OR
GRADE.
*OPENINGS SHALL HAVE INTERMEDIATE RAILS OR CLOSURES WHICH DO NOT ALLOW PASSAGE OF
SPHERE 4" OR GREATER IN DIAMETER. REQUIRED GUARD RAILS ON THE SIDES OF STAIR TREADS SHALL
NOT ALLOW SPHERE GREATER THAN 4-3/8" IN DIAMETER TO PASS THROUGH.

GENERAL NOTES:
1. PARKING BUMPER (IF REQUIRED) MUST BE INSTALLED BEFORE C.O.
2. 5/8" TYPE "X' GYP. BOARD REQUIRED ON CEILING OF GARAGE WHERE HABITAL SPACE IS
ABOVE PER FBC R302.6.
3. HVAC PENETRATING RATED ASSEMBLIES TO COMPLY WITH FBC R302.5.
4. UNDER STAIR PROTECTION TO COMPLY WITH FBC R302.7 (IF ACCESSIBLE).

HANDRAIL NOTE:
DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING
CODES R311.7.8 FOR HANDRAIL HEIGHT CONTINUITY AND SIZE.
*HEIGHT: MUST BE BETWEEN 34-38" MEASURED VERTICALLY FROM SLOPED PLANE.
*CONTINUITY: HANDRAIL MUST BE CONTINUOUS THROUGH FULL LENGTH OF FLIGHT FROM POINT
DIRECTLY ABOVE HIGHEST RISER TO POINT DIRECTLY ABOVE LOWEST RISER. HANDRAIL ENDS SHOULD
TERMINATE IN NEWEL POSTS OR SAFETY TERMINAL OR RETURN TO WALL. HANDRAILS SHALL BE
ALLOWED TO BE INTERRUPTED BY NEWEL POSTS.
*SIZE: SHALL HAVE OUTSIDE DIAMETER BETWEEN 1-1/4"-2" IF CIRCULAR. SHALL HAVE BETWEEN 4-6"
PERIMETER IF NOT CIRCULAR.

STAIR NOTE:
DEPENDING ON FIELD CONDITIONS, DIMENSIONS MAY VARY BUT MUST COMPLY WITH FLORIDA BUILDING
CODES R311.7.5 FOR TREAD DEPTH, RISER HEIGHTS AND STAIR WIDTHS.
*RISERS: 7-3/4" MAXIMUM WITH NO MORE THAN 3/8" DIFFERENCE BETWEEN HIGHEST AND LOWEST RISER.
TREADS: 10" MINIMUM DEPTH WITH NO MORE THAN 3/8" DIFFERENCE BETWEEN LONGEST AND SHORTEST
TREAD. THE SUM OF 2 TREADS AND 1 RISER TO BE NOT LESS THAN 24" AND NOT MORE THAN 25".
*WIDTH: 36" MINIMUM CLEAR WIDTH ABOVE HANDRAIL AND 31-1/2" BELOW HANDRAIL.

GUARDRAIL DETAIL
SCALE : 1 1/2" = 1'-0"

3'

TO
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OF
 2"

 SP
HE

RE

TO REJECT PASSAGE
OF 4" SPHERE

TOP OF FINISH FLOOR

8" CMU; SEE STRUCTURAL

CONCRETE FOOTING; SEE
STRUCTURAL

DRYWALL OR OTHER FINISH
MATERIAL IF APPLICABLE

SEE ELEVATIONS FOR
EXTERIOR FINISH MATERIAL

NOTE: THIS WALL SECTION IS FOR
AESTHETIC PURPOSES ONLY. VERIFY
ALL CONDITIONS SHOWN WITH
BUILDER.  SEE STRUCTURAL PLANS
FOR CONNECTIONS AND TIE DOWN
INFORMATION.

TYPICAL WALL SECTION
(STEM WALL OPTION)

SCALE : 1" = 1'-0"

4 1/4"

STONE APPLICATION DETAIL
SCALE: N.T.S.

EXTERIOR WALLS SHALL HAVE THE EXT.
SHEATHING RAISED OFF OF THE
CONCRETE FOUNDATION AND ALIGNED
WITH THE FACE OF THE FOUNDATION

STONE OVER LATH & BARRIER

TERMINATE STONE AT BASE OF WOOD
STRUCTURE PER ASTM C-929  A2.2.2
DRIP SCREED PER ASTM 1063-03CONCRETE

SLAB

P.T. 2x4 SILL
PLATE W/ SEAL

BRICK @ FOUNDATION DETAIL
SCALE: N.T.S.

1" AIRSPACE

RUBBER FLASHING MEMBRANE

WEEPHOLE @ 32" O.C.

GROUT SOLID

10" MIN.

7-3
/4"

 M
AX

.

STAIR DETAIL
SCALE : 1 1/2" = 1'-0"
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Materials List: 

Siding – Hardie planks, smooth finish; not wood-grain look 

Railings – wood 

Roof – architectural shingle 

Front Walk – concrete 

Porch – Wood with Beaded Porch Panel in the overhang 

Rear Deck – Wood 

Front Door – Craftsman 2-panel 

Rear Door – Craftsman Half Lite 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30669 

 
Address: 1954 Greenwood Avenue, RE# 092721-0000 
 
Location: West side of Richmond Street, between Morningside Street and Greenwood 

Avenue 
 
Owner:  Hendrick Schnitzer 
  Avondale Investors LLC    

1954 Greenwood Avenue 
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 

 
Applicant:  Daniel Greer 
  JBL Corporation, Inc.   

1949 Jersey Street 
Jacksonville, Florida 32210 

   
Year Built: c. 1934 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Contributing 
 
Request: Alterations  
  
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Installation of a brick terrace along the front and side elevations 
2. Demolition and replacement of the attached garage along the rear elevation 
3. Door and window alterations 
4. Wholesale replacement of 37 non-original windows (Administrative) 
5. Remove and replace concrete driveway (Administrative) 
6. Miscellaneous Repairs (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  
Installation of a brick terrace along the front and side elevations 

1. Design, height, and location shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings 
and site plan dated April 26, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic 
Preservation Section.  

2. The terrace shall consist of brick pavers that have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” 
x 10” with a modular relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be red or brown. 
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Demolition and replacement of the attached garage along the rear elevation 

3. The demolition shall be limited to the area highlighted on the site plan dated April 26, 
2024. 

4. The garage doors shall designed be designed in accordance with the latest version of the 
Door Design Guidelines.  

 
Door and window alterations 

5. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 
drawings and site plan dated April 26, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic 
Preservation Section.  

 
Wholesale replacement of 37 non-original windows (Administrative) 

6. Any exterior trim work, including traditional sill, sideboards, and header with crown 
molding, shall be retained or replicated in wood or cementitious materials, but not vinyl. 

7. All new windows shall replicate the historic window light pattern as notated in the 
Window Survey Form.  

8. All new windows shall fit be vertically oriented and be recessed within the opening (not 
flush with the wall or have permanent nailing fins). 

9. Any sash-style window groupings shall have traditional 4-6 inch flat mullions between 
window units. 

10. All new windows shall be wood, wood clad, wood blend, vinyl or cellular PVC.   
11. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
12. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA Final Order. 

 
Remove and replace concrete driveway (Administrative) 

13. The driveway shall be substantially consistent with the site plan dated April 26, 2024 
14. The new driveway shall be in the same dimensions of the existing driveway.  
15. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  

 
Miscellaneous Repairs (Administrative) 

16. All other improvements not previously addressed under these conditions shall be 
designed and developed in accordance with the site plan and elevation drawings dated 
April 26, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section. 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30669 seeks to make several alterations to a two-story contributing structure within the 
Riverside Avondale Historic District. The scope of work includes the installation of a 16-inch brick 
terrace along the front and side elevations, the demolition and reconstruction of the attached 
garage in the same footprint and location, the conversion of several windows into doors along 
the front and rear elevations, window infill along the rear elevation, and door replacements along 
the front and rear elevations. Originally constructed in 1934, the primary structure has been 
heavily altered over the years. Several lots along this portion of the block contain structures with 
terraces along the front elevations.   
 
The application also includes the wholesale replacement of 37 non-original vinyl windows, the 
removal and replacement of the existing concrete driveway, and miscellaneous woodwork 
repairs. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff through the 2024 Matrix, these items can be 
approved of administratively, subject to the conditions listed in the recommendation section of 
this report. The analysis in this report focuses on the brick terrace, door/window alterations, and 
garage replacement. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 307.106(o).  The 
following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 As designed, the height and roof form of the proposed reconstructed garage will be 
compatible with the primary structure. As such, the proposed work is consistent with 
Sections 307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).  
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 Section 307.106(m)(2) states, “The proportions and relationships between doors and 
windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and character of the landmark 
and with surrounding structures in a historic district.” As conditioned, the proposed 
garage door will complement the historic design of garage doors within the Historic 
District. As conditioned, Staff finds the design of the doors will be uniform with the 
primary structure and consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2 and 8) and the Door Design 
Guidelines.  

 Consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines’ section on “Additions,” the 
proposed scope of work does not require any changes to significant historic fabric. If 
removed in the future, the removal of the additions would not cause any damage to or 
detract from the detached garage or the historic primary structure. As such, the proposed 
scope of work is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2).  

 According to the site plan and elevation drawings dated April 26, 2024, various windows 
along the front elevation and the rear elevation will be converted into new doors. 
Furthermore, each conversion will retain the openings of the original windows. The scope 
of work also include window infill along the rear elevation and door replacements along 
the front and rear elevations. Staff believes the relationship between this property and 
others in the area would not be negatively impacted as the existing vinyl windows and 
the existing clad doors would be replaced with new aluminum clad windows/doors that 
follow a compatible design and size of the existing windows/doors, as conditioned. For 
these reasons, the proposed alterations are consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(2 and 3). 

 The proposed work can be completed within a reasonable period of time, consistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(4).  

 Standard Nine (9) emphasizes that exterior alterations shall not destroy historic materials, 
is differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the property and its 
immediate surroundings. The design of the proposed terrace will not destroy any historic 
materials that characterize the property, and as conditioned, it will be compatible in size, 
scale, and color. As such, the brick terrace is consistent with Standard 9 of the Historic 
District Design Guidelines, “Additions” and Section 307.106(l)(2).   

 Standard Ten (10) states, “New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall 
be undertaken in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and 
integrity of the historic property and its environment would be unimpaired.” As designed, 
the removal of the brick terrace at a later point in time would not have a negative impact 
on the structure. As such installation of the brick terrace is consistent with Standard 10 of 
the Historic District Design Guidelines, “Additions” and Section 307.106(l)(1).   

 The application also includes the wholesale replacement of 37 non-original vinyl 
windows, removal and replacement of the existing concrete driveway, and miscellaneous 
trim repairs. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff through the 2024 Matrix, these 
items can be approved of administratively. As conditioned, these features are consistent 
with Section 307.106 and the Design Guidelines.  
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 

 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(l) Guidelines on Alterations: 2 and 6 
 Chapter 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 2, 4, and 8  
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions”  

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) -   The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected;  

 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a 
reasonable period of time. 

Alterations  
 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 

intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site.  

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible.  

New Construction  
 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 
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 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Additions” 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (6): 
Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired rather than replaced. Where the severity 
of deterioration requires replacement of a distinctive feature, the new feature shall 
match the old in design, color, texture, and other visual qualities and, where possible, 
materials. Replacement of missing features shall be substantiated by documentary, 
physical, or pictorial evidence.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  

New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED APRIL 26, 2024 
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PROPOSED ELEVATIONS DATED APRIL 26, 2024 
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                        1949 JERSEY STREET JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA 32210 | 904.381.0074 | WWW.JBLCORP.COM 

 
 
April 26, 2024 
 
 
 
Re: Demolition of the Existing Garage at 1954 Greenwood Place 
 
 
Dear JHPC 
 
On behalf of our client at the above address, this letter is to explain the reasoning for the request of demolition 
of their existing garage and the rebuilding of a new garage. 
 

- Large cracks in the slab are present throughout the garage floor. These cracks have differences in 
elevation of over 1”. 
 

- The west corner of the garage has clear evidence of structural settling as there is cracking through the 
brick joints as well as sections of the brick veneer are no longer in one plane. 
 

- Due to the settlement in this corner, the garage door is binding during operation. 
 
The owner would like to remove the existing garage and rebuild a new garage in the same footprint and 
matching all of the existing materials and architectural details of the existing garage. A new style garage door  
has been requested that matches the design of the proposed windows and doors. 
 
 
 
Sincerely 
 
Daniel Greer 
JBL Corporation 

199



 

 

Behrens Engineering, LLC|1949 Jersey Street, Suite C, Jacksonville, FL 32210 | p: (904) 626-6598| e: Andrew@Behrens-Engineering.com             Page 1 of 7  

DATE: April 26, 2024 

 

 

 

 

 

 

To whom it may concern, 

 

At the project address listed above, the existing single story garage structure has conventionally wood 

framed walls with brick veneer and conventionally framed Dutch gable roof. The structure was once 

detached and is now attached to the main house structure, as it was joined together by a previous 

addition. 

 

Upon inspection of the garage assembly, structural deficiencies are very present. The major concern of 

this structure is the slab on grade and the foundation. The slab on grade has multiple areas with large 

settlement cracks that differ in elevation close to an inch in height. Settling is also present on the 

structure’s South-West exterior corner, as stair stepping of the brick veneer shows evidence of 

foundation settlement. 

 

The wood framed structure is currently bearing on a single course brick curb that is non-reinforced or 

structurally sound to carry the load of the wood framed structure above. Some of the bricks are loose and 

can be removed by hand. As with most older structures there is no way to properly address uplift and 

lateral wind load from the wood framed structure to the foundation through this brick curb assembly. 

There are also locations of WDO and wood damage on the exterior siding and trim throughout. 

 

The current homeowner would like to make repairs to the existing slab on grade and stabilize the 

structure’s foundation. With the instability of the brick curb and the lack of structural integrity of the 

existing slab on grade, I believe that there is not an efficient way to make the proper structural repairs 

without causing more harm to the foundation/ slab on grade and/or wood framed structure. 

Attempting to undermine the structure’s brick curb to fix the fractured concrete would result in more 

unstable brick curb areas and potential damage to the already compromised foundation. The cost to 

stabilize the existing wood framed structure, elevate it, while removing and repouring a new slab on 

grade, foundation and stem wall would result in high construction costs. All this will still leave behind an 

existing wood framed structure not adequate for today’s structural design standards and FBC 2023 

requirements. 

 

 

 

 

 

PROJECT: Schnitzer Residence – Garage Rebuild 

  1954 Greenwood Ave 

Jacksonville, FL 32205 
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My professional recommendation is to demolish the existing garage structure. I would recommend a new 

garage structure to be rebuilt in the same location and within the same footprint as the original. All of the 

framing, foundation and wind uplift/ lateral capacities will be designed per FBC 2023 building code 

requirements. All existing brick veneer can be salvaged and reused in the construction of the new garage 

assembly. This will ensure a structurally sound garage is constructed for future generations to utilize, 

while at the same time implementing the historical architectural design of the original structure. 

 

 

Please see the photos below referencing the existing conditions below: 

 

                 

 

 

 

 

 

Figure 1: Existing Garage Structure 
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Figure 2: Garage S.O.G. Fracture 

 

 

Figure 3: Garage S.O.G. Fracture 
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Figure 4: Garage WDO 

 

 

 

Figure 5: Garage Compromised (Non-Structural) Brick Curb 
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Figure 6: Garage Jam WDO 

 

 

Figure 7: Foundation Settling Resulting in Brick Stair Stepping 
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Figure 8: Stair Stepping Close Up 

 

 

Figure 9: Garage S.O.G. Fracture 
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If you have any additional questions, please contact me at (904) 626-6598. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Andrew Behrens, PE, CGC 

Professional Engineer 

FL License Number 88483 
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P A N E L  C O N F I G U R A T I O N

20' x 10' Amarr Vista with Clear Anodize frame and Obscure glass

It’s the perfect reflection of your style. The modern 

industrial look goes residential with the introduction of the 

Amarr Vista collection. From the outside, these sleek doors 

perfectly mirror the clean lines and glass expanses of your 

home’s contemporary design. Inside, they transform your 

garage into a bright and inviting room.  
9' x 7' Amarr Vista with Copper Anodize frame and Clear glass

8' & 9' WIDE – 2 Panels 10' WIDE – 3 Panels 16' WIDE – 4 Panels 18' WIDE – 5 Panels

Amarr® Vista VI1000
Contemporary Aluminum Full View Garage Doors

www.amarr.com
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Construction

Amarr® Vista

• 2" thick extruded commercial-grade  
 aluminum frame provides durability,  
 low maintenance and corrosion resistance

• Tongue and groove section joint with  
 new leading edge gasket seal and the  
 bottom weather seal improve air and  
 water infiltration performance.

• ClearView Aluminum Strut System does  
 not restrict viewing area and adds strength  
 and durability to doors 16' to 24' wide

• Wind load options to meet local building codes

• Attractive, modern exterior handles (2) included

• Available in 1" width increments up to 24'

Exterior  
Handles

2 For complete warranty details, visit amarr.com  
 or contact your local Amarr dealer.

1 It is your responsibility to make sure your  
 garage door meets local building codes.

FRAME CONSTRUCTION

SECTION HEIGHTS

WIND LOAD1 AVAILABLE 

FINISH WARRANTY2

WORKMANSHIP WARRANTY2

HARDWARE WARRANTY2

Specifications

2" thick aluminum

21" and 24"; 18" for odd height doors

•

5 Years (RAL & Custom Paint 3 Years)

5 Years

5 Years

A M A R R  V I S T A  
V I 1 0 0 0

Aluminum 
Panel

Bottom
Weather 
Seal

ClearView
Aluminum 
Strut

Full View
Glass Panels

6 columns of (12) 3"x 3/4" vents on a  
4' x 24" panel. Shown in White Powder Coat.

LOUVERED ALUMINUMPERFORATED ALUMINUM

0.312" square perforations on ½" centers.
Also available in Mill finish.

Shown in Clear Anodize.

ALUMINUM & INSULATED ALUMINUM

Optional Panels

An Amarr Vista VI1000 full view door  
offers strength and beauty to match  
the stylish design of your home.

Glazing Options

Section Joint 
Gasket Seal

Colors Actual color may vary from samples shown.

IN STOCK
ANODIZE

Longer lead time and price upcharge apply.

SPECIAL ORDER

CHAMPAGNE (AH) COPPER (AC) MEDIUM BRONZE (AM)

ANODIZE

 

MILITARY BLUE INTERSTATE  
BLUE

COLONIAL RED BOYSENBERRY QUAKER  
BRONZE

SAGE BROWN SUPER  
BLACK

CARNIVAL  
RED II†

CHAMPAGNE 
PEARL†

CLASSIC 
COPPER†

PEWTER† SILVER†

WHITE (PVDF) BONE WHITE IVORY SANDSTONE BURNT SUN SIERRA TAN BEIGE

DARK IVYDOVE GRAY CHARCOAL GRAY PATINA GREENSLATE GRAY HARTFORD 
GREEN

LIGHT SEAWOLF  
BEIGE

PAINT

PAINT

CLEAR (AN) DARK BRONZE (AD) BLACK (BA) WHITE Powder Coat (WH)

PVDF (Kynar®) & Powder Coat

†PVDF only.

FADE RESISTANT 

CORROSION RESISTANT

UV RESISTANT

ABRASION RESISTANT

STANDARD COLORS

RAL/CUSTOM COLORS 
PRICE UPCHARGE

TOUCH-UP PAINT

++

++

++

+

26

$

Included

PVDF (Kynar®) Powder Coat

+

+

+

++

21

$$

NOT included

Longer lead time and price upcharge apply.

Glass Glass is tempered and available as single pane or insulated.

*Laminated, not tempered. Insulated glass not available.

CLEAR OBSCURE THERMAPRO LOW-E

TR
A

N
SPA

R
EN

T
O

P
A

Q
U

E

BRONZE

T
IN

T

FROST SNOW‡ WHITEOUT* BLACK ICE*

GREEN GRAY GREYLITE

Amarr Company
165 Carriage Court

Winston-Salem, NC 27105
800.503.DOOR

www.amarr.com

Sectional door products from Amarr Company may be the 
subject of one or more U.S. and/or foreign, issued and/or 
pending, design and/or utility patents.

Part of ASSA ABLOY

Amarr as word and logo are trademarks belonging to 
Amarr Company, owned by ASSA ABLOY.

Door specifications and technical data subject to change 
without notice.

©ASSA ABLOY
Printed in USA  Form #6740323/12M/WPI

RAL & CUSTOM COLORS 
AVAILABLE FOR POWDER 
COAT & PVDF

 

CLEAR

OBSCURE

GREEN TINT

BRONZE TINT

GRAY TINT

GREYLITE

FROST

SNOW

WHITEOUT

BLACK ICE

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

• •

•

•

•

•

•

•

• •

•

•

•

•

•

•

• •

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

•

• • •

•

•

•

• • •

1/8" 1/8" Low-E 1/8" 1/8" Low-E 1/4" 1/4" Low-E 1/2" 1/2" Low-E 1/2" 1/2" Low-E 1/4" Single 1/8" Single 1/4" Tri-Wall 5/8" 1/8" 1/4" 1/2" 

Annealed Tempered Annealed Tempered Laminated Polycarbonate Acrylic

SINGLE PANE DUAL PANE SINGLE PANE

Longer lead time and price 
upcharge apply.
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Marvin Signature Ul�mate series for windows and doors 

- Narrow frames 
- Light paterns will vary. Refer to drawings. 
- Painted black aluminum clad w/ wood interior 

 

htps://www.marvin.com/products/collec�ons/signature/ul�mate 
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COA-24-30277 
1321 Cherry St 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30277 

 
Address: 1321 Cherry Street, RE# 078326-0000 
 
Location: Northeast side of Cherry Street, between LaViere Street and Lydia Street  
 
Owner:  Seth Walker 
  1321 Cherry Street 

Jacksonville FL, 32205 
 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 

 
Year Built: c. 1925 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing 
 
Request: New Construction - Addition 
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Rear one-story addition 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation 
drawings dated January 9, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation 
Section.  

2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated January 
9, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

3. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 
vinyl or PVC). 

4. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
5. The new windows shall be a 6-over-1 design to match the historic wood windows. 
6. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement. 
7. The new door shall be a 6-grid 1/4 light door to match the front door or a 1/4 light door 

with a solid rectangular pane of glass.  
8. The roof of the addition shall have shingles with a color similar to the primary structure.  
9. The foundation may be filled with cinderblock to match the historic house’s foundation 

or have a cinderblock open pier foundation.  
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10. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 
to the historic preservation section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA final order. 

 

 
 
PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30277 is for the construction of a one-story addition on the rear of a one-story residential 
structure located on an interior lot. The subject property has a contributing structure with 6-
over-1 wood windows, a 6-grid 1/4 light front door, decorative gable vents, horizontal lap siding, 
a half-width front porch in a nested gable with cinderblock columns, and an enclosed foundation. 
According to the submitted elevation drawings, the proposed rear addition will consist of 
windows that match the historic window design, a cinderblock open pier foundation with 
diamond lattice infill, matching decorative gable vents, and a new 1/4 light door.  
 
Additions that exceed 25% of the primary structure’s footprint require review by the Jacksonville 
Historic Preservation Commission. The proposed addition is about 30% of the existing structure’s 
total gross area.  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District and 
the Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s 
analysis:   

 As conditioned, the height, foundation, and roof form of the proposed addition is 
compatible with the existing height, foundation, and roof form of the primary structure. 
Both an open pier foundation and a foundation enclosure would be compatible with the 
historic structure. As such, the proposed work is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1) 
and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).   

 The one-story rear addition will create additional living space while retaining all street 
visible materials on the historic structure. The proposed work provides a compatible use 
of the property that requires minimal alteration to the structure, which is consistent with 
Section 307.106(l)(1 and 2).  

 Section 307.106(m)(2) states, “The proportions and relationships between doors and 
windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and character of the landmark 
and with surrounding structures in a historic district.” As conditioned, the windows will 
match the existing windows in height with a 6-over-1 grid pattern. The design of the 
windows and new rear door, as conditioned, is uniform with the primary structure which 
is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2 and 8) and the Design Guidelines.  

 The effect of the proposed work on the property does not detract from the primary 
contributing structure’s architectural design, which is consistent with Section 
307.103(k)(2 and 3). 

 Consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, section on “Additions,” the 
proposed scope of work does not require any changes to significant historic fabric. If 
removed in the future, the removal of the addition would not cause any damage to or 
detract from the historic property.  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-3 
2. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1 and 2 
3. Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 2, 4, and 8  
4. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions”  
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 
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 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
Alterations 

 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
New Construction  

 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Additions” 

 Standard 1: A property shall be used for its historic purpose or be placed in a new use that 
requires minimal changes to the defining characteristics of the building and its site and 
environment.  

 
 Standard 9: New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not 

destroy historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be 
differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 

233



 

COA-24-30277  Page 5 of 8 

 Standard 10: New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken 
in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the 
historic property and its environment would be unimpaired. 
 

 Additions, Recommendation #1: “Keep new additions and adjacent new construction to 
a minimum, making them compatible in scale, materials, and texture with the existing 
building and surrounding district.” 

 
 Additions, Recommendation #2: “Design new construction to be compatible in 

materials, size, color, and texture with the earlier building and neighborhood.” 
 

 Additions, Recommendation #3: “Use contemporary designs compatible with the 
character and feeling of the building and neighborhood.” 

 
 

LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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SITE PLAN DATED JANUARY 09, 2024 
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ELEVATIONS DATED JANUARY 09, 2024 

 

 

 

237



Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30277 Application Status FOUND SUFFICIENT
Date Started 02/02/2024 Date Submitted 02/02/2024

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # COA-24-30277

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation FORWARD
Admin Date Of Action 3/1/2024
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date 5/22/2024
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
WALKER

First Name
SETH

Middle Name

Company Name

Mailing Address
1321 CHERRY ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32205

Phone
631 834 1033

Fax Email
SETHKWALKER@GMAIL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
WALKER

First Name
SETH

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name

Mailing Address
1321 CHERRY ST

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL

Zip Code
32205

Phone
6318341033

Fax Email
SETHKWALKER@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s) (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

078326 0000
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
1321

Street Name, Type and Direction
CHERRY ST

Zip Code
32205

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

Proposed Work
APPLICATION FOR A REAR ADDITION 156" FOLLOWING THE SAME WALL AND ROOF LINES AS EXISTING
STRUCTURE. WILL MATCH CEILING TO EXISTING, ROOF TO EXISTING, AND HORIZONTAL SIDING TO
MATCH EXISTING. NEW ADDITION WILL APPROXIMATELY MATCH THE FOOTPRINT OF THE EXISTING
DECK. DECK AND REAR ENCLOSED PORCH WILL BE DEMOLISHED.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is.

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list

Addition - Required Attachments For Complete Application

Site Plan - Existing/proposed site plan with addition identified. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

Existing Elevations - Existing elevations or photos of exising sides. (To scale bar
scaled dimensional drawings needed.)

Proposed Elevations - Proposed front, sides and rear elevations. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

Overall Photos Of Site

Photos Of Addition Area

Description Of Any Demo

Additional Documents Provided

Description

FRONT PICTURE

WEST SIDE FROM FRONT

EAST SIDE FROM FRONT

WEST SIDE FROM REAR

EAST SIDE FROM REAR
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EAST ELEVATION

WEST ELEVATION

REAR ELEVATION

VIEW LOOKING BACK FROM REAR DOOR

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.

I UNDERSTAND THE ABOVE DISCLAIMER REGARDING APPLICATION REVIEW. AGREED
TO AND SUBMITTED.
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GRAHAM LAURA 
1321 CHERRY ST
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205
WALKER SETH

Primary Site Address
1321 CHERRY ST
Jacksonville FL 32205-

Official Record Book/Page
19120-00827

Tile #
6421

Property Detail
RE # 078326-0000
Tax District USD1
Property Use 0100 Single Family
# of Buildings 1

Legal Desc. For full legal description see
Land & Legal section below

Subdivision 01318 STARKE, S S/D R/P BLK 1
Total Area 6104
Characteristics Historic Designation

The sale of this property may result in higher property taxes. For more information go to Save
Our Homes and our Property Tax Estimator . 'In Progress' property values, exemptions and
other supporting information on this page are part of the working tax roll and are subject to
change. Certified values listed in the Value Summary are those certified in October, but may
include any official changes made after certification Learn how the Property Appraiser’s Office
values property.

Value Summary
Value Description 2023 Certified 2024 In Progress

Value Method CAMA CAMA
Total Building Value $160,350.00 $158,851.00
Extra Feature Value $1,076.00 $1,076.00

Land Value (Market) $92,610.00 $92,610.00
Land Value (Agric.) $0.00 $0.00
Just (Market) Value $254,036.00 $252,537.00

Assessed Value $220,979.00 $227,608.00
Cap Diff/Portability Amt $33,057.00 / $0.00 $24,929.00 / $0.00

Exemptions $50,000.00 See below
Taxable Value $170,979.00 See below

Assessed Value $227,608.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00
Homestead Banding 196.031(1)(b) (HB) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $177,608.00

County/Municipal Taxable Value
Assessed Value $227,608.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00
Homestead Banding 196.031(1)(b) (HB) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $177,608.00

SJRWMD/FIND Taxable Value
Assessed Value $227,608.00
Homestead (HX) - $25,000.00

Taxable Value $202,608.00

School Taxable Value

Land
LN Code Use Description Zoning

Assessment Front Depth Category Land
Units Land Type Land

Value

1 0101 RES MD 8-19 UNITS PER
AC RMD-B 49.00 105.00 Common 49.00 Front

Footage $92,610.00

Legal
LN Legal Description

1 3-3 42-2S-26E
2 R/P BLK 1 STARKES S/D
3 S 49FT LOTS 1,2 BLK B

Building 1 Site Address
1321 CHERRY ST Unit

Element Code Detail

Property taxes are subject to
change upon change of
ownership.
• Past taxes are not a reliable
projection of future taxes.
• The sale of property will
prompt the removal of all
exemptions, assessment caps
and special classifications.

1321 CHERRY ST

Taxable Values and Exemptions – In Progress 
If there are no exemptions applicable to a taxing authority, the Taxable Value is the same as the Assessed Value listed above in the Value Summary box.

Sales History 
Book/Page Sale Date Sale Price Deed Instrument Type Code Qualified/Unqualified Vacant/Improved

19120-00827 2/20/2020 $262,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
15535-02138 2/25/2011 $80,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
07102-00908 4/26/1991 $44,000.00 WD - Warranty Deed Qualified Improved
05743-00054 1/5/1984 $100.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved
05743-00052 1/4/1984 $100.00 MS - Miscellaneous Unqualified Improved
05281-00892 1/28/1981 $100.00 WD - Warranty Deed Unqualified Improved

Extra Features 
LN Feature Code Feature Description Bldg. Length Width Total Units Value

1 FPMR7 Fireplace Masonry 1 0 0 1.00 $1,076.00

Land & Legal 

Buildings 
Building 1
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http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=15535&Page=2138&BookType=OR
http://oncore.duvalclerk.com/showdetails.aspx?Book=7102&Page=908&BookType=OR
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Jacksonville FL 32205-

Building Type 0101 - SFR 1 STORY
Year Built 1925
Building Value $158,851.00

Type Gross
Area

Heated
Area

Effective
Area

Unfin Screened
Porch 84 0 21

Base Area 1207 1207 1207
Finished Open
Porch 120 0 36

Total 1411 1207 1264

Exterior Wall 4 4 Single Siding
Roof Struct 3 3 Gable or Hip
Roofing Cover 3 3 Asph/Comp Shng
Interior Wall 3 3 Plastered
Int Flooring 12 12 Hardwood
Heating Fuel 4 4 Electric
Heating Type 4 4 Forced-Ducted
Air Cond 3 3 Central

Element Code Detail

Stories 1.000
Bedrooms 3.000
Baths 1.000
Rooms / Units 1.000

Contact Us Parcel Tax Record GIS Map Map this property on Google Maps City Fees Record

2023 Notice of Proposed Property Taxes Notice (TRIM Notice)
Taxing District Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value Last Year Proposed Rolled-back

Gen Govt Ex B&B $220,979.00 $50,000.00 $170,979.00 $1,862.12 $1,934.95 $1,768.86
Urban Service Dist1 $220,979.00 $50,000.00 $170,979.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
Public Schools: By State Law $220,979.00 $25,000.00 $195,979.00 $613.36 $623.80 $575.04
By Local Board $220,979.00 $25,000.00 $195,979.00 $426.09 $440.56 $399.48
FL Inland Navigation Dist. $220,979.00 $50,000.00 $170,979.00 $5.27 $4.92 $4.92
Water Mgmt Dist. SJRWMD $220,979.00 $50,000.00 $170,979.00 $32.48 $30.66 $30.66
School Board Voted $220,979.00 $25,000.00 $195,979.00 $0.00 $195.98 $0.00
Urb Ser Dist1 Voted $220,979.00 $50,000.00 $170,979.00 $0.00 $0.00 $0.00
   Totals $2,939.32 $3,230.87 $2,778.96
Description Just Value Assessed Value Exemptions Taxable Value

Last Year $246,520.00 $214,543.00 $50,000.00 $164,543.00
Current Year $254,036.00 $220,979.00 $50,000.00 $170,979.00

2023 TRIM Property Record Card (PRC)
This PRC reflects property details and values at the time of the original mailing of the Notices of Proposed Property Taxes (TRIM Notices) in August.

Property Record Card (PRC)
The PRC accessed below reflects property details and values at the time of Tax Roll Certification in October of the year listed.
2023

2022
2021

2020
2019

2018
2017

2016
2015

2014

• To obtain a historic Property Record Card (PRC) from the Property Appraiser's Office, submit your request here: 

More Information
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30533 

 
Address: 1826 Montgomery Place, RE# 092906-0000 
 
Location: South side of Montgomery Place, between St Johns Avenue and St Johns River 
 
Owner:  Leigh H. Long  
  1836 Montgomery Place 

 Jacksonville, Florida, 32205 
 
Applicant:  William Leuthold 

William Leuthold Architect, Inc. 
  2742 Herschel Street 

Jacksonville, Florida, 32205 
 

Year Built: c. 1925 (Florida Master Site File) 
 

Designation: Riverside Avondale; Contributing  
 
Request: New Construction – Addition   

Alterations – Paint Unpainted Masonry   
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. Construction of a two-story addition to the primary structure 
2. Apply lime wash to brick exterior 
3. Remove and replace front porch 
4. Remove and replace brick driveway  
5. Reroof (Administrative) 
6. Conversion of a rear sunroom into an open porch (Administrative) 
7. Miscellaneous Hardscaping Improvements (Administrative) 
8. Partial demolition of a primary structure (Administrative) 
9. Demolition of a brick retaining wall (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions: 
Construction of a two-story addition, conversion of sunroom, and front porch alterations  

1. Materials, design, and height shall be substantially consistent with the elevation drawings 
dated March 25, 2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  
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2. Location and orientation shall be as substantially shown on the site plan dated March 25, 
2024, or as otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

3. Columns shall have caps and bases.  
4. The fascia boards and soffits shall be composed of wood or a cementitious material (no 

vinyl or PVC). 
5. The roof of the additions shall have shingles with a color/type similar to the primary 

structure.  
6. All windows shall be installed in accordance with the latest version of the HPS Window 

Supplement.  
7. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit to 

the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that verifies 
compliance with all conditions of the COA final order.  

 
Apply lime wash to brick exterior  

8. Lime wash shall not be applied to the exterior of the building 
9. Any mortar that needs to be repointed shall adhere to the National Park Service (NPS) 

Preservation Brief #2, “Repointing Mortar Joints in Historic Masonry Buildings.” 
 
Remove and replace brick driveway 

10. The new driveway shall be in the same dimensions of the existing driveway.  
11. Poured concrete shall only be used past the front wall of the main structure towards the 

rear of the lot.  
12. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular relationship 

of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be brick-like or granite (no white blends).  
13. Concrete ribbons shall be between 2 and 3 feet in width. 
14. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  

 
Reroof (Administrative) 

15. If any deteriorated wood visible from the exterior needs to be repaired (rafter ends, soffits, 
fascia, etc.) During the course of the work, the repairs shall be made with like materials.  

16. The roofing materials shall not be stacked on the roof in one location. Historic structures 
are often fragile, and the roof cannot support the weight of a large stack of shingles in one 
location. Severe damage to the structure may result. 

 
Miscellaneous Hardscaping Improvements (Administrative) 

17. All hardscaping improvements not previously addressed under these conditions shall be 
designed and developed in accordance with the site plan dated March 25, 2024, or as 
otherwise approved by the Historic Preservation Section.  

 
General Demolition (Administrative) 

18. The demolition of existing features shall cause the least amount of damage to the 
surrounding historic structures and setting.  
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30533 seeks to construct a two-story addition on the rear of the primary contributing 
structure, apply lime wash to the brick exterior, alter the front porch, and replace the existing 
brick driveway with a concrete driveway. Measuring approximately 60 feet in width and 120 feet 
in length, this interior lot is located in the Riverside Avondale Historic District. The primary 
structure on the property exemplifies the Georgian Revival style, which is characterized by its 
exterior brick finish, six-over-six windows, and gable roof with three (3) gabled dormers. Based 
on the submitted elevation drawings, the proposed addition is characterized by its shingled gable 
roof form, brick finish, six-over-six windows, a clad frame picture window, and a pedestrian door. 
Meanwhile, a lime wash will be applied to the existing brick, the non-original front porch will be 
replaced with a more historically appropriate porch design, and the existing brick driveway will 
be replaced with a concrete panel driveway. 
 
The application also includes the conversion of the rear sunroom into an open porch, removal 
and replacement of the existing asphalt shingles, miscellaneous hardscaping improvements, and 
partial demolitions. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff through the 2024 COA Matrix, 
these items can be approved administratively, subject to the conditions listed in the 
recommendation section of this report. As such, the analysis in this report focuses on the 
construction of the rear addition, application of lime wash, installation of a concrete driveway, 
and alterations to the front porch.  
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STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 
307.106(o).  The following is the Staff’s analysis:   
 

 The Historic Preservation Guidelines for the Riverside Avondale Historic District recognize 
that entrance porches are an important design element of historic residences in the 
Riverside Avondale Historic District.  Serving as a transitional space between the exterior 
and the interior and defining and protecting the primary entryway into the residence, 
front porches are the principal location for ornamentations and detailing such as piers, 
columns, rails and spindles, as well as brackets and other jig-sawn woodwork.  The size, 
style, sense of openness and detailing are all important attributes of porches and should 
be preserved or properly restored based on physical or documentary evidence. 
Moreover, the Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two (2) and Nine (9) 
of the Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation: 

o Standard Two (2) refers to the historic character of a property being retained and 
preserved amid the removal of historic materials or features. The applicant’s 
scope of work would bring the home closer to its original state and restore its 
architectural character—thereby achieving compatibility with the massing, size, 
scale and architectural features of adjacent properties, consistent with Sections 
307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(l)(2).  

o Standard Nine (9) emphasizes that exterior alterations shall not destroy historic 
materials, is differentiated from the old while being compatible in massing, size, 
scale, and architectural features in order to preserve the historical integrity of the 
property and its immediate surroundings. Restoring the altered feature, as 
conditioned, reinstates the historical and architectural integrity of the original 
front porch.  

 As designed, the height and roof form of the proposed addition on the primary structure 
will be compatible with the existing height and roof forms. As such, the proposed work is 
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).  

 Section 307.106(m)(2) states, “The proportions and relationships between doors and 
windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and character of the landmark 
and with surrounding structures in a historic district.” As designed, the proposed windows 
and doors on the addition will match the existing doors and windows in height and design. 
Staff finds the design of the doors and windows uniform with the existing primary 
structure, which is consistent with Section 307.106(m)(2 and 8) and the Design 
Guidelines.  

 Consistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, the section on Additions, the 
proposed scope of work does not require any changes to significant historic fabric. If 
removed in the future, the removal of the additions would not cause any damage to or 
detract from the detached garage or the historic primary structure. As such, the proposed 
scope of work is consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 2).  
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For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 
 
1. Chapter 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 2 
2. Chapter 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1, 2, 4, and 8  
3. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions”  
 

 Poured concrete driveways have been determined to be non-traditional and non-historic 
within the Historic Districts. As such, installing a poured concrete driveway would be 
inconsistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Settings”. Therefore, 
Staff has conditioned that removal of the historic brick driveway be replaced in a like-for-
like fashion or with a historically appropriate material such as concrete ribbons, gravel, or 
brick-like pavers.  

 The Historic District Design Guidelines identify masonry exterior finishes and detailing as 
important design features of the district. This historic character is reflected in design 
elements as bonding pattern, treatment of joints, as well as color and surface treatments. 
The Guidelines further state that these features should be retained. It is the opinion of 
the Department that the change in appearance from the lime wash will impact the design 
of the subject property and its traditional visual relationship with other historic properties 
in the immediate area, which is inconsistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 4) and 
307.106(l)(3, 6 and 7). Therefore, Staff recommends that the existing brick finish be 
preserved and preventative treatment measures such as repointing be performed.  

 The Design Guidelines for the District reference Standards Two and Nine of the Secretary 
of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation. Standard Two states, “The historic character 
of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or 
alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided.” The 
original brick color of the residence at 1826 Montgomery Place is a significant character- 
defining feature and should be maintained in order to maintain consistency with Standard 
Two. Standard 3 states, “Each property shall be recognized as a physical record of its time, 
place, and use. Changes that create a false sense of historical development, such as 
adding conjectural features or architectural elements from other historic properties, shall 
not be undertaken.” Although the application of a lime wash is a traditional treatment, 
its use on the structure creates a false sense of historical development. As such, Staff  
finds painting of this healthy brick structure inconsistent with Sections 307.106(k)(2-3) 
and 307.106(l)(1, 2 and 5). 
 

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work analyzed above is inconsistent with: 
 

4. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
5. Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-3, 5-7 
6. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric - Masonry”  
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CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the 
landmark site or other property in the historic district; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a reasonable 

period of time. 
 
Alterations 

 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, or 

site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 

own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged. 

 
 307.106(l)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 

characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity. 
 

 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than replaced, 
wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material shall match 
the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other visual 
qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and used as 
replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural features shall be 
based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, physical, or 
pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of different 
architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 

 
 307.106(l)(7) - The surface cleaning of structures shall be undertaken with the gentlest 

means possible. Sandblasting and other cleaning methods that will damage the historic 
building materials shall be not undertaken. 
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New Construction  

 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 
compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(2) - Proportions of windows and doors. The proportions and relationships 
between doors and windows shall be compatible with the architectural style and 
character of the landmark and with surrounding structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 

 307.106(m)(8) - Architectural details. Architectural details including materials and 
textures shall be treated so as to make a landmark compatible with its original 
architectural style and character and to preserve and enhance the architectural style or 
character of a landmark or historic district. The Commission will give recommendations 
as to appropriate colors for any landmark or historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Exterior Fabric - Masonry” 
 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be 
retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and 
spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 3: Each property shall be recognized as a physical 

record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of historical 
development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural elements from other 
buildings shall not be undertaken.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 5: Distinctive features, finishes and construction 

techniques or examples of craftsmanship that characterize a historic property shall be 
preserved.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 6: Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired 

rather than replaced. Where the severity of deterioration requires replacement of a 
distinctive feature, the new feature shall match the old in design, color, texture and other 
visual qualities and, where possible, materials.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 7: Chemical or physical treatments, such as 

sandblasting, that cause damage to historic materials shall not be used the surface leaning 
of structures, if appropriate, shall be undertaken using the gentlest means possible.  

 

266



ATW 

COA-24-30533  Page 8 of 14 

 Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommend #1: “Identify, retain, and preserved masonry 
features that are important to defining the overall historical character of the building such 
as walls, brackets, railings, cornices, window architraves, door pediments, steps, and 
columns; and joint and unit size, tooling, and bonding patterns, coatings and color.” 
 

 Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommend #2: “Protect and maintain masonry by providing 
proper drainage so that water does not stand on flat, horizontal surfaces or accumulate 
in curved decorative features.” 
 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Additions” 
 

 Standard 1: A property shall be used for its historic purpose or be placed in a new use that 
requires minimal changes to the defining characteristics of the building and its site and 
environment.  

 
 Standard 9: New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not 

destroy historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be 
differentiated from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and 
architectural features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 
 Standard 10: New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken 

in such a manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the 
historic property and its environment would be unimpaired. 
 

 Additions, Recommend #1: “Keep new additions and adjacent new construction to a 
minimum, making them compatible in scale, materials, and texture with the existing 
building and surrounding district.” 

 
 Additions, Recommend #2: “Design new construction to be compatible in materials, 

size, color, and texture with the earlier building and neighborhood.” 
 

 Additions, Recommend #3: “Use contemporary designs compatible with the character 
and feeling of the building and neighborhood.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATE MARCH 25, 2024 
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ELEVATION DRAWINGS DATED MARCH 25, 2024 
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VIEW OF THE REAR ELEVATION AND PROPOSED ADDITION LOCATION 
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Wells, Arimus

To: bill leutholdarch.com; Leigh Long
Cc: blong@starlingliving.com
Subject: RE: COA-24-30533 for 1826 Montgomery Pl

From: bill leutholdarch.com <bill@leutholdarch.com>  
Sent: Thursday, May 16, 2024 12:32 PM 
To: Wells, Arimus - PDCM <ArimusW@coj.net>; Leigh Long <leigh.h.long@gmail.com> 
Cc: blong@starlingliving.com 
Subject: RE: COA-24-30533 for 1826 Montgomery Pl 
 

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  

 

Dear Arimus, 
Thank you for the head’s up regarding the staff thoughts on the request to add lime wash to the brick at 1826 Montgomery 
Place. 
Our justification is as follows: 

 The house was originally a stucco house with a clay tile roof. 
 In the late 1940’s the brick was added to the outside of the stucco finish. 
 The brick chosen at that time was a rather ordinary red/orange that is quite different than the deeper red wood 

mould bricks that were used in the time of the construction of the other houses in the historic district. 
We feel that this justifies the request to add a light lime wash to the non historic brick on the house. 
Regards, 
Bill 
 
William A. Leuthold 
William Leuthold Architect, Inc. 
2742 Herschel Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
904 389-5456 
bill@leutholdarch.com 
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Wells, Arimus

From: bill leutholdarch.com <bill@leutholdarch.com>
Sent: Friday, May 17, 2024 9:33 AM
To: Wells, Arimus - PDCM; Leigh Long
Cc: blong@starlingliving.com
Subject: RE: COA-24-30533 for 1826 Montgomery Pl

EXTERNAL EMAIL: This email originated from a non-COJ email address. Do not click any links or open any 
attachments unless you trust the sender and know the content is safe.  

 

Good morning, Arimus, 
 
In addition to the email sent yesterday discussing the non historic brick on the house at 1826 Montgomery Place, Bill 
Long, the homeowner, sent me some additional justifications to add to the list. 
 
His parents successfully received approval to lime washing their house a few years ago.  
 
The house is located within the Saint Johns Quarter overlay within Riverside. 
 
Their address is 2137 River Blvd.  
 
It took his mother going in there with a presentation outlining reasons for/benefits of limewash 
 
Some additional reasons to allow the requested limewash are: 
 negates some of the need for point work 
 otherwise covers up blemished in the brick and point work 
 known to better protect/preserve old brickwork like ours 
 better mask transition of old brick of existing house to new brick of addition. 

 
Thank you, 
Bill 
 
William A. Leuthold 
William Leuthold Architect, Inc. 
2742 Herschel Street  
Jacksonville, Florida 32205 
904 389-5456 
bill@leutholdarch.com 
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WILLIAM LEUTHOLD 
ARCHITECT INC. 

2742 HERSCHEL STREET 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 

389-5456   FAX 389-3805 
FL CORP AA-2755 

 

 
Roof material.  GAF UHDZ architectural asphalt shingles in charcoal. 
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Windows and doors shall all remain where the addition does not require removal.  New windows and French doors 
shall be Marvin Elevate. These are made from a fiberglass like product, Ultrex with wood on the interior.  Grills are 

3d outside and inside with spacer bar to look much like the existing windows and doors. 
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Lime wash on brick on River Boulevard, a project that was approved by the JHPC several years ago. 

 

 
Closer photo of the lime wash. 
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WILLIAM LEUTHOLD 
ARCHITECT INC. 

2742 HERSCHEL STREET 
JACKSONVILLE, FL 32205 

389-5456   FAX 389-3805 
FL CORP AA-2755 

 

 
Right side of house from corner.  No real changes here except lime wash on brick. 

 

 
Front of house from street.  Brick retaining wall and steps to remain. 
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Front of house.  Porch to be removed and brick to be washed in lime.  We are quite certain that 

both the porch and brick are not original to the house. 
 

 
Right side of house from driveway.  No changes here except lime wash on brick. 
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Rear of house.  Walls of one story part to be removed and converted to porch 

 

 
Rear of house from driveway.  Brick patios to be removed to make way for addition. 
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Garage Apartment.  No changes at this time but plans for work here to come later. 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30627 

 
Address: 1541 Pinegrove Avenue, RE# 092862-0000 
 
Location: East Corner of Pinegrove Avenue and Eloise Street 
 
Owner:  Edward L. Bachmann  
  The Bachmann Group Holdings LLC 

49 Oakwood Road 
Jacksonville Beach, Florida 32250 

 
Applicant:  Same as Owner 
 
Year Built: c. 1955 (Property Appraiser) 

 
Designation: Riverside Avondale, Non-Contributing  
 
Request: Alteration – Paint Unpainted Masonry (After-the-Fact)  
 
Summary Scope of Work: 
1. Painting a brick structure 
 
Recommendation: Deny 
 
Corrective Actions:  

1. Paint removal shall adhere to the National Park Service Brief #1, “Assessing Cleaning 
and Water-Repellent Treatments for Historic Masonry Buildings.” 

2. Treatment options shall be spot tested before being applied to large areas.  
3. Any mortar that needs to be repointed after the paint is removed shall adhere to the 

National Park Service Brief #2, “Repointing Mortar Joints in Historic Masonry 
Buildings.” 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30647 seeks to remedy the after-the-fact painting of a one-story, non-contributing brick 
structure in the Riverside Avondale Historic District. This highly visible Masonry Vernacular 
structure can be characterized by its brown brick exterior, gabled roof, one-over-one windows, 
and sliding glass windows.  
 
According to the applicant, the white paint was applied in order to cover up brick discoloration. 
As such, painting this structure’s original brown brick exterior causes its most notable character-
defining feature to be fully concealed. 
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Historic District and the Ordinance Code 
criteria found in Sections 307.106(k) and 307.106(l).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 Staff conducted a site visit on April 25, 2024 to inspect the condition of the brick and its 
character defining features. Upon Staff’s observation, the brick appeared to be in good 
condition and not exhibiting any signs of deterioration besides routine maintenance. The 
impact of painting a brick structure instead of repointing the mortar and performing 
routine maintenance affects the whole block and diminishes the historic appearance of 
these historic brick structures within the District. Therefore, the painting of this healthy 
brick structure is inconsistent with Sections 307.106(k)(2-3) and 307.106(l)(1, 2 and 5).  

 At the site visit, Staff also assessed the brick and determined it to be in great condition 
with no visible areas of brick or mortar damage. The Historic District Design Guidelines 
specify the methods of repairing brick to prevent deterioration, where painting a brick 
structure is a last resort to prevent the further deterioration of a heavily damaged brick 
structure. Specifically, the Guidelines state, “Evaluate the overall condition of the 
masonry to determine whether repairs rather than protection and maintenance are 
required.” The applicant has not provided any evidence they treated the brick for 
deterioration, repointed the mortar, or implemented other protective measures before 
painting began. Therefore, with no evidence this brick has physical damage or chemical 
damage, painting of the brick is inconsistent with the Historic District Design Guidelines 
as well as Sections 307.106(k)(1 and 4) and 307.106(l)(3, 6 and 7).  

 As conditioned, Staff recommends that the paint be removed from the brick. The 
recommendation for denial includes corrective actions that require the applicant to 
follow the National Park Service (NPS) Preservation Briefs for removing paint from brick, 
which should be spot tested to ensure the selected cleaning option does not damage the 
brick before applied to large areas. The NPS Preservation Briefs also include detailed steps 
for cleaning, protective treatments, and repointing mortar which will be helpful after the 
paint has been removed so the mortar can be repointed with the appropriate material.  

 
For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work is inconsistent with: 
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 Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1-4 
 Section 307.106(I) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-3, 5-7 
 Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Exterior Fabric - Masonry”  
 National Park Service, Preservation Brief: 1, 2 

 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 
 307.106(k)(2) - The relationship between such work and other structures on the landmark 

site or other property in the historic district; 
 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected; 

 
 307.106(k)(4) - Whether the plans may be carried out by the applicant within a reasonable 

period of time. 
 
Alterations 

 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 

 
 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, or 

site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or distinctive 
architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

 
 307.106(l)(3) - Each building, structure, and site shall be recognized as a product of its 

own time. An alteration which has no historical basis and which seeks to create an earlier 
appearance shall be discouraged. 

 
 307.106(l)(5) - Distinctive stylistic features or examples of skilled craftsmanship which 

characterize a building, structure, or site, shall be treated with sensitivity. 
 

 307.106(l)(6) - Deteriorated architectural features shall be repaired rather than replaced, 
wherever possible. In the event replacement is necessary, the new material shall match 
the material being replaced in composition, design, color, texture, and other visual 
qualities. However, technologically advanced materials shall be considered and used as 
replacement alternatives. Repair or replacement of missing architectural features shall be 
based on accurate duplications of features, substantiated by historical, physical, or 
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pictorial evidence rather than on conjectural designs or the availability of different 
architectural elements from other buildings or structures. 

 
 307.106(l)(7) - The surface cleaning of structures shall be undertaken with the gentlest 

means possible. Sandblasting and other cleaning methods that will damage the historic 
building materials shall be not undertaken. 

 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Exterior Fabric - Masonry” 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 2: The historic character of a property shall be 
retained and preserved. The removal of historic materials or alteration of features and 
spaces that characterize a property shall be avoided. 

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 3: Each property shall be recognized as a physical 

record of its time, place and use. Changes that create a false sense of historical 
development, such as adding conjectural features or architectural elements from other 
buildings shall not be undertaken.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 5: Distinctive features, finishes and construction 

techniques or examples of craftsmanship that characterize a historic property shall be 
preserved.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 6: Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired 

rather than replaced. Where the severity of deterioration requires replacement of a 
distinctive feature, the new feature shall match the old in design, color, texture and other 
visual qualities and, where possible, materials.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standard 7: Chemical or physical treatments, such as 

sandblasting, that cause damage to historic materials shall not be used the surface leaning 
of structures, if appropriate, shall be undertaken using the gentlest means possible.  

 
 Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommend #1: “Identify, retain, and preserved masonry 

features that are important to defining the overall historical character of the building such 
as walls, brackets, railings, cornices, window architraves, door pediments, steps, and 
columns; and joint and unit size, tooling, and bonding patterns, coatings and color.” 
 

 Exterior Fabric - Masonry, Recommend #2: “Protect and maintain masonry by providing 
proper drainage so that water does not stand on flat, horizontal surfaces or accumulate 
in curved decorative features.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
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POSTED SIGN PHOTOGRAPH 
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SITE VISIT PHOTOS DATED APRIL 25, 2024 
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SITE VISIT PHOTOS DATED APRIL 25, 2024 
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COA-24-30361 
736 West St 
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May 22, 2024 
 

Report of the Jacksonville Planning and Development Department 
Certificate of Appropriateness Application COA-24-30361 

 
Address: 736 West Street, RE#  064836-0000 
 
Location: West side of West Street, between Ernest Street and Dellwood Avenue  
 
Owner:  Rick H. Strode  
  Reno Vaction Homes-FL, LLC 
  5470 Cabin Court  

Sun Valley, Nevada, 89433 
 
Applicant:  Brad Latham  
  609 56th Street East  

Jacksonville, Florida, 32208 
 

Year Built: c. 1945 (Property Appraiser) 
 

Designation: Riverside Avondale; Non-Contributing  
 
Request: Alterations  
  
Summary Scope of Work:  
1. After-the-fact window replacement  
2. After-the-fact front porch construction  
3. After-the-fact door replacement  
4. Poured concrete parking pad  
5. After-the-fact siding replacement (Administrative) 
 
Recommendation: Approve with Conditions 
 
Conditions:  
After-the-fact window replacement  

1. The new one-over-one vinyl windows shall be reinstalled and recessed in accordance with 
the latest version of the HPS Window Supplement.  

2. A window trim in a historic design and size shall be installed on every window opening.  
3. Prior to the final inspection of any building permit, the owner or their agent shall submit 

to the Historic Preservation Section an affidavit and any supplementary evidence that 
verifies compliance with all conditions of the COA Final Order. 
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After-the-fact front porch construction  
4. The front porch shall be redesigned with a gable roof pitch, subject to the review and 

approval of the Historic Preservation Section.   
5. A handrail shall be added to the newly constructed front porch stairs.  
6. The porch railing system shall be made of wood or wood composite materials and the 

spindles centered between an upper and lower rail with no exposed ends (no vinyl or 
PVC). 

 
After-the-fact door replacement  

7. The front door shall be replaced with a door that is consistent with the architectural style 
of the home and the 2024 Door Design Guidelines, subject to review and final approval 
by the Historic Preservation Section.  

 
Poured concrete parking pad  

8. A new driveway shall be installed on the right side of the primary structure and shall run 
past the front wall of the structure.  

9. The driveway shall not be wider than 10 feet with a flare of 12 feet allowed at the curb. 
10. The driveway can be poured concrete past the front wall of the main structure toward 

the rear of the lot.  
11. Pavers shall have a rectangular shape, not to exceed 6” x 10” with a modular 

relationship of 1:2 or 3:5, and the color shall be brick-like or granite (no white blends).  
12. If desired, concrete ribbons associated with the driveway shall be between 2 and 3 feet 

in width. 
13. Any existing sidewalk shall not be altered or disturbed in any way.  

 
After-the-fact siding replacement  

14. The siding shall be installed with the smooth side facing outward. 
15. There shall be no straight vertical seams. 
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Prior View of Structure (Google Street View – February 2021) 

 
 

 
After-the-Fact (Existing) View of Structure 
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION  
COA-24-30361 is for the after-the-fact approval of multiple alterations and the proposed 
installation of a poured concrete parking pad. Measuring 50-feet wide and 90-feet long, the 
subject lot currently has a non-contributing residential structure with a bungalow-styled 
influence. The structure is characterized by its front porch stoop, two-over-two horizontal 
windows, and cross-gable roof form. The structure currently has multiple after-the-fact 
alterations which include: wholesale window replacement, wholesale siding replacement, front 
door replacement, and the construction of a front porch. Additionally, the applicant seeks to 
install a poured concrete parking pad within the front yard.  
 
According to the applicant, the siding on the structure (prior to its after-the-fact replacement) 
was aluminum. According to the Design Guidelines, aluminum siding is considered non-historic. 
As such, the removal of aluminum siding with Hardie board siding can be administratively, subject 
to the conditions listed in the recommendation section of this report. Therefore, this report will 
focus on the remaining after-the-fact alterations and the proposed parking pad.  
 
STAFF SUMMARY AND ANALYSIS  
Staff considered the applicable Design Guidelines for the Jacksonville Historic Districts and the 
Ordinance Code criteria found in Sections 307.106(k), 307.106(l), 307.106(m), 307.106(n), and 
307.106(o).  The following is Staff’s analysis:   
 

 There are multiple after-the-fact alterations that were completed prior to receiving 
approvals from the Historic Preservation Section. As of May 17, 2024, no building permits 
for the after-the-fact alterations have been filed with the Building Inspections Division.   

 According to the applicant’s Window Survey Form and supplementary photos, it appears 
that prior to its replacement, the windows were vinyl. Since the windows were never 
inspected by Staff, the Historic Preservation Section was unable to assess or inspect the 
condition of the windows prior to their removal. As such, Staff was unable to determine 
if the wholesale window replacement was warranted. Nonetheless, although the 2024 
COA Matrix allows for the administrative approval of the replacement of non-historic 
windows with vinyl windows, the new vinyl windows are improperly installed based on 
their nailing fins, not being recessed in the wall, and not replicating the original trim. 
Consistent with Staff’s recommendations, the new vinyl windows will need to be 
replaced or reinstalled in order to be recessed within the wall opening.  

 By installing vinyl one-over-one windows with nailing fins and altering the trim, a 
significant portion of the character of the structure is removed and replaced with a 
historically inappropriate product. If the applicant were to install a window product that 
does not have nailing fins and replicates the original trim, this would be an opportunity 
to bring the property into compliance with the Design Guidelines for the Riverside 
Avondale Historic District and achieve consistency with Section 307.106(l)(2). 

 Block frame windows with window trim are a significant part of the architectural 
character of a structure and its contribution to the district. The Design Guidelines 
references “Windows” and notes, “Windows in the districts are often important stylistic 
elements.” Additionally, it lists Recommendation #1 to “Retain and repair window 
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openings, frames, sash, glass…where they contribute to the architectural and historic 
character of the building.” Windows are a character-defining feature and the 
replacement of windows with an inappropriate design and product is inconsistent with 
Section 307.106(k)(1 and 3).  

 The Design Guidelines references “Windows” and lists Avoid #6 as “Replacing windows 
that contribute to the character of a building with those that are incompatible in size, 
configuration…or which alter the setback relationship between window and wall.” 
Additionally, it lists Avoid #3 “Removing window features that can be repaired where 
such features contribute to the historic and architectural character of a building” and 
lists Avoid #4 “Changing the size or arrangement of window panes, muntins, and rails 
where they contribute to the architectural and historic character of a building.” The 
windows that the property owner has installed are an incompatible arrangement 
because they have altered the window setback to protrude from the window opening.  

 The residence previously had a solid paneled front door. The current front door is a door 
with an oval light design. According to the 2024 Door Guidelines, oval door designs are 
inappropriate and non-traditional for the Historic District. As such, the front door 
replacement scope of work has been conditioned to be replaced with a door that is 
consistent with Section 307.106(l)(2), the Historic District Design Guidelines, and the 
Door Design Guidelines.  

 As designed, the height and shed roof form of the after-the-fact porch is incompatible 
with the existing height and roof forms of the primary structure. Given the gabled roof 
design of the primary structure, Staff recommends the porch be redesigned with a gable 
roof pitch. Furthermore, the railing system on the porch was improperly installed with 
the exposed ends visible. As conditioned, the proposed redesign of the porch will be 
consistent with Sections 307.106(k)(1) and 307.106(m)(1 and 4).  

 There is an existing curb cut on the property in the proposed location of the parking pad. 
Staff does not have any record of what material was used. However, according to Google 
Street View, the subject property previously had a driveway that extended past the front 
plane of the home. In conflict with Section 307.106(l)(1) and the Design Guidelines, the  
front yard of the historic property is for landscaping and plant material, not automobile 
parking. The proposed concrete parking pad will destroy the relationship between the 
structure and its setting by introducing an inappropriate concrete pad and vehicular area. 
Therefore, as conditioned, Staff recommends parking be limited to the rear or side of 
building. 

 Traditionally, the historic districts have used concrete ribbons, gravel, or pavers for 
parking on the property. Poured concrete driveways have been determined to be non-
traditional and non-historic within the Historic Districts of Jacksonville. As such, installing 
a poured concrete parking pad would be inconsistent with Section 307.106(k)(1) and the 
Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Settings.”  

 The application also includes the after-the-fact wholesale replacement of aluminum 
siding with horizontal Hardie board siding. Pursuant to the authority granted to Staff 
through the 2024 COA Matrix, this item can be approved administratively. As 

333



COA-24-30361  Page 6 of 16 

conditioned, wholesale siding replacement is consistent with Section 307.106 and the 
Design Guidelines.  
 

For these reasons, it is the position of the Planning and Development Department that the 
proposed work under the stated conditions is consistent with: 

1. Section 307.106(k) General Standards: 1 and 3 
2. Section 307.106(l) Guidelines on “Alterations”: 1-2 
3. Section 307.106(m) Guidelines on “New Construction”: 1 and 4 
4. Historic District Design Guidelines, Section on “Additions” “Setting,” “Doors and Entrances,” 

“Windows, Awnings, and Shutters,” and “Porches, Porte Cochere and Garages” 
 
CODE CRITERIA AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 
 
General Criteria  

 307.106(k)(1) - The effect of the proposed work on the landmark, landmark site or 
property within an historic district upon which such work is to be done; 

 307.106(k)(3) - The extent to which the historic, architectural, or archaeological 
significance, architectural style, design, arrangement, texture and materials of the 
landmark or the property will be affected 

 
Alterations 

 307.106(l)(1) - Every reasonable effort shall be made to use a property for its originally 
intended purpose, or to provide a compatible use for a property that requires minimal 
alteration of the building structure, or site. 
 

 307.106(l)(2) - The distinguishing original qualities or character of a building, structure, 
or site shall not be destroyed. The removal or alteration of any historic material or 
distinctive architectural features shall be avoided when possible. 

New Construction  
 307.106(m)(1) - Height. The height of any proposed alteration or construction shall be 

compatible with the style and character of the landmark and with surrounding 
structures in a historic district. 

 307.106(m)(4) - Roof shape. The design of the roof shall be compatible with the 
architectural style and character of the landmark and surrounding structures in a 
historic district. 

Historic District Design Guidelines, “Additions” 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (1):  

A property shall be used for its historic purpose or be placed in a new use that requires 
minimal changes to the defining characteristics of the building and its site and 
environment.  
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 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  

New additions, exterior alterations, or related new construction shall not destroy historic 
materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated from the 
old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale, and architectural features to 
protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (10): 

New additions and adjacent or related new construction shall be undertaken in such a 
manner that if removed in the future, the essential form and integrity of the historic 
property and its environment would be unimpaired. 
 

 Additions, Recommend #1: “Keep new additions and adjacent new construction to a 
minimum, making them compatible in scale, materials, and texture with the existing 
building and surrounding district.” 

 
 Additions, Recommend #2: “Design new construction to be compatible in materials, 

size, color, and texture with the earlier building and neighborhood.” 
 

 Additions, Recommend #3: “Use contemporary designs compatible with the character 
and feeling of the building and neighborhood.” 

 
“Doors and Entrances” 

 Doors, Recommend #1: “Retain and repair historic door openings, doors, screen doors, 
trim, and details such as transom, side lights, pediments, frontispieces, hoods, and 
hardware where they contribute to the architectural character of the building.” 
 

 Doors, Recommend #2: “Replace missing or deteriorated doors with doors that closely 
match the original, or that are of compatible contemporary design.” 
 

 Doors, Recommend #4: “Add simple or compatibly designed wooden screen doors 
where appropriate.” 

 
 Doors, Avoid #2: “Removing significant door features that can be repaired.” 

 
 Doors, Avoid #3: “Replacing deteriorated or missing doors with stock doors or doors of 

inappropriate design or constructed of inappropriate materials.” 
 
 “Porches, Porte Cochere and Garages” 

 Porches, Recommend #1: “Retain porches and steps that are appropriate to a building 
and its subsequent development. Porches and additions reflecting later architectural 
styles are often important to the building’s historical development and should, 
wherever possible, be retained.” 
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 Porches, Avoid #1:  “Removing or altering porches and steps that are appropriate to 

the building’s development and style.” 
 
Historic District Design Guidelines, “Setting (Fencing and Walls, Parking, and Driveways)” 
 

 Setting, Recommend #7: “Provide proper site and roof drainage to assure that water 
does not splash against building or foundation walls, nor drain toward the building.” 

 
 Setting, Avoid #1: “New construction that is incompatible with the district because of 

its size, scale, and materials.” 
 

 Parking and Driveways, Recommend #4: “Use appropriate materials for driveways such 
as gravel or concrete poured in ribbons.” 

 
 Parking and Driveways, Avoid #3: “Asphalt, pebble surfaced concrete, or other non-

historic paving materials.” 
 

 Parking and Driveways, Recommend #2: “Limit parking to the rear or side of buildings.” 
 

 Parking and Driveways, Recommend #3: “Construct new curb cuts and street side 
driveways only in areas where they exist historically.” 

 
 Parking and Driveways, Recommend #4: “Use appropriate materials for driveways such 

as gravel or concrete poured in ribbons.” 
 

 Parking and Driveways, Avoid #2: “Parking on the front side of buildings.” 
 

 Parking and Driveways, Avoid #3: “Asphalt, pebble surfaced concrete, or other non-
historic paving materials.” 

 
 “Windows, Awnings and Shutters” 

 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (2):  
The historic character of a property shall be retained and preserved. The removal of 
historic materials or alteration of features and spaces that characterize a property shall 
be avoided.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (3):  

Each property shall be recognized as a physical record of its time, place, and use. 
Changes that create a false sense of historical development, such as adding conjectural 
features or architectural elements from other buildings, shall not be undertaken.  

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (6):  
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Deteriorated historic features shall be repaired rather than replaced. Where the 
severity of deterioration requires replacement of a distinctive feature, the new feature 
shall match the old in design, color, texture and other visual qualities and, where 
possible, materials. Replacement of missing features shall be substantiated by 
documentary, physical or pictorial evidence. 

 
 Secretary of the Interior’s Standards for Rehabilitation (9):  

New additions, exterior alterations or related new construction shall not destroy 
historic materials that characterize the property. The new work shall be differentiated 
from the old and shall be compatible with the massing, size, scale and architectural 
features to protect the historic integrity of the property and its environment. 

 
 Windows, Recommend #1: “Retain and repair window openings, frames, sash, glass, 

lintels, sills, pediments, architraves, hardware, awnings and shutters where they 
contribute to the architectural and historic character of the building.” 
 

 Windows, Recommend #3: “Replace missing or irreparable windows on significant 
elevations with new windows that match the original in material, size, general muntin 
and mullion proportion and configuration, and reflective qualities of the glass.” 
 

 Windows, Avoid #3: “Removing window features that can be repaired where such 
features contribute to the historic and architectural character of a building.” 
 

 Windows, Avoid #4: “Changing the size or arrangement of window panes, muntins, and 
rails where they contribute to the architectural and historic character of a building.” 

 
 Windows, Avoid #6: “Replacing windows that contribute to the character of a building 

with those that are incompatible in size, configuration, and reflective qualities or which 
alter the setback relationship between window and wall.” 
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LOCATION MAP 
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PICTURE OF PROPERTY WITH POSTED SIGN 
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BOUNDARY SURVEY DIGITALLY SIGNED APRIL 4, 2023 
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PROPOSED SITE PLAN DATED MARCH 25, 2024 
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AFTER-THE-FACT WINDOW INSTALLATION 
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AFTER-THE-FACT PORCH RAILING INSTALLATION 
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PROPOSED LOCATION OF THE PARKING PAD  
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Application For Certificate Of Appropriateness

Application Info

Tracking # 30361 Application Status FILED COMPLETE
Date Started 02/21/2024 Date Submitted N/A

Planning and Development Department Info
COA # N/A

Admin Review
Admin Recommendation N/A
Admin Date Of Action N/A
Forwarded to JHPC

JHPC Meeting Date N/A
Staff Recommendation N/A
JHPC Recommendation N/A
JHPC Date Of Action N/A
Admin Details
N/A
JHPC Details
N/A

General Information On Applicant

Last Name
LATHAM

First Name
BRAD

Middle Name

Company Name
HOMES OF DISTINCTION

Mailing Address
609 56 ST E.

City
JACKSONVILLE

State
FL Zip Code 32208

Phone
775  232  4044

Fax
904   

Email
BRADJLATHAM@AOL.COM

General Information On Owner(s)

Agent represents Owner Contractor Architect Consultant Other

Last Name
STRODE

First Name
FREDRICK

Middle Name

Company/Trust Name
HOMES OF DISTINCTION

Mailing Address
5470 CABIN COURT

City
SUN VALLEY

State
NV

Zip Code
89433

Phone
7755445722

Fax
          

Email
DUNEY123@GMAIL.COM

Description Of Property

Property Appraiser's RE #(s)   (10 digit number with a space ###### ####)

Map RE#

064836 0000
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Describe proposed work below. Note affected features and changes in design or materials. Be
as specific, brief, and legible as possible.
(Example: reroof; replacing gray 3-tab shingles with black architectural shingles).

  

Location Of Property

General Location
Riverside/Avondale Historic District

House #
736

Street Name, Type and Direction
WEST ST

Zip Code
32204

Type Of Improvement

Addition Driveway New Construction  Accessory Structures

Alteration Relocation Window Replacement Other

Fencing Demolition Reroof/Minor Repairs

 

Proposed Work
MIGHT NEED TO GO TO JHPC, PLEASE REVIEW FOR SUFFICIENCY. PROPERTY HAD A PORCH BUILT
WITHOUT PERMITS. WINDOWS AND SIDING WAS ALSO REPLACED. OLD SIDING WAS METAL SIDING
THAT WAS A COVER FOR THE EXISTING SIDING. SIDING WAS FALLING OFF DUE TO MOISTURE IN THE
WOOD WAS NOT MAKING A GOOD ATTACHMENT. THE NEW SIDING IS A LAP SIDING THAT WAS THE
WIDTH AS THE OTHER SIDING. WINDOWS THAT WERE REMOVED, WERE METAL FRAMES WINDOWS.
THEY WERE NOT THE ORIGINAL HISTORIC WINDOWS WHEN THE HOUSE WAS BUILT. ALSO THE OLD
TRIM AROUND THE WINDOWS WAS REPLACED AND WAS NOT THE HISTORIC WOOD TRIM. I WOULD
ALSO LIKE TO DO A CEMENT DRIVEWAY ON THE RIGHT SIDE OF THE HOUSE NEXT TO THE PORCH.
DRIVEWAY WOULD MEASURE 10 WIDE X 27 LONG.

Addition Information

Is this a violation? Check the box if it is. 

If you have been working with a planner choose one from the list CHAMBERS, ADRIENNE

Addition - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Existing/proposed site plan with addition identified. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed. Directional arrows needed.)

 Existing Elevations - Existing elevations or photos of exising sides. (To scale bar
scaled dimensional drawings needed.)

 Proposed Elevations - Proposed front, sides and rear elevations. (To scale bar scaled
dimensional drawings needed.)

 Overall Photos Of Site

 Photos Of Addition Area

 Description Of Any Demo

Window Replacement - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Window Survey - Survey of existing windows including numbered photos of all
windows/openings with elevation key and notes explaining window condition. If you need,
there is a Window Survey template in the Forms & Instructions link to the left.

 Window Design - Proposed window design, light pattern and materials.
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 Window Product - Brochure/sample of window product.

Driveway - Required Attachments For Complete Application

 Site Plan - Site plan/survey showing placement of new driveway.

 Proposed Materials For Driveway

 Photos Of Property - Photos of property with affected area/photo of existing curb-
cut.

Additional Documents Provided

 Description

ADDED A PORCH WITHOUT PERMIT

Application Certification

For applications that can be approved administratively, there is no application fee.

For all applications that must go before the Historic Preservation Commission, a fee will be
applied based on the type of work performed.

Application completeness review: All applications for Certificate of Appropriateness
(“Application”) will be reviewed for completeness by Planning and Development Department
Staff. Any Application determined to be incomplete, will be returned to the applicant with
comments detailing the deficiencies. No further action on the Application will take place until
the application deficiencies are addressed. Once the Application is determined to be
complete, Planning and Development Department Staff will prepare an invoice for the cost
of the Application.

Payment deadline: The Invoice must be paid by the payment deadline in order to have the
Application heard on the next scheduled Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission
(JHPC) regular meeting. The payment deadline is outlined on the City of Jacksonville’s
Planning and Development Department Website. Only Complete Applications will be
invoiced. It is for the benefit of the applicant to supply staff with a complete Application in
advance of the payment deadline. Due to the complexity and volume of Applications
received by the Planning and Development Department, there is no guarantee that COA
Applications submitted on the day of the payment deadline will be heard at the next regular
meeting of the JHPC.

I, hereby, certify that I am the owner or the authorized agent of the owner(s) of the
property described herein, that all answers to the questions in this application and all
information contained in the material attached to and made a part of this application, are
accurate and true to the best of my knowledge and belief. I also attest by my signature that
all required information for this application is completed and duly attached in the prescribed
order. Furthermore, if the package is found to be lacking the above requirements, I
understand that the application will be returned for correct information.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING SIGN POSTING AFFIDAVIT FOR APPLICATION FORWARDED TO THE

JACKSONVILLE HISTORIC PRESERVATION COMMISSION
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
THROUGH: Cleary Larkin, Ph.D. 

Historic Preservation Program, University of Florida 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, City Planner Supervisor 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: North Riverside Community Development Corporation (CDC):  

Cultural and Community Resilience Grant– Letter of Support 
 
DATE: May 22, 2024  
 

In partnership with the University of Florida and Groundwork Jax, the North Riverside Community 
Development Corporation (CDC) will be for a Cultural and Community Resilience grant with the National 
Endowment for the Humanities. The North Riverside CDC humbly requests a letter of support from the 
Commission. Information regarding how the grant funding will be used can be found below: 
 
This grant project will focus on the residential and local commercial areas that are most at risk from 
development: Mixontown, the east side of Lackawanna, and any areas adjacent to the creek. The 
project will include some surveying, with the goal of identify individual buildings that may be landmarks 
or stops on a heritage trail. The project will include community identity narrative building and oral 
histories, to help develop a significance statement for the heritage trail and the National Register of 
Historic Places (NRHP) nomination. If awarded, the project would begin in February 2025 and run for 
18-24 months.  
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
THROUGH: Cleary Larkin, Ph.D. 

Historic Preservation Program, University of Florida 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, City Planner Supervisor 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: North Riverside Community Development Corporation (CDC):  

Small Matching Grant– Letter of Support 
 
DATE: May 22, 2024  
 

In partnership with the University of Florida, the North Riverside Community Development Corporation 
(CDC) will be for a Small Matching grant with the Florida Department of State’s Division of Historical 
Resources (DHR). The North Riverside CDC humbly requests a letter of support from the Commission. 
Information regarding how the grant funding will be used can be found below: 
 
This grant project will focus on updating the 2004 survey of North Riverside. This is a large area, with 
approximately 800 resources listed. The North Riverside CDC plans focus on the residential and local 
commercial areas that are most at risk from development: Mixontown, the east side of Lackawanna, 
and any areas adjacent to the creek. The N. Riverside CDC has requested the ultimate goal of a 
National Register of Historic Places (NRHP) Historic District listing; therefore, the survey will include 
engagement with the community in order to determine the boundaries of the district in addition to 
updating the Florida Master Site Files (FMSF) for various buildings. If rewarded, it is the intent of the 
North Riverside CDC to apply for the next phase of DHR funding in order to write the National Register 
nomination for the North Riverside Historic District. 
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15th Street

to Swisher Street
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Planning and Development Department 
Ed Ball Building 

214 North Hogan Street, Suite 300 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

  

 

 

 

M E M O R A N D U M 

 
TO:  Chairperson and Members 

Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus Wells, City Planner Supervisor 
  Community Planning Division – Historic Preservation Section 
 
RE:  15th Street East to Swisher Street - Road Renaming 
 
DATE: May 22, 2024  
 
 
 
Consistent with Chapter 745 of the Jacksonville Ordinance Code on addressing and 
street naming regulations, requests to rename streets require a review and 
recommendation from the Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission. In making a 
report and recommendation, the Commission shall address the following criteria: 
 

1. The origin of the street name 
2. Any historical significance of the existing street name 
3. Whether there are any historical structures or landmarks on the subject street 
4. Whether the existing name is part of a common theme of street names 

throughout the community where such street is located 
5. The age of the street name 
6. Whether the street name is a duplicate street name 

 
Current Street Name: 15th Street East 
 
Proposed Street Name: Swisher Street 
 
Reason for Change:  
The name change seeks to honor and commend Swisher (formerly Swisher International 
Inc) on 100 years of operation in Jacksonville. The change would rename a portion of 15th 
Street East.  
 
 

393



 

2 
 

Analysis: 
This portion of 15th Street East is located north of the Springfield subdivision. The subject 
street was originally platted in 1906 as part of the New Springfield Subdivision Plat (Plat 
Book 2; Page 69).  
 
The request for the name change only applies to the portion of 15th Street, between 
Liberty Street North and Walnut Street, as depicted in the location map below. The 
remaining portions of 15th Street East will not be renamed.  
 
No historic structures or landmarks have been identified along this portion of the subject 
street, and the existing road name is not part of a common theme of street names in the 
area, nor is it a duplicate street name.  
 
Recommendation: 
Based on the best evidence available, the Planning and Development Department has 
no objection to the proposed street name change from 15th Street East to Swisher Street. 
 
Location Map 
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HISTORIC PRESERVATION
WINDOW SUPPLEMENT 

Version January 2024 City of Jacksonville – Planning and Development Department – Historic Preservation Section 

Window 
Replacements and 

Installations
Replacing a window can be approved 

when attempts to repair are unsuccessful 
or the window is deemed beyond repair by 

Staff. Window replacement approvals 
require windows to be traditionally 

recessed in the wall and the trim to be 
retained or repaired as needed. Window 

replacements often require ordering a 
custom size to fit the opening, since 

resizing the window is not included in 
standard approvals

Installing a new window (whether on a 
historic building or new construction) 

should complement the historic 
architecture and reinforce the existing 

patterns of a historic district. Therefore, 
new window installations should also be 
recessed in the wall (not flush with the 
wall or have permanent nailing fins). 

Historically, tThe recession of windows on 
historic structures  should  be is between 

2-4 inches and 1-4 inches on new 
construction. 

Block Frame or Box Unit Windows

Permanent Nailing Fins

Window Sash

Block Frame or Box Unit 
Windows are sashes in a 
frame that can be installed 
directly into the existing 
window opening from the 
inside of the house. This 
window replacement 
option preserves the 
window trim and can be 
traditionally recessed in 
the wall, but it can reduce 
the size of the glass and 
the sash unless fitted to 
the rough opening.

Window Sash replacements a.k.a. 
sash packs or kits are the most 
historically accurate window 

replacement option. This can also 
be very cost-effective since you are 

not buying a full frame. 

Windows with Permanent Nailing Fins require 
complete exterior window trim removal, and 
the windows must be installed on the outside. 
This results in a window being flush with the 
exterior wall giving it a non-historic appearance. 
Products that have removable nailing fins can 
be installed from the inside and are acceptable; 
only when the fins are removed, and the 
window is recessed within the opening. 

*Historic Preservation Staff cannot approve products that 
require installation with permanent nailing fins.
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      A NEW DAY. 

City of Jacksonville, Florida 
Donna Deegan, Mayor 

Planning and Development Department 
214 North Hogan Street 
Jacksonville, FL 32202 

(904) 255-7800 
www.jacksonville.gov  

 

  
 

M E M O R A N D U M 

TO:  Chairperson and Members 
  Jacksonville Historic Preservation Commission 
 
FROM: Arimus T. Wells, City Planner Supervisor 

Community Planning Division, Historic Preservation Section 
 
SUBJECT: Historic Preservation Legislation 
 
DATE: May 22, 2024  
 

Final action on the following historic preservation items have taken place since the last Commission 
meeting. Please see the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 
 Ordinance 2024-0247 – The bill designates a nonresidential building at 1349 North Market 

Street as a local landmark. (CC: APPROVED) 

 
The following historic preservation items are pending legislative action from City Council. Please see 
the attached bill summaries for more details: 

 
 Ordinance 2023-0876 – The bill appropriates $22 million from the General Fund-GSD Fund 

Balance to fund a Participation Loan for the Laura Street Trio project subject to the terms of a 
redevelopment agreement. 
 

 Ordinance 2024-0283 – The bill designates a nonresidential building at 315 and 317 West 
Forsyth Street as a local landmark. (LUZ: 5/21/24 PH) 
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